


MONDAY THE 18TH APRIL, 1983 

The House resumed at 10.45 am. 

PRESENT: 

Mr Speaker • (In the Chair) 
(The Hon A J Vasquez CBE, MA) 

GOVERNMENT: 

The.  Hon Sir Joshua Hassan CBE, MVO, QC, JP - Chief Minister 
The Hon A J Canepa - Minister for Economic Development and 

Trade 
The Hon H  K Featherstone - Minister for Public Works 
The Hon H J Zammitt - Minister for Tourism and Sport 
The Hon Major F J Dellipiani ED - Minister for Education and 

Labour and Social Security 
The Hon Dr R G Valarino - Minister for Municipal .Services 
The Hon J B Perez - Minister for Health and Housing 
The Hon D Hull QC - Attorney-General 
The Hon R J Wallace CMG, OBE - Financial and Development 

Secretary 
The Hon I Abetasis 

OPPOSITION: 

The Hon P J Isola OBE - Leader of the Opposition 
The Hon G T Restano 
The Hon Major R J Peliza 
The Hon W T Scott 
The Hon A T Loddo 
The Hon A J Haynes 

The Hon J Bossano 

IN ATTENDANCE: 

P A Garbarino Esq, MBE, ED - Clerk of the House of Assembly  

The Hon the Minister for Education and Labouv and Social 
Security moved under Standing Order 7(3) to enable him to lay 
on the table the following document: 

The October 1982 Employment SurIey Report. 

Ordered to lie, 

The Hon the Financial and Development Secretary moved under 
Standing Order 7(3) to enable him to lay on the table the 
following documents: 

(1) The Accounts of the Government of Gibraltar for the year 
ended 31st March,.1982, together with the Report of the 
Principal Auditor thereon. 

(2) The Draft Estimates of Revenue and Expenditure for 
1983/84. 

Ordered to lie. 

BILLS  

FIRST AND SECOND READINGS 

SUSPENSION OF STANDING ORDERS 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SNCE 

Sir, I have the honour to move the suspension of Standing . 
Orders Nos. 29 and 30 in respect of the 1983/84 Appropriation 
Ordinance, 1983. 

Mr Speaker then put the ouestion which was resolved in the 
affirmative and Standing Orders Nos. 29 and 30 were accordingly 
suspended.' 

THE APPROPRIATION (1983/84) ORDINANCE, 1983 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

PRAYER 

Mr Speaker recited the prayer. 

Sir, I have 
appropriate 
of the year 
first time. 

the honour to move that a Bill for an Ordinance to 
an amount not exceeding £51,090,575 to the service 
ending with the 31st day of March, 1984, be read a 

DOCUMENTS LAID 

The Hon the Minister for Tourism and Sport moved under Standing 
Order 7(3) to enable him to lay on the table the following 
document: 

The 1982 Hotel Occupancy and Air Traffic Surveys 
Report. 

Ordered to lie. 
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Mr Speaker then nut the question which was resolved in the 
affirmative and the Bill was read a first time. • 

SUSPENSION OP STANDING ORDERS 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Sir, I have the honour to move the suspension of Standing 
Orders Nos. 29 and 32B(3) in respect of the Finance Ordinance, 
1983. Sir, Standing Order 29 is of course the Order which 

. 118. 



provides that no Bill should be read a first time until it has 
been published in the Gazette. Standing Order 3213(3) provides 
that the Assembly shall not proceed on the Finance Bill before 
the Appropriation Bill has been read for a third time. For 
some time now I have felt that the fact that we debate the 
Appropriation Bill in advance of the Finance Bill and knowing 
what the Government's fiscal proposals are for the coming 
financial year means that the House is debating under a great 
disability anc I think to be able to present the Budget and 
debate it as a whole would enable the House to consider it and 
the Government's economic measures in very much better terms 
and would lead to a very much better general debate and 
informed debate and it is for that reason, Sir, that I am 
moving the suspension of Standing Order 32B(3) for the pur-
poses of this meeting. If this measure proves to be success-
ful then the House may wish to consider whether Standing 
Orders should in due course be amended. I beg to move. 

Mr Speaker then put the auestion which was resolved in the 
affirmatiye and Standing Orders Nos. 29 and 323(3) were 
accordingly suspended. 

THE FINANCE ORDINANCE, 1983 

HON FINANCIAL AND D=ELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Sir, I have the honour to move that a Bill for an Ordinance to 
amend the Imports and Exports Ordinance (Chapter 75); the 
Income Tax Ordinance (Chapter 76); the Public Health Ordinance 
(Chapter 131) and the Development Aid Ordinance, 1981, and 
generally for the purposes of the financial policies of the 
Government, be read a first time. 

Mr Speaker then put the question which was resolved in the 
affirmative and the Bill was read a first time. 

SECOND READING 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMM SECRETARY: 

Mr Speaker, I beg to move that the Bill be now read a second 
time. 

As in previous years, I would like to start by tracing some of 
the dominant features of the international and UK economies 
which have a bearing on the course and performance of 
Gibraltar's economy. 

Contrary to cautious expectations, the total output of the 
OECD countries fell in 1982. Investment remained seriously 
depressed largely because of persistent high real interest 
rates. The level of demand was low, resulting in an actual 
fall in the volume of world trade. The developing countries, 
faced with mounting short-term debt servicing problems and 
falling export demand for their products, were particularly 
hard hit. 
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Many economic commentators however expressed optimism that the 
world's recessionary problems were beginning to abate. This 
is largely a response to the marked reduction throughout last 
year in the rates of inflation in the OECD countries and the 
expectation of a continuing downward trend into 1983 and 1984. 
It is a view r(hich is perhaps obsessively short-sighted. 
Falling inflation has been more of a reflection of the under-
lying depth of the world economic recession rather than the 
deliberate or direct effectiveness of policy initiatives. The 
scans of the recession remain. Unemployment in the major 
industrialised countries rose to thirty million or some 10;- of 
the total labour force, with little or no prospect of an early 
reversal. The sharp fall in interest rates has been nominal -
in real terms they are still high. The prospects for export-
led growth are slim. Persisting problems over finance imply 
that effective demand for OECD exports will remain low. World 
trade may grow marginally, but most of the majdr industrial 
economies are likely to continue facing deficits on their 
current account balance, with the exception of the United 
States, Japan and West Germany. Exchange rate movements could 
therefore quickly revive inflationary pressures. 

The only real comforting development has been the continued 
weakening in oil prices. This offers real prospects for a 
consolidated recovery and more confident expectations of lower 
inflation worldwide. This could lean to rt:newed buoyancy in 
world trade on which Britain's awn hopes for recovery are 
pinned. 

In the United Kingdom, lower inflation at home and abroad. is 
encouragingly heralded as the springboard towards economic 
revival. Some modest improvement in output and real demand in 
1983 seems assured. This should however be examined in 
perspective. Economic performance in 1982 presented a 
depressing background. Output was stagnant, with GDP some 5% 
below the 1979 pre-recession peak. Unemployment rose through-
out the year, irregularly, but at a generally increasing rate. 
The total of unemployed persons peaked at over 3.1 million, a 
rate of 14.55. In 1982 unemployment rates for indivicual 
industries have with the exception of mining and utilities, 
more than doubled those of 1979. Construction and metal 
manufacturing, for example, experienced unemployment rates in 
1982 of 27% and 20% respectively, indicating the severity of 
the recession. 

The decline in interest rates paralleled the fall in inflation 
Real rates therefore remained high ana monetary conditions 
uncomfortably contractionary. Although personal real incomes 
fell, consumers' expenditure rose. The latter was mainly 
accounted for by lower savings and rising credit. Total fixed 
investment increased by some YA, reversing the trend in 1981 
and 1982. These figures mask wide divergencies among sectors. 
Most important was the continued decline in manufacturing 
investment, a drop of around 10%, representing the lowest 
level for nearly twenty years. Some recovery was evident in 
private housing. Of particular interest was the fall in the 
volume of public investment which at 5%. of GDP now accounts 
for almost half its share in 1974. 
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The unexpectedly sharp fall in inflation has perhaps been the 
only creditable trend. Inflation fell from 12% at the 
beginning of the year to 51% by the end. Indeed, UK inflation 
fell faster than in most other industrialised economies during 
1982. The fall in oil prices can only reinforce this trend. 
However, the lower exchange rate, Particularly against major 
currencies and notably the US dollar, is bound to check any 
further significant progress on the inflation front. 

For 1983, the consensus of forecasts point to a gradual 
improvement in the UK's economic performance. Lower costs and 
prices, pay moderation, lower interest rates and reviving 
business confidence are the current signs of optimism. These 
have been modestly uplifted by the mild reflationary boost 
given in last month's budget. 

There are obviously certain aspects, directly or indirectly 
concerned with all these developments, both internationally 
and in the UK, which will eventually have some bearing on the 
course of the Gibraltar economy. The degree of their effect 
may appear limited and remote to some, Mr Speaker. Sooner or 
later, the impact can be very significant as we have seen from 
the effects of sharp increases in oil prices and hence our 
electricity costs, or of interest rates on our debt-servicing, 
charges, or the generality of the United Kingdom recession and 
its damaging donsequences on our tourist industry. More 
significantly we see as a result of the United Kingdom 
Government's public expenditure cuts the threat posed to our 
whole economy by Dockyard closure. 

Before I move into the key economic issues for Gibraltar which 
clearly rest on the ouestion of the Dockyard, the partial 
opening of the frontier and economic development generally, I 
propose as usual to comment on the performance of the economy 
in 1982. 

By the end of last year, price inflation in Gibraltar fell to 
an annual rate of 5.5%, the lowest level since July, 1969. 
This was largely due to the continued slow-down in food prices; 
the food index rose by 3% over the year, representing a record 
low since 1970. ' 

Despite the fall in inflation, it is estimated that the level 
of real disnosable.  incomes for an average Gibraltarian family 
fell in 1982 by around 3%. This reflected mainly the neutral 
stance on personal taxation at last year's budget and rela-
tively lower pay settlements in the private sector. Overall 
average weekly earnings for men rose by just over 5%, from 
£110 in October 1981 to £116 in October 1982, reflecting the 
7% July Pay Award. In the official sector, earnings stood at 
£123 weekly. Basic wages rose in line with parity but over-
time earnings fluctuated during the year, rising-to an abnormal 
peak of some £37 a week in April, 1982. This was mainly 
related to substantial overtime working on RFA refits in the. 
Dockyard and works in preparation for the second abortive 
frontier opening. By October, 1982, overtime earnings fell 
but still remained high at around £25 weekly. In the private 
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sector, earnings rose by some 3% overall to an average level 
of £101 weekly. Average weekly earnings in the official 
sector continued to be higher than those in the private sector, 
with the differential established since parity in 1978 • 
widening slightly to some 20%;. 

Among monthly-,paic male employees, averal.e comings rose to 
 £746 in the official sector and to £575 in the private sector. 

The increase in earnings in both sectors averagee at around 
10%, thus preserving the 30'. differential of previous years. 
As l'explained last year, i4r Speaker, this disturbing dis-
parity largely reflects the disproportionate distribution 
between the two sectors of professional and technical employees. 

The October 1982 Employment Survey reveals no significant 
change in the overall level of employment. Survey response 
produces certain fluctuations in the individual industry 
figures and hence tends to disguise the.true picture. 
Unfortunately, for example, there has been a clear predictable 
22% fall In the private sector construction industry; from 
over 614 in 1981 to 476 in October, 1982. Some minor, but 
nonetheless' disturbing, drops can be gauged in other industries. 
In the private sector the position is indeed particularly fluid 
and the threat of further redundancies in those sectors easily 
shaken by the weakening course of the economy persists. Under 
any circumstances, unemployment must be viewed seriously; the 
moreso in a small economy or society. It is of even greater 
concern in the wider context of the likely effects of any 
redundancies which might arise on the closure of the Naval 
Dockyard. Furthermore, the effects of, the discriminatory 
frontier opening cannot be discarded.'  

The progressive rise in the number unemployed continued; the 
figures have more than trebled since 1979. In December last 
year there were a total of 475 persons unemployed compared to 
373 for the same month in 1981. The latest data for February 
1983 of 1WI111  unemployed is nearly double the 1982 figure. Some 
75% of the unemployed are Gibraltarians, with juveniles 
accounting for about 20% of the total. This deteriorating 
position is largely the direct result of the absence of 
apprenticeships in the Dockyaro, the dramatic slowdown in 
development activity ano the generally depressed state of the 
private sector consequent on disappointing developments at the 
frontier. The renewed impetus in public capital investment 
will largely rest on important infrastructural projects such 
as new distillation plant and additional electricity plant, 
currently awaiting ODA approval, ant. to a lesser degree on 
limited local funding of social projects, notably housing. 
The impact on employment over the next two years should prove 
to be healthy but is unlikely to be sufficient significantly 
to reverse the unemployment problem in the longer term. This 
does not augur well for an economy facing closure of the Dock-
yard and the net negative impact of the partial frontier 
opening. 
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I have already pinpointed certain aspects of the private 
sector economy which underline the effects of recessionary 
Pressures. These are also evident from the 1982 trade figures. 
Imports rose in value by some 4% to a total of 268.4 million, 
indicating a marginal decrease in volume terms. Non-fuel 
imports held their 1981 level, rising over the year in ,line 
with inflation to a total of 246.7 million. The pattern of, 
imports revealed fairly predictable changes. Imports of 
building materials fell by some 21.3m or 35%. Clothing and 
furniture imports continuea to fall, by 8% anc 18% respectively. 
Household durable goods generally showed no significant 
increases. On the other hand, certain luxury goods rose sub-
stantially - perfumery (+52%), carpets (41,0, jewellery (34%). 
After last year's drop, motor vehicle imports, including 
spares, once again climbed up by 11% to a figure of 23.1m. 
The number of private motor cars imported rose to 998 and of 
motor cycles to 295; the latter more than double the number 
imported in 1981. 

Exports for 1982 stood at £23.8m compared with £25.6m in 1981. 
The 7% drop was largely accounted for by a 21.7m decrease in 
re-exports of petroleum and petroleum products. This relates 
mainly to the 6% fall in the number of ships calling for 
bunkers. 

The balance on visible trade in 1982 shaved a deficit of 245m, 
compared with 240m in 1981. It is difficult to estimate 
whether, in balance of payment terms, this visible trade gap 
was more than matched by Gibraltar's invisible earnings. In 
other years I have declared confidently that our invisible 
earnings, notably expenditure generated by defence, tourism, 
the port and capital aid, have left us in a modest surplus 
position. I do not have the precise answer for 1982, but for 
the first time I consider it to have been very close, either 
way- 

1982 was once again a bad year for the tourist industry. I 
said last year that given the recessionary outlook for the UK 
economy, our main tourist market, any significant improvement 
in tourist prospects for 1982 necessarily hinged on the 
opportunities flowing from an open frontier situation. Hopes 
for a quick and healthy reveral of the industry's prospects 
with a normal open frontier were dashed on three occasions 
throughout the year. The Spanish restrictive frontier condi-
tions, particularly their ban on foreign tourists, -is a 
frustrating blow for those in the industry who have resource-
fully withstood difficult market conditions since the frontier 
closed in 1969. The only beneficiaries have been the travel 
agencies who handle holiday arrangements for Gibraltar 
residents seeking to visit Spain. 

The number of visitor arrivals fell for the third successive 
year to a total of £127,000; a 4% drop over 1981 and the 
lowest figure recorded since 1978. Air and sea arrivals fell 
by and L% respectively. For hotels, the indicators reveal 
a slight improvement over 1981 which nonetheless offers no 
real cause for comfort. Total hotel arrivals rose by 4%. 
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Tourist arrivals however fell by 6%, to the lowest level since 
1972. Guest-nights sold and sleeper occupancy rates were some 
10% higher over the low 1981 figures, because of an improved 
average length of stay. 

Tourist expenditure in 1982 is estimated at 211m, the same 
figure as in 1981, and hence a 5ch. drop in real terms. Yachting 
traffic, one of the highest per canife earners, fortunately 
rose from 4281 in 1981 to 4646 in 1982 (+8.5%). 

Load factors on air arrivals from UK averaged around 80%, 
showing once again little change compared to 1980 and 1981. 
Indeed, the load factors for the first four months of the year 
reached almost record levels, peaking at 96% during March. 
The corresponding figures for the last quarter were however 
lower than the long-term average, but remained at a high level 
of around 70%. Charter traffic retained a remarkable 9C% load 
factor over the year. The number of seats offered on charter 
flights however fell by 13%. Fortunately, this was more than 
compensated for by the 22% increase in the numbers offered on 
scheduled services. 

Tourist prospects for 1983 will remain bleak unless there is 
improved response from the traditional UK market or a new flow 
secured via the frontier. At present the signs are far from 
encouraging. Two of Gibraltar's main hotels are reportedly up 
for sale. The Air Europe bid for a licence on the London/ 
Gibraltar route was rejected by the Civil Aviation Authority. 
Whatever the merits of the arguments put forward by the• 
individual airlines concerned, it is clear that unless there 
is increased seat availability on the air route to Gibraltar, 
the hotel indtstry as a whole will continue to face a major 
constraint in a small competitive market. 

For the commercial port, 1982 was the second successive year 
of declining shipping activity. The number of ships calling 
at Gibraltar totalled 2704, marginally lower than in 1981. 
Total tonnage entering the port fell by'2.5 million tons to 
15.2 million tons (-14%). Calls by deep-sea vessels dropped 
8.5% to a total of 1402. The number of containers landed rose 
from 3227 in 1981 to 3307 in 1982, a level which appears to be 
settling as the broad maximum. 

Major development at the port will concentrate this year on 
the start of the construction of a causeway to replace the 
Viaduct Bridge. Apart from obvious technical and engineering 
considerations, progress on this project will depena on the 
outcome of continuing discussions with HMG on the terms of 
transfer of the North Mole to the Gibraltar Government. For 
the future, development is geared to further reclamation. 
This will depend on the availability of aiu funds after the 
°LA's response to project applications submittec for our 
infrastructural needs. General improvements in the port area 
will run parallel' to this outcome, as well as the priorities 
accoroed to those development projects to be funded from 
limited local resources. 
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The Government has improved the legal and administrative frame 
work for the development of Gibraltar as a Finance Centre. 
The Banking Bill has been enacted. Administrative resources 
are now concentrates as a separate unit. However there is 
still much to be cone both in terms of legislation and improved 
administrative procedures. Recent failures have highlighted 
this, particularly in the control anc supervision of building 
societies and insurance companies. ?ore adequate safeguards 
are essential to protect depositors anc policy-holders. EEC 
Directives covering Finance Centre activities apply to 
Gibraltar. If we wish to preserve, improve and promote our 
reputation as an offshore base we must ensure that me meet the 
standards set by the directives. We must also ensure that 
bureaucratic control is kept to the minimum consonant with 
Community requirements and Gibraltar's administrative machinery. 
This could mean that we shall need to approach the Community 
for relaxations in certain areas of their requirements. We 
have been able to achieve this balance in the Banking Ordinance 
and I am hopeful that we can achieve the same aim in insurance. 

Commercial bank activities in Gibraltar continued to grow. In 
1982, deposits rose by Z124.m (+1550. Total loans and advances 
fell. by around £lm (-2.5%), reversing the pattern of past 
years. This may have reflected growing uncertainty and 
depressed levels of business activity, at the tail end of a 
period of persistently high lending rates. • Deposits held at 
the Post Office Savings Bank at the end of ]larch, 1983, 
remained at around the L'1.8m level where it has stood since 
1979. Deposits with loCal building societies rose following 
the introduction at last year's budget of the £200 tax exemp-
tion limit.on interest paid - the increase in deposits was 
however not particularly encouraging. Personal savings 
deposited with banks have shown a very sharp increase since 
the first announcement of the Dockyard closure in 1981. 

Last. year, Mr Speaker, I explained that Gibraltar's economy 
was in danger of being forced into a recessionary path, 
different and more serious than that mapped out by the inevit-
able effects of the recession abroad. I referred specifically 
to the impact of Dockyard closure. I experessed confidence in 
overcoming the difficulties. Today, I cannot hide my deep 
concern, on the facts available, for the economic stability of 
the territory as the closure of the Naval Dockyard approaches 
and as the broader effects of the discriminatory frontier 
opening effectively prevent the development of opportunities 
for diversification and new revenue growth. 

The likely impact of Dockyard closure represents the most 
serious economic and social problem for everyone in Gibraltar. 
Her Majesty's Government has repeatedly reaffirmed its inten-
tion to close the Dockyard by the end of the year. In a 
purely financial and economic context, I .must point to the 
undertaking given in the Defence White Paper issued in June 
1981 to provioe an alternative means for sustaining the 
Gibraltar economy. As the diversification study confirmed, 
this is a cifficult undertaking to honour in a defence-based 
economy, with scarce human resources and severe constraints on 
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land availability and use. Whatever might be thought and said 
in certain quarters, officials of the Gibraltar Government 
have devoted much time and effort to study the real alterna-
tives for the future. ,This is the responsibility of Govern-
ment. It is a cuty to the men and women cirectly threatened 
by redundancy ,and an uncertain future. The subject has also 
rightly been the subject of searching questions ana lengthy 
debate in this House. 

The-long process of stucy and discussions on the possibilities 
of Dockyard commercialisation should end next month with the 
completion of the project study. I am not going to pre-judge 
the outcome. But I am quite prepared to say at this stage 
that commercialisation alone will not fill the gap created in 
the economy by Dockyard closure. Furthermore I personally 
have yet to be satisfied that commercialisation will prove to 
be viable, and if it could be whether we have resolved how 
best viability can be achieved. It is not, Sir, a simple 
numbers game. The problems of unemployment for example, are 
likely to be more serious in structural terms than in size. 
The problem of land is not confined to the free handover of 
land and assets surplus to defence reouirements in the Dock-
yard since these on their own are inadequate to close the gap 
which will be created in our economy. The Ministry of Defence 
will need to release other land and assets to give scope for 
diversification. The whole ouestion has been the subject of 
vigorous and frank exchanges with Her Majesty's Government. 
From the Gibraltar Government's poinl of view, the Dockyard 
project study is proving to be an important means of testing 
in detail.the proposals of, not merely the preferred operator, 
but also of the Ministry of Defence. This is the only way to 
arrive at a proper judgement.  

The alternative to the Naval Dockyard, if closure proceeds, 
must offer good prospects for stable levels of income and 
employment; training and the development of skills, localisa-
tion of management and diversification within the economy. 
The alternative cannot be exclusively confined to the replace-
ment activity in the yard itself. It extends to the develop-
ment of existing and new activities through planning, enter-
prise and hard work. The speed with which these seemingly 
nebulous activites can develop, particularly in the private 
sector, will per force be affected by developments at the 
frontier. 

The Government has constantly held the view that a fully open 
normal frontier is not necessarily the panacea for all 
Gibraltar's economic problems. On balance it could, probably 
benefit the economy in the medium to longer-term, but it would 
require a radical readjustment in the pattern of trade and 
general economic activities. 

Much attention has focussed on the pedestrian opening and the 
need to protect the economy. The first point to be grasped, 
kr Speaker, is that the damage to the Gibraltar economy does 
not stem entirely from the leakage of Gibraltar expenditures 
in Spain. Part of the leakage takes the form of import 
substitution which benefits the economy, an obvious example is 
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fresh fruit and vegetables. The other more substantial leakage 
takes the form of recreational expenditure within Spain on a 
regular basis. Under normal frontier conditions on both sides 
it could be arguec that this shift in spending would reflect a 
more normalised pattern of Gibraltar expenditures. 

The restrictive Spanish measures prevent counter-balancing 
economic flows to Gibraltar. Moreover the draft Estimates Of 
Revenue and Expenditure reflect the heavy cost of manning the 
land frontier some 2750,000 with no clear increases in revenue. 

Four months have elapsed since the opening. The total outflow 
is still estimated to be around 10% to 15% of consumer expendi-
ture, or some 2150,000 weekly on average. NO•significant falls 
in import duty collections have yet been observed. Total 
imports for January and February this year have increased by 
some 5t compared to the corresponding period last year but a 
time lag in the effects on imports is to be expected. It is 
still too early to measure any real trend. Developments at 
the frontier will continue to be closely monitored and measures, 
if and when necessary, implemented. 

I would like to go on briefly now to another important area for 
the economy - the development programme. The Minister for 
Economic Development and Trade will be dealing with this in 
more detail. I would just like to inform Members that local 
financing will be met from the issue of tax-free debentures 
and commercial borrowing. 'The latest issue of debentures 
carried the added incentive of offering exemption from estate 
duty. To date, the first tranche of £lm has been almost fully 
subscribed, and a further tranche will become immediately 
available. Of the total 210m borrowing to be raised, nearly 
£6m will be taken up by cost increases on on-going projects. 
Just over 24m together with the 21.5m contribution from the 
recurrent budget will be channelled to new projects in the 
current programme. 

• .. 1 now turn to a review of the Government's finances starting 
with a brief comment on the out-turn for 1981/82. 

When presenting the draft estimates last year, I stated that 
the Consolidated Fund Balance as at 31 March, 1982, was 
expected to be £10.65m; the actual balance on closing the 
accounts was 211.39m, and improvement of 20.74m. Total 
expenditure fell short of the revised estimate by some 20.47m 
and there was an improvement of £0.28m in the revenue yield. 

The approved Estimates for 1982/83 envisaged a surplus for the 
year of 2250,300; the revised estimated surplus is slightly 
higher at £297,800. Nevertheless, both revenue and expendi- . 
ture are expected to exceed the original estimate by some 
£0.9m. 

The increased revenue yields from Taxes on Income, Departmental 
Earnings and Reimbursements - the latter cirectly related to 
the increased expenditure on the Funded Services - are expected 
to exceed the estimate ano more than offset the reduced yields 
of some 11% - £700,000 from import duties. 
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The principal increase in expenditure arises from additional 
budgetary contributions to the Funded Services. These are 
expected to total £2.3m, that is an increase of 20.6m. 20.5m 
of this amount will be required for the Potable Water Service 
Fund to meet an increase in the cost of importing water from 
Morocco and in repairs to the water catchments. 

The projected Consolidated Fund Balance on 31 March, 1983, is 
211.69m, an increase of 20.79m over the estimate in the 
Approved Estimates for 1982/83. Neverthelecs, I must repeat 
what I said last year. This amount is eroded by the value of 
bills outstanding - estimates at 24m at 31 March, 1983, and by 
the £3m deficit in the Improvement and Development Fund. As 
indicated throughout the year the Government has met the 
initial outlay on locally funded capital projects by drawing 
on the Consolidated Fund rather than by borrowing. 

The Draft 1983/84 Estimates now before the House reflect a 
projected deterioration in the Government's financial position 
during the course of the financial year. The small working• 
surplus in the recurrent budget does not take into account a 
contribution of 21.5m to the Improvement and Development Fund 
and uncovered deficits of £2.3m in the Funded Services. The 
extent to which these deficits will be met by budgetary 
contributions or by increases in tariffs and rents will be dis-
closed later in this speech. 

Recurrent revenue in 1983/84 is expected to yield less than in 
1982/83. The main reduction is expected in income tax because 
of the intended Dockyard closure later this year. Although 
closure of the Dockyard is still being resisted by this House 
the Government considered it prudent to take this possibility 
into account in assessing the income tax yield. The figures 
assume that for the last quarter no activity will replace this 
loss. The projected loss in yield is estimated at some 
£350,000. Obviously the impact in a full financial year would 
be more than 21.4m because of the multiplier effects through-
out the economy. The projected yield for direct taxation also 
assumes a down turn in the nrivate sector. Allowance has been 
made for a pay review of 5'io over nine months in the public 
sector only. 

Philatelic sales and income from interest are expected to drop 
significantly; the latter as a result of the decrease in the 
funds available for investment. 

Determined efforts have been mace to control expenditure. 
Reductions have been made in the departmental bids for desir-
able but not essential expenditure. 

Finally, I draw the attention of Hon Members to the fact that 
only token provision is made for the payment of wages at Water-
port Power Station. The deliberations of the Steering 
Committee have not yet been completed and it is probable that 
supplementary funds may be required later this year when 
manning levels at the Undertaking have been decided. 
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The financial operations of the Funded Services are summarised 
at Appendices A, B, C and D of the Draft Estimates. 

The Electricity Undertaking Fund will receive a budgetary 
contribution of £628,000 in 1982/83; an increase of £308,200 
.on the original provision. The amortised cost of the Water-
port Power Station will begin to have a significant effect on 
the fund this year, and consequently there is a projected 
deficit balance on 31 March, 1984, of £559,200. 

The Potable Water Service Fund will also require an increased 
budgetary contribution. It is estimated that the contribution 
will amount to £632,400 in 1982/83, compared with an estimate 
of £96,900 at this time last year. I have already explained 
the reasons for the increase in source of water from Morocco. 
Despite a projected reduction of about £200,000 in expenditure 
in 1983/8/4 compared with the revised estimates for 1982/83, 
the fund is expected to show a deficit balance of £383,200 as 
at 31 March, 1984. 

As in previous years the Telephone Service Fund will receive no 
budgetary contribution in 1983/84 and the estimated deficit of 
£156,500 as at 31 March, 1984, will be carried forward. Not-
withstanding a reduction in some rental charges earlier this 
year, the sale of the obsolete Strowger equipment together with 
an increase.. in receipts from the trunk call service' has 
resulted in a reduction of some £60,000 in the estimated 
deficit for 1982/83 compared with the original projection. 

The Housing Fund will require a lower budgetary contribution 
in 1982/83 than was originally envisaged. An increase in 
expenditure in 1983/84 will however result in a deficit of 
£1,383,100 as at 31 March, 1984. 

The Improvement and Development Fund is expected to carry a 
deficit balance of £3m as at 31 March, 1983. The Government 
has met the initial outlay of locally funded development 
projects from its own resources rather than external borrowing. 

The Government shortly expects a decision from the Overseas 
Development Administration on the funding of the desalination 
plant to be built at Waterport. If the project is approved in 
its entirety it will be possible to exercise the option to 
purchase a second distiller at a total contract price of £6.6m. 
The Government would then be able to channel such funds 
obtained through borrowing into housing, education and other 
miscellaneous projects. 

Mr Speaker, having set the scene for the Gibraltar economy and 
for the Government's financial position I move on to the Bill 
now before the House which sets out the legislative proposals 
for fiscal and allied changes for this financial year, 
including proposals for increases in the Public Utility Under-
taking Charges for potable water. 
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With the permission of the House, Mr Speaker, I will deal 
first with direct taxation. For the second successive year 
no major change in the level of personal taxation is proposed. 
Personal allowances were last changed in the 1981 Budget by 
£100 from £750 to £850. Since then the allowances have been 
eroded some 16,% by inflation anu to put them on par this y=ar 
with 1981 prices would mt..= an increase of £136 say £150 to 
£1,000. Every increase of £100 in allowances reduces direct 
taxation collectible by about £0.5m. The cost of up-dating 
personal allowances in real terms would therefore be some 
£0.75m. The Government does not consider that such an increase 
in allowances can be justified when:- 

(i) Funds are urgently required to carry out Housing 
Development projects some of which will have to 
be funded by a transfer between the Consolidated 
and the Improvement and Development Funds; 

(ii) The Government is being forced to put at risk 
indirect tax revenues which at present offer. 
no scope for significant revenue gains to off-
set a reduction in direct taxation; 

(iii) There is likelihood of growing unemployment and 
this will automatically erode the yield from 
direct taxation. 

With inflation, this means an increase in taxation in real 
terms. Fortunately, the rate of inflation has fallen to some 
5% over the last twelve months and no.dramatic upturn is 
expected during 1983. Moreover, as I have made clear in reply 
to a question earlier in this meeting, the disparity between 
direct income tax levels in Gibraltar and the United Kingdom 
has widened following this year's United Kingdom 'budget. This 
disparity is however reversed in terns of indirect taxation. 

The Government has accepted a suggestion that moneys covenanted 
to charitable and religious institutions should be deemec to be 
the income of the charity and exempt from income tax. This 
would mean that the charity concerned would be given the tax 
relief not the donor. The use of such covenants will be 
restricted to charities approved by the Governor-in-Council 
and subject to a maximum amount allowable per taxpayer of £500 
per annum for a minimum period of three years. 

Two administrative concessions are now to be covered by legis-
lation. Paragraph 16(2) of the Income Tax Ordinance is to be 
amended to enable the Commissioner of Income Tax to set off 
tax, known to have been deducted and not paid over by a 
company which has gone into liquidation, where the amount has 
subsequently been written off by the Financial and Development 
Secretary. This procedure clearly could be open to abuse and 
the Financial anc Development Secretary of the day will 
clearly need to be fully satisfied that the amount owed cannot 
be recovered before writing it off. 
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The second administrative concession is that non-residents 
have not been deemed liable to tax cn income arising outside 
Gibraltar, even if it is remitted to Gibraltar, provided it is 
held in a trust. In effect the new provision will ensure that 
the income of a non-resident beneficiary of a trust will not 
become liable to tax by reason only of residence in Gibraltar 
of the trustee or trustees having the direction, control or 
management of the assets owned by the trust. 

The Government also proposes to introduce probably at the next 
meeting of this House separate taxation measures under the 
Income Tax Ordinance for companies owned by non-residents, 
which meet certain cualifications, thereby being termed as 
"qualifying companies". Full details will of course be 
provided when the Bill in question is before the House but a 
brief outline at this stage would help. Basically only 
companies whose trade or business is such that all receipts 
and income arise .in the ordinary course outside Gibraltar or 
from dealings with tax exempt companies or other qualifying 
companies will be involved. On the grant of a certificate 
issued to such companies - for which it is proposed to charge 
an annual fee of £250 and the payment of a deposit of £1,000 -
this would be on account of any future tax liability - company 
Profits woulo be liable to tax at one of two rates, depending 
onvhethEx or not profits are remitted to or received in 
Gibraltar:- 

(a) in the case of a company receiving taxable income 
in Gibraltar, 27p in the £; 

(b).  in other cases, ie when profits are not remitted 
to or received in Gibraltar, 2pin the £. 

In addition tax would bededucted at the rate of 2p in the 
from dividends, interest, directors fees etc payable by such 
companies to non-residents. The fee for the issue of the 
certificate would not be refundable and any outstanding tax 
would be deducted from the deposit before it is refunded when 
the company ceases to be•  a qualifying company. The economic 
benefits from the scheme are unquantifiable but it is thus 
hoped to enhance Gibraltar's attraction as an offshore centre 
to large overseas' companies with consequential benefits to 
the economy and of course to revenue collection. 

On inuirect taxation no change in specific duties is proposed. 
It is still too early fully to establish the trend emerging 
following the recent reduction in duty on cigarettes. Figures 
of the sales of cigarettes for the last quarter have only just 
been received and all of them have not been received yet and 
are still being processed. 

However it is intended to reduce ad valorem duties on small 
inexpensive items so making them more attractive to tourists. 

For most of these items the basic rate of cuty will be changed 
from 15% to 12%. The duty on perfumery (now 25%) and jewellery 
(now 21%) will also be reduced to 12%. This will also have the 
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advantage of administering a more rationalised tariff structure. 
In an effort to stimulate bunkering it is proposed to halve the 
fuel oil export tax from 54p to 27o per metric ton. 

The total loss of revenue in a full year ossuminr no increase 
in turnover will be some £209,000. 

To encourage local manufacture and assembly of metal or wooden 
doors and windows and their frames a duty of 121, is being 
imposed on made-up items. This will be kept under review to 
ensure that the price of such locally manufactured products 
becomes competitive. 

The import duty on petrol is to be increased from 6.6p to 8p 
per litre. This will raise some 880,000 in a full year pro-
vided there is no further fall in consumption in what is 
essentially a price inelastic commodity. There will be no 
change in the duty on diesel oil. 

The drawback Regulations will be amended to reduce net import 
duties which are above 2%• to that figure: but for'watches the 
reduction will be to 1%.• This change takes account of 
increases in freight charges by air on small items such as are 
sold from the Government cubicles. The change should stimu-
late this trade. 

The Government proposes to increase motor vehicle licences for 
private motor cars and motor cycles. These fees were last 
increased in the 1981 Budget. The increase at that time was 
of the order, of 40% in licence fees. 

The increases are:- 

Motor cycles  

Present fee 9 14 

Proposed fee 12 25 

The House will wish to note that the licence for large motor 
cycles weighing more than 200 lbs ie the one which was 
previously at 814 anu which has gone up to £25, is increased 
by some 78' to £25 a year. 

Private cars 

Present fee 27 32 35 39 42 49 

Proposed fee 35 41 45 50 54 63 

The above increases for• cars represent some 28% and in total 
the increases would provide additional revenue of some 890,000 
in a year. 
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Regulations covering the issue of TV licences are to be amended 
to provide that dealers obtain a TV licence on selling the set 
to a resident; and that revenue officers should be formally 
empowered to enter premises to ascertain and ensure that the 
householder has a licence for any TV set. Such powers will 
only be used when a householder who is known to hove had a set 
and failed to renew the licence also fails to respond to 
correspondence reminding him that renewal is overdue. It is 
not intended at this stage to increase TV licence fees. To do 
so would penalise those who renew their licences annually. 

At present only bona fide visitors are permitted to register 
vehicles with GG plates. It has been represented that 
additionally the concession should be available not only to 
residents, including servicemen, who are severing their links 
with Gibraltar but also to non-residents without the need to 
come to Gibraltar personally to collect the car. The Govern-
ment considers that there is merit in this proposal and has 
agreed that:- 

The GG concession should continue to apply to all motor 
vehicles and not be restricted to new vehicles; however 
vehicles first registered with G plates will not be 
eligible for this concession; 

both the purchaser and the vehicle must remain outside 
Gibraltar for at least 12 consecutive months after 
taking delivery; the Collector of Revenue would be 
authorised to permit the temporary re-importation at 
his discretion eg for servicing by the authorised car 
dealer; 

the purchaser need not take delivery in Gibraltar. 

The Development Aid Ordinance makes inadequate provision for 
substantial relief to new industries, particularly where these 
do not necessarily involve the construction of major buildings 
or other fixed assets but require significant imports of 
expensive capital eouipment, for example, computers for a 
computer bureau. Having regard to the need for economic 
diversification provision is made by amendment to the Develop-
ment Aid Ordinance to permit relief on the payment of import 
duty for projects approved as new industries where a Develop-
ment Aid Licence has been issued under the Ordinance. 

I turn now, Mr Speaker, to the Funded Services. The Government 
is once again faced with substantial deficits totalling £2.3m 
on the funded services. It is therefore proposed to continue 
reducing subsidies as in previous years. 

The projected deficit on the Housing Fund is some 2.1.4m; this 
is 56,0 of the projected rent roll. Rents will be increased in 
July by an average of around 15W20% yielding about :,_1250,000/ 
£300,000 pa, that is £225,000 for 1983/84. The increase will 
be based on a re-assessment of rateable values and will there-
fore vary from estate to estate. Rates increases will be 
subject to a moratorium. 
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On electricity the projected deficit is £559,200 or some 13riz 
of bills Issued. A number of factors are likely to affect the 
size of this deficit during the course of the year. The first 
is the cost of running the new Waternort Power Station and the 
second, movements in the price of oil and the strength of the 
pound sterling,against the US dollar. A third factor that must 
be taken into account is the response by ODA to our project 
application for a third generating set. If the latter is 
funded on grant terms, this will materially affect the size of 
the ;Fund's deficit. 

During the project study of the commercial Dockyard proposals 
Cooper Lybrands have been undertaking a study of electricity 
charges at both the Ministry of Defence and Gibraltar Power 
Stations. As an extension to this they have been invited to 
make a comprehensive study of the effects of the construction 
of a new Generating Station, of using waste heat for the 
distillation plant on the Electricity Undertaking Fund over a 
number of years and to put forward proposals for tariffs more 
consonant with developing'Gibraltar s industrial and commercial 
potential. This should be ready by mid 1983. The Government 
Proposes therefore to meet the electricity defiCit by budgetary 
contribution. Hotels will continue to receive a discount on 
bills paid within 30 days of issue; the subsidy on current 
consumption would be £35,000. 

The projected deficit on the Potable Water Fund is £383,200 or 
some 20% of bills issued. The following increases are proposed 
in water tariffs with effect from the accounting peripd 
including 1st May, 1983:- 

(a) Domestic consumers 

Primary rate - from 17p to 19p .per unit 

Secondary rate - from 38p to 14.0p per unit 

(b) Hotels 

(c) Hospitals, schools, 
Government Departments 
and Ministry of Defence - from 5010 to 58p per unit 

(d) Swimming pools - from 75p to 90p per unit 

No changes are Proposed for shinning, fountains, deliveries by 
lorries, temporary piped supply nor the meter rental. Hotels 
will continue to be charged at 4010 per unit; a subsidy of 15p 
per unit subject to payment of bills within 30 days of.issue -
this subsidy would operate as at present, as a rebate on pay-
ments by the due date. The subsidy to shipping will also 
continue. The cost to the Consolidated Fund of these subsidies 
is estimated at £76,000 ie hotels £66,000 and shipping £10,000. 
To the domestic consumer, the projected increases will result 
in an increase of just over 101i. or 72p per month in the water 
bill of an average family of four persons. 
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The effects of the Proposals I have just outlined on the 
projected financial position would he to convert the estimated 
Consolidated Fund Balance of L7.989m at 31st March, 1984, to 
-28.4.84m. As soon as the Chief Minister has spoken a revised 
financial statement showing the effects of the detailed changes 
will be circulated to Hon Lembers. 

Mr Speaker, I give notice that.during the Committee Stage of 
the Appropriation Bill, the Government will seek to make addi-
tional provision for the budgetary contributions to the Funded 
Services and the projected subsidies to hotels and shipping. 

Finally, Yr Speaker, in this my last Budget speech I wish to 
thank all members of my staff, Ministers and Heads of Depart-
ment, who over the past four years have been involved in the . 
Preparation of the annual Budget, and who have given me 
unstintingly their time, advice and help. I would also like, 
Mr Speaker, to thank those ih the private sector - and this is 
a genuine tribute - who from the beginning of each new year 
have come forward with positive ideas for the benefit of the 
economy. I have not always accepted their proposals but at 
least they have been considered. It would be invidious to 
select for special mention any particular group. 

Mr Speaker, I commend the Bill to the House. 

MR SPEAKER: 

I will then now call on the Hon and Learned Chief Minister to 
make his speech on tine Finance Bill. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, the House will wish to join me in thanking the Hon 
the Financial and Development Secretary for his exposition of 
the financial and economic situation of Gibraltar and of the 
internal and external factors which have a direct or indirect 
bearing on it. We are grateful for his painstaking and 
devoted commitment to Gibraltar's interests and to his un-
failing efforts and untiring work to further those interests. 
I am particularly appreciative of the frank and sincere manner 
in which he has spoken and though we may have an opportunity 
at a later stage to say a real farewell I think I reflect the 
feelings of all Members of the House in saying that it is 
indeed sad that this is his last Budget speech. I want also 
to endorse the remarks he has made about those who have helped 
him in the difficult task of preparing this Budget. 

Sir, this time last year, I said that the theme of the budget 
for that year had to be caution, prudence and consolidation in 
the face of the many uncertainties facing Gibraltar, the two 
major ones being the future of the Dockyard an& the re-opening 
of the frontier. Events since then have more than justified 
that decision and that approach and the situation is different 
today only in the sense that we are that much closer to the 
crunch on the Dockyard and that the partial re-opening of the 
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frontier, apart from its political implications and discrimi-
natory nature, has hac some adverse effects on the economy. 
Before I go on to deal with the main points of the budget in 
some detail, I should like to comment on these two issues which 
are of such fundamental relevance. 

I should first report formally to the House cn the response 
which I have received from London following the adoption by 
the House, on 22 February, 1963, of a motion which stated, 
among other things, that the House appealed to Her Majesty's 
Government to reconsider its decision to close the Naval Lock-
yard. In that response, copies of which were sent to the Hon 
and Learned Leader of the Opposition and to the Hon Mr Bossano 
on 11 April, I am assured that there is no question of any 
weakening of Britain's longstanding commitments towards 
Gibraltar. 'Nevertheless', the letter continues, 'the reasons 
for closing the Naval Dockyard remain as valid today as when 
the decision was first taken, on the basis of a review of 
future requirements in Dockyard support services, in 1981, 
consequently Ministers do not propose to alter their decision 
to close the Royal Dockyard in 1983'. 

I would remind the House that the last naraEranh of the motion 
of 22 February stated that the House considered that full 
consultation should take place between all political parties 
represented in the House of Assembly before a final decision 
was made by the Gibraltar Government on the commercialisation 
of the Dockyard. That commitment will of course be fully 
complied with. 

*The Report on the question of the viability or otherwise of a 
commercially operated yard will be received next month. Our 
policy on this matter continues to be one of opposition to the 
closure of the Naval Dockyard but, as I have said so often, it -
is the Government's responsibility to consider carefully and 
dispassionately whether the commercial option is one which 
would produce a satisfactory, lasting and secure alternative. 

If, after considering the Report, the Government were to be 
fully satisfied about this, it will support commercialisation 
and would hope that all concerned would approach the change-
over with enthusiasm and with the will to make it work in the 
interests of those directly affected and of Gibraltar as a 
whole. 

If the Government were not to be satisfied with the Report, it 
will make it clear to the British Government that it cannot 
support it ana that the whole situation must be looked at 
afresh, in close consultation between the two Governments, as 
a matter of urgency and in the light of the British Government's 
responsibility for and commitment to Gibraltar. In such a 
situation, the Gibraltar Government will take the matter, with 
the utmost determination, to whatever level of the British 
Government might be necessary. We would also, throughout this 
vital period, keep in close touch with our many friends in the 
British/Gibraltar Group in Parliament. 
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There are compelling reasons for• the Government's approach to 
this matter. If the Government had refused to cooperate in 
the investigation into the viability of a commercially operated 
yard it would have been seen, both by the British Government 
and by Parliament as a whole, to be acting irresponsibly and 
unreasonably. This investigation had to be carried out in 
order to establish the matter, one way or the other, beyond 
reasonable doubt. .1::o one, including the British Government, 
can make a judgement on the question of commercialisation until 
the Report is available. When it does, we will, as I have said, 
and as we are bound to do by resolution of this House, consult 
fully with the two other political parties represented here 
before a final decision is made. 

This brings me to the Question of the decision of the Gibraltar 
Trades Council to take industrial action in pursuance of its 
opposition to the Dockyard closure. I must make it clear that 
I understand perfectly the feelings of the Trade Union Movement 
as a whole on this matter. Indeed, I can say that I share 
those feelings. This matter is vital for all of us. I also 
respect fully the right of the Trade Unions to take whatever 
action they wish - with, of course, the support and backing of 
their members. I and the party which I helped to found during 
the war introduced effective trade unionism into Gibraltar. 
Let there be no Question of a row between the Government and 
the Trade Union Movement. We are all in this together and we 
must work together, not least at a time when we are being as 
hard-pressed, from different diredtions, as we are being now 
and more than ever before. But I must appeal to-the Trade 
Unions to recognise that industrial action, at this stage at 
least, can not only serve no useful purpose but can be 
contrary to the interests of the people of Gibraltar as a 
whole, the great majority of whom belong to Trade Unions. As 
I have said, the Report on commercialisation will be available 
within the next month. Until that Report is received, neither 
the British nor the Gibraltar Government will be able to make 
Up its mind. It must be clear to all concerned that industrial 
action at this stage is not going to achieve anything except to 
put at risk the continuing provision of further naval work and 
the strong and massive support which Gibraltar today enjoys in 
Parliament and in Britain as a whole. I can assure the House 
that Mr McQuarrie's reaction to the blacking of the fleet was 
not an isolated one and, whatever, may be felt about the way 
in Which it was expressed, I can tell the House that it became 
clear from telephone conversations with two of Gibraltar's 
staunchest friends in London on the day the blacking commenced 
that they were horrified at the implications and that, while 
they continued to be as ready as ever to fight for Gibraltar's 
interests, their ability to do so could well be hampered and 
undermines by further industrial action. 

If the Report on viability of commercialisation is unsatis-
factory, that will be the time for us, for all of us, to fight 
together, as we have done so many times before, to defend and 
Protect this community. 
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I repeat that I fully understand and respect the feelings of 
Gibraltar's Trade Union leaders. I am simply saying that I 
believe a strategy of industrial action at this stage is un-
wise, the Hon Mr• Bossano has two capacities. He is the leader 
of a political party represented in this Houoe ana a notable 
and influential personality in the Trade Unsn world. I am 
sure that he makes a clear distinction between these two 
categories and that he does not allow his political aspira-
tions to influence his role as a trade unionist although it is 
perfectly alright, as far as we are concernec, for his Trade 
Union role to influence his politics. 

One final point I would wish to make on this matter is to note 
that the Partido Socialista de Gibraltar fully supports the 
strategy of industrial action. I would have thourzht that that, 
by itself, would be the most compelling argument for no one • 
else to have anything to do with it. I certainly would not 
wish to be associated in any way with that organisation and if 
it were one day to say that it agreed with me on any matter of 
policy, I would feel it wise to change my policy at once. 

There is not much that I need to say on the question of the 
Partial re-opening of the frontier-. Consultations on possible 
protective measures are continuing and decisions will be taken 
in the near future. At the last meeting of this House I made 
clear my views on the Spanish Government's latest failure to 
implement•the Lisbon Agreement and on the attitude which I 
believed Gibraltarians should adopt in response to that failure. 
1y views have been reinforced by the extraordinary Spanish 
reaction to the routine visit of the British fleet in the last 
few days. 

Developments at the frontier have given rise to demands for 
additional expenditure. The general economic outlook is 
gloomy, severely compounding the recessionary pressures which' 
afflict the economy. Our reserves are projected to fall from 
£11.7m at the beginning of the financial year to just under 
£8m by the end. Although this reflects stagnant revenues and 
large deficits on the Funded Services, it also takes account 
of a contribution to development from the recurrent budget. 

The budget strategy for• this year cannot discount the nature 
of the economic problems which will beset Gibraltar. The 
forecasts points to rising unemployment, no real scope for 
revenue growth and belated development momentum. The stability 
of the Government finances and of the economy as a whole has to 
be safeguarded come what may. 

This year the Government has pruned departmental bids of 
expenditure by some E3m without sacrificing the high standards 
of services and welfare which the community as a whole expects 
to receive and the Government aims to maintain. One major 
area which has been closely examined as in the past, but with-
out exclusive treatment, is the level of overtime working. It 
must be understood that the Government's wages and salaries 
bill stands. at Z25.5m, that is 539 of total recurrent expendi-
ture. Overtime and allowances account for C4.3m, after having 
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planned reductions in areas where overtime levels, for a 
variety of reasons, have surreptitiously moved beyond the 
absolutely essential. Already, as in the case of refuse 
collection, some steps have been taken to contain overtime 
but the reaction has unfortunately been adverse. here, as 
in all other areas where reductions are planned, I hope it 
will be understood that the savings in expenditure should be 
considered more broadly ana rationally. Whatever those 
affected may lose, the generality of taxpayers (including 
those affected) will gain. At least, the need for even 
higher taxation will be avoided. Other areas have been closely 
scrutinised. For example, bids for replacement of small plant, 
vehicles, and equipment, for increases in training overseas and 
for tourist advertising have been curtailed. These have not 
followed a pattern of presentational cuts which would in any 
event prove to be false economy. They have arrested a trend 
for improvements which would be either unnecessary or un-
realistic in the context of our budgetary position and our 
relative size. 

It is recognised that last year's neutral budget has in real 
terms not compensated for the modest pay increases consequent 
on parity and that real disposable incomes fell slightly in 
1982, for the first time since the substantial gains since 
Parity was implemented in 1978. Rather than reduce taxation 
and jeopardise our reserves, the Government plans to channel 
substantial funds into the financing of development projects, 
notably housing. £l.5m is earmarked for the Improvement and 
Development Fund and more will be transferred to that Fund if 
Possible arm necessary. We have a clear choice - either we 
build houses, we maintain and provide our power ana water 
services, we improve our schools etc, and hence provide employ-
ment, or we boost personal incomes directly in order to boost 
consumption on luxuries which as a community we cannot really 
afford and can do without, particularly if that consumption 
were to find its way outside the Gibraltar. economy. 

Last year I referred to the level of arrears, then standing at 
£3m. This.year they are up to E4m. A substantial element of 
this is owed by the trade. I do not underestimate the 
difficult times certain sectors of trade may find themselves 
in. But it is no use complaining about high municipal costs, 
about the lack of Government assistance and interest, moreso 
with the partial frontier opening, if the trade does not 
respond by a more aggressive approach to their market and a 
more responsible attitude to commitments. What I mean, and 
Government has evidence to this effect, is that certain traders, 
protected as they are, could reduce profit margins, improve 
competitiveness and pay their bills on time, and not expect 
Government to reduce duties or charges and legislate for 
further protective cover. A more enterprising spirit is 
required. 

Last year I also asked people to invest in Gibraltar. The 
issue of the latest 10.. tax-free and estate duty .free deben-
ture is, as the Financial Secretary has stated, attractive and 
the first £lm tranche has nearly been fully taken up. I would 
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like this encouraging response to continue ana if possible 
improve. Let us put our savings into Gibraltar where they can 
be used for development rather than tucked away in offshore 
funds affording tax avoidance facilities. 

At the end of the day, all these issues revolve cm the will of 
the individual - employee cr tracer. The will to accept less 
overtime, the will to pay one's dues to the community in time, 
the will to charge a fair price, the will to spend and invest 
in Qibraltar and the will to produce a fair day's work for a 
fair day's wage. 

Once again this year we do not intend to reduce direct taxation. 
As the Financial and Development Secretary has explained, 
because of the constraints on the economy ana the budget, we 
prefer to channel resources to fund capital investment and not 
to boost personal consumption. 

On direct taxation, I hope the trade will follow the lead given 
by Government in reducing import duties with a more competitive 
attitude in tourist goods. I expect to see that lead materially 
reflected in lower profit margins. These measures will put some 
E209,000 of revenue at risk. Earlier this year we reduced the 
duty on cigarettes putting some £550,000 of revenue at risk. 
On the latter, the indications are that we may recoup a fair 
proportion of the potential loss through increased sales. This 
may not be so certain in the case of those duties we have now 
reduced. This Potential revenue loss therefore needs to be 
minimised, but there is a limit on what we can do withOut it 
being fiscally counter-productive or unfair on the consumer. 
There is one area which the Government considers can absorb 
some increase - motor vehicles. The average increase in the 
annual licence is around £10. At the same time we have nearly 
doubled the fee for large motor cycles. Petrol duty will go 
up by 1.6p a litre. 

On the Funded Services, the Government does not intend to 
increase electricity charges for the time being. The Financial 
and Development Secretary has dealt with the reasons for this 
and I hope that the tariff review will come up with a structure 
which will spread the burden of electricity costs in a fair 
manner. It is clear, however, that this burden will continue 
to be high unless we see further falls in oil prices. In the 
case of water, the increase is very modest, 72p a month or 
around lao to 15p a week for an average family of four. The 
increase in rents will follow a regrading of properties. The 
average increase is between to 2O5 - the precise figure 
will not be known until the Housing Department completes the 
detailed assessment of all flats. For post-war flats, the 
rent increases will range from El to £14 per week. The 
increases for pre-war flats will vary deporming on the standard 
of accommodation. These will range from £0.50 to £2.00 per 
week. These increases will take effect from July 1985. The 
rates increase will be deferred into 1985. The effect of these 
measures will be to reduce the deficits on the Funded Services 
from £2.33m to some E1.7m. Despite this, the water and,housing 
funds will continue to receive budgetary contributions. Hotels 
and shipping will continua to receive subsidies. The effect of 
this year's budget measures on the index cf retail prices will 
be around 
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I sheuld like to finish by reiteratinL,  that we face one of the 
most crucial years in cur history and we must realise the heavy 
burden of responsibility which lies on each and every one of us 
inside and outside this House to contribute to uphold our 
standards of living, our welfare and our survival as a free 
community with a sense of dignity, honour and Pride. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Ye will now recess to give the House an opportunity to consider 
the statements which have been made by both the Hon and Learned 
the Chief Minister and the Hon the Financial Secretary and we 
will return at 4.30 upon which I will invite Members to speak 
on the general principles and merits of the Finance Bill. We 
will resume at 4.30 and may I warn Members that we will not be 
havinz a tea recess, so it will be from 4.30 to approximately 
7 o'clock this evening. 

The House recessed'at 12.25 pm. 

The House resumed at 4.45 pm. 

MR SPEAKER: 

'hell, gentlemen, I will remind the House that we have now had 
the commendation of the Bill by the Hon the Financial and 
Development Secretary and the statement by the Hon and Learned 
Chief Minister and I will now invite, before I put the ouestion, 
any Member who wishes to speak on the general principles and 
merits of the Bill to do so. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Sir, once again it is my pleasure to rise on behalf of the 
Democratic Party of British Gibraltar to respond to the new 
procedure which we welcome of presenting the Gibraltar 
estimates of revenue and expenditure for the year 1983/84 
together with the 'Government's budgetary measures. No doubt 
other Hon }embers on this side of the House will have views to 
express on the estimates of revenue and expenditure as well as 
the budgetary measures and my Hon and Learned Leader will when 
winding up the debate on behalf of the Opposition clarify and 

• reinforce the views of my Party on what can only be regarded 
as a crucial year in the history of Gibraltar. 

The estimates of revenue and expenditure are perhaps slightly 
misleading to the average man in that the economic effects of 
the partial opening of the frontier ane the effects of the 
possible closure of the Naval Dockyard at the end of this 
calendar year are not really reflected in these estimates 
because in the case of the partial opening of the frontier 
these effects will only become more evident towards the end of 
this financial year and of course the actual closure of the 
Dockyard has not taken place and consequently it is difficult 
to reflect this event in the estimates. 
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Foreign affairs and the Naval Dockyard continue to dominate 
the life of Gibraltar, its economy and its people. The 
closure of the Naval Dockyard could be only a mere eight 
months away. We on this side of the House hone and pray that 
the British Government will continue the operation of the 
i:aval Dockyard into 1984 and beyond but it seems fairly clear 
that firm decisions appear to have been taken and that the 
Dockyard will in fact close at the end of 1983. However, we 
must not forget that neither the British Government nor 
indeed the Gibraltar Government have made any firm decisions 
on a viable alternative to the Naval Dockyard and we on this 
side of the House believe that the Dockyard should stay open 
until a viable alternative is found. We hope that when the 
project study has been completed that the Opposition is 
consulted by the Government before any final decision is 
made on commercialisation of the Dockyard. 

Mr Speaker, the signs are clear that a decision has been taken 
that there is no continuing reouirement for a Naval Dockyard 
in Gibraltar as indeed in other places 'in the United Kingdom 
and that this arises from the Defence White Paper and sub-
sequent statements on defence which have reduced the require-
ments for Dockyard capacity. It seems clear to us that if 
the Naval Dockyard is to continue in operation in Gibraltar 
it will be entirely because the British Government and the 
British people recognise that to remove the base of the 
economy of Gibraltar which the Naval Dockyard represents will 
do incalculable harm to the way of living and the standard of 
living of our people and could not be compensated for by a 
commercial operation. If that is the.situntion then it is 
clear in our minds that the last resort of appeal of the 
people would be to the British Parliament. It is only the 
British Parliament that can, if it so wishes, overturn the 
decision of the Government. We in the Opposition- believe 
that an attempt should be made under the aegis of the British/ 
Gibraltar Group to do just this if this is at all possible. 
This will require, of course, Mr Speaker, a lot of effort on 
our part and should clearly be mounted on an all-party basis. 

We do not believe, on this side of the House, that those 
efforts are likely to be encouraged or lead to success if the 
Gibraltar Trades Council leadership is going to behave in the 
manner that it did last week when it decided to black the 
British Fleet visiting Gibraltar as a means of advancing the 
objective of keeping the Naval Dockyard opened. We of the 
DPBG believe that the vast majority of the neonle of 
Gibraltar including the vast majority of working people in 
Gibraltar were appalled at the decision of the Trade Union 
leadership and thoroughly regretted and opposed it as being 
against the true interests of the people of Gibraltar. The 
damage, Mr Speaker, has been done and we on this side of the 
House hope that the British Government and British 
Parliamentarians will understand ant; realise that the views 
of the leadership of the. Gibraltar Trades Council in deciding 
to take the blacking action on the British Fleet, which we 
all welcomed to Gibraltar, did not have any real support. We 
would also, like at this point in time to observe that in our 
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view the Gibraltar Broadcasting Corporation again failed to 
reflect the true feeling in Gibraltar and we arc astounded 
that following statements by the Chief Minister and by our 
party, GBC interviewed the Hon Mr Bossano but failed to seek 
interviews either with the Chief Minister or with the Leader 
of the Opposition, 

The DPBG believes that the Gibraltar Trades Council are 
utterly misguided in the course that they are following in 
trying to keep the Naval Dockyard open by industrial action. 
It is impossible in our view to seek to keep an enterprise 
open by damaging it through industrial action.. All such 
action can do in reality is to accelerate the process of the 
closure and defeat the possibility of placing an alternative 
in the place of the Naval Dockyard. We are fearful that if 
industrial action escalates that not only will the working 
people in the Naval Dockyard lose their jobs at the end of 
the year but that any possibility of obtaining alternative 
employment will also be obliterated. The leadership of the 
Gibraltar Trades Council has a very serious responsibility 
and the working people of Gibraltar will not thank them if 
they exercise that responsibility without due regard for the 
real interests of the workforce, 

The partial opening of the frontier has created for Gibraltar 
a very difficult situation and will undoubtedly have serious 
effects on the economy if it is to continue for any 
appreciable amount of time. It seems that the Spanish 
Socialist Government is just as intent to damage and ruin the 
economy of Gibraltar as their conservative predecessors. The 
principles of comity inherent in the European Economic 
Community to which Spain aspires to join are just non-
existent where Gibraltar is concerned. The Spanish Govern-
ment has not kept its word and this must have serious 
repercussions for the future. 

It is becoming increasingly obvious that the present Spanish 
Government has little intention of implementing the Lisbon 
Agreement and that they are clutching at any pretext (the 
latest case being their abstIrd objection to the British Fleet 
visiting a British Base) to avoid the implementation of the 
Lisbon Agreement. This must surely demonstrate beyond doubt 
that the Spanish Government does not consider that Agreement 
to be in Spanish interests surely mainly because of British 
recognition of the right of the Gibraltarians to self-
determination declared by them in the Agreement. 

There is as the situation develops a need among all parties 
in Gibraltar and elected leaders to take and adopt a 
Gibraltar view on the many problems that are facing us 
especially in regard to the Dockyard anc the frontier. Mr 
Speaker, it is against this background that we must look at 
the revenue raising measures that have been announced by the 
Government. The action that is required in Gibraltar is a 
Policy that faces up to the problems and seeks solutions. 
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In addressing ourselves to the budgetary measures proposed by 
the Government such as they ar•e I would like at this stage to 
state how sorry we are on this side of the House that this 
will be the last budget moved by the present Financial and 
Development Secretary. His presentations to this House at 
Budget times and indeed other• tines have always been studied 
and careful and he has always displayed great courtesy to all 
Members of the House. We are sorry that this will be his 
last Budget and wish him the best for the future. Mr Speaker, 
it will also be the last Budget for the present Government 
and the budgetary measures proposed show distinct signs of 
this. 

We get the decided impression from the speech of the Chief 
Minister• that he is very undecided as to the measures that 
should be taken. Whilst we accept that the situation is a 
difficult one, we cannot agree that the financial picture as 
far as the finances of the Government are concerned, is at 
all alarming. The new estimated Consolidated Fund Balance as 

• at 31st March, 1984, of r".2.4m following taxation measures 
reflects a healthy position and we feel Government should have 
done more in terms of positive measures to remedy the damaging 
effects of the partial opening of the frontier. I know that 
the Chief Minister has statee that further measures will come 
if found necessary to do this but we regret that the general 
thrust of the budget measures has not gone as far as we on 
this side of the House have been advocating in order to make 
Gibraltar more competitive. In the face of a worsening 
economic situation it is essential that the Government give 
leadership and take bold measures. The cuts in import duties 
announced by Government although welcome and consonant with 
the cries from thi.s side of the House that import duties 
should be dramatically reduced, do not go far enough. We 
welcome the cuts that have been announced such as - they have 
been but question whether a reduction of import duties from 
15% to 12,6 on a whole range of goods is sufficient to bring 
about a real cut in prices in Gibraltar. We regret that no 

cuts in import duties have been announced in articles that 
affect the cost of living index such as clothing and shoes. 
There is a local Gibraltar market in these items and there 
should be incentive created within Gibraltar for people to 
purchase their needs in these goods in Gibraltar and not in 
Spain. We accordingly think that the Government should have 
been bolder in their measures of cuts in imnort duties so as 
to create the proper competitive spirit in the trade in 
Gibraltar and encourage greater personal spending by residents 
of Gibraltar within Gibraltar. 

We have noted the proposed cuts in the fuel oil export tax 
and in the drawback regulations relating to the re-export of 
goods from Gibraltar. We welcome any measures that are aimed 
at helping the Port of Gibraltar• and attracting shipping as 
indeed of supporting the re-export industry. Later on I 
mention the need for Government to take other measures in the 
Port to encourage and attract more shipping to Gibraltar. -The 
export industry of Gibraltar anc export services are areas 
that shoulo be encourages to grow and I hope that the Govern-
ment will keen a close watch of movement in competitve Ports 
in r•eletion to taxes such as we have. 



We are sorry to see that the Government has not been able to 
see its way to increasing the personal allowances under the 
Income Tax Ordinance and that consequently Gibraltar remains 
one of the most highly taxed territories in Europe and that 
the differential between taxation on incomes in Gibraltar and 
those in the United Kingdom continues to grow wider. We 
believe that the need to tax residents of Gibraltar so highly 
arises from many years of mismanagement of the economy by the 
present Government in power and that consequently they are 
unable to give the relief which the overtaxed Gibraltarian 
deserves. The continued mismanagement in areas such as the 
electricity undertaking continues and in a frantic effort to 
save what is a deteriorating situation Government now bring in 
a firm of Chartered Accountants to advise further on the 
development of the electricity undertaking serving only to 
emphasise the problem that the Gibraltar community have found 
themselves in where electricity is concerned as a result of 
very poor planning and complete mismanagement. 

Obviously the Government is unable to raise electricity 
charges because of the manner in which the electricity 
consumer's monies are being squandered by the Government and 
by management in: relation to the Waterport Power Station and 
accordingly the Government has decided instead to increase 
water charges once more. No information has been given about 
the need for such increases and the result is that the 
consumer once more has to pay for the increased cost of 
production, for the large water losses, ano for every other 
inefficiency of the Minister responsible for that department. 
It is our view that with the tourist industry as the second 
largest industry in Gibraltar, the water charges for hotels 
should not be set at higher than 40p per unit and that there 
should be a deduction made in respect of prompt payment of 
bills. If we are going to go on increasing the cost of 
services to the tourist industry then that industry will in 
the end collapse and with that collapse will come further 
losses in employment and in employment opportunities. 

Mr Speaker, with regard to the increases in licence fees for 
motor cycles and private cars, we would observe that it seems 
odd that the increase in licence fees for private cars should 
be higher with the smallest car than with the largest car. 
We feel that the same distinction should be made to percentage 
increases to private car licences as with motor cycle licences. 
In other words, the'proportion should be much higher at the 
bigger car levels than at the smaller car levels. As far as 
motor cycles are concerned we feel that a consideration 
should be given to charging the very small motor cycles a 
very minimal increase so as to encourage people to use these 
rather than motor cars. 

We note that TV licence fees are not to be increased but we 
regret the move to impose on dealers the obligation of 
obtaining a TV licence on selling a TV set to a resident. 
It seems to us that this is putting an obligation on trade 
which should clearly be discharged by the Government, that 
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is the collection of licence fees. The trade already inform 
Government to whom they sell TV sets ape we think it is not 
too much to ask from Government Collecting Agencies to do 
just that. We cannot understanc the reason for this measure 
and we oppose it. 

We welcome the, proposed amendments to the Development Aid 
Ordinance to help manufacturing industry as well as proposals 
to change the Income Tax Ordinance to give certain benefits 
to qualifying companies. Presumably the latter measure is in 
relation to improving and promoting Gibraltar as a tax haven 
and we are sorry to see that both in the case of the Develop-
ment Aid Ordinance as indeed in this case no legislative 
proposals are before the House. 

Mr Speaker, to sum up on the revenue raising measures. We do 
not find them harsh but we do find that they a're not bold 
enough and do not include sufficient incentives to raise the 
spirit of people and to give people the-knowledge and the 
feeling that Government is in control of the situation and is 
not just drifting with events. In our election year this is 
bound to be a reasonably popular budget but whether it meets 
the real needs of the economy and its development is open to 
considerable doubt. 

Mr Speaker, it is clear from the financial statement for 
1983/84 that the revised estimated consolidated fund balance 
as at 31st March, 1983, noes in fact present a picture 
reasonably healthy. The surplus the Government has had over 
the year has in fact been higher than that estimated despite 
the additional expenditure that has been incurred. The 
Consolidated Fund Balance as at 31st March, 1983, of 
£11,688,120 is almost £lm more than the amount predicted last 
year at this time and on the face of it the Consolidated Fund 
Balance shows a very healthy picture and shows thatthe 
Government at least is in a position to tackle the problems 
that lie ahead in economic terms. 

This has not been as a result of competent management on the 
part of the Government but because of the draconian measures 
of taxation that have been carried out since the 1979/80 
budget. The mismanagement of the economy continues and the 
Government consequently requires to continue its present 
system of overtaxing the population. The present example is 
the increase in rates amounting to nearly 20,c which has 
occurred this year. At a time when the Government appeals 
for a reduction in costs and in prices it seems to consider 
itself to be exempt from such constraints when it comes to 
its own revenue raising measures. If we are to avoid a 
collapse of the economy there is undoubtedly a need for 
Government to be cost-conscious and indeed for the population 
to be made aware of the need for public expenditure to be 
kept in present circumstances to a minimum. 

Our party has in the recent past warned of the danger of a 
two nation society brought about by the disparity of earnings 
between the public sector and the private sector. There is a 
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danger of the creation of a three nation soceity by virtue of 
disparity of earnings even within the public sector. In the 
Fire Services, Electricity Undertakings, Customs Services, 
Prison Service and Recreation and Sport Departments, average 
earnings are far in excess of Departments such as Audit, 
Income Tax, Labour and Social Security and Treasury. I am of 
course talking of the non-industrials in these Departments. 

If one goes to the earnings of industrials, it is not so easy 
to see the position except when occasionally the Government 
comes out with a statement as a result of industrial strife 
as it did, for example, in the recent industrial 'dispute over 
refuse collection and refuse disposal. We just do not know 
what average earnings are in the various sectors of Govern-
ment departments such as the Public Works Department and the . 
Electricity Undertaking but judging from the earnings that 
have been announced in relation to refuse collection it is 
ouite clear that some must be very high. 

On this side of the House we do not object indeed we support 
high earnings but we wonder how far these earnings are 
entirely uncontrolled wholly productive and what effect they 
have on the rest of the taxpaying body when translated into 
electricity, water and telephone accounts, for example, or in 
the high cost of allegedly maintaining housing in a state of.  
renair. 

As the uressures on Government revenues rise because of the 
weakening economy we believe that unless there is a rise in 
productivity and a cost consciousness in the public sector, 
the inordinate costs of electricity, water and municipal 
services, as indeed of maintaining roads and other public 
services will continue to rise with no corresponding increase 
in the revenues, necessitating in the last resort severe cuts 
in public expenditure which'could affect the level and 
efficiency of social services enjoyed by the population. 
Indeed the situation could develop where even the present 
system of index-related pensions could be at risk. In our 
view the efficiency of the Government machine is very much in 
question and steps have to be taken to streamline the services 
that the Government gives to society if we are to overcome the 
crises that undoubtedly Gibraltar is facing. 

It is impossible to ask departments to become more efficient 
anc to increase their level of efficiency when Government'it-
self appears to do little to encourage this. The obvious 
example continues to be the electricity undertaking where the 
Government has failed the people of Gibraltar dismally with 
their poor record of management. Government seems to have 
lost complete control of this department to the extent that 
the contractors are still responsible for the operation of 
one of the new engines at a cost to the public of £16,000 a 
week. The lack of proper maintenance over the years and of 
poor industrial relations have led to phenomenal wasteful 
expenditure and to engines not functioning properly. Power 
cuts have become a part of the life of Gibraltar and despite 
the commissioning of new engines they continue albeit less 

frequently with consequent suffering to the public. The hire 
of the skid-mounted and trailer-mounted generators which we 
advised as from the beginning should have been purchased have 
resulted in further heavy and wasteful expenditure with 
increased costs to the consumer. 

During this year the Committee of lnouiry have reported on the 
electricity undertaking and this has revealed an alarming 
situation leading to panic measures and the appointment of a 
Steering Committee tc iron out problems in management -
employee relations at great expense to the public. The situa-
tion in the Generating Station continues to be a matter of 
public scandal and the public are having to pay no less than 
£18,000 a week as far as has been admitted for the privilege 
of industrial peace in the electricity undertaking. We do not 
know what other wasteful expenditure is going on in other 
Government departments because the Government is very 
secretive in questions relating to its own workforce unless 
there is a dispute where the public sees the results of it as 
it did, for example, recently in the dispute with the road 
sweepers. 

The Government in consultation with the Unions must watch its 
expenditure very closely. As the economy deteriorates the 
disparity of earnings between the public and private sector 
could become quite intolerable. 

Last year we urged the Government that there was a need to re-
organise and restructure the Departments of Housing, Lands and 
Surveys and Public Works into one large Department. Only in 
this way we stated could all the technical skills available in 
these departments be streamlined into one single efficient 
department. It is still our belief that these departments 
require to be amalgamated with more than one Minister respon-
sible for them to procuce a better and more efficient service.. 
These departments cost some Lila a year to run or just under 
25% of the total of Government expenditure and yet the streets 
are dirtier than ever, maintenance of Government properties is 
poor, the Housing Estates are in a bad condition and the 
situation is totally unsatisfactory. There is a need to 
produce better coordination and liaison within 'these depart-
ments in order to produce a better and more efficient service. 

The number of reallocations of monies made during the year 
particularly in the Public Works Department shows clearly 
that there is no intention at all in spending the monies voted 
for• the matters in respect of which they have been provided 
and it seems that provision is sought merely as a ploy for the 
department to have funds available for thatever other activi-
ties it wishes to engage in without having responsibility cf 
accurate and proper budgetting. I have already mentioned the 
industrial dispute remarding refuse collection anu the cleaning 
of our streets and it seems to us that as in the Generating 
Station the Government appears to be losing complete control 
of the situation and will undoubtedly end up by conceding all 
claims that are made on it at great public expense at a time 
when the public can hardly afford it. If the Government can-
not efficiently run itn operation in this area as indeed in 
other areas, then Government should consider seriously 
privatising some of these operations. 
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It seems to us that where cuts or savings occur in Government 
expenditure they are invariably in areas where staff and 
earnings are not affected. Examples of this can be found in 
the Department of Education where the Government continues to 
penalise children by not providing sufficiently on essentials 
such as, for example, books and equipment where Government 
desnite inflation is providing less funds for. 1983/84 than 
for the current year. When one considers that the Government 
spent in the year 1981/82 5168,755 for books and equipment it 
is clearly not providing sufficiently in 1983/84 by providing 
a mere L1,245 more for reouirements. In adult and continua-
tion classes again less is being provided than last year as 
indeed in the provision of financial assistance to youth and 
cultural activity. When we speak of being cost effective and 
reducing public expenditure we do not expect the Government 
to cut precisely in those areas where improved services should 
be the order of the day such as in education. 

We regret, once more, that the Government continues to tax 
the Elderly Persons Pensions. As -we stated last year it is 
socially unjust and morally reprehensible that persons in 
receipt of Government pensions under the Social Insurance 
legislation or under the Retirement Pensions Scheme should 
receive those Pensions free of tax but that those persons in 
recent of Elderly Persons Pension which are much lower should 
be obliged to pay tax on them. The Government refuses 
stubbornly to remedy the inequality and injustice of this 
situation and in this year of general election we would 
remind the Chief Minister how in 1980 he led persons in this 
category to believe that an elected Government of the GLP/ 
AACR would put this right. Since a general election is only 
round the corner he could take this year's budget as an 
opportunity to do just this. 

Whilst on the Department of Labour and Social Security, Mr 
Speaker, we hope to hear from the Minister what plans he has 
to increase employment opportunities in Gibraltar at this 
time. We would like to see some sort of youth opportunities 
Programme where Government possibly makes a contribution 
toward wages in the case of apprentices in the private sector 
to encourage the employment of young people and to arrest the 
downward trends. The Minister for Labour who is also Minister 
for Education should take steps to explain the advantages of 
training to youngsters and to encourage them to enter trades 
in the private sector. The training of youth in the Govern-
ment departments appears to have been cut and when considering 
cuts in public expenditure the Government should bear in mind 
the need not to make cuts in areas that can make a positive 
contribution to the future economy and well-being of Gibraltar. 

The level of earnings in the Customs Departmente the Fire 
Services Department, the Victoria Stadium and the Prison 
Service recuire some comment. Whilst not in any way 
deprecating high earnings the level achieved in these depart-
ments are such that they pose two ouestions, the first 
whether they are not inordinately high and the second whether 
more staff is not required. In the latter category we would 
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place the Prison Department where average earnings appear to 
be 510,625 per annum and where it might be beneficial both 
for the Prison Wardens themselves and for the community to 
have a large number of Prison Wardens rather than rely on 
high overtime earnings and allowances. The same remarks do 
not apply to the other three departments gentioned 'out 
certainly examination shoulj be made in these other depart-
ments as to whether there cannot be a reduction in expendi-
ture which seems to be unduly high in these Heads. 

By-way of contrast, Mr Speaker, we find that average earnings 
in the Income Tax Department amount to 6;661 per annum and 
having regard to the number of employees in this Department 
it is interesting to note that this Department raises in 
revenue 5600,000 per -employee per year. If we had this sort 
of productivity in other Government departments we would 
indeed be doing very well. We have parity of wages with the 
United Kingdom though we certainly do.not have parity of 
taxation in fact we are more heavily taxed. here in Gibraltar 
than in the United Kingdom. 

In the Fire Services Department we still await the implementa-
tion of the law relating to fire extinguishers and in respect 
of the Victoria Stadium the introduction of charges which the 
Minister has repeatedly stated in this House at every' budget 
time would be introduced. We know that fire extinguishers 
despite the provisions of the law will not become compulsory 
in the lifetime of this House because the Minister knows how 
inequitable it is to expect tenants in private housing or 
Private landlords to purchase fire extinguishers whereas 
Government tenants in Government housing are provided with 
them free of charge. This was a bad law and the Minister 
clearly is afraid to implement it. As far as the Victoria 
Stadium charges are concerned the Minister continues in full 
retreat. One day the Government will realise how important 
it is that the Victoria Stadium should be run by an 
independent body chosen by-those who participate in sport 
with a fixed subvention from the Government and not to run 
it as at present at,inordinately great public expense. 

We are concerned on this side of the house with regard at the 
Present position in relation to the administration of justice. 
We feel that there may well be insufficient staff in the 
Courts and indeed a need to review the requirements of the 
Supreme Court and the Magistrates' Court. It seems odd that 
the Admiralty Marshal coes not have the back-up necessary to 
arrest and keep vessels under arrest in Gibraltar. The costs 
of arrest of vessels in Gibraltar are indeed ouite prohibi-
tive and yet if .this matter was carefully considered there 
could be economic benefit to Gibraltar from a system under 
which ships and yachts could be arrested effectively and 
economically. 

More close to Members of this House is the tendency that now 
has almost become a practice of presenting draft Bills to the 
House much too late to enable them to be properly considered' 
as we are duly bound to do. It seems to us that the Law 
Officers' Department requires review and its staffing 
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requirements should be examined. Whilst we appreciate the 
very great pressures under which some departments of Govern-
ment work including the Law Officers' Department, we feel 
extra effort should be put to ensure that draft Bills are 
publishes at least two weeks before a meeting of the House 
so as to enable Members of the House as well as other 
interested parties to consider them. The tendency on the , 
part of the Government to take all readings of a gill at one 
sitting means that the general public and more importantly 
parties whose interests are affected are presented with a 
fait accompli in the great Majority of instances. This is 
not good, Mr Speaker, for the administration of justice nor 
indeed for the democratic process. We recognise that on 
some occasions it is inevitable that Bills should be taken 
through all their stages but we equally state that this 
should'be the exception rather than the rule which it has 
now become. 

Mr Speaker, we are dismayed about the expected decrease in 
revenue of philatelic sales by E400,000- We have noticed 
that this has occurred with the appointment of the Hon Mr 
Zammit as Minister for the Post Office. Certainly not a 
very auspicious• first budget for him in this post. We are 
also concerned that even now though there is one air service 
a day to England no post leaves for England on Saturdays. 
Considering the revenues that are received by cur Post Office 
this in our view is not fair on the public. 

Turning to the Port, this extremely important area for the 
economy, we question whether tonnage dues are really necessary. 
Should ships not be encouraged to come to Gibraltar and does 
not substantial revenue derive to the Government from ships 
entering the harbour, crews going ashore and so forth? If 
ships that await on the East side of the Rock could be 
encouraged to come into the Port this would surely increase 
economic activity both for the Government and within • 
Gibraltar. The Government should seriously consider this 
matter. 

In the Medical and Health Department the year has seen the 
arrival of a new Director of Medical and Health Services and 
we wish him every success in his department. We also hope 
that he will .seriously pursue the worthy object of the 
phasing out of private consultation at the hospital. What-
ever the Minister may say in this House there is no doubt 
that the GPM patients become second class patients where 
consultations are concerned- Last year we praised the 
services given by the staff of the department and we have no 
hesitation once more this year in stating how grateful the 
neople of Gibraltar should be for their dedication, 

Mr Speaker, there has been much criticism this year about 
profiteering in the private sector and in narticular in 
price controlled articles. When one considers that price 
control is the responsibility of the Minister for Trade and 
the Consumer Protection Department one has to wonder whether 
this department justifies its existence. 
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My Hon and Gallant Friend, Major Peliza, will no doubt have 
a lot to say with regard to the collapse of the tourist 
policy of the Gibraltar Government. It was interesting to 
hear the complete exasperation of the Managing Director of 
Both Worlds with the Government's lack of ability to attract 
tourists in Gibraltar. It is time we made the tourist 
product something. which people enjoy and look forward to 
seeing and we move away from the rather jaded promotion talk 
of sun, sea and sunshine and move to offering tourists and 
promoting the real unique values comprised in the history 
and especially the military history of Gibraltar; It is 
tiMe too that the Government were more realistic in the use 
of their London Office and moved away from ground floor 
premises in an expensive area of London when the Tourist 
Office could eoually fulfil its functions in a cheaper and 
equally central area such as Victoria and away from ground 
floor premises. The Tourist Office is under-utilised and 
could be put to a much better use if properly directed and 
its responsibilities expanded. 

We are pleased on this side of the House to see how well the 
International Direct Dialling System is working and that at 
long last Gibraltar, for so long in the back waters of tele-
communications due to lack of foresight on the part of the 
Gibraltar Government, has finally made it in this field. If 
the Government had listened much earlier to our continuous 
calls for this service as far back as 1976, the development 
of Gibraltar as a Finance Centre could have been built up so 
much more rapidly. The Government should reconsider its 
imposition of local charges because the increased revenue 
produced by International Direct Diallinn should allow for 
this to be done. 

Mr Speaker, we cannot leave the consideration of the estimates 
without considering the subsidy given by the Government out 
of taxpayers funds to the Gibraltar Broadcasting Corporation.' 
The Gibraltar Broadcasting Corporation will receive in 
1983/84 a subsidy of no less than £535,800 from the Gibraltar 
Government or from public funds quite apart from all monies 
received from wireless licences. In a year when efforts have 
to be made to protect the Gibraltar economy from the partial 
opening of the frontier and haVing regard to the Chief 
Minister's appeal to the public to restrain themselves in 
their spending in Spain, it is ironic that a subsidised 
Corporation should advertise Spanish products on such a 
gigantic scale. The Gibraltar public is being urged through 
GBC to buy propery in Spain, to buy goods and services and 
indeed-even to use Malaga airport for their trips by 
advertising cheap car parking at Malaga airport. Is this 
the way the public interest is projected through the 
Gibraltar Broadcasting Corporation? The matter of adver-
tising Spanish products over GBC is now becoming extremely 
serious and we on this side of the House are not prepared to 
vote public funds to enable the Gibraltar Broadcasting 
Corporation by their advertising to encourage the nublic of 
Gibraltar to spend all that they earn in Gibraltar in Spain. 
We will accordingly this year, unless we have assurances of 
a change of policy in this regard, vote against the contri-
bution to the Gibraltar Broadcasting Corporation as a protest 
to this policy. 
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We are concerned at the position in relation to improvement 
ano development in Gibraltar. Development has come to a 
halt and as a result the recession in the economy will 
continue. The Government is doing too little too late and 
we feel that the Minister for Economic Development has 
lacked dynamism in bringing the real problem that faces 
Gibraltar in this field in a personal way to United Kingdom 
Ministers. We are astounded that no British Minister 
connected with overseas development has visited Gibraltar 
throughout the life of this Government and we urge the 
Government to insist that the Minister for Overseas Develop-
ment comes to Gibraltar• to see at first hand the problems 
that his department is causing the people of Gibraltar as a 
result of the dragging of their feet as far as aid to 
Gibraltar is concerned. The situation is urgent and 
requires remedial measures and the Gibraltar Ministers 
should not hesitate to fly to London whenever necessary to 
urge and argue the Gibraltar point of view. 

Mr Speaker, this in general terms is the attitude of our 
party to these year's estimates of revenue and expenditure 
and obviously other Members on this side of the House will 
enlarge considerably on the headings that I.have talked 
about especially where I have only spoken in very general 
terms. 

In the problems that face Gibraltar during the coming year 
which •is also an election year, we still consider it 
essential and vital to maintain a real unity of approach by 
the elected Members of the House and indeed the whole of 
Gibraltar to the serious problems that face us. 

HON A J CANEPAn 

Mr Speaker, it is my intention now to comment on the broader 
issues affecting the economy of Gibraltar, the broader 
economic issues,.since I think that that is what we are 
obviously mainly concerned with, I am going to be referring 
specifically to the Development Programme, though not in 
much detail, since I did in fact make a very comprehensive 
statement in this House, I think it was a couple of months 
ago. Suffice to say, at this stage though, that the Hon Mr 
Restano seems to have forgotten that at the end of September 
I visited London with the Chief Minister and I went to see 
the Foreign and Commonwealth Secretary himself, Mr Pym, and 
it was precisely about the question of the need for develop-
ment aid that I addressed myself to him in that meeting, 
pointing out the serious effects that the delays were having 
on the economy. And Lord Belstead, who though not the 
Minister responsible for the Overseas Development, is never-
theless very much on the fringe of such matters, particularly 
as he represents the Government in the House of Lords, was 
also left in no doubt both by the Chief Minister and by my 
Colleague, the Minister for Public Works, when he visited 
Gibraltar last July, about the importance that we attach to 
the matter. I am happy to say that I think that our meeting 
with Mr Pym did have some effect because about three months 

153. • 

later came the announcement of the 2.13m aid for Gibraltar. 
As far as the then Minister for Overseas Development is 
concerned, the good friend of the Hon Mr Restano, Mr Neil 
Marten, whom he met in Fiji, I do not think that the visit 
from him would have been very productive as I understand 
that he was never very favourably disposed towards Gibraltar. 
But turning,'Mr Speaker, to the broader economic issues 
affecting Gibraltar, as I have said so often in the past, 
the nrocess of economic development is not exclusively 
confined to a list of projects forming a capital investment 
Programme. It extends to all areas of economic activity and, 
indeed, to areas of social activity and to how these inter-
relate in preserving and promoting the stability and develop-
ment of the economy as a whole. In other words, there has 
to be coordinated planning behind how the Government taxes 
and borrows and how it spends and invests thereby helping to 
generate employment and to re-distribute income. I make 
this point with deliberate and particular emphasis this year 
when the course of the economy is indeed difficult and the 
constraints are abnormally severe. I think that this is 
evident from the estimates of expenditure and the revenue 
measures which are now before the House. Also.evident, I 
hope, is the necessarily cautious but positive approach 
which we have adopted. Mr Speaker, the economy has reached 
a crossroads and our very survival as a people and as a 
political entity are at stake. This is not a time for party 
political wrangles or for personal gain, it is a time for a 
concerted effort to put Gibraltar f-irst, second and last 
from both trader and consumer and from employer and employee. 
We are perilously near the stage where inward thinking can 
override communal interests. Where sacrifice, hard work, 
and change may be resisted in favour of protectionist atti-
tudes, in favour of restricted practices ono from purely 
materialistic obsessions. In this respect I would like to 
explain how the Government sees the problems and how it 
intends to give the lead. Clearly, our greatest problem is 
the future of the Dockyard. The Hon Financial and Develop-
ment Secretary has already described the current position 
and the extent of the work being undertaken to enable the 
Government to take its decision on commercialisation next 
month. Naturally, the problem is of constant and immediate 
.concern to those under direct threat of redundancy but it 
should also concern others, notably those who perhaps unin-
tentionally find their attention diverted by other develop-
ments such as the current spending spree in Spain. The 
efforts of this Government on the Dockyard will certainly 
not be diverted whether• the frontier opening is restricted 
or fully normalised. Those gates hold no real comprehensive 
basis for the stability and for the growth of the economy 
and even if they did it would be insecure and alsmost a 
surrender of our wellbeing to those who have on so many 
occasions demonstrated their true objectives and who continue 
to do so on an almost daily basis. It is therefore vital 
that if the Dockyard closure proceeds that the alternative 
should provide a firm foundation for our economic future. 
If we are to reject.an  alternative let it be on rational and 
on defensible grounds. Let us not forget that the British 
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Government has given an undertaking and that it Is prepared 
to provide substantial financial aid and other assistance to 
honour that undertaking. I do not see that as a pay-off nor 
as the price of conspiracy. Let it be clear also that I am 
not attempting to acknowledge defeat on the stand against 
closure of the Naval Dockyard. For am I prepared to absolve 
the British Government from its wider responsibility. I am 
too familiar with the serious economic consequences of . 
closure and with the constraints posed on our development 
efforts by defence reouirements and by frustrating delays on 
development aid. I wish to highlight the role of Gibraltar 
Government officials in the project study currently being 
undertaken on the Dockyard. Their remit goes well beyond a 
detailed scrutiny of the commercial operator's proposals or 
the Ministry of Defence stand on the release of Dockyard 
lands and assets. This is critical because as far as we are 
concerned any alternative must offer a broad based solution 
which extends to the future use of land and assets occupied 
by the Ministry of Defence outside the Dockyard. It must 
not survive at the expense of other unrelated types of 
existing activities or industries but should, if anything;  
suoplcment or complement them. Above all, it has to offer 
reasonable prospects for preserving employment and income 
levels. I hope, therefore, Mr Speaker, that it is clearly 
understood that whilst we faithfully recognise the British 
Government's willingness to help Gibraltar, this will not 
colour our thinking over the merits or demerits of an alter-
native proposal to the Naval Dockyard. I will now turn to a 
mooe specific area which is closely related to the effect of 
the initial announcement on Dockyard closure and the poten-
tial consequences - unemployment. I am very concerned at 
the rise in unemployment and the trend may not be easily 
reversed oven with renewed development activity. It will 
certainly worsen if the Dockyard closure Proceeds, with or 
without commercialisation. The Government will therefore 
have to seriously consider certain steps to mitigate this. 
These cover a number of areas where we may have to change, 
for example, our direct employment policy and/or use fiscal 
means to readjust the opportunities for employment parti-
cularly in favour of young Gibraltarians. I will refer to a 
number of areas. Take the case of re-employed pensioners 
with high income levels, moreso those rightfully enjoying 
the full benefit. of the Social. Insurance Old Age Pension or 
those with two or more jobs, or those households where the 
contribution of the working wife boosts high household 
income as opposed to providing an essential supplement to 
maintain decent living standards. I hope we do not have to 
consider these adjustments but they may prove necessary in 
the interest of Gibraltar as a whole and of young people in 
particular. Social justice may demand that we ensure a fair 
distribution of cur employment opoortunities and our income• 
and it is against this background, too, that the cuts in the 
proposed departmental bills, and I think the Financial 
Secretary mentioned or was it the Chief Minister, the figure 
of about nearly £.3m, should be considered. That is what we 
are trying to spell out in a snecific manner in the current 
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disagreement, I won't call it a dispute, over the working of 
overtime in certain sections of the Public Works Department. 
I think the questions that are posed, Yr Speaker, are 
whether we should perpetuate a situation involving earnings 
of over £200 a week for some whilst others are out of work. 
Can we also have people in Government employment earning 
£8,000, £9,000 or £10,000 a year doing part-time work as taxi 
°rivers, a pdint which I made here previously in the House 
and which I have made with a great deal of passion to .the 
Gibraltar Taxi Association. I do not think we can do that, 
Mr Speaker, in a situation where if the principles of social 
justice mean anything, in a situation where there is likely 
to be increasing unemployment, particularly next year. 
Therefore, what the Government has tried to do in pruning 
the departmental bids for exnenditure has been to make funds 
available in the Consolidated Fund in order to be able to 
transfer them when the need arises to the Improvement and 
Development Fund to generate work for the building industry, 
an industry where we have heard there has been a drop of 
about 22% in jobs recently, from over 600 to 400. This is 
already in hand with regard to the Rosie Dale Housing Scheme 
where the Government intends to transfer Llim and it is the 
intention at an appropriate moment and when the need arises 
to do likewise in resnect of further new housing and in 
respect of schools. I would appeal, Mr Speaker, to Trade 
Union leaders to realise that they also have members else-
where, in other industries which have been suffering a 
recession, such as the building in.dustry, ana as they also 
have members out of work or former members who are now or 
who may be out of work and whoss interests, I think, they 
also have to look after and they have to weigh up against 
the interests of those people who for some years have been 
getting used to very fat pay packets. As I say, ,Mr Speaker, 
I do not mince my words as to my interpretation of what 
social justice is all about and this is what I am saying 
when I referred to the need for change and the need for 
obstacles not to be placed in the way of such change, 
obstacles which are motivated by purely materialistic 
reasons. Another area, Sir, which has to be closely moni-
tored is the discriminatory frontier opening. Recent events 
have once again shown that as far as the Spanish Government 
goes we are still dealing with the same dog wearing a 
different collar of, perhaps, unavowedly more humanitarian 
hue. I have never pinned our hopes on an economic bonanza 
with an open frontier. I suspect that even if it were to be 
so the Spanish Government will probably try to ensure that 
it does not materialise. It all vindicates what I said last 
year about self sufficiency in our essential services. 
Whatever the high cost might be, our development Planning 
will therefore continue to provide for our own independent 
supply of electricity and water even if it means higher taxa-
tion or higher charges and I hope people will ponder on this 
when they react to the proposed increaaes in water service 
and to the existing burden of electricity costs. Turning to 
the economic effects of the current frontier opening, I 
would like to explain that whilst the Government will be 
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introducing certain measures these will be tailored to ensure 
that the consumer is not unfairly affected and that those who 
go to Spain pay as for as possible for the cost of providing 
those facilities which allow them to do so. It would be fool-
hardy to introduce measures which will protect not the economy 
but monopolistic practices in some areas. I hope that trade 
will respond Positively to the new situation ane offer a 
better and more competitive market for their products and not 
just attempt to excuse their inability to do so by claiming 
that Government duties are high and charges are also too 
high. I would not wish to extend price control but it may 
have to be done if we do not see a fair deal for the consumer 
in those areas where we have now seen clear evidence of what 
can only be described as profiteering. The Government has 
already taken a lead on import duties. It will also continue 
to offer substantial assistance to the hotel and shipping 
sectors. And on this question of a lead, Mr Speaker, and of 
the kind of response that I expect, I want to digress for a 
moment to spy that what I am expecting is in fact a reduction 
in margins. One would not wish to see a repetition of what 
has happened recently in a sector of trade which at the same 
tide that it has called on the Government to introduce 
imaginative measures, has also increased on an item which is 
in great demand, namely, these small computer games that we 
see our children around with, these have been increased 
recently in price from about £7.50 to £12.50. Why? 
Presumably because they have been in great demand. If that 
is the, way that some traders are going to respond to the 
Government measures then even if the Government scraps all 
import duty we are not likely to be competitive and Gibraltar 
is very unlikely to get a good name as far as its shop prices 
are concerned. Another aspect of the frontier situation 
which the Government will follow closely are property pur-
chases in Spain and the possibility that some Gibraltar 
residents may practically opt to reside there. It may be 
difficult to control the outflow of capital but again we 
shall consider introducing other measures to redress the 
loss. It is also doubtful whether those who take up all or 
most of their residential time in Spain will be allowed to 
benefit fully from the services which they or their families 
enjoy here at Gibraltar's expense. I now move on to the 
Development Programme. There is little really that I can 
add to the statement which I made to the House in February. 
From page 95 of the draft estimates Hon Members will note 
that disbursements last year were just over £lm. This 
clearly reflects the effects of the delay which I have 
referred to on many occasions in the past. Total estimated 
capital expenditure for this year is put at S;lam of which 
£5.1m relates to ODA disbursements. A further £2.5m of aid 
funds are earmarked for the following year. These figures, 
however, will need to be revised upwards in the light of the 
final allocation of the 2,13m amongst individual projects. 
The critical factor on aid project will be the response of 
the ODA to our application for the funding of two distillers 
at a cost of some L6.6m although the estimates at this stage 
only reflect the position for the first distiller. A reply 
is awaited shortly. An application for the funding of the 
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installation of the third generating set at the new Power 
Station has now been sent. Local funding of some £6m this 
year will be concentrated on housing and on education 
projects. On housing„ the estirretes reflect the Projected 
start on Vineyard Stage I, Tank Ramp Stage 11, Ccstle Ramp/ 
Road to the Lines Stage II, and repairs to the Tower Blocks. 
On education, new provision is being mace for St Mary's 
First School. I would also refer to other new projects 
such as Government offices, the Military Museum and the 
fobtbridge at Sir Winston Churchill Avenue. If possible, 
the Government will transfer further funds from the reserves 
to fund more housing and other essential developments. This 
will depend on development, generally, during the year and 
on how they affect the Government's finances. Our Planned 
borrowing and budgetary contribution to the capital budget 
amount so far to £11.5m over the next two years. This is 
substantial by any standards, let alone in the light of our 
current economic circumstances. Sir, before I move on to 
private sector development I wish to make some reference to 
the amendment which the Government is introducing to the 
Development Aid Ordinance to stimulate nioneer industries. 
At present there is under the Development Aid Ordinance no 
provision for granting relief to pioneer or new industries, 
particularly where these do not necessarily involve the 
construction of major buildings or other fixed assets. 
There is also no provision for exemption from payment of 
import duty on raw materials and having regard to the need 
which we have been stressing for economic diversification, 
the Government has considered that the Ordinance should be 
extended to provide the necessary incentives which will 
stimulate the growth of new economic activity and it is 
therefore considered that for the economic benefit of 
Gibraltar a pioneer company or activity should be granted 
relief from the payment of corporation tax, from rates and 
import duty and so the Ordinance will be amended to allow 
the Minister for Economic Development on the advice of the 
Committee appointed for the Purposes of this Ordinance, to 
declare any company or activity to be a pioneer company or 
pioneer activity in accordance with existing criteria., 
Turning now, Sir, to private sector development. Last year 
I expressed satisfaction with the progress made on some of 
the major development schemes and I stressed the important 
role which is played by the private sector in the field of 
development. I am pleased to say that despite the difficult 
times ahead it has been possible, with considerable effort, 
to maintain stimulus and ferment interest in a further 
number of important schemes even though the practical 
results may in many instances not yet have seen the light of 
day. I always say, Mr Speaker,*thet I am a frustrated, 
Minister for Economic Development because I keep on bringing 
projects on stream and because of what I would call the 
crisis of confidence surrounding the non-event on the ore 
hand of the opening of the frontier and on the other and 
much more serious, the Defence White Paper and the announce-
ment of the closure of the Dockyard in 1981, there just does 
not seem to be sufficient confidence to invest in the private 
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sector of our economy in projects which are of an urgent, 
touristic and commercial nature. However, I suppose we have 
to be grateful for smell mercies and in this connection the 
proposed development of the multi-storey car park at 
Cascmates did receive an encouraging response from developers, 
as the house knows, and although it has been the subject of 
some controversy with those whom I would term as extreme 
conservationists, I think it has been weloored by people as 
a whole and in particular by the building industry. The 
scheme will cater for at least 400 cars arm in addition will 
create a complementary centre of commercial activity at the 
very entrance of Main Street. The successful developer is 
now in the process of undertaking all the pre-contract work 
and if, with the help of the MOD, it is possible to proVide 
temporary accommodation for the services families, the scheme 
which is estimated at some ..e5m will hopefully get off the 
ground this year in anticipation of the need to provide 
permanent reprovisioning. For our own part the Government 
is trying its utmost to resolve the many problems which are 
associated with the development in order to secure this 
important investment in the interest of our economy. As I 
said before, Sir, a policy of encouragement must be carefully 
planned to ensure a level of activity which will neither 
endermine nor overstress the capacity of private sector 
investment. It must also, as I stated last year, go hand in 
hand with and complement public development and it must be 
geared in the interest of.diversification at striking a 
healthy balance between the two. It is with this in mind 
that the tenders for the development of the Old Command 
Education Centre at Cornwall's parade have now been invited. 
The scheme, which Members will recall, was the subject of a 
wide public participation exercise in May last year, provides 
for an exciting rejuvenation of olo derelict buildings in the 
heart of our city consisting of cafeterias, shops, offices, 
open squares and an element of residential accommodation.  
The scheme is also the first to introduce strict planning 
guidelines for the public benefit. The successful developer 
will therefore be required to adhere to a development brief 
which has been prepared by Government's planning consultants 
but cutting down abortiVe work on preliminary plans. In 
this way it is hoped to attain the highest measure of 
development control for the benefit of our community- This 
policy of encouraging private sector development has not 
only extended to projects which render direct economic 
benefit but also to schemes of social significance closely 
allied to the needs of the local population. I refer of 
course to the scheme launched last year in which a number 
of dilapidated dwellings have been disposed of by tender to 
families who had little immediate prospects of finding suit-
able accommodation but were prepared to alleviate their 
housing situation through their own efforts. The scheme has 
enjoyed a large measure of success as is evidenced by the 
fact that no less than 73 families submitted tenders in the 
last batch as opposed to 10 families when the scheme was 
first introsuced. The position today is that a total of 
nine Crown properties have been allocated by tender and when• 
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refurbished by the tenants they should produce twenty housing 
units of an otherwise wasting asset and at the same time will 
resolve the housing problem of twenty young families. In 
order to maintain momentum a further seven properties have 
been identified for inclusion in the scheme and will shortly 
be put out to tender. Private sector hcusfng development is 
also proceeding at a modest pace. In August last year the 
Government purchased six flats from a local developer for a 
price of £190,000. This same firm has now commenced develop-
ment on a site at Buena Vista comprisine some twelve dwellings 
intended for sale. The site was originally awarded by tender 
to another company which failed to commence development with-
in the stipulated period. The tender was therefore withdrawn 
and awarded to the company who had also tendered for the site 
and were anxious to proceed with construction. In doing so 
the Government gave primary consideration to the need to 
stimulate private sector development in a property market 
situation which in these difficult times reouires earnest 
investors and not mere land speculators. Land is at a 
premium in Gibraltar and it is the Government's intention to 
ensure optimum use within the existing parameters. Another 
opportunity for private sector housing will shortly be 
available with the disposal by tender of a large property 
and adjoining grouna in a prime residential site. I refer 
to the old Chief Justice's residence at Bella Vista which 
has been lyirr,  vacant for some time and which will be made 
available for private housing either in three individual 
plots or as a comprehensive development not exceeding six 
dwellings. There are also two other sites which will be 
made available for development for commeecial purposes, 
namely, the' old Public ;lorks Deportment workshop at Library 
Street and an area of waste ground adjoining St Martin's 
School which is ideally suited for a restaurant or similar 
tourist orientated development. By far the most important 
scheme, however, is the East side reclamation project which 
I mentioned last year and which has aroused great Widespread 
interest and which would, if it materialises, constitute a 
major addition to Gibraltar's assets. I have already 
informed the House on a number of occasions of the state of 
play to use a cricketing term for my Hon cricketing friend 
who has a great interest in the project, regarding selection 
of the two parties whose schemes are under consideration. I 
do not propose to explain the intricacies of the situation 
except to say that before a choice is made the Government 
intends to exhaust all the precautionary stens it could 
Possibly make to ensure that a decision is not only fair but 
is also for the economic benefit of Gibraltar. It is with 
that reasoning that the two parties who figure prominently 
in the international property scene have been invited by 
Government to investigate the possibility of joining forces 
either in carrying out the necessary feasibility study or 
preferably in undertaking all the development from inception 
to completion. Whatever the outcome, the Government is most 
anxious to take whatever steps are necessary to ensure that 
the project gets every encouragement. Before I conclude, Mr 
Speaker, 1 wish to pay my own small personal tribute to my 
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Hon Friend, Reg Wallace. His wise and disinterested advice 
and his deep sense of identification with Gibraltar has been 
most noteworthy. I have enjoyed working closely with him, 
in particular during the last three years, and I have learnt 
a great deal from him. I know we shall all sorely miss him 
next year. In conclusion, Sir, I have attempted in my 
contribution to this year's debate, ane that is to this 
year's buoget cebate, because that is what the new procedures 
really amount to, for the first time, I believe, Mr Speaker, 
to analyse positively and in depth the broader economic 
issues affecting Gibraltar. I have said that our problems 
are beginning to transcend pure party politics or sectarian 
interests. I therefore call on Members of this House to 
debate these issues dispassionately so that as a whole we 
may better understand our problems and contribute to that 
process of consultation which started last week and which 
will continue with the Dockyard issue in a manner which will 
redouaito our.  credit as parliamentarians and for the benefit 
of those whose interests we should be serving in our capacity 
not just as elected representatives but also as servants of 
the people of Gibraltar. 

1R SPEAKER: 

Are there any other contributors? 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Speaker, this is my fourth budget intervention. I have 
noticed over the lest four years a pattern which repeats it-
self. Every year I have noticed the Government ending up 
with a larger surplus than they expected and to me, not 
being an economist, it can only mean one of two things, 
either that they underestimated what they were going to get 
from the revenue raising measures that they were going to 
adopt or that in fact they were over-taxing. I know that 
this line of argument has been called a bogey, up comes the 
old bogey of over-taxing. But, Mr Speaker, if it is not one 
thing it must be the other. At the end of the day if you 
have more money than you expected it has got to be one or 
the other. Also, every year, I have noticed that although 
we vote money under certain Heads, the money is not used up 
and one would think that here we have a saving but, unfor-
tunately, we do not apparently have a saving because that 
money is reallocated later on during the year and used up 
for something else. I reel se that the budget of a country, 
even of a micro chip country like Gibraltar, cannot be as 
easy as the budget of a household. But still it is food for 
thought. This year it appears that the Government, rightly 
so I think, is intent on economising but I wonder how true 
the picture is. If I could refer• to one particular depart-
ment, and that is the Police, I notice that this year the 
Police will be spending or are asking for less money to spend 
on equipment, on uniforms, but at the same time the 
Commissioner of Police is asking for an increase in the 
establishment. If you are going to have an increased number 
of constables you are going to need more equipment and you 
are going to need more uniforms. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Unless they are on plain clothes duty. 

HON A I LODDO; 

Yes, but still we would have to have an allowance. I cannot 
understand how we are budgettinra for less when we are in fact 
going to be needing more. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Speaker, I do not want to interrupt in the flow of the Hon 
Member's speech but I woulc like to point out that in fact 
the Estimates as presented to the House do not include the 
additional provision which will be reauired for the additional 
police for which the Commissioner is asking. It came in after 
the Estimates had been prepared so there will need to be a 
supplementary later in the year. 

HON A T LODDO: 

I thank the Hon the Financial Secretary for that explanation. 
That explains the police. However, I took the police as 
merely one example, I am grateful. Mr Speaker, I would like 
to comment on education and I would like to take this opportu-
nity to express my regret that although the Westside Girls' 
Comprehensive has been operational'how for sonic months. 
Government has yet not seen fit to open the school officially. 
I am not saying that because I want an invitation but because 
I think that after so many years the least we can have is an 
official opening of such a wonderful school as I'understand 
this school to be and I hope that whatever wrinkles still 
remain will soon be ironed out. I must also express my regret 
that on the Education vote we seem to have forgotten 
completely that inflation takes its toll and we are again 
estimating the same amount for books and eouinment. I even 
notice that as far as assistance for Youth and Cultural 
activities are concerned we are down on last year. This is 
all the more regrettable when it appears that the restraints 
on overtime and allowances, even with all the exhortation, 
will still mean £L.3m. Mr Speaker, I believe that the educa-
tion of our young is our investment in the future. What we 
put into education is what we will get out of it eventually 
and what we skimp on education today we just cannot snake up 
tomorrow. Time has gone and the opportunity is wasted. Mr 
Speaker, talking of time going, time is going and we still 
have not got our College of Further Education. I believe 
that this is a crying need for Gibraltar and the continuing 
hostility of. Spain will prove or must prove to even the most 
blind that we must be self sufficient in every sphere and one 
of the essential needs, I believe, in our education is a 
College of Further Education. This is a gap in our educa-
tional system which I feel we must close. Mr Speaker, I was 
very pleasantly surprised in going through the estimates, to 
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see that for the first time in three years Government's 
contribution to sporting bodies has been increased by no less 
than £500. Mr Sneaker, I did a ouick jotting down of 
different sports in Gibraltar and if we share them equally 
between them it works at about £25 per sport. I know that 
this is an insignificant amount but I welcome it because I 
take this as an admission on the part of the Minister that he 
has been rather neglecting our sportsmen of late, certainly 
within the last three years. Once again we have the proposed 
Stadium charges coming up. Mr Speaker, I believe at the last 
budget I asked whether these proposed revenue measures were 
in fact a promise or a threat and whether they were one or 
the other they should not be made if the intention was not to 
carry them out. I believe that now this question of the pro-
posed charges has become a bit of a joke and I would urge the 
Minister to accept the policy advocated by the DPBG of having 
sportsmen run their own sports. I would also urge the 
Minister to get on with allowing advertising in the Stadium. 
In the last budget session the Minister said that he would be 
implementing this. So far, apart from the odd clock, I do 
not think I have seen any advertising material in the Stadium. 
Mr Speaker?  I believe I am right in saying that Government is 
finally becoming aware of the importance of conservation. In 
Gibraltar we are blessed or cursed, depending on your point 
of view, with a tremendous wealth of history, military 
history, primarily, and the visit last year of the Save 
Britain Heritage Group resulted in a very interesting 
pamphlet which I would recommend to all Members of the House. 
I think I said before that in Gibraltar we have been trying 
to sell the wrong product. In Gibraltar we have been trying 
to sell sand, sun, sea and sex. It does not matter the order, 
I do not think tt has any relative importance. But in fact, 
we have had a product to sell, we have been sitting on this 
product all these years and we have not capitalised. Not 
everybody who goes on holiday is out for discos and gambling. 
Well, I hone that the other option is taken up but mot every-
body who goes out on hQliday is looking for the same thing. 
There are a number of people who derive great Pleasure in 
visiting cathedrals. I have no time for visiting cathedrals 
but there are a number of people and there are places which 
capitalise on the fact that they have a number of cathedrals. 
We have a number of historic military sites and that is what 
we should develop. Anybody wishing to see a fortified city, a 
completely walled city, starting from this point I believe 
would have to go to Avila before he could find a completely 
walled city, I might be wrong. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

There has been a trip announced in the paper last week-end. 
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HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Speaker, by this I am not advocating that people should go 
to Avila, I am advocating that they should come here. We 
have here a walled city, a fortifieo walled city, which is 
something we should capitalise on. We have a prccuct and we 
should sell it but we cannot sell this product on its own. 
We must offer the tourist who comes here a continuous supply 
of electricity, clean streets, and efficient services. I 
would like to see, Mr Speaker, SOYA?. form of catering courses, 
courses in hotel management at all levels, we could do with 
it. This is something on which my Gallant Friend)Major 
Peliza will probably expand but I felt I had to say this. I 
know that the cleanliness of Gibraltar is of concern to us 
all. Perhaps I look at this problem from a professional 
point of view, being an ex-Public Health Inspector. Now 
they call them Environmental Health Inspectors but whether 
you call them sanitary inspectors it still emounts to the 
same thing, professional men who deal in public health, and 
I am alarmed that the cleanliness of Gibraltar is going from 
bad to worse. I realise that Government is trying to cut 
down on non-essential overtime and I agree that that should 
be the case but I would ask, is the cleanliness of Gibraltar 
not essential? .I would like to hear more about what has 
brought about the present situation. It is not clear in my 
mind and I would like an explanation on that because I feel 
that this is not a way to sell Gibraltar. Mr Sneaker, this 
year we have a typical pre-election budget. It is nothing to 
be ashamed of, I mean, everybody does it all over the world. 
We have got to have an election within the next twelve months 
so, presumably, this will be the last budget before the 
election. This is a typical pre-election budget which every-
body does and which there is no cause to feel embarrassed or 
anything about. But even with the mildest of revenue raising 
measures, Mr Speaker, there is bound to be justifiable cause 
for complaint. I certainly have one. What, foriexamole, can 
the motorist expect for his higher petrol and for his higher 
read tax.- precious little. The pedestrians who now walk '.17, 
and down Main Street are virtually on an assault course to 
judge by the state of some of the pavements in Main Street 
and the kerbstones which are a.danger. I have mentioned 
this before in this House. There are some stretches of read 
which will do to an old car today what presumably the MOT 
will do to old cars next year ana that is get them off the 
road. Mr Speaker, whilst still on traffic 1 do hope that 
the question of derelict cars is tackled with more enthusiasm 
and more vigour by the Toliee than of late. Heaven knows we 
have enough legislation to deal with this problem. We even 
passed some legislation in this House where it is an offence 
to abandon a car even in your own back-yard and yet in the 
last meeting of this House when I asked how many prosecutions 
there had been there had been none. I would urge the police 
to act more vjgcurously in this matter. This is one way of 
helping to solve the parking problem. Another would be to 
set time limits for parking in certain areas where it would 
be convenient to have a flow of traffic. Mr Speaker, I 
believe there are more ways of solving the parking problem or 
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helping to solve it, than just going around with unlimited 
amounts of yellow paint and a four inch brush. Finally, Mr 
Speaker, I must bring up the point of the Dockyard v.,:b2.11 efvf..xly 
is  bratht up,',vhich is of concern to all of us although we 
might not all react in the same way. To date, possibly 
because I am not in full possession of all the facts, of all 
the studies, to date, Mr Sneaker, I am still not convinced 
of the viability of commercialisation. And if I needed any-
thing to convince me further, the remarks made by the Hon 
Financial Secretary this morning has confirmed it. I also 
believe that this is a Problem which is too big to be 
tackled by individual parties. I believe that this is a 
Problem greater still than the problem of nationality and I 
believe that a concerted effort should be made by all parties, 
a united front should be made presented by all parties and 
that a visit to the Mother of Parliament should be made by 
the leaders of the three parties represented in this House 
and if need be by more Members, a strong delegation to 
impress on the British Government the disaster that would be-
fall Gibraltar with the closure of the Naval Dockyard and 
nothing really viable to take its place. Mr Speaker, that is 
the sum total of my contribution. 

MR SPEAKER:.  

May .I advise any other Member who wishes to speak. that they 
can take the opportunity to speak both on the revenue and 
expenditure and the revenue raising matters and that I will 
not of course, when the Appropriation Bill comes along, allow 
any repetition on expenditure since I think it is right that 
Members should have an opportunity to speak on both at the 
same time. Are there any other contributors to the debate. 
now? Well, there seems to be an anticlimax. . I am not going 
to sit here until someone decides that he wishes to contri-
bute to the debate. If there are no others I will most 
certainly invite the mover to reply. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Although I agree that we should alternate, the difficulty 
some Ministers find themselves in is that their Departments 
are shadowed by more than one Member and therefore they do 
not know what is going to be said in respect of the other 
Department which is shadowed by another Member, hence the 
reluctance to be able to reply. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

On our part of the House, equally, it works both ways. We 
are anxious to know what are the policies of particular 
departments before commenting on them. I agree that we have 
problems of debate but there are only six of us here and • 
there are eight Ministers and the Chief Minister has the 
advantage of the last word as well. 
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HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Yes, I accept that, that is one difficulty in respect of 
that. So far as the ouestion of the policy is concerned, of 
course there is the advantage, insofar as that is concerned, 
of the Minister being questioned on the particular vote when 
the time comas for the Committee Stage of the Appropriation 
Hill. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

The shadow of the Minister for Municipal Services has already 
spoken and the Medical and Health Service shadow has already 
spoken. 

MR SPEAKER: 

In any.event, I am not going to have a debate within a debate 
as to who is going to speak next. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

If there is no other Member, I am not asking for' any guarantee, 
but if the Hon Leader,  of the Opposition says that the shadow 
on Medical has had his say, well, as the Hon Member was out-
side I mill call upon my Colleague to do that. 

HON J B PEREZ: 

The only problem, Mr Speaker, is that I was expecting my 
shadow on Housing, the Hon Mr Haynes, to have listened to 
his views, if any, on'housing before I spoke on.the two 
departments for which I have responsibility. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 
other 

There is, of course theLpossibility and that is that those 
that have split shadows may well be dealt with in the short, 
I hope, short debate on the Appropriation Bill. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Let there be no misunderstandings as to what is happening 
this year as against what has happened other years. The 
rules have not been changed. All we have done is that we 
have suspended one particular Standing Order which says that 
the Finance Bill should not be read until the Third Reading 
of the Appropriation Bill but the procedure has been exactly 
the same. We are now speaking exclusively on the financial 
measures to be introduced by the Government for the revenue 
raising enactments. As no other Member wishes to speak on 
that of course he will not forego his right to speak on the 
Appropriation Bill but then, of course, I will make very sure 
that on the Appropriation Bill they will speak exclusively on 
matters relating to expenditure and not to the revenue raising 
measures. 
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HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I am sorry we are dilly-dallying a little on this one but it 
is very important for the future that we try and get it right 
in this new procedure because it could save a lot of time in 
the future. Anyhow, I have a player now. I was hoping that 
we would avoid a second debate in the Appropriation Bill. If 
anything happens that has not been touched on, yes, but, any-
how, as I say, I can now field a player. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, we are hoping to avoid the debate in the Appro-
priation Bill. As I understand it the way we are looking at 
it is that because the Financial and Development Secretary 
and the Chief Minister have opened up on the estimates of 
expenditure and on the financial measures, we are hoping to 
have one main debate which is this one but we recognise that 
there could be, I am not quite sure how, I think we will have 
to learn by experience, some matters that are appropriate to 
deal with in the Appropriation Bill although we are ourselves 
looking more to the detailed discussion on the Committee 
Stage of the Appropriation Bill to bring up particular things. 
We do not anticipate' a debate in the Appropriation Bill. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Sir, we haven't had many speakers from the other side but 
from what I have heard I quite agree the streets of Gibraltar 
are dirtier than ever because they have thrown out such a lot 
of rubbish and it is going to take a lot of cleaning up to 
get rid of it. The Hon Mr Loddo made a very interesting 
statement in which he said this was a typical pre-election 
budget. Well, Sir, I would rather take issue with him I 
think,.if anything, it is almost the antithesis of a pre-. 
election budget. There has not been, as is often claimed by 
Oppositions, a vast give-away in a pre-election year. Had 
we wished to do that sort of thing and it is not normal with 
the GLP/AACR Government to make give-aways, so much so that I 
can remember on three occasions that we have gone to elec-
tions, partly in this House and partly in the City Council, 
following completely strong revenue raising measures but the 
electorate have still returned us. We could have given away 
quite a lot had we so wished it on income tax and yet we have 
held firm because we feel that this is not a year in which we 
can afford to make large give-aways. This is a year, Sir, in 
which the watchword has got to be the most careful use of 
money in our economy that we can possibly make. The possibi-
lities of a difficult situation arising possibly from January 
onwards with the closure of the Dockyard, and who knows what 
is to take its place, and if something toes take its place at 
what level, especially at what level of employment, may mean 
that a considerable number of people perhaps and hopefully 
only in an initial stage, but perhaps for some time may be 
thrown on to the unemployment market with the result that, 
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firstly, they will need to draw money from the Unemployment 
Benefit Social Security Fund and not contribute anything 
towards the exchequer by way of income tax paid and should 
they remain unemployed beyond the normal period in which they 
obtain Social Security Benefit, then they would come on to the 
Consolidated Fund through Supplementary Benefits etc. And so, 
the whole gearing this year has been that it is considered that 
revenue will not be asbcuyant as it has been over recent years. 
The comment has been made because revenue occasionally, or to 
some small percentage has been a little more than estimated, 
then either Government has overtaxed the people or has not 
estimated properly. Well, Sir, I would classify that as one 
of the pieces of rubbish that he street sweeper will have to 
pick up in due course. I will be somewhat parochial, Sir, and 
speak basically on the economic effects in the Public Works 
Department. We have had a number of comments, some of them 
with a little justification, some with no justification. We 
should give credit where credit is due and basically the normal 
output of the Public Works Department is something which in the 
main can be taken to be relatively satisfactory. I give you one 
example over recent weeks which nobody yet has given any credit 
to the Public Works for, the work of relaying a whole water main 
plus other service mains down Prince Edward's Road and the re-
surfacing of the road itself. This was scheduled to be a 4 
month job, it was completed in 2 months yet we have not heard or 
seen in the press or on Gibraltar Television anything saying that 
a good job of work has been done by Public Works and I feel proud 
to be able to stand up and say that the people concerned have 
made a very fine effort indeed and Gibraltar should be grateful 
to them because, firstly, not only have they done a good job of 
work in itself but they have cut down to the minimum traffic 
interference where traffic had to go a difficult way round rather 
than through the simpler method of Prince Edward'.s Road. Here is 
an example of men rising to the occasion when it is necessary. 
But, Sir, I think I would be failing in my duty if I didn't bring 
to the attention of this House the situation that does appertain 
in certain Departments of the Public Works, not all by a long way: 
Of the 900 odd men employed in Public Works a good 500 or more 
of them have very little overtime at all but in some of the 
Departments the level of overtime is ouite considerable. The 
Honourable Financial Secretary in his speech mentioned figures 
of overtime of £25 a week. Well, Sir, in some of my Departments 

.the figures of overtime are considerably in excess of that. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

He doesn't wish to give any figures as to how much more  

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I shall come to some of the figures in due course. And because 
it was essential this year owing to the need to keep our finances 
as close to the estimates of revenue as possible, we had to, as 
the saying goes, cut our suit according to our cloth and we had 
a very good look at some of the areas where there was a large 



amount•of overtime, and the first area which came to our 
perusal was the area where refuse is actually burnt at the 
Refuse Destructor. Here the average wages being paid were 
some 89 hours Per week and as I think I have already commented 
in the press, the wages which were on a basic wane of £85 to 
£90, were with overtimerunningbetween £170, and £200. This 
is well over £100 in overti•de. The first effort made by my 
Department with regard to thid section of the Public Works was 
to say that the amount of overtime which would still be sub-
stantial, was to be reduced to a figure which was considered 
to be reasonable. This would still have given the men a very 
good take home wage. .1 think the £200 wage would have dropped 
to about L160, and £170 wage would have dropped to about 5145. 
But the result was that the men for reasons best known to them-
selves, said: "Either we work as we have worked before, or we 
will work on a purely 39-hour week. This they have every 
right to do because overtime is something which it is the 
employer's privilege to offer and the employee's privilege to 
refuse. And so the situation was that the men decided to work 
on a 39-hour week and we are having some difficulty in being 
able to dispose of all the refuse. We have the willingness tP 
offer a slightly increased measure of overtime but still not 
as Much, as they were getting before and whether the men will 
come to this agreement or not we do not know. Some informal 
talks have gone on but it does seem to some extent that the 
men are rather adamant in saying all or nothing and it may be • 
for Government to consider whether if no agreement can be 
reached on a very favourable measure of overtime in the near 
future, Whether a two-shift system should be put in based on 
39 hours a week per shift which will be able to cope with the 
need for burning and which although it will mean for the men 
who on their own volition are opting to work 39 hours, will, 
mean less pay for them but will mean the taking-on of extra 
men and the cutting down of unemployment. This can be 
repeated if the urgency for further employment should arise.  
in a number of areas where men are working 35, 40, 45 hours. 
of extra paid overtime such as in the distillers, pumping 
stations, emergency service, areas which in themselves are 
not large but where the amount of take-home pay is in many 
instances £60 -Co £75 above basic wages. If the cake that is 
available has got to be shared more equitably then I would 
think that this is the correct way in social justice to meet 
the case. We cannot have some people earning a very large 
amount of money, much of it on overtime and other people 
suffering not only the degradation of unemployment and the 
shortage of cash that comes with it, but the fact that they 
have to see perhaps their neighbour almost rolling in luxury 
whilst they are suffering deprivation. Regarding the street 
sweeping, Sir, here again we decided that some overtime cuts 
were to be made. Perhaps we went a little too far and we 
are now looking at the situation to see if we can give a 
measure of overtime so that at least the central area of the 
town can be swept on a Saturday and a Sunday but I think, and 
I say this as a considered opinion, that the.  Gibraltarians, 
we are a dirty lot. We throw rubbish away, we put rubbish 
out of our shops indiscriminately without any thinking what-
soever whether it is going to create a mess or not. I am not  

saying we should be draconian as the Government was in 
Singapore where I understand that even to throw a cigarette 
end costs you a fine of £25 to £50 but I think we could take 
a leaf out of the book of the people of Singapore who have 
one of the cleanest cities in the world from what was one 
of the dirtiest cities by not throwing rubbish out so indis-
criminately at we do. Over the last 2 weeks in which it has 
been common knowledge that there was no read sweeping and no 
collection over the week-end, people still pushed out from 
their shops, from their homes all sorts of rubbish knowing 
fun_ well that it was not going to be collected and over this 
week-end with rain threatening, knowing that it was going to 
make a nasty• pulpy mess. 

At the same time, Sir, I must lay a certain measure of blame 
on the part of those people who are not willing to allow 
machinery to assist in cleaning the roads. We bought a 
special machine of which I was asked the Question I think 
earlier in the House when we met at the previous part of this 
session. This road sweeper has the ability of being a flexible 
machine and was bought with the idea of assisting at any area 
where it was required to help in cleaning and unfortunately 
this has been resisted and the machine is now being blacked. 
I think this is a very unfortunate and sad situation and•I 
would hope that the Unions would realise that where machinery 
is provided to assist in keeping the'place clean at no redun-
dancy of labour whatsoever, then it should be welcomed and it 
should be used to the greatest extent possible. I would hope 
that sanity will prevail and that this machine will be able to 
be used in the Main Street to help out cleaning as and when 
required. A remark was. made by the Honourable Mr Restano 
against the Public Works Department which was apparently 
alleged to have made a large number of reallocations of cash 
commonly known as vixements. Sir, where you deal with a 
Budget of some £7million, I do not think that one can estimate 
to such accuracy that you cannot have between separate depart-
ments variations of one or two percent. Some will spend 2% 
more than was estimated, some will spend 2% less. Why does 
this arise. All sorts of reasons, not least the number of 
men who decide to take unpaid leave, and so their salaries 
are not paid and the department finishes up with some extra 
money. .On the other side, you get departments which get 
extra expenses coming along, perhaps the need in the Roads 
Department to do up something urgently and it has to be done 
on overtime because it is of an urgent nature, and so they 
tend to overspend a little. And so the money is reallocated 
from one department to another. What does it come to? Even 
if it is 2% of the total budget it is a minimal amount, and 
to say that this is proof of poor management, I think is one 
of the.most fatuous statements that has been made so far. I 
regret, Sir, at this moment, I cannot give you the water losses 
for last year. As far as I understand from my department they 
are being contained quite satisfactorily with the consistent 
efforts being made by night testing and it is hoped, and I 
will if I do get the figure later in the meeting bring it to 
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the House, it is hoped the figure will.be if not as good as 
last year's figures, which I believe was 13%, somewhere within 
the 15% range. It is not water losses which is causing the 
increase of price in potable water that we are putting this 
year, it is simply, as I am sure the House well knows, that 
the cost of production of water over the last year has risen 
very considerably. The marginal cost of water last year was 
around the £3.75 figure but, unfortunately, everything that 
is said in this House is noted and is acted upon by outside 
sources and our friends the other side of theaLTaits who 
supply us with a quantity of water, heard what our water 
figures were in Gibraltar, heard what prices were for dis-
tilling of water and thought that the water they were giving 
to us was far too cheap and they were going to climb on the 
bandwagon and they gave us an increase of something like 60% • 
in the cost of our imported water. This has made a very 
great strain on our economy, so much so, I am sure the House 
will remember, I had to come for supplementary appropriation 
during the year to pay for this increased price of imported 
water. At the same time inflation has taken its toll and the 
cost of distillation has gone up some 10% with increased oil 
prices and increased prices of chemicals which I am afraid 
suffer very seriously from inflation. It is to be hoped, Sir, 
that in the coming year the price of distilled water may be 
reduced once we get into operation the waste heat boilers 
from the generating station and should this be the case then 
I would have every hope that there would be no increase in 
water prices next year. This is not a promise as such, 
perhaps we will be here to implement it again, I am sure the 
electorate will return the same Government, but I would 
sincerely hope that whoever has to make the decision, if they 
get the waste heat from the boilers, then with distilled 
water prices dropping, the need to increase water once again 

.may be contained. The actual increases are relatively small, 
roughly about 10%, it still leaves water that is supplied to 
the domestic consumer very heavily subsidised, the average 
family will be paying for domestic water at £1.90 a ton 
whereas as I say the marginal figure is somewhere today around 
E4 per ton so the domestic consumer is very reasonably treated. 
Of course, if the domestic consumer is a heavy consumer and 
goes into the secondary figures, then he is going to pay 
around the marginal rate. Water will still be subsidised by 
the general exchequer to a reasonable extent around £100,000 
and this is considered acceptable. Speaking on development, 
Sir, over the last year the figures that were put into the 
Development Programme were in comparison to previous years con-
siderably restricted but they were as far as Public Works was 
concerned, about £42million. Did we meet that figure? Well, 
Sir, in previous years we have always been a little bit under-
spent but this year, perhaps the Honourable Financial Secretary 
would rap my knuckles for it, but we actually overspent, we 
spent on the development programme 102% of what was actually 
estimated. So we met our commitments as far as the development 
programme went and now in the coming year we look forward to 
an enhanced programme in which spending once again will return 
to the figure that we have worked on in the 2 years previous 
to last year, somewhere around the £l0million mark and we are  

geared up to be able to spend this. Development is, of 
course, one of the ways in which the Government can push a 
boost into the economy and one of the things that has been 
done this year is to transfer into the Development Fund a 
reasonable stem of money from the Consolidated Fund. I 
remember some 8 years ago when we transferred a much more 
modest figure of I think million, there was a tremendous 
explosion, especially from the Honourable Mr Bossano, who 
mentioned at the time that he felt that development should 
be pushed on by use of raising of loans, etc. Well, we have 
raised loans this year, we are raising loans again, but we 
are also pushing some money in from the Consolidated Fund. 
I am sure that this time the Honourable Mr Bossano will see 
it in a much more reasonable light and we will not have the 
long harangue that we had last time. I think, Sir, that we 
have to accept within the constraints of perhaps a diminished 
amount of revenue this year, Government has taken a realistic 
approach towards the situation, has tried to contain expenses 
within what they hope to be able to meet without running into 
deficit budgetting, something which I think we must avoid at 
all opportunities, and I would hope, Sir, that given a modicum 
of luck, and perhaps a happier out-turn with the dockyard 
situation than many people foresee, our revenues will be if 
not asbcuyant as on previous years, at least able to meet our 
requirements for this rather difficult year that we see ahead. 

MR SPEAKER 

We will then recess until tomorrow morning at 10.30 when we 
will continue the debate. 

The House recessed at 6.55 pm. 

TUESDAY THE 19TH APRIL 1983  

The House resumed at 10.40 am. 

MR SPEAKER: 

I will remind the House that we are still on the debate of the 
Second Reading of the Finance Bill and the last speaker was 
the Honourable Mr Featherstone. and any Member who wishes to 
contribute to the debate is now free to do so. 

HON J B PEREZ: 

Mr Speaker, yesterday I listened very carefully to the points 
that were made by the Democratic Party of British Gibraltar 
and it appears to me that for the Opposition, who so claim to 
be the alternative to the GLP/AACR, to the Government, I must 
confess that I saw no signs at all, Mr Speaker, of any alterna-.  
tive policies or strategies coming from the Members opposite. 
In fact, to be perfectly honest, I consider that what in fact 
I heard happended to be and to show a complete and total lack 
of understanding of the present economic situation in Gibraltar. 



The DPBG accused the Government of having a pre-election 
budget and I think, Mr Speaker, this is totally erroneous and 
inconsistent  

MR SPEAKER: 

I do not think they said it was a pre-election budget, I 
think they have all said it very clearly thatthe budget had 
been prepared in the knowledge that it will be the last one 
before the elections. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

What. was said was that it was geared in a way to take the 
greatest advantage at the next election. 

HON J B PEREZ: 

The point I am trying to make, Mr Speaker, if you will allow 
me to continue, is that I find that that criticism would be 
valid if, in fact, the Government in its measures was giving 
a lot away this year. But, on the other hand, how can the 
Opposition criticise the Government for a pre-election budget 
when on the other hand they are asking the Government to 
increase, personal allowances, to reduce direct taxation, to 
slash across the board import duties and also to take away 
taxation from Old Age Pensions. Because the Government has 
not done that the Opposition are accusing us of presenting a 
pre-election budget and yet we have not done any of these 
things. Surely, that means, Mr Speaker, that there is no - 
auestion of any thinking on the Government side in presenting 
the budget, thinking of the election which is to be held 
within the next year. I think the approach of the Government 
has been a consciencious one and I consider it_to be rtght_for 
the general welfare of the community. I think the measures 
that have been announced have been taken irrespective of 
popularity and in my opinion, Mr Speaker, that is what 
Government is all about. I think to do as. advocated by the 
Members opposite would be totally irresponsible under the 
present economic climate which surrounds Gibraltar. I think, 
Mr Speaker, it is regrettable that the Opposition, having 
accepted the scenario which has been put forward in this House 
by the speakers on the Government benches, says that we have to 
be bolder in our measures and in my opinion, as I said already, 
I don't think this is the time to gamble with people's money. 
I think Gibraltar is at a critical stage, there are many, many 
uncertainties and the serious problems which we are going to 
have to face in this financial year and therefore although 
measures which may appear popular like increasing personal 
allowances, reducing direct taxation and slashing across the 
board import duties, although popular for the forthcoming 
elections I think would be disastrous for the general economy 
of Gibraltar. Before considering in greater detail, Mr Speaker, 
the actual fiscal and allied measures which the Government 
announced yesterday, I think one has to consider carefully 
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what the present economic climate is. Last year, Mr Speaker, 
we had to look at three main points concerning the economy. 
The first one was the question of the dockyard, the second 
thing we had to consider was the question of development aid 
and, thirdly, we were speaking about the possible opening of 
the land frontier. The Government stand last year, as on 
this occasion, was one as announced by the Chief Minister, of 
caution, prudence, and one of consolidating our position in 
view of the uncertainties that Gibraltar is to face. I think, 
Mr Speaker, that the uncertainties and the problems are still 
here with us today and, in fact, I think in certain aspects, 
they are even more critical than they were last year. As far 
as the dockyard is concerned, the change from last year, the 
difference in the position is that the date of the closure 
was deferred to the and of the year, the British Government 
seems to be totally unmoved, their minds have not changed as 
to the closure. However, they are still committed to helping 
us to provide a viable alternative, the preferred operator 
has been chosen and the Government is closely looking at the 
viability of these proposals and ashasbden announced already, 
a decision will have to be taken shortly, possibly within the 
next month. I think, Mr Speaker, that the uncertainty not 
only remains as far as the Dockyard is concerned but I would 
say that the day of judgement is drawing nearer and in fact I 
would reiterate the words which were uttered by the Financial 
and Development Secretary when he said that in his opinion 
commercialisation on its own is not a viable alternative. As 
far as the development aid aspect is concerned there is a 
slight change this year and that is that a sum of 2,13m has 
been granted. I think by no means will these £13m solve all 
Gibraltar's problems and in fact it is quite clear that we 
shall have to borrow money, in fact we are transferring Elim 
from the Consolidated Fund balance to the Improvement and 
Development Fund in particular for the building of housing. 
As far asthe third factor is concerned, the question of the 
frontier, in my judgement, Mr Speaker, I think the position 
this year-is-wore Lhan-it was last-year because-the frontier- 
has been opened in a manner which is clearly detrimental to 
our economy. There are many reasons or justifications which 
have been put forward for people spending money in Spain but 
the fact remains that rightly or wrongly the amount of money 
that is coming into Gibraltar in no way compensates the money 
that is being spent in Spain. I think, Mr Speaker, that the 
Government has shown leadership on this particular aspect, it 
has announced 'that measures will be taken after consultation 
with the Opposition but I think, in all honesty, that at the 
end of the day it really depends on all of us in Gibraltar 
and not just on the Members of this House of Assembly. As 
far as this factor is concerned I do not think one can blame 
either the Ministry of Defence or the Overseas Development 
because I think this is an internal factor and it is really 
up to all of us here in Gibraltar. As far as the Dockyard is 
concerned we can blame the Ministry of Defence, we can blame 
the British Government, as far as development aid ia ne concera 
we can do likewise but as far as the amount of money that is 
being channelled out of Gibraltar into Spain, I think we can 
only blame ourselves. Lest year I think it was the Hon Mr 
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Bossano who criticised the Government for presenting its 
estimates and for looking at the situation solely baseu on a 
Dockyard economy and I think that that is incorrect and in 
particular this year the Government has looked. at other 
alternatives, the Government has looked at tourism, at the 
port and the allied services, we have sooken.about the' 
commercial yard, we have looked at the question_ of exports 
from Gibraltar, we have looked at manufacturing and light 
inaustries,%we have considered the question cf Gibraltar 
being set up and being promoted even further as a financial 
centre and I think, Mr Speaker, that most of the measures 
which the Government announced yesterday are in fact aimed 
at these particular, as I term them, alternatives to a 
Dockyard economy. As far as tourism is concerned there is one 
point that I would like to stress although I am sure my Hon 
Colleague, Mr Zammitt, will deal with it. The Government in 
fact favoured and represented to the Civil Aviation Authority 
that the Government welcomed and was supporting the applica-
tion which was made by Air Europe to provide a scheduled 
service to Gibraltar. Members of the House have heard the 
load factors which have been put forward by the Financial and 
Development Secretary which have been extremely high in this 
last year, in particular the first I think was January, 
February and March which showed a record load factor to 
Gibraltar of around 95% and the Government supported this. 
The problem appears to be, Mr Speaker, that when one 
considers load factors if one allows another scheduled 
operator,ethe load factors must of necessity come dov.n for 
all and then what the Oivil.Aviation Authority has to - 
consider,is what is the break even point for a scheduled 
operator as far as load factors is concerned but again the 
Government supported the application and welcomes the 
approach from Air Europe who although they have been renaved to' 
operate a scheduled service from Gatwick nevertheless they 
are prepared to do so from Manchester. The Government is 
willing to help and is actively trying to help scheduled 
operators into Gibraltar because I think the fundamental 
thing, the fundamental approach is that from exnerience one 
can see that the more seats that are offered to Gibraltar 
the larger the number of people who will in fact come. Also 
as far as the port is concerned, my Colleague.Mr Canepa 
announced certain measures which are being taken. As far as 
the financial centre is concerned legislation has been 
enacted in this House to try and develop this aspect-of our 
economy. What are the measures which the Government have 
taken? First of all, we must remember that we did reduce 
the imnort duty on cigarettes. We have also reduced the rate 
of duty as far es small inexpensive items are concerned and 
I am sure there is no need for me or for any Member on this 
side of the House to exelain to Members Opposite why in 
fact we are really looking at small inexpensive items. 
Clearly, Mr Speaker, that is to benefit traders and of 
course to boost tourism.. Perfumery has been reduced from 
25'a to 12re jewellery from 234.. to l25.. The export tax on 
fuel oil has been ret-arced from .54r. to 27p. That is a 
substantial reduction and was cone because we have found that 
in the last year there has been a uecrease in the number of  

shins which have called into Gibraltar for bunkers, that is 
done with an aim to promote Gibraltar and to help the • 
economy. We have also introduced a duty on metal and wooden 
doors and frames, that is to nrotect local industry. We 
have also introcuced legislation or administrative regulations 
as for as GG plates are concerned. es have lookco at the 
question of development aid in order to nrovice relief and to 
bring within the Orenance exeensive capital equieme.nt which 
certain firms may reouire to import into Gibraltar to carry 
on their business here. That, again, Mr Speaker, is aimed at 
helping the economic situation. As far as the increases are 
concerned, as far as the funded services are concerned, it 
is quite clear that we will have a deficit of £2.3m and the • 
Government policy is two-fold. (1) we must be self support-
ing as far as these funded services are concerned, we 
cannot rely on Spain to provide either our water or 
electricity and if the consumer has to pay, well, we will 
have to pay for these services if we want to be self-
supporting and self-sufficient. Again, as far as the hotel 
industry is concerned, as far as the electricity undertaking 
is concerned, although there has been no increase, the dis-
count to the hotels will continue proviced they pay their 
bills within thirty days. As far as water is concerned to 
the hotels the increase has been from 50e to 55p but the 
subsidy of 15p per unit will continue if the bills are paid 
within thirty days. I think, Mr Speaker, that all these 
measures show a very eetermined effort ba this GovernMent 
to protect the general welfare of the whole of the community. 
.Mr Speaker, 1 woula now like to turn to the two Ministries 
for which I am respensible. As far as the Medical and Health 
Department is concerned, Members opposite will have noticed 
from the estimates that there is an increase in staff of 
eight. I do not think there is any need for me to outline the • 
particular eight posts because in Committee Stage no doubt 
questions will be askew if the Opeosition so wish. But I 
think I ought to say that as far as supernumerary staff is 
concerned, both Doctor gorge and.: Doctor Correa are doing 
extremely well, they are both in UK and it is expectec that 
within the next two or three years they will be coming back 
to Gibraltar and taking up the post cf fully fledged 
consultants. That is, again, Pert of the Government's policy 
of localisation of top jobs. ..'urthermore, Mr Speaker, we 
have taken on a number of trainee posts in the department 
such as the occupational thernay, physiotherapy aria speech 
therapy and the purpose of this is to recruit candidates who 
can after a short nericd cf in-service training here in Gib-
raltar proceed to train in their respective disci'clines in 
the United Kingdom and subsequently return to Gibraltar to 
take up annointments locally. in fact, most of the costs are 
already filled and it is honed that the remaining posts of 
trainee occupational therapist will be fillet; very shortly. 
On other matters of general policy, Er Speaker, I ought to 
mention that as far as the Medical Department is concerned 
this year we reechee a new agreement edth the Scheme . 
Pharmacists as to the method of payment. The method of pay-
ment is now on a 23;. on cost en the wholLoale price of 



medicine which is supplied on prescription. 1 think that 
this system will not only benefit the chemists themselves but 
it would provide the .Sovernment with a much simpler costing 
system and lesser Yr-ea for periodic reviews. Another very 
important aspect of the Medical Department and which I am 
pleased to announce in this House, is that follov.ing a visit 
to the United Kingdom by meners of my department, as far as 
the reciprocal agreement was concerned the quota of forty 
Patients has been maintained but we have been given the 
option for this coming year to select the forty Patients 
which we want to send free of charge and to select these 
patients whom we wish to send over to the United Kingdom for 
treatment which cannot be given here and to elect to pay at 
National health Service rates. This means that as far as the 
Government is concerned we will be able to send the more 
extensive, the more specialised treatment which is required 
within the quota of forty and elect to have people who are 
required to go on a second visit, that is, they have had 
their treatment in England, they cone back to Gibraltar, they 
are required to go back in a month's time, in that particular 
situation we will elect to pay at National Health Service 
rates and that individual will not take up one of the forty 
which is allowed in the quota and I think that is beneficial 
to the Government's finances. I think apart from that all I 
would like to say as far as the Medical Department is 
concerned is that the department is working extremely well 
and I think this is obviously due to the very hard working 
staff of the Medical Department, both the non-industrials 
and the industrial staff. As far as the Environmental Health 
Department is concerned, that department is also working 
very well. Members will recall that last year we had not an 
aoidemic but we had a number of meningitis cases.I think 
the department dealt with the matter extremely Well in that 
they spared no effort in trying to locate the people, the 
carriers, in giving out tablets to the people and to all the 
contacts and I think they worked extremely well. As far as 
my other department is concerned, Housing, Mr Speaker, in the 
last year we were able to carry out certain changes in this 
department as far as the allocation of houses was concerned. 
The waiting list was published making a total of fifty people 
in each category. We started with a medical panel, a medical 
panel has been set up which I think will help those persons 
who are on the medical category list and the last thing that 
the Government did was in fact to transfer the responsibility 
for the allocation of all Government owned houses, both 
privy to and post-war, to the Housing Allocation Committee 
and the AdvisOry Committee. I think as far as Housing is 
concerned, Mr Speaker, the Government is well aware of the 
serious housing problem. The Minister for Economic Develop-
ment has outlined the number of new projects which the 
Government has plannea but of course one must take into 
account the financial coastraints 'that we have and although 
one would like to build another Varyl Begg Estate, the 
reality of the situation, Mr Speaker, is that we just have 
not got the money to do that. I think, Mr Speaker, to wind 
up that I would reiterate that in my view from what I have 
heard from Members opposite, there is a total lack of under-
standing of the Government's economic situation and I would  

urge Members opposite to think very carefully of the prob-
lems that we are going to fact at least in the next year and 
to try and be more constructive in this House and try and 
help Government in its efforts to look after the 'welfare 
of the whole,of the eameunity. 

HON V T SCOTT: 

Mr- Speaker, I think in the first instance I ought to assoc-
iate myself with the words already said dealing with the work 
done over the years he has been in the House by the Hon 
Financial and Developrent Secretary. I think on a personal 
level he has always been so helpful and courteous to me and 
I think a sadness is that if he had waited perhaps one 
further year we would have had the distinct honour and 
privilege ana perhaps himself the benefit of having prepared 
a budget for my party. Mr Speaker, the picture generally to 
me anyway on the draft estimates seems to illustrate an 
attempt to cut back at general expenditure but restricted to 
Heads or to items which are not in .the emoluments Heads. One 
thing stands out quite clearly, in fact, ane this is a 
picture that has been building up over a number of years and 
that is in some departments the very excessive levels of 
overtime which to me seems to illustrate and has illustrateu 
over a number of years a need for recruitment in certain 
departments. There are perhaps a few of them that stand out 
like the Prison Department as has already been mentioned by 
my Friend in his policy speech earlier yesterday. On the 
Police an attempt was made last year to cut down on overtime 
but it has got back in again this year, ane there are 
several other Heads. Let us face it, Mr Speaker, we are only 
talking about non-industrials. The picture on industrials is 
unknown to us other than that which was said dealing with 
the 900 employees of the Public Works Department mentioned • 
by the Minister yesterday where some levels of overtime had 
reached something like 89 hours of work. Mr Speaker, I would 
have hoped to have seen some sign of new initiative in this 
budget, in the draft estimates. I would have liked to have 
seen, for example, a new initiative at creating jobs for 
young people, stemming the flow of the unemployed. We on 
this side of the House over quite a pc.riod of time now have 
been asking questions of the Minister for Labour and Social 
Security about the possible introduction of a Youth Opport-
unities Programme. We feel that his department, the Youth 
and Careers Office ana certainly the Construction Inuustry 
Training Centre which started a pilot scheme on the,initia-
tive of Members on this side of the House some years back, 
that Centre is so under utilisec that it could very well 
extend its sphere of operations to take in and help stem 
this flow. In the United Kindom only very recently, that 
Youth Opportunities Programme which I think was introduced 
by the Callaghan administration, has recently been changed, 
its name has been changed and several new things that have 
been brought into it. It is now caller a Youth Training 
Programme and it encourages employers to take young people 
in and one of the benefits to the employers is that the 
State itself pays the salary or wages of the young person. 



It creates onnortunities for young people and it also helps 
the employer. All thct seems to have happened, Mr Speaker, up 
to now as far as this particular figure is concerned, is just 
a place-meal approach, a piece-meal approach by the Minister. 
I woula also have wanted to see, Mr Speaker, a further inves-
tment by Government on micro-computers because we are living 
in an age, Mr Speaker, where the rapid aevance of technology 
is going to eictate, and I use the wore unreservedly, is 
going to dictate the way our lives will be shaped in the very 
near future. A welcome sign on this over the last year was 
the purchase of a micro computer by I think it was the Supreme 
Court, presumably to help with the register of companies and 
only in the last few weeks, I understand, the local Department 
of Education has invested in some 8 or 10 or 12 micro 
computers for the two comprehensive schools. I would want to 
impress, Mr SPeaker,upalthehimisterresponsible for education 
not to restrict himself to the two comprehensive schools, not 
to restrict himself to having L computers to each school in a 
classroom of 40, each child must have one in that class, and 
we are not talking about £2,000 or £3,000 per machine, the 
cost in fact can be quite minimal, we can go down as low as 
£50. But there again, Mr Speaker, that initiative is not 
there as for as other departments are concerned. I feel, for 
example there is a prime need, and I know this, in the 
Economic aria Statistics Planning Unit at least to help and 
accelerate the process of analysing the employment surveys 
which I understand takes 2 or 3 highly trained people a 
considerable amount of time to draw up. Mr Speaker, the 
Honourable Minister for Economic Development and Trade 
rightly-  said yesterday how I had had a particular interest in 
the East Side development and how at every single opportunity 
that I have in this House I do ask for more information, the 
state of play and so on, and I did warn him I think on the 
last occasion or the occasion before that, that a development 
of this size has to take place very quickly if the interest 
of the developers is to be maintained. There seems to be some 
difficulty in Government deciding which of the two offers 
could be the more beneficial and there was a new initiative 
as explained by the Minister yesterday. Well, I believe I 
heard some time ago of another initiative and quite frankly I 
do not know what happened to that, and that was that they 
weren't going to enter into a joint venture partnership, it 
might not be interesting to a developer to do that, they 
perhaps want all of the cake, not half of it. I remember an 
initiative that was mentionee to me, I do not think I am 
giving away any confidences, of the necessary costs of the 
next stage in the tendering procedure being met in the final 
analysis by the successful tenderer so that both tenderers 
=ale extend the amount of money required to come up with a 
realistic offer, a realistic development, and spend the money 
necessary on the hydocraphic surveys and so forth, whilst 
still ensuring that et the end of the day should he not be 
successful he would not have been penalise, financially. Mr 
Speaker, I would: like to emphasise how essential it is to 
move into this direction and move into that direction 
quickly becauee otherwise we might well find ourselves in a  

situation where we have no developer intereeted because that 
money that he wants to inveet in that development might well 
be requires by him somewhere else in another development 
that suddenly crops LID in another part of the world. Mr 
Speaker, as far as the individual heads are cancerneo, just 
general comments, I thinkawill ask specific eueaticaeduring 
the course of the Committee Stage, is that we have now reach-
ed a level in the Conscli..ated Fund where it is onLy margin-
ally below the traditionally largest hf.ae of exneneiture 
which is Public Works Annually Recurrent. It is interesting 
to see, Mr Speaker, an to have heard the Honourable Minister 
for Medical Services talking about £l3million development aid 
spread over a period of 1981/86. Quite interesting because if 
we look back in the recent past we see that the electricity 
generating station is costing something like £7million, all 
of that money which has been not raised but borrowed by the 
local Government. But let me add, Mr Speaker, it is not 
L'7million that it has cost the taxpayer of Gibraltar, I think 
it is nearer Za4million. That is. effectively, at the end of 
the day, what it will cost the Government, Ll4million, which 
is in excess of what we have had from ODA, and we will have 
that debt to pay for many years to come and that Head increa-
ses every year. I am not saying it shouldn't, I am not saying 
that, what I am saying, what I am bringing un, is the inor-
dinate rise in that head. It has now rcbched a level, Mr 
Speaker, where it is just marginally under 27 million, whilst 
in 1981/82, when it had already risen shalnly, it was just 
under S41million. Mr Speaker, I think I am right in saying 
that the interest alone on that borrowing for the electricity 
generating station is costing us almost S;lmillion a year and 
it is rather peculiar because if we accept the figure of 
£18,000 a week which between the Steering Committee and the 
contractor running one engine down there is costing us 
£16,000 plus £2,000, we reach an annual figure of Precisely 
almost another million pounds. So we have a million on 
interest, let alone repayment of the loan, and also almost 
another million as a result of the mismanagement of the 
Electricity Department. Mr Speaker, we have had a new 
Principal Auditor now who has submitted his first report and 
I think it would be less than iS fair of me not only to 
congratulate him on his report but also to pass some comment 
through omission. It seems rather peculiar to me that the 
largest Head of Expenditure of the local Government has not 
had one word mentioned in that Report by the Principal 
Auditor. The Public Works is. not mer_tior_er at all. That seems 
to me rather peculiar and very strange. I do not know if there 
are any hioden secrets somewhere, Yr Spea'aler, a comment that 
he does make which is perhaps alarming to us and there might 
be valid reasons why this is so but the comment is still 
there and that is Elands Cablecar. There seems to be a certain 
misuneerstanding or lack of communication betwecn devc,ral 
Departments of Government because ehr.t Cable Car system has . 
not had the required test or inspection by the Public ';forks. 
I understand the Director of Public *.orks is the Titular 
rcenonsible for such tests, for quite a number of years now, 
and with the increasing ace of that cable car one shudders 
to think if the req-isite tests and inspections have not been 
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carried. out whet could possibly occur and I would urge Gov-
ernment to uct rather quickly there and to tako heed of the 
corloents of the Princfpal Auditor. Mr Speaker, I was rather 
staggered in fact, by what the Honourable Financial and 
Development Secretary said yesterday when he apportioned the 
figure to the costs of maintaining the frontier, both presum-
ably in police and customs, the figure was .0million a year. 
I think, Mr Sneaker, again we are bringing into this deabte 
the very excessive levels of overtime worked and when one 
works overtime, let us make no mistake about this, Mr Sneaker, 
a good proportion of that work is non-productive. There is a 
clear case here for more recruitment should the Government 
think that the frontier is going to remain onen. Mr Speaker, 
I would also have expected to have seen within the Department 
of Labour and Social Security a rise in family allowances be-
cause in the Budget where Personal Tax Allowances were raised 
and also the tax allowance for the first child was raised, 
there was no commensurate rise in family allowances to bring 
parents havinr more than one child, to bring that second and 
subsequent child or subseoueat children to the same level of 
the first. I brought this up in fact last year and the Chief 
Minister, and it is a matter of record in Hansard, did tell 
me that that had been taken account of but with respect to 
the Chief Minister, it was not. Last year, at this stage, I ' 
mentioned that there had been no commensurate increase in 
family allowances to brier. the second and subsequent children 
to the same level and equivalent to the tax allowance for the 
first child. This, in fact, was never done. When the tax 
allowance'was raised, I forget whether it Was last year or the 
year before, there was no commensurate rise in family allow-
ances and at the time that I mentioned it last year the Hon-
ourable and Learned Chief Minister said that it had been taken 
into account, but in fact is wasn't. It was not last year, Mr 
Speaker, and it has not been this year either. This seems to 
me a discriminatory attitude taken by Government to larger 
families. I am left with no other impression other than that. 
On the Port at least the Government is fully aware of how 
Members on this side feel about the origins of the pilot 
boat. Mr Speaker, I am also rather concerned about the Public 
Works when I see that the money allocated for apprentice 
training is down and yet we are blaming MOD in closing the 
dockyard and not providing enough apprentices and we have got 
ours down. Shouldn't we look a little bit more into the future 
and help ourselves by providing even more skilled people? It 
is surprising, Mr Speaker, because apprentice training is down 
and the Government tries to encourage people who have not been 
awarded an apprenticeship to undertake a one-year industrial 
training course. Shouldn't it be the other way round? Shouldn't 
we be encouraging, shouldn't se be providing more apprentice-
ships? Mr Speaker, in the Financial and Development Secretary's 
original contribution he did say that the wore economy, the 
rate of inflation had been stemmed to a very large extent, one 
of the main factors being the stabilising and the lowering of 
oil prices. We have mentioned this before Mr Speaker, this is 
not reflected in these estimates on fuel costs. There is no 
reflection of that here and I do not know whether Government 
ought to either look elsewhere or renegotiate the particular 

agreement or contract that it ees with its fuel supplies. 
think it ought to have a very close look at this becauee it 
seems to me that oil nrices everywhere seem to be going down, 
down to the extent thct the Honourable Financial and Develop-
ment Secretary says it is mainly responsfble for stemming the 
flow of inflation and here we are in Gibralter peyina what 
seems to be more than ever for fuel. Mr Speaker, there is one 
coeeent I would like to pass on Housine ane that is that a 
point of principle. There is a sub-head that deals with hous-
inr- estates ant; staircase lighting ane the sum is quite large 
in fact, it is over £65,000. I would have thought that this 
would have been down to the tenants themselves on a collect-
ive basis through a communal meter, if you like, and the rent 
being adjusted accordingly or the rental of their electricity 
meter being adjusted accordingly. I certainly know, and I live 
in a private house, that my landlord does not pay for my 
.my staircase lighting, it is paid between the neighbours. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER:, 

If the Hon Member will give way. There is an element in the : 
rent of contribution towards stairway lighting. 

HOE T SCOTT: 

I am grateful for that. Mr 3Peaker, finelly, on the draft 
estimates. I am glad to see some movwethen the Improvement 
and Development Fund on the new initiative of making Gibraltar 
more attractive to certain tourists throuch the intrnduction 
of a military museum and I presume ;.het all the subheads which 
have the suffix (e) reserved - probably the comment has been 
made there, probably because of ODA. But I think we on our 
side of the House, and it has been put time and time again by 

• us and particularly by my Hon Friend Tony Loddo, that if we 
are to sell Gibraltar we cannot compete with the people up 
the Coast, not only in products, sun, sea ana sand but also 
in cost. But we have our own product to sell and it has been 
there for the last 200 years, let's use it, let's embellish 
it, let's use it. Mr Speaker, we also had yesterday the 
Financial and Development Secretary giving us an explanation 
on how the last time the personal allowances were raises, how 
that through inflation has no;. been erodes, and I think he 
subscribed the figure of an extra £100 in allowance meaning 
4m. Well, Mr Speaker, it seems to me that at a nersonal level, 
having already eroded the allu:ence given two years ago and 
having the effect of ehat erosimI think Government was a 
little bit mean at least no: to introduce a further £50 for 
the cost of f m. Er Speaker, should we not make a further con-
certed effort because the Public. 7.rks bill on housing is 
enormoue, it really is, and it seems to me just by going round 
the Estates that a substantial element of that cost is perhaps 
down to the tenants themselves not taking care of their 
Estate. Should we not make a concertee effort of more Tenants 
Associationsto embellish their own places? It happens, Iknow, 
in certain Estates and if there was a comparison between 
those Estates that have a good Tenants Association and those 
Estates that do not. I think we could find quite a revelation 



in the costs that PV D.are Subjectea to within those two Estates. 
Finally, Mr Speaker, I cannot let the opportunity pass in this 
debate to again say what I said at this time last year, a 
matter which has already been said before, and that is GPO 
television. Last year I said that it seemed ridiculous to me 
to be subjected to a television advert throughout the day ,y 
our own Station where I pay a licence, we all Pay our licences 
those of bs that have sets and we subsidise them to about 
4m a year, in Spanish abet a Spanish product sold by a 
Spanish company exclusively in Spain and we are subsidising 
that Spanish company and the answer that was given to me by 
the Chief Miniter at the time in his winding up was that 
well, at least if we didn't get that adyertisine our subsidy 
would have to be greater. Well, Yr Speaker, I think there are 
very few Gibraltarians who perhaps would disagree in paying a 
higher subsidy so long as we didn't have to listen to so many 
Spanish adverts selling houses in Spain, and we are not talk-
ing about spending £10 or £15 a week, £13,000 odd, plus, 
perhaps, and that is a substantial flow of capital and I wond-
er about the certain -inconsistency there is with that and I 
know obviously the Government and certainly personally the 
Chief Minister are obviously not responsible for GBC but a 
worn here and there can help, that and. thatwhich the Chief 
Minister said in the last House in the appeal to people to 
restrain their spending in Spain. Well, here we have the 
Chief Minister asking use  asking the people of Gibraltar to 
restrain their spending and nightly on GEC we actually hear 
them* encouraging us to spend money and that Government, I 
am afraid, has to take some action. Thank you, Mr Speaker. 

HON H IC FEATHERSTONE: 

Before the Hon Member site down if he Would give way just for 
a moment. 
I would like to reassure him there is no decrease in the 
number of apprentices this year, there is a natural decrease 
in the number of people who were in the pipeline who are 
finishing their third or fourth years and also the trainees 
but the same number of apprentices are being taken on as in 
the last two years. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

That is encouraging, Thank you. I would have wanted to see a 
few more in fact. 

HON DR F 0 VALARINO: 

Sir, as far as the Financial Bill is concerned and against 
the present economic background covered both by the Hon the 
Chief Minister and the Hon the Financial and Development 
Secretary in their opening speeches, the draft estimates 
submitted by the three municipal departments for which I am 
responsible have been realistically assessed and expenditure 
both in the recurrent expenditure and capital projects in the 
Improvement and Development Fund has been reauced as far as 
possible without detracting from the present level of service  

to the community. Neecileco to say there are no revenue rais-
ing. measures with respect to the Electricity and Telephone 
Undertakings. 
Sir, in dealing with my three departments hence the Appropria-
tion Bill, and further to my comprehensive statement in 
answer to Question 128 of le83 earlier in this meeting, I 
woule like to `refer to varicus items in the Ifl.ectricity Under-
taking, as I said then, the work of the Steering Committee 
continues and although Pre:Tess is being maintained, the 
final manning levels am.: other related conditions have not 
been finalised and consecuently it has not been possible to 
present a definite figure es far as the Waterport Power 
Station wages are concerned. Token provision has been made 
under Subhead 6. In oreer to be able to implement this during 
the year, egonomies have• been,carried out ,in most of the 
votes with a wage element and it is envisaged that such sav-
ings will be reflected by reductions in the level of overtime 
worked hitherto, although, it must be appreciated that some 
overtime is necessary where a service has to be maintained 
continuously. 

I would like at this point to state categorically that no 
panic measures have been taken as a result of the Committee 
of Enquiry, their recommeneations have been followed and a 
Steering Committee has been set up which in time will lead 
to a full Works Council. The suggestion cf privatisation by 
the Hon. Er. Restano is ludicrous t_ say The least. But 
obviously his contribution has been politically motivated 
and there is nothing he can contribute constructively when 
faced with a. sensible bueetproposal. Furthermore, as regards 
a study cf Tariff Structure, this is another recommendation 
(Ho. 30) of the Committee of Enquire and as indicated by the 
Hon Financial Secretary this is-indeed going to take place by 
Cooper-Lybrand s. 
To carry on with my department, Sir, the provision for fuel 
which is the single major item in the Department's Estimates 
has been reduced on the grounds that the bulk of the coming 
year's generation will be provided by Waterport which uses 
the heavier and cheaper ty e of fuel, and, aeditionally the 
estimate is based in the expectation that the cost of fuel 
will drop or at worse remain stable. Supplement: ry appropr-
iation under this Head was required last year due to increases 
in fuel price and a higher percentage increase in generation 
than expected. 
It will be obvious to everyone that the four skid generators 
at Sir Herbert Miles promenade have now been taken away, 
they, in fact, arrived in the United Kingeem lest Saturday 
and I am harry to say that the whole oPentinn from start to 
actual arrival in the UK has token two weeks. The financiel 
provision made uneer Special Expeneiture inclu..;es a small 
element of hire, transportation enc: shipment plus the cost of 
restoring the promenade for recreational purposes. 
A reserve provision of ..g67,0OC has been included in Head 110 
of the Improvement and Develoement Fund with regards to the 
foundation of No 9 Engine at King'e Bastion.. It was intended 
to rebuild this Engine in order to replace badly worn joint- 
ing was the cause of numerous oil leaks. Once the engine 



had been, dismantled anJ its foundations thoroughly examined 
serious transverse cracks were found which necessitate that 
the foundation should be totally recast. 
However, as indicated by the Hon the Financial and Develop-
ment Secretary, a project application for a third generating 
set for Waternort Power Station has been submitted to ODA. 
Thus, a decision on the future of Engine No. 9 will therefore 
deneno en the outcome of the submission to ODA given that 
Engine No. 9 is over 20 years old and that the plan is to 
transfer all generation to Waterport in the long term. 
Sir, in dealing with my other department, the Telephone 
Department I am happy to say that the financial year 1982/83 
proved to be a very e,citing anc busy year for the Department. 
Amongst the more imnortant aspects of the Department's work-
load was the successful introduction of international direct 
dialling facilities for all telephone subscribers. The 
service was inaugurated by the Chief Minister on the 1st 
October, 1982, and opened up with facilities to 75 countries 
throughout the World. 
At the same time, local call metering was introduced with the 
rates divided into peak, standard and cheap to enable resid-
ential subscribers to effect economies on their telephone 
bills. A free call allowance of 120 units per quarter was 
also given. Rentals were decreased in January 1983 to coin-
cide with the billing of local calls and the DepartMent was 
therefore set to charge for usage at individual levels. A 
rental rebate was also introuuced in January 1983 for 
telephones out of order for over 1 month. 
The Department was re-structured to meet new developments and 
there are now three PTO II Heads of Section. These sections 
are performing well and procedures are being rationalised. 
The three sections now cater for all technical aspects of the 
Department, i.e. the external plant, special services and main 
exchange. 
With regard to the external plant which exploys 53 industrials 
this was responsible for the connection of 533 telephones, an 
increase of 120 over the previous years' performance. 
The section also replaced 6 main lead type cables and laid 
another four which are now ready for the change-over, thus 
leaving the 5 year cable replacement programme with only 7 
small lead cables to replace in this last year of the progra-
mme by three larger polythene sheathed cables. 
In the meantime, new distribution boxes and cabinets were in-, 
stalled and the network therefore expanded to cater for expec-
ted growth. New heat shrink jointing techniques were introduc-
ed and these have proved to be both efficient and trouble 
free. 
Amongst the other responsibilities of the section, 194 tele-
phones were moved from one audress to another and 596 misc-
ellaneous works, extensions etc were performed. This repres-
ents an increase of l7io over the previous year. 
Faults decreases at the rate of 13.3 less faults per month 
throughout the year i.e. a further decrease of about 524 
overall for the year. In fact, if I do refer to the graph it 
can be seen that about two years ago the number of faults • 
were as high as 1,000. These came down to about 650 in the 
beginning of 1982 and at present, in March of this year, the  

total number of faults including cable feults and line faults 
are below 100, in fact, the number of cable faults are the 
lowest on record and are below 150, in fret theieere nearly 
about L0 cable faults per day. This is a salutory picture but 
one must take into consideration the feat that Government has 
decidee to implement a five-year reo3Jcement programme of the 
old lead types  cables an.: this has r:,sulted in a better ser-
vice to the customers and less telephones out of order. 

HON, P J ISOLA: 

Could I ask the Minister if the lack of rain during this 
last year has had anything to do with it? 

HON DR R G VALtRINO: 

The Hon Gentleman talks about the lack of rain. It doesn't, 
really, because the new polythene type cables are impervious 
to rain and rats and the only way we could push that figure 
up would be not so much by rain on the line section but it 
would.by  by the exceedingly high winds that we experienced'in 
Gibraltar that sometimes plays havoc with our line section 
but as far as the cables are concerned the rain would have 
made.no difference even if we had rain this year. 
Now, to deal with special services which is a very hard 
working part of the Department. This section has worked very 
well and was responsible for the installe:ion of five large 
stored Programme controlled PAEX'S/PMPX'S for the business 
community. Amongst these sophisticated PAaK's has now been 
adopted the latest British telecomEs,digital switch CDSS 
which is shortly to be installed at a local bank. 
The section also connected several call accounting equi-o-
ments for the derivation at subscribers premises of call 
detail recording. Amongst the larger Hotels eouipPed with 
these sophisticated machines were the Caleta Palace and 
Both Worlds. The Rock Hotel equinment is presently being in-
stalled and should be commissioned in the next few weeks. 
Ten new electronic coinboxes for Public and Renter use were 
installed in several places and calls to most countries are 
available direct. Thirty five b..rs, clubs and restaurants 
were also equipped with the latestBritish Telecoms portable • 
coinbox also allowing for the eirect dialling of internation-
al calls. 
Now to deal with the main exchange - The main exchange was 
extended by 5000 lines to cater for the replacement of obsol-
escent Strowger equipment and for the expansion of an extra 
2000 lines with IDD facilities. A complete change to a 5 
Digit dialling system was effected. 
The installation took some 18 months to complete. Numerous 
technical problems peculiar to Gibraltar were resolved by 
the exchange staff in close liaison with the manufacturers. 
The in-service date was also improved by three months from 
the original December 1982 date. This was achieved only 
through the hard work and dedication of the exchange staff. 
Now to deal with the Trunk Operators Switchboard. The opera-
ting staff's workload was reduced by a7,pro:,imately 50% on the 
introduction of IDD, but although the equipment for direct 



•P,  

dialling to Spain is available, the link has not yet been 
established. 
The switchboard has also been restructed and there-will 
shortly be a Supervisor available at the manual board to 
handle subscriber enquiries, complaints etc. 
Other Departmental activity concerned the compilation of the 
new Telephone Directory which was issued in August 1982 and 
which contained all the information relating to charges, 
dialling codes etc. In fact, I have had praise from all and 
sundry on the new Telephone Directory and it is to the 
honour of Gibraltar that such a comprehensive Telephone 
Directory has been able to be produced for the benefit of not 
only the private community but for the benefit of all subscri-
bers in Gibraltar. 
The Department was also largely concerned with the computer-
isation of telephone accounts involving the complete identif-
ication of individual files and the change-over into computer 
format of Departmental forms and procedures. 
Finally, Mr Speaker I am proud to say that the City Fire 
Brigade has continued to provide an excellent service to the 
community. In fact, the City Fire Brigade goes from strength 
to strength. 
During 1982 the number of incidents attended reached an all 
time record of nearly 900 calls, one third of these were 
actual fires, this shows the public awareness of the Depart-
ment to provide additional emergency services. 
Their efficiency is more than well known and was demonstrated 
when they successfully tackled a factory shin fire at North 
Mole. The Fire Prevention Department has carried out over 
2800 inspections, this figure added to annual increase in 
calls received, provide the City Fire Brigade with a challenge 
which they are harpy- and extremely able to tackle. All in all, 
Mr Speaker, this has been an extremely successful year in my 3 
departments -and I look forward with confidence to the next 
financial year as regards my Ministerial respcmsRdliiAes. Thank you. 

HOT A J HAYNES: 

Mr Speaker, perhaps the Hon Minister will be glad to know that 
the new.Waternort Station is called 'Faulty Powers' in some 
circles, I think that says a lot for his Ministry. If I may 
turn, Mr Speaker, to the point made by the Hon Mr Perez in his 
argument for claiming that this was not an electoral budget 
and that had it been an electoral budget then we would not be 
asking for import duty reductions etc because they would 
already have introduced them. Sir, that in fact is a fair 
assessment and it would be fair comment in an economic 
society in which the private sector represented the vast 
majority of the electorate. In Gibraltar, Mr Speaker, as we • 
all know, the public sector if anything is more powerful than 
the private sector so when you look to an electoral budget 
you look for maintenance of the status quo os regards the 
public sector and that is exactly what we have. have an 
electioneering budget designed not to tackle or to meet any 
of the difficulties that lie ahead except one, that is, the 
re-introduction of the AACR Government. That brings me, Mr 
Spanker, to those problems that beset us. Obviously we have  

two which stand out for their gravity. One is the Dockyard, Mr 
Speaker, we have had a lot of contributions dealinr with this 
subject. I would like to make a few points, however. In the 
first instance we have the Members on the ether side going 
through the motions of stating that they have provided leader-
ship, I think lem'iershir from bchind if cnyth:ing, 7.1r Sneaker. 
We have had to years .'it out tiny indicatie:: as to what is 
going to happen or what they ere going to do and they claim 
that that is leadership, Mr Speaker, and it is precisely 
because there has been a vacuum of lerdorship that the Trade 
Unions have taken the fight or for themselves, they do not 
see anybody doing their fighting for them so they go off on 
their own. And if you want leadership, Mr Speaker, you have 
this vicious attack by the Chief Minister on the unions for 
their actions, page 5 of his statement, he says: "I am 
simply saying that I believe a strategy of industrial action 
at this stage is unwise". How mild can he get, Mr Speaker? 
Is that how he proposed to lead, is that how hs proposed to... 

MR SPEAKER: 

I am going to call your attention now. We are speaking on the 
Finance Bill end I am not going to have any nonsense about it, 
we are not going to convert any matter that comes up in this 
House into a vote of confidence against any particular Member 
and I will call your attention and if you to insist in doing 
it I will ask you to discontinue your contribution. This is a 
debate on the Finance Bill, on the Second 2eading, and it will 
be just that and nothing else. I will not countenance anything 
else, I have made myself very, very clear and I am going to 
stick to that ruling. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

I accept your ruling, Mr Speaker. My only concern is to out- 
line the economic  

MR SPEAKER: 

The Finance Bill is the responsibility of the Government 
collectively and not that of the Chief Minister. Will you 
please continue. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Speaker, we on our side of the Rouse have now for at least 
a year, perhaps longer, advisee. an:_ warned against the diffic-
ulties that will be comnoundea by industrial action in the 
Dockyard and, Mr Speaker, we have ma.j:e this point strongly 
and clearly for some time and that, Mr Speaker, is what we . 
believe to be leadership. 7'e are ccncarnaf:, Mr Speaker, that 
as regards the Dockyard there is no basis for us to suppose 
that an alternative economy is being providec-for or:planned 
for by this Government and that again, Mr Sneaker, is a 
question of leadership, the leadership which the Government 
claims to be giving and yet is not apparent to anypne. Mr 
Speaker, in facing the Dockyt,rd Problem we recuire a campaign 



to try and Prevent the closure, a campaign on the scale and of 
the tylle that was mounted in the British Rationality issue, 
perhaps now it is too late. In this respect the main effort 
has come from my Hon Colleague, Major Peliza, leadership 
again, Yr Speaker, from this side cf the House. Where is the 
Government's campaign to avert the closure? Mr Speaker, we all 
know that the alternative economic structure which has to be 
set up in Gibraltar to take in the slack of the Dockyard is an 
enhanced tourist centre. We need a tourist infrastructure to 
cater for large employment and, hopefully, a large number of 
tourists but instead, Mr Speaker, tourists in Gibraltar are 
becoming an 'endangered species and every year fewer and fewer 
return to Gibraltar. Mr Speaker, would it be out of order to 
say that the Minister perhaps is somewhat responsible for 
this? 

SPE.'AnR: 

I think you have been long enough a Member of the House to 
realise what is and what is not in order. I will .most 
certainly put you right if you are not clear. When you are 
speaking about a particular department you are entitled to 
refer to the'Hea.d of that Department insofar as policy is 
concerned. You should be very clear-minded on that. 

HON A J HAMS: 

Well, Mr Speaker, I believe that the Minister's efforts in 
the North of England has been unproductive, to put it mildly. 
Perhaps he enjoyed his trips, I am not sure, but it does seem 
that they have been given the chop Mr Speaker, from the Chief 
Minister's statement, at page 7: "Tourist advertising has 
been curtailed". I think the failure of the Minister has been 
recognised but instead of other efforts being made, Mr 
Speaker, tourism continues to be on the decline. And if one 
examines the kind of infrastructure that we require, we have 
already had my Friend Mr Loddo explain that we must advocate 
and promote the military side of Gibraltar, that is what we 
have as an attraction. We have a myriad of tunnels and 
galleries inside the Rock which are far more complex and far 
more dramatic than what is presently available which is only 
the St; George's Hall area. We require these tunnels to be 
made available to the Gibraltar Government, or part of them, 
we require them to be advertised, we require the military 
fortifications to be done up in military style and made open 
to the public to be part of an overall tourist attraction but 
we also need the infrastructure that goes with it. We need 
more help for hotels, you don't want hotels continuing to be 
in serious trouble. We reouire, for instance, on the side of 
liners, we require a proper facility for liners coming to 
Gibraltar. We require proper facilities for the hydrofoil 
coming to Gibraltar. I know, Mr Speaker, that we brought up 
the case of the stranded tourists, 69 stranded tourists in 
Gibraltar and no one to help them. That, Mr Speaker, was not 
good advertising for Gibraltar. We must begin to lay the 
foundations for tourist infrastructure, you cannot hope to do 
it, overnight and you cannot hope to do it when the town is  

being flooded with people. And again one of the basic pre-
requisites is a clean city, Mr Speaker, it seems that that is 
slipping fast. Mr Speaker, though we on this side of the 
House like all Gibraltarians are worried at the prospect of 
the Dockyard closure, our worries are nevertheless compounded 
by Government's inability to provide an niternative or even 
the basis of an alternative. We are worried that we see no 
medium term policies, no long term policies, Mr Speaker. My 
argument is that this budget is designed to take us to March 
31at, 1984, full stop. There is nothing there, Mr Speaker.And 
that brings us to the other major problem which again every-
body pays lip service to and they mention but it must be dis-
cussed, Mr Speaker, it is at the moment taboo even to mention 
it, it is foreign policy, it is the ouestion of the frontier, 
the primary obstacle for us to achieve economic independence. 
That is an accepted fact, so everybody seems to say. We 
reouire to list the restrictions in order to achieve economic 
independence but do we want economic independence? It does 
not seem that we are doing much to attain it, Mr Speaker. We 
need economic independence for both odlitical stability and 
evolution and that is a precept which I hone will net be dis-
puted. So what are we doing about it, Mr Speaker? I know that 
the established view is that this is a matter outside our con-
trol but I consider that the time has come for us to play some 
part in the shaping of our destiny and I think the time is 
ripe in order to achieve it. I am beginning to tire, Mr 
Speaker, of this softly, softly approach which allows all the 
parties in the issue to put off the confrontation that is 
required and allows the economic siege to continue to our 
detriment. When are we going to realise, Mr Speaker, that we 
require a bold approach? Mr Speaker, it seems fair to say that 
for the last twenty years we have kept quiet and accepted 
passively the failure of all diplomatic solutions and the con-
tinued restrictions. I do not blame the Chief Minister, I 
appreciate that this was perhaps the only policy open to us 
but'not, Mr Speaker, the policy which is exclusively open to 
us today. Why is it that we have always accepted the failure 
of diplomatic solutions and simply, Mr Speaker, because when-
ever a door is closed, whenever a diplomatic talk comes to 
nothing a window is opened either the next day or a week 
later or whatever. There is always a ray of hope allowed to 
emerge. Why? Because they know that that might keep it quiet 
and it does and the next time there are diplomatic talks that• 
ray of hope is crushed. It has been happening all the time and 
what is happening with the Lisbon Agreement, Mr Speaker? It 
is postponed, it is never declared cead and lost. And we are 
meant to just tag along. I knav the Chief Minister must be as 
frustrated as I am but what I am saying is that if we accept 
that this is the correct analysis, what are we going to do 
about it? I do not believe that this policy of waiting and 
allowing things to take their course will achieve the lifting 
of the restrictions, at least not in a way that we can in any 
way say when, how and why. We are not in any way helping to 
shape our destiny. At the Moment it seems that v/e are banking 
on the lifting of restrictions on Spain's entry into the 
European Community. That of itself is a Nebulous and ever. 



receding prospect and one which I am sure unless we have 
proper ground-work laid for it is not necessarily going to 
achieve the desired object that we have. So, Mr Speaker, 
it is important therefore to examine the issue from the 
Spanish Government side to see what is holding things up. 
And if one examines their perspective of the issue, one can,  
understand how even if they believe that the' restrictions are 
contrary to.their interest i.e. their interests in terms of 
their better relations with England and with Europe, how 
nevertheless even though the restrictions are contrary to 
their interests, they are unable or at least unwilling to 
lift them. And why, Mr Speaker, the answer is quite simple. 
There is a custodian of those restrictions, that custodian 
is now nearly 30 years old. It is the monster of Spanish 
propaganda created since 1954 and there isn't a Spanish 
politician and these isn't a Spanish Government that dares 
tackle that monster of propaganda. That monster of propaganda, 
Mr Speaker, we have seen how powerful it is, we saw it only 
last week they whipped up a fury over an absurdity and who is 
this altruistic politician that is going to tackle this 

- monster, commit political suicide and achieve the righting of 
a wrong. There isn't, Mr Speaker. I know the Chief Minister 
pinned his hopes on Feline Gonzalez. We have discussed that • 
before and I.don't want to . 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

If the Hon Member will give way. I would like to clear this 
matter, if I may. I do not'put my trust on Felipe Gonzalez at 
all, I.put my trust in the people of Gibraltar in the Govern-
ment and in the British Government and Parliament. I did say, 
and this has already been said, at the time, that the opening 
of the border for humanitarian reasons was a step in the right 
direction, the direction went wrong later and that is another 
matter, but it would seem fam.thentmt)erof people that have used 
that facility that it certainly carries the support of quite 
a number of people in Gibraltar. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Speaker, I take the point and I do not wish in this debate 
or in this issue to stir up an inter-party dispute, it is too 
important for me at this stage and I should like to analyse. 
We all had hopes in Felipe Gonzalez but it hasn't worked out, 
Mr Speaker. As I understand it, however well intended the 
politician may be, he will be unable to tackle that propaganda 
monster which has been fed, and members here will know it 
better than 1 do, with lies and half truths which create the 
impression in all Spanish minds that Gibraltarians are undes-
irables. How are we going to oblige them to face this monster, 
Mr Speaker, when every time that a date for an opening comes 
near they realise what it woulu entail and they say: "Well, if 
we don't do it, what is the alternative?" And the alternative 
is that no one is going to hit them, nothing is going to 
happen to them, so what do they do, they take the easy solu-
tion. in those circumstances, if we want to plan our economy 
on the basis of any given set of circumstances which must in-
clude an open frontier, we must therefore if we are planning  

on an open frontier we must play our part to have those rest- 
rictions lifted. must therefore formulate a way, a method 
in which we can pose the Spanish Government with two alterna-
tives, either they get a bloody nose from tackling the 
Spanish propaganda monster, or they get a bloocy nose from 
international pressure or direct Foreign Office pressure or 
Gibraltar pressure and if then the prospect is that either 
way; either way they get a bloody nose, then they may well 
plump for that option which we reouire in order to achieve 
economic inaenendence. Thwmay well then in those circumstan-
ces open the frontier and lift the restrictions. Mr Speaker, 
at the moment with the restrictions as they are, we have 
three general choices. One is to accede to their request, the 
reouest of the Spanish Government, and that option has been 
rejected and it.continues to be rejected so that one is not 
open for us. The next one, Mr Speaker, is to deal with the 
matter outside the ambit of the issue itself i.e. to horse 
barter, the proposition of my Gallant Friend, the Chief 
Minister has mentioned it often enough, the entry into the 
Common Market facilitated in exchange for lifting restrict-
ions. Mr Speaker, I personally have little hope in that. In 
any event I think it is too distant to warrant much consider-
atiOn of this kind. And, secondly, we have already seen it 
happen in the Treaty of Versailles related to Gibraltar in 
which the Spanish Government were given Florida and they 
still want Gibraltar. The third, Mr Spea;:er, is one which I 
advocate, the creating of pressure. 

MR SPEAKER: 

I have been very liberal with you but I think I have got to 
bring you down to earth again. You are talking about the 
Finance Bill. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

I beg your pardon, Mr Speaker. Mr Speaker, if I may.explain 
what I am trying to do, I am trying to•say that if we are 
entertaining a budget it must be with some idea in mind, 
long term, medium term or short term and one of the most 
important factors in designing a budget is whether you are 
budgetting for an open frontier or a closed frontier and are 
you bargaining for a short-term frontier or what. In order to 
understand if there is a policy or what the policy is of 
Government in this respect we must analyse the prospects of 
an open frontier. 

MR SPEAKER: 

No, no, with due respect, it is the Financial measures for 
1983 that we are talking about and we have got to keep within 
those limits. I am saying this now after I have.let you speak 
for about 20 minutes on the matter. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Yes, Mr Speaker, but if one considers the Finance Bill it-
self we must ask ourselves is Government budgetting in any 



manner for a short term opening of the frontier and are any 
of the contributions directed to this subject. And the 
answer, Mr Speaker, must be: "No, we are not budgetting for 
a short term opening of the frontier." And it seems that 
though perhaps the Government have hopes of a medium or long 
term opening, they are not budFetting for that either bec-
ause in the same way that the alternative to the Dockyard 
must be a tourist structure far greater than what we have 
today, similarly the main catchment area for an open frontier 
as far as Government is concerned must be tourism. For those 
two reasons, the prospect of a closed dockyard and the 
prospect of an open frontier, we need to develop our tourist 
attractions and facilities and we must do it now before the 
matter is upon us. But as I say, Mr Speaker, the short term 
prospects were succinctly noted by the Chief Minister when 
he said: "The forecast points to rising unemployment, no 
real scope for revenue growth and belated development momen-
tum. The stability of the Government finances and of the • 
economy as a whole has to be safeguarded." Well, Mr 
Speaker, we cannot say no to that in the short term not un-
less somebody is going to do something in relation to the 
frontier or something in relation to the dockyard or some-
thing to encourage investment or something to inflate or 
prop up the hope and spirit of the Gibraltarians, Mr • 
Speaker, and I think there is precious little in this budget 
that will achieve that. If the prospects in the short term 
are so grim, why have people on a tight leash. If the ship 
is coming to a storm you release them and let each one float 
and fight for themselves. You cannot have everybody herded 
together or they will all sink and that is exactly what in 
economic terms we have in Gibraltar today, Mr Speaker, we 
have the shackle of taxation, a very severe shackle, it 
doesn't allow you the flexibility to budget for yourslef, 
you are being budgetted for. Instead of releasing the 
shackles and allowing the Gibraltarian individual some free-
dom When facing the prospects of a recession, instead of 
allowing that, Mr Speaker, we are all being herded together. 
That I don't think is a recipe for achieving our success at 
the end of a recession. On the contrary, it is going to 
deepen the recession, Mr Speaker. The Chief Minister said, 
and I would respectively suggest it is a lot'of bunkum, Mr 
Speaker, that we have a clear choice either  

MR SPEAKER: 

No, no, no. We don't speak bunkum in this House because if 
we did it would be irrelevant and I would have called the 
Member's attention. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Speaker, we have a clear choice, either we build houses -
I have never seen this Government build houses - we maintain 
and provide our power ano water services, at what cost and 
with what frequency. We improve our schools and hence provide 
employment - at the moment we have got unemployment, Mr 
.Speaker - or we boost personal income directly in order to 
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boost consumption on luxuries with as a community we cannot 
really afford and we can do without. Mr Speaker, that is nct 
the purpose of reducing persohal incomes directly. By reduc-
ing personal incomes directly. you achieve greater employment, 
you achieve greater stability and yet, Mr Speaker, the Chief 
Minister considers that all that people want their money for 
is spending them on luxuries. But where are the policies of 
the Government which on releasing some of the taxation burdens 
open up schemes whereby they can attract the money back volun-
tarily in exchange for home ownership. This Government must be 
the Government with the most policies in the world, Mr 
Speaker. They don't do anything, Mr Speaker, but they advoc-
ate that they own all the licences to all the policies, Mr 
Speaker. Mr Speaker,. and why aren't they giving people the.  
flexibility they require, it is because it is election year, 
Mr Speaker, and they want to keep the public sector as happy 
as possible. That is a catchment area for electoral votes, 
Mr Speaker. So instead of in the face of this recession, Mr 
Speaker; re-structuring the public sector to the needs and 
the pocket of the Gibraltarian, what do they do, they don't 
re-structure Mr Speaker, they say: "I am sorry we are not 
doing anything in this budget, we will make a couple of 
dhanges, reduce import duties here and there". Not enough 
Mr Speaker, to help the private sector because whatever 
benefit some of the private sector may achieve from these 
import duties the fact is telephone have gone up, not in 
this budget of course, Mr Speaker, but we all know the 
telephones have gone up, rates have gone up and that, Mr 
Speaker; is enough to ensure that the private sector won't 
be able.to keep its head above water. The private sector who 
are having such an easy time of it according to the Govern-
ment when the Chief Minister said again: "What I mean, and 
Government has evidence to.this effect, is that certain 
traders protected as they are could reduce profit margins, 
improve competitiveness and pay their bills on time and not .  • 
expect Government to reduce duties". Well, Mr Speaker, big 
brother is watching over the businessman is he? We could say 
the same of Government and,we do. They could run their depar-
tments with far less money and that, Mr Speaker, is what we 
advocate in budgetary terms. We advocate cuts in public 
sector spending, we advocate limited privatisation, we advoc-
ate increased efficiency in Government departments and as an 
example of this we would restructure the Public Works Depart-
ment, the Housing Department and the Lands and Surveys into 
one composite group to try and give some coherence to what 
at present is an ungainly blob, Mr Speaker. Again, Mr 
Speaker; we advocate a drastic reduction in direct taxation 
as being the only way that'we can meet a recession. And now, 
Mr Speaker, having considered the general ambit of- the budget 
I turn to my own department, Housing and the Port. In Housing 
Mr Speaker, I think the Minister fbr Housing said it all, he 
said in relation to his department, there were three things 
two which are ours and one is his. This is how he summarised 
his year in Housing. He said: "We now have a housing list in 
which the top 50 are handed out on a quarterly basis, that's 
ours. We have a medical panel, that's his, and we have 
distribution by Committee that's ours, Mr Speaker, and that 
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really is our achievement. But, Mr Speaker, that is'not all. 
When we look at this ghastly distribution of housing, when 
one reads back numbers of Hansard it keeps you awake at 
night. If we go back to question No 63 of 1981 in which I 
asked the Minister, then the Honourable Mr Zammitt, 'for 
Government to publish a list of the first 100 applicants an 
the various units of housing, etc, etc. The answer, Mr 
Speaker, was no, and the Minister went on to say "It cannot 
be cone and I am not prepared to waste taxpayers money. It 
was worked out in answer to a question asked some two years 
ago. before the Honourable Member joined this House, that it 
would entail something like seven typists to carry out an 
exercise that would not mean anything to anybody'!. Well, Mr 
Speaker, I then anxiously looked at the annual accounts • 
expecting to see 14 new typists in the Housing Department 
and what happened, Mr Speaker, there are actually no more, 
it seems they can do it without them. Mr Speaker, I wouldn't 
like to go into this too much but I would make the point that 
they said it was impossible that they would require any 
number of things, anything except to do it, Mr Speaker. 
Suddenly somebody comes in and a miracle, it happens. That 
same Minister, Mr Speaker, finished his point of housing by 
saying: "We would like to build houses but you cannot build 
Varyl Begg. Is it time we had a new Minister who could come. 
in and do Varyl Begg as well. 

HON A J CANDPA: 

You. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

I think so, Mr Speaker, I hope it will be because Varyl Begg 
was built under'the leadership of the Honourable and Gallant 
Major Peliza. It does seem, Mr Speaker, as if this Government 
can drown in a tea cup,.everything is impossible until some-
body else comes and tries it, Mr Speaker, and the so-called 
or self titled frustrated Minister for Development is a 
confession which I would shudder'before making, Mr Speaker. 
On that basis, Mr Speaker, I think it says it all. A frustra-
ted development and an inept budget,- Mr Speaker. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

Mr Speaker, I will be guided by you on what I can speak or 
cannot speak about because I am a bit confused. We are talking 
about appropriation. 

MR SPEAKER: 

You can speak on the general principles of both the Finance 
Bill and the Appropriation Bill and of the departments you are 
responsible for. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

I think my Colleague the Hon' Minister for Health and Housing 
has made it quite clear to this House that this Government has  

not taken the opportunity of the last budget before the next 
election of making it into e soft budget so that we all get 
re-elected next year. It is quite clear because we have not 
lowered any of the taxes, of direct taxation, and in fact we 
have increased water, we have increaseo rents, so we cannot 
really say that we are talking popular bueget measures. I am 
in fact known within our own Council of Ministers as a hawk 
and in fact 1 was opposed to the Government's measures in 
reducing the telephone charges because I believe that the 
sooner we can get rid of any borrowing that we have done and 
Pay them, the better it is for the future of Gibraltar and by 
reducing the telephone charges all we were doing is passing 
on our debts to•  the future generation but they are softer 
than I am and when we went for the charges we put them as we 
thought was right for a trial basis and much against my wishes 
when the trial basis proved that some money was coming in they 
changed their mind. I would not have changed my mind, I am a 
hawk. I am a no-man and I believe that I.am right in my 
attitude because not only are ee extremely worried about the 
Dockyard closure and I am convinced, and I do not need any 
experts to tell me this, that the commercialisation of the 
Dockyard will not work. I am absolutely convinced of that. 
But I am now worried and I am glad that we have taken tougher 
measures, I am now worried about the possibility because the 
faceless mandarins in Whitehall are so susceptible to Spanish 
reactions that we might not have a base text year because of 
all the complaints from Spain. They might start listening to 
them and say: "Goodness me, next year Operation Springtrain 
must not be carried out because we might offend the 
Spaniards". Thank goodness Mrs Thatcher is there butwe do 
not know if she is going to be there next year, I am praying 
that she will be, but if she isn't we might not have a base. 
The other thing that worries me is what when we'get the 
notice on rates there is an item called brackish water. I 
remember in the old days it was all brackish water for our 
flusing System but now I have suddenly realised that it is 
salt water and we have not consulted with Mr Moran whether we 
could use his salt water and we might have to use fresh 
water and that will possibly be more expensive. I think what 
the Government is doing is trying to get a message across to 
the people of Gibraltar that we might become more cost cons-
cious and I think it is doing this through some restrictions 
in overtime and other restrictions in different items in 
all the Heads where controllers and people who work within 
the department become conscious that some items are expensive, 
some items are desirable but not absolutely essential and 
that we must prepare ourselves for the future in case things 
get worse and there is every indication that things are gett-
ing worse. I remember that at the last meeting, Sir, I ment-
ioned that we know the Spaniards and we know the British. 
The Hon Mr Bossano said: "and the Spaniards know us". Well, 
I do not think the Spaniards know us and I do not think we 
ourselves know ourselves that well because I will challenge 
anyone in this House who really thought that when that 
frontier was opened on the 15th there would be that undigni-
fied rush across the border. 1 challenge anyone to say that 
he would have predicted that. I would have predicted that 



not realise, that we are all out to get as much money as 
possible for our ow.n departments but when we are told we 
have to cut we have to cut and the way one has to cut is a 
judgement of the Minister helped by his Heads of Department 
as to where the cuts can be made which will cause the minimum 
damage to the service that each depar•tn:'cnt has to provide. 
That is how \the cuts are done. If I was told I had to cut 
£m, for example, for my Education Department, the easiest 
way to do it was to get rid of teachers. If we have 292 
teachers, well let us make it 200 but then it would cause 
unemployment,. the ratio of teacher to pupil would go down 
which is pretty high in Gibraltar, it is one of the highest 
of all the UK authorities, so one has to measure where those 
cuts have to be done and this is what every Minister tries 
to do. Ministers do not like cutting their own votes, it is 
an unpopular thing to do, we know because we are cutting our 
own throats. If one has visi.ons of being elected again one 
wants to be remembered as the Minister who give us this, the 
Minister who gave us that, net the Minister who cut this who 
cut that but one has to take some responsibility for one's 
Ministry and I stand for what I have to do. The Hon Member, 
Mr Loddo, has mentioned capitation; that it has gone down. 
Well, it has gone down, I admit it, but this does not mean 
that every year the capitation has to be the same because 
there is a lot of equipment which you only have to buy once 
every four or five or even ten years. It does not mean that 
capitation has to be spent like that because I know of some 
headmasters and headmistress who manage very well and do 
very wise buying and look after their equipment and look 
after their books and they manage extremely well. Other 
schools don't know how to manage their money and they mis-
spend it. But just because the capitation does not look the 
same or more than last year it does not necessarily mean 
that things are getting worse because compared with the UK 
authorities, our comparison in capitation is very, very 
favourable and we are the little town and they are a big 
nation with oil wells, etc, etc. On the question of the 
prison, I think the Hon Mr Loddo mentioned the question of 
overtime in the prison, there is again a balance to be found. 

4 I agree with the policy that where there is too much overtime 
because it is required it might be possible to think in terms 
of employing more people because there is an unemployment 
situation but you have got to balance the act because though 
there might be a lot of overtime, when you employ somebody 
else there are a lot of hidden fringe benefits, pensions and 
employer's contribution which might be more than the overtime 
but I realise that there is a point. I am all in favour of 
cutting down on overtime where with that overtime which is 
saved we can employ more people at the same cost or less, I 
am all in favour. What I am not in favour is to employ more 
people to cover that overtime and then it becomes more 
expensive especially in a service like the prison where there 
is such fluctuation in prisoners, etc, etc, and who knows, in 
an ideal society we. might find ourselves with thirteen prison 
wardens and only one prisoner. 

there would have been a gradual using of the frontier but not 
that mad and undignified rush so I do not think we know our-
selves that well and certainly the Spaniards do not know us 
otherwise they would have done it years ago. I think what is 
important for this House to realise is that our economic 
future is bleak, that we have to take action now, that we must 
make Gibraltar attractive as a shopping centre, that at the 
moment we cannot make it that attractive because there are 
restrictions from the other side but we can make Gibraltar 
attractive as a shopping centre on certain specific items and 
this is what the Government has done. If there is a normal 
frontier opening then other things could be improved, other 
reductions could be made on other imports etc, etc. What is 
important for. the people of Gibraltar to realise is that apart 
from the damage that the closure of the Dockyard will do to 
Gibraltar we ourselves are doing damage to our own, Spain is 
not doing it we are doing it ourselves. I can well understand 
people going to Spain to buy cheaper vegetables and cheaper 
bread, I can understand it, it is the most human and the most 
natural thing to do. If one is budget conscious one tries to 
use that money as sensibly as possible and one tries to find 
the most economical way of spending that money but what is 
ridiculous is that people go there to buy cheaper food and 
cheaper bread and cheaper this and then they spend what they 
have saved and more on entertainment. Everybody is going 
horse riding now, it is the popular thing, every week-end 
horse riding, skiing, skating, you name it they do it, things 
they have never done before in their lives. I remember in 
the days when the frontier was opened completely I teed to 
go there onee a year to La Almoraima, or the Corkwoods, and 
then it was a donkey or a mule. 
I think people in Gibraltar have gone absolutely mad. I have-
heard people saying: "Well, I go to Spain only. to dine" and 
they go every week but they never went not even once to dine in 
Gibraltar. I know people who probably went to dine twice a 
year and now they go every week.. Surely at the end of the year 
that is more expensive than going twice a year so they have 
all gone mad. I know of quite a few people who do it very 
strictly, they go there, they do their purchases there and 
they come back ouickly but most of them are cutting their 
own throats. I think that because Members opposite have not 
had the opportunity of being in Government, most of them are 
very new, and what they say I am sure is very sincere but 
they do not realise that Ministers when they submit their 
draft estimates for every particular department that they 
are responsible for they try to get as much money out of the 
coffers as possible. It makes life very easy to say: "I need 
LT000,000 for this, I will ask for LE)000,000 and I will be cut 
down to £5p00,000", but the truth is that when we submit our 
own estimates we have to do some pruning because we have to 
balance our budget to be able to borrow money and it is quite 
tough on a Minister to be able to go back and say: "Look, I am 
sorry, I have not been able to achieve this, I wanted this but 
I did not get it". I do not say that I did not get it I say:-
"We decided that we would not get it", it is a collective 
decision, and this is what I am sure some Members opposite do 



HON W T SCOTT: 

If the Hon Member will give way. The argument being proposed 
does not seem to be reflected year in year out in that partic-
ular Head, on prison, because the element of excessive over-
time always appears. 

HON MAJOR P J DELLIPIANI: 

Yes, it might appear but it does not necessarily mean that it 
woula be cheaper to have more prison officers. I will look 
into it, I am looking at it at the moment, in fact, because 
there is another problem involved now with the open frontier 
and that is that where before we knew when something happened 
that those people were in Gibraltar, if something happens now' 
most of them are over in Spain and we might have to employ 
more prison officers with the condition that a number of them 
have to stay behind in Gibraltar. On the question of opportun-
ities for our youth, I am really quite convinced that it is 
not a ouestion of what the Government provides for training, 
the problem is really on the attitude of people in Gibraltar 
towards work. We are still trying to be selective, and it is 
a natural thing, towards what kind of work we want for our-
selves and our children, we are still trying to be selective. 
It has not sunk on people that we are no longer in that 
position. I do not believe in training for training's sake 
when there is no object at'the end. Of somebody told me now 
"There are fifty youngsters who want to train in the catering 
trade and they are willing.to  go and work in hotels", I.would 
open up. immediately, I could do it, I have tried it but 
youngsters are not interested in the hotel and catering trade, 
they are not interested because of the hours. They do not want 
to work on Saturdays and they do not want to work on Sundays 
even though they are paid for it, they want their free time and 
now with an open frontier they want it even less. People are 
still being choosey about jobs and because in many cases both 
parents are working and can afford it, they are giving their 
children fabulous pocket money and even buying them motor-
cycles because you see them around town all day, day in and day. 
out, they do not work but they have their motorbikes. It is not 
a question that we are not prepared to train people or prepared 
to help people, we are prepared to help people, of coarse we 
are, but all they are interested now is being Clerical Officers, 
Revenue Inspectors, Police Officers, Prison Wardens, no one 
wants to be a waiter, no one wants to be a head waiter, no one 
wants to be a chef, no one wants to be a road cleaner. We have 
old men aged 70 or 80 as lavatory attendants, a youngster 
would not be interested in doing that kind of work. We are 
still being choosy, we are in that situation that Great 
Britain was in the early 1950's when they had to recruit 
labour from the West Indies to run their underground because 
no one wanted to do it, to run their bus service, to run their 
National Health Service because no one wanted to do it. 
Gibraltar's attitude must change. I am prepared to introduce 
any kind of training scheme when I see that young people and 
their parents are saying: "Yes, it is hopeless, my son can no 
longer aim to do this kind of work, what is the alternative, 
help me out". I am quite willing to do it, any kind of scheme. 

What I am not willing to do is to train people to go out of 
Gibraltar because we have to keep our youngsters in Gibraltar 
for the future. Because if we train people so that they can 
get out of Gibraltar then we are losing the objective, what 
we are fighting for. i.e are fighting so. that we can get 
Gibraltarians,to stay in Gibraltar not tc overtrain all of 
them so that they all leave Gibraltar. Mr Speaker, in con-
clusion I will only reiterate that I think whether the 
Opposition believes it or not, I sincerely think this is not 
a pre-election budget. It is a budget which will prove un-
popular and maybe because it is an unpopular budget because 
we had introduced a certain element of increases, if the 
Opposition get into Government it might help them at next year 
in having a healthier economy. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Before the Honourable Member finishes if he will give way 
because I didn't want to interrupt his flow. 

HON MAJOR P J DELLIPIANI: 

Mr Speaker, I am.always willing to give way to the Honourable 
Mr ,Scott. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I am very grateful. -I didn't want to interrupt him a Second 
time but am I not right in saying that surely it is an 
initiative of Government to educate the people it represents, 
and, secondly, I think in unemployment we are looking at the 
very latest situation with the young, Mr Speaker, the young 
who have never had a job and who have left school is very 
different to a family man that in circumstances finds himself 
unemployed. 

MR SPEAKER: 
been 

With due respect, I think the answer you have Liven is a 
simple one. Government is prepared to educate the youth in 
Gibraltar provided they are prepared to learn trades which are 
needed in Gibraltar. I think he did say that. We must not 
debate the particular issue itself but if you want clarifica-
tion by all means do so. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

No, Mr Speaker, only that comment that in fact the young 
might feel rejected by society and that is the big problem. 

THE HOUSE RECESSED AT 12.5Opm. 

THE HOUSE RESUMED AT 3.25pm. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: • 

Mr Speaker, Budget time is never a very pleasant occasion and 



I think after lunch is nerhans the most unpleasant occasion of 
the lot. I think I might help myself with my digestion and 
perhaps members on the opposite side if I were to bring a 
little bit of exorcise of the mind into this very important 
question which is the Budget which in fact is what tells us 
the way the Government has gone for the past.12 months and 
should tell us the way the Government intends to go in the 
next 12 months but judging from what we have seen, the 
performance of the Government during the last year, and what 
they tell us they think the government does not know whether 
it is coming or going, Mr Speaker, and if they don't know 
where they are going or coming how can anybody else, Mr 
Speaker, make a good assessment and proper judgement of what 
the policy of the Government is. Mr Speaker, when one looks at 
what has happened recently, when one sees that perhaps the 
opening of the frontier was one.of the most important issues 
of the last year, and we hear and we see contradictions going 
on all the time, we have, for instance, Mr Speaker, the Chief 
Minister standing up and .sayingthis is a great occasion, a 
great triumph, then suddenly people who go over are great 

ana so on, and then we find that we have the media 
here which the Government is subsidising to the tune of Lim 
almost telling people to go across and buy things on the 
other side of the frontier, we have the Minister responsible 
for the toilets in our beaches closing them because he thinks 
that everybody is going to go over and almost encouraging 
them to go over; do they really know what they want, Mr 
Speaker, I have my doubts. This is a typical example, Mr 
Speaker, of the contradictions of this Government. We hear, 
for instance, Mr Speaker, that tourism is at its lowest ebb 
and we find the Chief Minister as a great gesture saying they 
are cutting down the advertising of tourism in Gibraltar. What 
is the policy of the Government, have they a policy? What has 
happened now suddenly, Mr Speaker, because what was coming 
from the sky or from where it was coming, from heaven, has 
suddenly decreased and what was retained here is going out and 
the future augursnot too well for Gibraltar, they find that 
they have to do something about it but they never had a plan 
before and I don'.t think they have a plan today as to what 
they are going to do from what one can see. And believe me, 
Mr Speaker, the situation is very serious, very serious 
indeed and I feel that because it is very serious I should 
highlight not with my own words but from the words of the 
Government itself how serious the situation is. Mr Speaker, 
if one looks at the statement of the Financial Secretary, 
page 7, paragraph 18, to me this is the most important 
statement made by the Financial Secretary that I have heard 
in this House since I have been here since 1969. He says: 
"The balance on visible trade 1982 shows a deficit of -4-45m 
compared with aOm in 1981. It is difficult to estimate 
whether in balance of payment terms this visible trade 
gap was more than matched by Gibraltar's invisible earnings. 
In other years I have declared confidently that our invisible 
earnings notably expenditure generated by defence, tourism . 
the port and capital aid, have left us in a modest surplus 
position. I do not have the precise answer for 1982 but for 
the first time I consider it to have been very close either 
way". That means, Mr Speaker, that we are very much on the  

brink because if Gibraltar doesn't earn enough money from 
outside we are going to feel the pinch very quickly. We are 
not a big nation where we can rely on credit from other 
nations we haven't got the resources. I will quote the Chief 
Minister page 6, paragraph 15. He says: "The general economic 
outlook is gooey, severely compounaing with the recessionary 
pressures which afflict the economy. Our reserves are projec-
ted to fall from £11.7m at the beginning of the financial 
year to just under £8m by the end", and remember that out of 
these £8, £4m, if I remember it rightly are being owed and are 
not being collected. I would have thought, Mr Sneaker, that 
straightaway because the reserves are going down, because the 
picture is gloomy for the future and because we have of 
which we do not know how much we are going to collect, I 
would have thought that in the same statement or somewhere 
along the line, someone would have mentioned how we were 
going to get those £4m. Not a word, not a word, Mr Speaker. 
I could carry on quoting from the statements, Er Speaker, 
but I do not think that perhaps it is.worth it. Every member 
has got it and perhaps I will refer to them now and again 
just to prove points; I think the House realises how serious 
the situation really is. And now we find that in the beginn-
ing of the statement of the Chief Minister, just to see what 
sort of theme he has for this year. He says at page 1, 
para 3: "This time last year I said that the theme of the 
budget for that year was to be cautious, prudent and con-
solidation in the face of the many uncertainties facing 
Gibraltar". And because he was cautious, prudent and 
things were uncertain, we have seen where we have arrived at. 
It was a year for action, it was a year for boldness, it was 
a year for initiative and determination but no, you can see 
the attitude. But we have certain certainties, Mr Speaker, 
which should have been tackled. One certainly was tourism, 
this is our own business. Port is another one which is ours. 
What was done in that respect? What was done for the indus-
tries which are ours and which we control and which we can 
develop if we put our heart and mind to it, what was done for 
that? Nothing, Mr Speaker. And what have we had in this 
respect this year for that, Mr Speaker, nothing. We looked at 
all the terrible things that are going to happen about the 
dockyard, and I agree. I think that again, Mr Speaker, it is 
worth pointing out how serious the situation of the Dockyard 
is and again I think, Mr Speaker, I am going to quote from 
the statement of the Financial Secretary because I think this 
is very important Mr Speaker. Page 11, paragraph 28, under 
the heading "General". He says: "Today I cannot hide my deep 
concern on the facts available for the economic stability of 
the territory as the closure of the naval dockyard approaches 
and the proper effects on the discriminatory frontier opening 
effectively prevents the development of opportunity for 
diversification and new revenue growth". And further down, 
Mr Speaker, he says: "The likely impact of the dockyard 
closure represents the most serious economic and social 
problem for everyone in Gibraltar". The Chief Minister, too, 
is well aware of that and he dedicates quite a lot of his 
statement to the closure of the dockyard. I know the difficu-
lties that the Government and the Chief Minister have on this 



question. I am not having a go at the Government in this 
respect. I do realise, as the Chief Minister quite rightly 
says, that he has to find out the outcome of the study that 
is going on is going to be. I agree with him that it would be 
taken as irresponsible by Her Majesty's Government if the 
Government were to throw it out just like that, we would have 
no case to nut forward in England. But at the same time he 
said and ouite rightly that he opposes the closure of the 
dockyard and I think we all know, our gut feeling tells us 
that it is going to be very difficult to replace. The Finan-
cial Secretary said in his report, I am not going to ouote it, 
but he says it. And, Mr Speaker, if we know in our hearts of 
hearts that it is almost impossible that that can be replaced 
viably by commercialisation since one hasn't got to be an ex 
pert on the matter to read the newspapers and find out that 
ship building is a dead industry in Europe, most of the ship 
building is being done in the Far East, and that the ship 
builders have resorted to repair work and that repair work it-
self is not viable, that most of the yards in Holland, Belgium 
which are very big ports, Antwerp and Rotterdam, they too are 
being heavily subsidised by the Government of those nations 
because they just cannot operate. In England we all know what 
the situation is, every day we read about it in the newspapers. 
How can we, being reasonable persons, believe that we who 
have never tackled that kind of business here are going to do 
better than all those experts who have long connections for 
many years doing that kind of work. I really cannot understand 
how people in the United Kingdom in those Ministries are so 
blind to the situation, I'just cannot understand it, it just 
doesn't make sense. Therefore, Mr Speaker, since the situation 
is one of, as far as the Gibraltar Government is concerned, and 
I agree with them, is wait and see and see what we can do, at 
the same time I think we must get ready for the survival Of 
Gibraltar and the only way to do this in my view is to start 
getting ready leaflets, information and all sorts of things, 
to be able to put our .case to the members of Parliament in 
the United KinLdom if we fail to succeed with the Ministers, 
I have no doubt that this House is totally united on that and 
the Government need not fear at all that we shall all do our 
best to make sure that somehow we can preserve if not the 
dockyard as it is today, something that will give us the 
economic wherewithal to keep Gibraltar going. I cannot but 
urge the Government to act as quickly as possible together 
with all the other parties and all tInother bodies. interested 
in Gibraltar, in -1:n.0z:tieing some kind of plan to combat 
successfully the situation that has unfortunately been presen-
ted to us because of the Defence policy. One has to accept 
that if the Defence policy in the United Kinrdom has changed 
it is obvious that as far as the Ministry of Defence is 
concerned they have got to adjust their support to the new 
naval situation, one has to understand that as well, but I 
think that it is only fair that they should understand our 
position as well since Gibraltar has given them very good 
and loyal service for many years and will continue to do so 
whatever happens. I think we have got to start from that 
basis. We are part of the same family and we are going to stay 
together come what may. We shall remain British and in the 
same family and there will be no resentment because that is not  

the way that we should proceed. Equally, I think that un-
fortunately, in my view, the Unions in Gibraltar are mistaken 
in the way that they are acting. It is not a ouestion of being 
anti-British or not being British, no. I can understand that 
this is a straightforward ineustrial dispute and one should 
in no way try and sergest th:z beccuse-they are striking they 
are less British than those who arc not, that is not the 
case. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER 

If the Honourable Member will give way. At what stage has 
anybody accused the Unions of being anti-British in the way 
in which they are acting? 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

I think that perhaps one Member of Parliament gave that 
impression in Gibraltar. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Not one member of this House. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

It was being quoted to me yesterday that you were alleging 
that I had said that what these Unions were doing was anti-
British. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

I'don't know who quoted because what I speak outside the. 
House, if he wants me to make an analysis which I delibera- • 
tely do not want to make in this House, I can do that, yes. 
If he looks at his statement he will see that he drew atten-
tion to a number of - I haven't got the statement here but if 
the Chief Minister could let me have the statement if he has 
it there, he does mention the question of British and there 
could be an association of using the word "British" in that 
statement with the action of the Unions, that is what I said. 
If that is so I will now refer to it. "The Royal Navy has 
been associated with Gibraltar for 280 years, it is the very 
symbol of our Britishness. To take action against the Royal 
Navy Exercise as proposed will have the following consequen-
ces. It will raise the question in people's minds in the 
United Kingdom whether we really want to be British and we 
say we do". What do you think, Mr Chief Minister, of that? 
How can that be internreted, kr Speaker, outside this House 
and particularly in Britain where there is nobody to explain 
what is meant by that. It will cause serious dismay to our 
friends in Britain, the British public, the British.press and 
above all our friends in Parliament. Mr Speaker, I can 
assure you that this j.f picked up by those who are not our 
friends will give a colour of anti-Britishness to the action 
of the Union. Luckily, Mr Speaker, that has not been so. 



If one looks at the letter in The Guardian who.is not our 
best of friends, the Editorial, Mr Speaker, said: "Doubts 
about the enclave's Britishness will have been dispelled for 
some by the classic dock strike on arrival of the Naval for-
mation. To call it a flotilla seems wrong now that a frigate 
can do more damage than a battleship of yore. The process was 
against the British decision to close the local Eaval 
Dockyard to save money and took the form of blacking the 
ships except in emergency. The shut down as a protest 
against the empending closure is familiar paradox to do it 
when one of the few sources of occasional future work, 
passing naval vessels are in port transcends the merely ill-
ogical as the apologetic letter to the ships from the 
strikers leader implicitly recognised but is undeniably 
British". So this is the way they took it, luckily, but it 
could have been taken the other way. I didn't want to bring 
it up, really, I may have personal views but one thing is 
to have personal views which one can express in private and 
another thing is what one expresses publicly, one has to tone 
it..The last thing I want to do in this debate is to do any 
damage to the Chief Minister in this respect but unfortunat-
ely he las brought it up and I think it is very out of place 
to do that now and what I am saying is that it has nothing to 
do with Britishness, it is a straightforward industrial. 
dispute done, as the paper said, in the best of British ways 
and not to to interpreted as being anti-British which the 
Chief Minister thought it might. From the point of view of 
the press that has not had that undesirable effect but having 
said that I do not think it is good for us, it is certainly 
not good for the members of Parliament becduse, as I said, 
some of them have taken it the wrong way, unjustifiably so, 
but they have and also, and this is in the general sense, a 
strike is a dirty word in England today and I do not believe 
that it has in any way helped the cause, it could in fact, in 
my:. view, be counterproductive. I do sincerely hope, Mr 
Speaker, that in this respect the Unions can join the 
political forces of Gibraltar in a political way to try and 
avoid the closure. I think this is an instance where skill 
rather than strength is required and it is political skill 
that is required and I think we have proved time and again 
that Gibraltar'has the political skills to overcome difficul-
ties of this nature. The Chief Minister has said and has 
reiterated in his statement that he will consult all parties 
once the decision on the dockyard is given and others that is 
an excellent idea and it should be done. But in my view there 
is some information that the Government should acquire as 
soon as possible and should acquire it directly. I have 
written to the Board of Trade in England asking for informa-
tion on the position of the neighbouring repair yards, I have 
not had a reply. They should be able to give that information 
directly. I am sure that the British Embassy in Madrid should 
be able to provide accurate intelligence on that I think the 
Government should inform itself of what the position is. From 
what I hear from Spanish radio and television they are in.an 
extremely poor state, unemployment is rife, in Vigo there was 
a general strike the other day because there they had little 
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work for their own yarcs, in Cadiz I believe that there they 
are going to be nationalised, all the ancillary businesses 
connected with that, factories and so on, are closed. 
Altogether 5,500 are going out of jobs and eventually I bel-
ieve they are going to retain about 1,500. This is what I 
gather from television. I think the Government should find it 
possible to find out exactly what the Position is there, in 
Lisbon and in any other neighbouring repair yard and also 
ghat sort of income the workers get and also what kind of 
subsidies they get as well. All those things, in my view, 
the Government should obtain directly and not through any 
consultants or any other persons but directly from Her 
Majesty's Government so that Her Majesty's Government is 
committed to those figures. Because if at the end of the day 
this is not so, we shall be blamed for not having had the 
right information. 1 have had opportunity of speaking to 
People who know about this, that the wages apparently in 
England are 30% less than those in Holland and therefore 
some people say that Holland and Belgium are not doing so 
well because their wages are high but what about Britian, 
they are not doing so well and their wages are lower, and 
what about Spain which is even lower than Britain and they 
are not doing so well. So that argument, in my view, does not 
hold and even if they say that perhaps the neighbouring yard 
is not competent, what about those which are competent and 
who are near big ports where usually repairs are carried cut? 
When a ship is near one of the big ports, like Rotterdam, 
this is when they take the opportunity for carrying out 
repairs or changes and so on. Mr Speaker, I think that the 
Government should try and get that information and equally 
they should make an assessment and get Her Majesty's Govern-
ment to make an assessment as to what extent the Spanish Gov-
ernment is directly going to sponsor and subsidise competit-
ion against Gibraltar because we cannot expect that a Govern-
ment which has kept the frontier closed for so many years, 
which today is doing its best to bleed Gibraltar dry by one- . 
way traffic, is going to allow us to do well with a commer-
cial dockyard. I believe, my instinct tells me, that they 
will obviously try and torpedo that operation as quickly as 
Possible and I think we should have some guarantee from the 
British Government that they would by every means protect 
Gibraltar from any such deliberate interference with the 
progress of our commercial repair yard if it ever comes to 
that. There is even one greater aspect and this is that in 
that kind of business you have the ups and the downs and if 
you look around that is happening all the time. In bigger 
places like Britian and so on, these downs can be absorbed 
by shedding labour, finding some other employment and the in-
come of the nation is still there all the time but in Gibral-
tar if we have a long down as the one that is now taking 
place, what happens in say, five years with a closec dockyard. 
Who can support the thousand workers if we are successful or 
300 workers if we are completely lost. Mr Speaker my commcn 
sense tells me that it is a non-starter. The Government should 
try and get this information directly from sources that are 
reliable and use it for the arguments that I have no doubt, 
in my mina we shall have touse. We mustn't leave if for too 
late, we have got to start working on that straight away. Mr 
Speaker, we have one of the pillars of our economy, which is 
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the dockyard in great jeopardy and almost about to become 
extinct. Then we have the other one, Mr Speaker, and this 
is the one that I am responsible for and on which I am going 
to be es constructive as possible. I think I have been cons-
tructive on the dockyard but I am going to be as constructive 
as possible on this one as well. The best way to tackle the 
situation is again, since the Minister for Tourism has not 
spoken yet, which is a great pity, Mr Speaker, because I 
think the Minister responsible for the Department should 
stand up and explain what has happened in last year and 
explain what they are going to do in the coming year and then 
the Opposition would be in a position to either support, 
criticise or object to what they are going to dq. But as it is 
as in everything else in Gibraltar so far, Mr Speaker, it is 
the Opposition that has to take the lead. We are leading the 
Government, we are leading Gibraltar except, perhaps, where 
the Unions are concerned, Mr Speaker. One looks at the state 
of the Elwctri'city Department, Mr Sneaker, to which I will 
come in a moment, and we hear the Minister say that his depar-
tment has done extremely well and he is happy, perhaps the 
bigger the lie the more people believe it', I suppose, that 
must be his philosophy because no one can say that electricity 
has been a successful department, Mr Speaker. In' fact one 
wonders, Mr Speaker, what is going to happen. We hear about 
the Preece, Rider and Cardew Report. Then we have the 
Committee of Enquiry, then we have the Steering Committee, 
now we have the whatever it is that is going to look into the 
rates, the Chartered Accountants, and now we are talking of a 
Works Council. Who is running, Mr Speaker, who is going to run 
the Electricity Department, Mr Speaker? I don't know, I don't 
think the Minister knows, I don't think the Minister knows 
who is running, it today and I would have thought, Mr Speaker, 
that it might be in the interests of all concerned if the 
Electricity Department was handed over to the Unions and let 
them run the place. I think they would probably make a better 
job because then they would be responsible for it and if they 
carry on like that they should run the Government, Mr Speaker. 
And why has this happened Mr Speaker, why? Because the Govern-
ment has not been governing, it hasn't been governing. The 
same party which has been in Government, because the party has 
been in Government all the time,• has only been interested in 
being the Government and there is a great difference between 
being in Government and governing and I don't think the Gover-
nment has ever been interested in governing because in 
governing one has to do unpopular things and when one does 
unpopular things Mr Speaker, one does not get the votes at the 
end of the day. If the idea is just to be there because one 
can get some satisfaction in being there then, Mr Speaker, the 
consequences have got to be paid for anq we are now paying for 
that, that is what we are paying for, for lack of goon 
government in Gibraltar. The typical example is the Electric-
ity Department because this could not be hiaaen, the lights 
went out, Mr Speaker, and everybody got to know about it ana 
this was inevitable, the publicity was there, whether the 
newspaper or the media gave it, it did not matter, the bulbs 
themselves told the people what was going on in that depart-
ment, Mr Speaker. Again we see immediately mismanagement,  

misjudgement, Mr Speaker, misjudgement as to the requirements' 
for Gibraltar. I remember when I brought the matter up they 
said there was no need for anything then suddenly 5 megawatts, 
now'it is 10 megawatts and now they are thinking of having 
another engine so from not reauiring anything at all, I think 
it was in 1980, now they reauire three times the amount. Where 
is the planning, Mr Speaker, where is the policy? Where are•we 
going? This is why I said at the beginning the Government 
doesn't know whether they are coming or going, that is the 
true situation. When there should be action, they are adamant 
for inaction. Tourism is the example and I am coming back to 
that, Mr Speaker. Let us look at tourism. The best way, 
because that is the only guidance I have, is to go by the 
statement made by the Honourable Financial and Development 
Secretary. I will quote from page 8 of his statement: "1982 
is once again a bad year for the tourist industry, I said 
last year that given the recessionary outlook for the United 
Kingdom economy, our main tourist market, any significant 
improvement in tourist prospects for 1982 necessarily brings 
on the opportunity flowing from an open frontier situation". 
First let me remind the House that the number of neonle 
leaving England on tourism has increased by L2m since 1981. 
So, Mr Speaker, we obviously are not getting anything out of 
that extra traffic leaving Britain. But if this had been the • 
first time this has happened one would have thought, well, we 
have to do something about it, but this is not so, the state-
ment says it. It is not just the first time, once more, and, 
Mr Speaker, it is rather interesting because the statement 
says it necessarily hinged on thacroportunities flowing from 
an open frontier situation. So it was not only the Chief 
Minister who was taken for a ride but I think also the 
Minister for Tourism who thought that with an open frontier 
all was well. Notwithstanding that I have been saying in this 
House for the past 10 years that whatever we do, the same as 
the Minister for Development believes, and ouite.rightly, that 
we should have our electricity supply and our water supply 
independent from anything to 'do on the other side of the 
border, I think we have to accept that in the circumstances 
now and in the foreseeable future that equally our tourist 
industry must be geared to an island resort and nothing to do 
with the Spanish frontier and, of course, anything that comes 
from the.Spanish frontier all the better. One can see that 
they were geared for that. Was there any question of paring 
the cheese, as you say, for getting the place ready for an 
open, frontier? Not at all. We have spent thousands of pounds 
in painting the streets for the Spanish traffic or whatever 
traffic was going to come into Gibraltar. We spend a lot of 
money in parking spaces but we have never been so bold with 
tourism, have we, notwithstanding it is the most important 
industry in Gibraltar after the dockyard and for which we are 
entirely responsible. We cannot dame anybody else for this 
not functioning properly, we can only blame ourselves. But we 
don't invest.in  that one, we aon't. In fact we invest more in 
the Philatelic Bureau, proportionally, than cc do on tourism.. 
We must remember that the gains coming from tourism in Gib-
raltar is in the region of Salm. That money is coming into 
Gibraltar and on which there is a lot of employment, much 
more employment than the Philatellic Bureau. There is income 



tax paid by those people which is going.. into the revenue, all 
the traders in Gibraltar who aeal with that, income tax from 
the shops and also from the work people who work in the shops, 
the taxi drivers, and also the duty.  from the purchases that 
tourists make in Gibraltar, all that is involved in that. 

HOD H J ZAMMITT: 

:Ulm is what the tourist industry generates not that Govern-
ment makes alm. Out of that probably Government may make a 
direct collection of -2800,00:.; out of those Cllm. 

HON MAJOR R J ?ELIZA: 

Well, all I can tell you is that one company involved very 
much in tourism basically, I have been told pays in income 
tax £1.25m into the coffers and this including all their 
employees. That I have been told by a Director of that 
company. If that is so you can see how much of that money is 
going into the Government. I don't criticise them for it 
because the more business they do the better it is for Gib-
raltar. To me business is not a dirty word but you can see 
the mentality of the Minister himself. He says if it is only 
£11m and the Government is not getting anything out of that 
it is not important, but is is important. He does not 
appreciate the value of that. He hasn't said so in.so many 
words but this is what was implied because he went out of his 
way to explain that it wasn't :Calm that was going into the 
Governmeht. I knew that, of course. If Lllm was going into the 
Government out of that I could have assumed that at least 
£50m was coming into Gibraltar. I know that. It is not new. I 
have said it here before. I have said, forget about the money 
that comes directly into the Government, it is the economic 
activity that is generated in Gibraltar that is important as-
one of the industries of our economic base. The Minister for 
Development has hardly said a word about tourism. I just 
don't understand it because this is ours and this we can make 
a go of if we have the imagination, determination and the . 
know how and I think the Government lacks all three of them. 
Let us look at the Advisory Board which is set up to try and 
encourage everybody to infuse enthusiasm into everybody 
connected with the trade. How many times has that Botaad met? 
I was told that it hasn't met since August. Sihce August it 
hasn't met. Is it suprising that this quarter hotel occupancy 
has been down by 5O on last year? I would be going round in 
circles if I were the Minister to make sure what we can do 
to bring more people to Gibraltar. Instead the answer is that 
the Chief Minister says we are cutting down on advertising 
for tourism. Another indicator on the priority that the 
Government gives to the second most important industry in 
Gibraltar. And if thct is the attitude of the Government then 
you can see why the poor people connected with the tourist 
trade are in desperation and two hotels are up' for sale. If 
they go it means that we still have fewer beds and less and 
less people are going to come. 

HON J A CANEPA: 

If the Hon Member will give way. He is quite incorrect. 
Both Worlds, if it is sold, there cannot be a change of use. 
The only way in which it can be sold is for it to continue 
in the tourist orientated complex that it is. 

HON MAJOR R 3sPELIZA: 

What he doesn't know is that who is co.nr to stop whoever 
buys it or even the management today of closing it down, 
unless the Government is pm-oared to take it. if you want to 
sell the hotel it is because you are not doing so well and if 
the situation gets worse there is only one alternative. Both 
Worlds cannot put up the taxes as the Government does. When 
they find that the electricity works is not behaving as it 
should that people are being paid wages that obviously have 
got to be somehow paid for, all they do is put up the 
tariffs and everybody has to pay or if they do not put up the 
tariffs, as they have done in this ore-election budget, what 
they no is they get it subsidised from the reserve funds or 
whatever and of course no one notices it because no one is 
going to shout if all you do is that you transfer over Llm 
from the Consolidated Fund in support of the Undertaking, no 
one i,s going to notice that, but the individuals are still 
paying. They are not paying directly for what is being 
charged for light but of course they are paying through the 
very high income tax that is paid in Gibraltar. 1 would . 
remind the House, Mr Speaker, that the difference cetween 
Gibraltar and Britian now is colossal, it is really colossal. 
It is £850 in Gibraltar and for a married person in England 
it is £2,795. Yes, it is £2,795 the married allowance of some 
one in England and we start paying at £850. Can you say that 
what we give in social services and in other resnects is 
comparable to what we have to pay here and they have to pay 
in Britain. I challenge anyone to say that. Remember that the 
British Budget also carries a very high expenditure on defence 
which we haven't got and I accept one thing, that because we 
are a small territory there are a lot of things that go 
against those, we have overheads that perhaps add proportion-
ately more to the expense than it would do in England but I 
believe that the difference is so great that that in itself is 
a clear indicator of the bad administration of our resources 
in. Gibraltar and how much we are overtaxed in Gibraltar 
through bad administration which means that people are not 
getting value for money, that is what it means. For this, Mr 
Speaker, the Government is to blame and n - body else. They are 
to blame. Particularly the party which has been in power for 
so many y ears. The last time that an increase was made in the 
allowance was in 1581. We had nothing in 1982 and we have 
nothing again in 1983. Of course the.lower income People are 
the ones .that suffer most. The Hon Mr Canera says that it is 
not a pre-election budget but of course it is a pre-election 
budget and they haven't done it because they cannot, because 
the Government is not at a dead end. They haven't got any 
money and they cannot. Ana the little that they have they are 
unable to collect, they are even bad at collecting money. Mr' 
Speaker, I have heard one businessman who said it was most 

209. 210, 



unfair that so and so was not paying and he had tc pay. And 
what does the Government do about it nothing. If they went to 
town and they did it of course those people perhaps literally 
would have to close down. And what do we hear from the 
Government, that the trade is profiteering, I don't think it 
is fair to talk that way about the trade in Gibraltar. The 
Minister for Development referred to profiteering ih the sale 
of computers games. I don't know how much he knows about 
computer games but it so happens that I went to an exhibition 
in England recently and there are two types or more than two 
types of computer games, one which is very cheap and break 
very quickly and literally you have to throw away, and the 
other one which is better and larger and of course you pay 
more fcr it. I don't know whether the Minister knows what 
type he was referring to. 

HON A J CAN EPA: 

Mr Speaker, the kind I was referring to are the ones that 
were £7.50 and the same one became £12.50. Those are the 
kinds I am referring to. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

I don't know whether he can tell which is the same one 
because I myself cannot tell. I am going to produce a pen and 
I would like him to say whether it is a cheap one or an 
expensive one because there are more than one kind. Mr 
Speaker, you can get a Parker, a real Parker pen, and one 
which looks like a Parker pen, and you pay £1 or 50p for one 
and you pay £11 for the other and you cannot tell the differ-
ence until of course you find out after a few days that that 
you were solda dud and that happens every day in Oxford 
Street in London if the Minister cares to go. And of course 
the Minister has gone plenty of times to Oxford Street 
recently, Mr Speaker, and I am beginning to wonder who is 
longest in Britian now, myself or the Minister. And let me 
say on this, Mr Speaker, that is a good thing that he ie 
there because he is just. following what I preached here on 
numerous occasions, the importance of being at the counter 
of the shop if Gibraltar wants to sell in England but I will 
come to that in a'moment. Mr Speaker, for tourism we rely to 
a large extent on the United Kingdom. Some come from Tangier 
and perhaps, en passant, I should mention Tangier, I am told 
that because of the open frontier the load of the plane to 
Tangier has come down very consioerably and I think the Gover-
nment should give some thought to do away with the departure 
tax on that plane because otherwise we may fina ourselves 
without a Tangier air link. The Government has got the means 
and ways of testing that, finding out if what I am saying is• 
true or not true. I am told that if this were to be cone not 
only would it enable the plane to stay but there is a great 
probability that it would generate more traffic between Gib-
raltar and Tangier. I think the Minister should give careful 
thought to that. If he has not been approached, well, 
nerhaps if he knocked at the doors as I do whenever I come 
here, he would have got to know. I make it a point of doing 
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my rounds. I think the Minister perhaps might like to do the 
same thing. The same as he goes to Englano and knocks, I 
imagine, at the doors of the operators, it might be a good 
idea if he came here and knocked at the doors of those who 
have got to deliver the goods at this end of the market. Of 
course that is no substitute for the Advisory Board where, 
by the way, I would suggest that the Conservationist' 
Society should be renrecenteo there and in fact one of those 
members should also be in the Museum Committee because I 
don't know if the Minister has seen .this wanaerful pamphlet 
called "Save" which has been troduced and naid for by the 
Save Britain Heritage in England. It has been produced at no 
cost to Gibraltar having come here by the initiative of those 
in Gibraltar who are working so hard to preserve our heritage 
having come here and having looked round and having seen what 
we have, of which a lot is tremendous historical value, they 
have one out of their way without asking for a penny from 
the Gibraltar Government to print this very interesting leaf-
let. I think the least the Government should dg is to open 
the doors to them, let them be represented in the Museum 
Committee and let them be in the Advisory Board so that when 
we are marketting Gibraltar, we market something which is 
ours and nobody else's. af course we need the sun and the sea 
but I think there will be people in Britain, particularly 
those who are connected in one way or another with Gibraltar 
through the Services and so on, who might'be tempted to come 
over and stay with us for a week cr so to appreciate this and 
of course at the same time we must have glides and people in 
Gibraltar who would be prepared to take people around and so 
on but of course this is all part of the ;roduct of which I 
am coming to in a moment. Mr Speaker, we have to first of all 
try and see What we can do with regard to people coming from 
Britain and Tangier, then we have sea cruises, yachts come 
over and the pedestrians from the land frcntier. I think the 
land frontier for the time being is not going to.be  very 
profitable but I would commeno to the Minister tc floodlight : 
the North Face of the Rock. Ap.soon as the frontier was opened 
particnlarly'he who had so much faith in it, I think I would 
have put the lights on there immediately. I suppose they are 
still there unless they have been scrapped. That was a great 
advertisement for Gibraltar seen all over the Southern part of 
Spain, from Marbella to Algeciras and even up the hills of 
Algeciras, and I would suggest that this should go on as 
quickly as possible because even if the people who come in only 
drink a coca cola or something like that, at least it is a 
coca cola and that is 'Letter than nothing so I would suggest 
that we should give some prominence by floodlighting the 
North Face of the Rock. The number of visitors from UK is 
worse than ever. We have the figures from the Financial 
Secretary. Arrivals in 1982 was 24,537 and that is the worst 
year ever. Mr Speaker, lucki3y, they stayer here a little 
longer than previously so the hotel occupancy has gone up 
slightly on that score but hotel occupancy in 1981 was down 
to 36.2A. That is a very low figure, Mr Sneaker, and we find 
that the prospects of doing much better are not all that good 
because of the load factor which I think again was mentioned 
by the HonouraLle Financial Secretary. A proalem that has not 
been made any easier b, the outcome of the CAA but we are 
blaming again an authority over which we have no control but 
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we do not blame ourselves for not doing what I have always 
said we shoulo have done for a long time, that is, we should 
have a' national airline, not necessarily owned by the Govern-
ment but in which the Government would have chores and would 
have a measure of control so that the object of the airline is 
not entirely to benefit itself but its primary objective must 
be to bring tourists to Gibraltar and as well as tourists to 
give the opuortunity for Gibraltarians in Britain and Gibralt-
arians in Gibraltar ono others who have families also to be 
able to move from here and there. At the moment the airlines, 
suite rightly, you cannot blame them, are there to make as 
much money as possible out of the route and we all know it is 
a very tricky business and we have seen it by the performance 
of past airlines and what has happened to them. For all we 
know even Air Europe if they had been given the route they 
might have collapsed after a little while because their 
intention is to make money. We all know that perhaps Air 
Europe had perhaps a chance of doing better because they are 
connected with one of the great tourist aocrators in Britain 
of which I shall have more to say at a moment, and that might 
have helped but that does not necessarily mean that it would 
have been a success. Therefore if we want to make sure that it 
is going to be successful the Government must participate. It 
is our industry, it is our most important industry and we have 
got to produce the results that we need then the Government;  
itself must take a hand in that. Who would believe that in 
Britain there would be a railway service or an underground 
service today if it was not controlled by the Government, 
it would not be there because it wouldn't work. There they 
are to provide a social service, we need it to provide a 
means of economic income to Gibraltar and therefore the Gover-
nment must take a hand on this matter. If public enterprise 
cannot produce the results then the Government must try and 
find ways and means of doing so, because as long as we are.at 
the mercy of the airlines that bring tourists to Gibraltar we 
shall always be in a very difficult and unsure situation. 
Mr Speaker, when I ask the hoteliers what is the main diffic-
ulty, the first thing they tell me is price. Our price is too 
high, it is not competitive. We have got it down to rock 
bottom, but the cost of our services are very high. We pay 
100 times more, they say, for water in Gibraltar than they pay 
in Spain. The bills are astronomical for water and you cannot 
expect the tourists to come' to Gibraltar and be told not to 
use too much water. Therefore, whether they like it or not, 
that is a chunk that goes into the price which is inevitable. 
And the same as I said with the airlines, if we want to keep 
400 or 500 people employed, and more, directly from the 
tourist trade, we have got to give a measure of support to the 
people who make this possible. And then we come, Mr Speaker, 
to the operators, four operators, Mr Speaker, have given up 
Gibraltar, some aftsm for good. One was OSL, Wings, Ellermans 
anc Thomas Cook, and we are left with three large ones. There 
is also another one but I think the three main ones are 
Sovereign, Exchange and Cadogan. Ano it is said that Exchange 
brings about half the number of people who come here. Look at 
the situation today and this is in fact why people were 
worried about another airline coming to Gibraltar. That if 
Exchange have left because of that we would have lost 50% of  

the tourists coming to Gibraltar, ov,:rnight. We are in a vary 
precarious situation. Since in any case it is the chap behind 
'the counter who sells Gibraltar, no matter how much advertis-
ing they do in Britain if we haven't got the tour operators 
who offer the tour to the people who :;Gait to go on holiday, we 
will never be able to sell Gibraltar. What we arc suffering 
from is that we only have three onerators none of whom are at 
the top of then  list. Tha larcpst, as I u:.aeratand it, is 
Exchange' Travel which 1 think is 12th or 20th in the list. It• 
is not one of the largest, by cry means. Intersun is one of 
the largest which unfortunLtely haven't got. Perhaps we 
can. make a success of this with a flight to Manchester. It 
has bt:en proved, apparently, that the Manchester flight is 
the one that,brings most tourists to Gibraltar and therefore 
if that is so why therefore do we not reinforce success, and 
go to the Provincial Airports to try and get more people here. 
Why haven't we done that before and why don't we do it now. 
Why hasn't the Minister got a plan for that on which invest-
ment will have to be put into. You are not going to draw a 
new tour operator into this just by telling them to come to 
Gibraltar. You have got to give them an incentive end the 
incentive must come in the form, perhaps, of free advertising. 
And paying for space in their brochure. That is the only way 
that they are going to do it. I am told that the most sophis-
ticated tourists are in fact in the catchment from which we 
are selling which is the South East of England including the 
bigger London area. They are supposed to be the most 
sophisticated, those who want to go to the Continent, they 
want to go abroad and are less likely, to go to a place where 
you sell it because you speak English and so on and so forth. 
It looks as if we are tapping possibly, the wrong market. 
Also, because they are the most sophisticated, they are the 
people who budget their income anc say so much for my 
morgage and so much for my insurance and so on and so forth, 
and it is very clearly planned. At the end of the day what is 
left is what they use for their holiday and they stick to 
that. But if you go further North where the neople are not so 
sophisticated, where they are less interested in going to 
the Continent, perhaps people who go to Blackpool and Brighton 
and so on, they are more inclined to go to a home from home 
sort of place. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Let us not analyse on the Finance Bill and the Appropriation 
Bill the habits of people travelling. You are free to offer 
any suggestions you may have to enhance revenue from tourism, 
but let us not go into the details of how that revenue is 
going to be raised. We are talking about the general princip-
les. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Anyway, Mr Speaker, whether we like it or not, the Government 
must invest money into this the same as any other business 
because this is our business. How can I hope to sell anything 
without first of all opening a shop, paying for the lease or 
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whatever, and paying for the stock that I have there. How can 
I do it? This, I am afraid, is what the Government is trying 
to do with tourism in Gibraltar. It is trying to sell 
tourism but is not prepared to invest in it. An investment has 
got to be made and it has got to be made bcfore.it is too late 
bedauge we are coming now to what one might call the point of 
no return and to start all over again is going to be very 
difficult. So, Mr Speaker, we have to find operators who will 
bring more tourists to Gibraltar because they sell Gibraltar 
otherwise people will not buy it. Secondly, we have to look 
for a market where we might be able to do better than the 
market that we have today and that, as I see it, and as 
people who know the business say, is further up North. And, 
of course, we have to improve our product. On this, too, 
Mr Speaker, we are doing very badly, extremely badly. 
Nothing has been done, Mr Speaker, to improve things. Let us 
start somewhere and keep it up. It is no use putting a 
flower-bed today and forget about watering it tomorrow because 
it looks even worse than when you put the flower bed there. 
You might as well not spend money on the flower bed if you 
are not going to have the flowers and all you are going to 
have is rubbish. Someone told me, in fact, that they saw the 
sweeper going round collecting the rubbish and then putting 
it in the flower beds. Mr Speaker, this is where there is 
absolutely no coordination in Government and this is by all 
means the responsibility of the Minister for Tourism but much 
more of the Minister for Development because this is the 
industry that we have got -to develop and it is no use dreaming 
of grandiose schemes on the East side of the Rock which never 
mature. No wonder he feels so frustrated, Mr Speaker, because 
he is tackling the things that he cannot tackle but the little 
things that count so much for us, that :we do nothing about. 
Gibraltar is filthy, we can see, it is- rubbish wherever you go. 
We can see even here, Mr Speaker, we have a nice promenade in 
Basis where I mentioned the question of Jumpers Bastion at 
queetion time and I think the Minister for the Public Works 
Department said that although all those old refrigerators and 
things were going to be cleave() but they are still there Mr 
Speaker, they are still there. Mr Speaker, there is rubbish 
everywhere and I think that unless a great effort is made on 
the product the chances of bringing tourism to Gibraltar are 
very, very small because even if we get the operator, even if 
you invest in advertising, even if you get the airlines to 
bring them here, once they have come they-will never come 
again or very few of them will come again. Mr Speaker, I think 
it needs very careful planning. The Minister must urge the 
Minister for Economic Development to help him with this. He 
must see that the Minister for Public Works cooperates in 

,keeping Gibraltar clean. He must get the Advisory Board going 
to get the full cooperation and enthusiqsm of all the people 
involved. They are willing to help, they have told me that if 
the Government brings down the cost of water proportionally 
they would invest that money in bettering the service, in 
bettering the conditions of their hotels. To that degree they 
are prepared to cooperate and I am sure that there would be 
much more cooperation coming from them. I suggest that the 
Minister should remember these letters; P for Prices, 0 for 

- Operators, M for Market, P for Product and So for Seats in  

the aircraft - POMPS. So if the Minister can remember POMPS 
and go to bed thinking of it, get up in the morning thinking 
about it, perhaps, Mr Speaker, we may see some change in the 
tourist trade. If we were able to fill two Boeings 737 with 
a 702c load factor of tourists, that would bring to Gibraltar 
66,413 beds filled up. 

HON Ii J ZAMMITT:-  

If the Honourable Membel will give way. Sir, I would like to 
know if he means two 737's coming in per week with 130 passen-
gers would produce 66,000 beds. Woula he like to explain that, 
Sir?- 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Yes, over a year. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Then his figures are wrong. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Well, these are the figures I have been given. It is estimated 
that the money they, would leave behind would give £1.5m more 
to the economy and would give the Government £300,000 direct 
income. That would increase the money flow in Gibraltar by 
£2.6m pounds and it would create 148 more jobs. The investment 
in support of this I would say at least should be the L300.600 
that the Government is going to recoup but look what you could 
do, I have just given you an example of how it is possible, 
I am not saying this can be achieved just like that, but it is 
obviously a propoSition, a target that the Minister should set 
himself because he knows that he can create more-jobs to that 
extent, that he can bring more money into the-economy and that 
he.can put more money into the Government. The Minister has got 
a very responsible job in Gibraltar and I am just not sure to 
what extent he realises that. Mr Speaker, now I would like to 
touch on the Estimates of Expenditure with regard to the 
actual cost of the Tourist Department. I think the total of 
the cost is £653,000 but we have to deduct some money from 
that in that we get £67,000 for airport tax which I think is 
only fair should go because otherwise thee is no point, it 
would be immoral to have that tax. I know it doesn't but it 
should because I would say that if there was a departure tax 
in Gibraltar it should go for some specific purpose but not 
just into the funds of the Government as such, it should be 
specified on what it is going to be used. The Minister should 
use his weight, if he has any, to try and get as much money as 
Possible for tourists. He also gets £81,000 from the tourist 
sites so altogether, Mr Speaker, he should be allowed to have 
in his own rights 2,148,00C. I am really very helpful-to the 
Minister, as he can see. If we deduct that from the £653,000 
we find that the Government is using only £405,000 on 
tourism. This is chicken feed, Mr Speaker, on the major 
industry in Gibraltar over which we have direct control and we 
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have neglected that, Mr Speaker. Not. only have we neglected 
and seeing that the Dockyard is going we are doing nothing 
this year to at least attempt to put that right. Mr Speaker, 
if we compare that with the Philatelic Bureau the Estimates 
for 1983/84 is £4G0,000 coming in and it costs £179,000. We 
are going to make out of that £220,000 which is good money, 
I am not criticising that, what I am trying to say, Mr 
Speaker, is, that we are investing £179,000 to make .c_1200,000 
but in tourism we are obviously making much more and we are 
employing so many people and we are only investing Mr 
Speaker, the lack of economic sense of the Government. 
Perhaps the Minister can say why we have suddenly lost so 
much revenue from the Philatelic Bureau because it has come 
down by about half. A department that was doing so well 
suddenly finds itself coming down so rapidly at a time when 
we can least afford that to happen. Well, Mr Speaker, there 
is more to be said about the Port and Yacht Marina but I 
think I have talked long enough. Perhaps one should finish 
by saying that with the possible closure of the dockyard 
a tourist trade which is plummeting down, the chances of an 
open frontier which could bring more business to Gibraltar, 
at least those who think that it would, not likely to happen, 
it is a very. gloomy picture for the future. I don't think 
this Government has it in it to change the course of the 
situation and it would be perhaps in the interests of Gib-
raltar if they did.go to a general election as soon as 
possible. I'really mean that. 

H014 H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, Sir, I thought whilst listening to Members 
opposite quite patiently that we were discussing or debating 
the Finance Bill and yet as happens every year we divert from 
there into pettiness in trying to score points against indivi-
dual Ministers and not at the revenue raising.  matters which we 
ought to be considering at this juncture. Mr Sneaker, on the 
three departments that I have responsibility for I think 
the Honourable Mr Gerald Restano was the first one to speak on 
behalf of the Opposition and started off by saying that the 
first thing the Government should do is to take account of the 
DPBG proposal that the Victoria Stadium should receive a 
fixed subvention by Government and be run by sportsmen. I 
would like to remind the Honourable Mr Gerald Restano and' 
indeed all Members opposite that that was exactly the case as 
it was bcfore the Victoria Stadium was built when the old 
Victoria Stadium was controlled by a Sports Control Board and 
allowed to go to ruin ano which brought, if members will 
recall a funeral procession by the Youth of Gibraltar for 
Government to take over a dilapidated Victoria Stadium and I 
remember in my young days playing on it where before a game 
we were compelled to go to Eastern Beach and collect half a 
lorry load of sand to put down. I don't think that anybody in 
the interest of sportsman would like to see the Stadium revert 
to that situation again. Seconcly, if the Honourable Mr 
Restano thinks that we should hand over the Victoria Stadium 
by subvention to a group of people to run the Victoria Stadium 
while Government is providing the funds I think it runs 
contrary to what he said that the Opposition were going to  

vote against, i.e. GBC, and I don't think that it would be very 
proper that if we were to give money to a Sports Board and 
then find the Opposition voting against it, it would be com-
pletely and utterly wrong again and experience has shown that 
the Stadium as run to,:ey ana as has been running certainly 
since 1972, there are very few complaints about it and there 
is a fair crack of the whip to evcryc.ouy and nut just to cne 
or two Mr Speaker, that w"s the situation and history proved 
and I am not sneaking through my hat, I was en active sports-
man when Mr Restano was playing soldiers somewhere else and 
I know more about the victoria Stadium than he does and there-
fore I know what I am talking about. There is a Sports Control 
Board of people not nominated by the Linister but by the 
Federation. We never seem to go far enough and when we do that 
is pre-election so when we don't go far enough we don't go 
far enough and when we do go that far it is pre-election. This 
present Opposition, particularly the DPBG, shine by the incon-
sistency of their arguments throughout not just at budget time 
but throughout the three years that they have been in this 
House.-Mr Speaker, to say that the overtime at the Stadium 
should be looked at again is aufbe ridiculous. The people 
there are geared to shift work and they work 39 hours a week 
but if we want a Stadium open on a Saturday and a Sunday, then 
those people although they work 39 hours or 8 hours on a 
Sunday we all know they have to be paid double, treble or 
whatever it is, because they work on a Sunray when everybody 
else is on leave. Whether we employ 5 people, whether we 
employ 10 people we still have to nay Sun:.ay overtime rates 
so again it is a ridiculous argument to Place as regards the 
overtime at the Victoria Stadium. Let me tell you, Mr Speaker, 
that Stadium is open from 8 in the Morning until 11 at night. 
If we don't want that kind of service that let the Opposition 
say so and Government might consider reducing the service we 
are providing, if we want people working people have to be 
paid and there are no two ways about it. Mr Speaker, the 
Honourable Mr Restano also mentioned, together with the 
Honourable and Gallant Major Peliza, the question of the drop 
of philatelic sales Yes, it is absolutely true, there has been 
a drop in philatelic sales throughout the world. There is a 
recession in philatelic sales but I would like to say with a 
certain amount of comfort that we in Gibraltar have not lost 
account holders. What we have lost is that a person instead of 
buying 5 or 6 or 10 sets has reduced it to one or two sets 
because of the present cash flow situation but we have not 
lost our accounts as have other administrations, indeed, we 
are getting accounts because of our.  .conservative way of 
producing stamps in small issues or small numbers throughout 
the year. There is a groat decline in the world of philately. 
We hope, of course, it will come back in not too distant a 
future. May I also say that we are suite lucky that we have 
not had to r: sort to giving out below face value which is what 
some countries are doing and which is damaging the industry 
even further. We are holding ourselves above water and, hope-
fully, as soon as the market finds its balance, we will be 
back with what we were getting originally and probably more. 
Mr Speaker, mention was made by the Honourable Mr Restano 
that our London Office was underused. Mr Speaker, the London 
Office is a Gibraltar Government Tourist Office, it is not an 



Embassy, it is not a High Commission but let rue assure 
Honourable Members opposite that very many Gibraltarians have 
made use and I hope will continue to make use of the London 
Office facilities as best they can in whichever way the staff 
there can be of help. I am not at all opposed to the idea that 
we do not necessarily have to be in the Strand. I think I can 
inform members that we have recently had a bit more bad news 
that the rent from £9,700 has gone up to £18,200, nearly 100;0 
increase, Mr Speaker, in the Strand. I have given instruc-
tions to try and find alternative accommodation not necessar-
ily in central London, Croydon is very expensive and may I 
say to the Honourable Mr Restano, Victoria is extremely 
expensive. We lookea at a place there which was £68,000 of 
the same square footage as our Office in the Strand is. We 
are thinking very carefully because as I saia the Tourist 
Office is not just for tourists but we do get Ministers, 
Officials, the Leader of the Opposition, when they go on 
their outings on political matters, of course, they make use 
of the London Office, and very rightly so. We are considering 
very seriously whether we have to be in Central London, could 
we be outside London and at the same time maintain the status 
of it being a national office. We have thoughtof the 
Philatelic Bureau having some business there but there are 
certain conditions attached to the functions of the Tourist 
Office, there are certain conditions attached to the Govern-
ment of Gibraltar as to the functions of the Gibraltar Tourist 
Office, but I don't know what the Hon Member means exactly by 
further expansion. 

• 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Expansion in political terms. 

HON H JZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, as I said, it is not an Embassy, it'is not a High 
Commissioner's Office, it is a Gibraltar Government Tourist 
Office. There are hidden dangers and I think the Chief 
Minister in his intervention will probably mention something 
about that. I am sympathetic towards expansion in Gibraltar 
activities be it to Gibraltar Groups, getting together, or • 
whatever, certainly. Mr Speaker, my good friend Mr Tony Loddo 
said very briefly about the ways sportsman have been neglected 
over the last two years and surprisingly enough it is during 
the last 3 years that Gibraltar sport has been at its best. 
Funnily enough it is only within the last two years that we 
have had major achievements both hose and away in internation-
al ventures, from the recent GPA championship in Ipswich the 
first ever win by the Gibraltar Football Association, to Rock 
Gunners being the European champions, to GHA participating 
in the European Nations Cup, by a visit of Wales, a visit of 
France, by a visit of England next week, and by Rock Gunners 
going away again in June for the finals of the A Group. We 
have never had it so good ant as for the money that Govern-
ment has contributed, and I am not going to list all the 
amount, Mr Loddo said that I hoc given £25 per sports team. 
Well, Mr Speaker, football - have taken £14,800 from Government  

by direct financial assistance. As for hockey, Mr Speaker, 
£14,199 and 70.p. If that is the way that sport has been 
neglected then I take total responsibility for the Minister s 
failure and urge Gibraltar's sportsmen to continue in this 
marvellous way of reflecting Gibraltar's sporting achievements 
in having done as well as they have particularly over the last 
three years. 

HON A T LODD04 

If the Hon Member will give way. Will the Minister give to 
this House a guarantee here and now thnt the USOC all-weather 
hockey pitch will not be used as a parking place? 

MR SPEAKER: 

No, with due respect, order. I am not going to allow new 
matters to be brought up. The Minister has answered an alleg-
ation that you have made, if you have an explanation to make 
on that allegation you are free to intervene otherwise there 
is no need to. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I will guarantee the Hon Member that I will continue to be as 
neglectful in the next four years when we come back into 
power as I have been in the last three years and hopefully with 
that sportsmen in Gibraltar achieve this high standard and I 
will he the happiest Sports Minister as I have been for many 
years and proud of Gibraltar's sporting participation: I think 
we have done extremely well and no one can fault this Govern-
ment for the concern and what we have oone for sport in 'Gib-
raltar over the last eleven years and in particular the last 
three. No one can fault us nor will anyone be able to fault 
us, Mr. Speaker, it is there black upon white. This little 
micro chip Gibraltar competing and winning championships - 
galore in Europe, in England, wherever we go we supposedly 
at £25 per sport which the Minister gives. Mr Speaker, I will 
not giVe way any more because I can take a joke but enough is 
enough. 

HON A T LODEO: 

I assure you, Mr Speaker, it is not a joke. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, the Hon and Gallant Major Peliza spoke for 
one and a half hours and we had to suffer his oratory and 
except for clearing up one matter he was not interrupted and 
I think we deserve the same treatment. 

MR SPEA1ER:' 

It.is up to the Member who holes the floor to decide whether 
he wants to give way or not but it is my prerogative and my 
discretion when not to allow interruptions, I think you should 
now continue your speech without interruption. 



HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker,.I think he must have had tongue in cheek when he 
spoke about having neglected the sportsmen. As I said I have 
a tremendous list there of cycling, angling, God knows what, 
with Government asaistance, that people have gone away and 
people have been brought to Gibraltar in all spheres of virt-
ually every snort. No less than thirteen visiting cricket 
sides have been to Gibraltar in the last thirteen years and my 
Hon Friend Mr Scott can confirm this. 

MR SPEAKER: 

With due respect to the Minister. You are now speaking 
directly to the Members on the other side and asking them to 
interfere, you must not do that, you must speak to me. 

HON H J ZAMMITT :• 

I apologise, Mr Speaker, if I entice them into replying I 
think that Government contributes very substantially to the 
cricket teams that come here-be it by way of facilities 
afforded, be it because of a little reception that the 
Minister may give which I think is only right, be it because 
of monies that we have given the Cricket Association. I must' 
say we have never had a request from the Cricket Association 
other than a• loan because they were ouite a wealthy organisa-
tion but when they needed a loan Government did not shirk its 
responsibilities and came up with a loan. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Order. You are falling back into the same temptation. There. 
has been a remark and you have answered the remark. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I am sorry, Mr Speaker, I will not answer remarks. We have 
rallied whenever required to do so in the field of sport and 
therefore, Mr Speaker, I am not going to talk any more about 
that at all. I agree entirely with Mr Loddo about having to do 
more on the question of the historical sites in Gibraltar and 
equally I agree with the Hon and Gallant Major Peliza. That is 
a matter which I think my Friend the Hon Mr Adolfo Canepa men-
tioned as regards reviving Gibraltar's history by having a 
Military Museum and we are looking very closely and svery care-
fully at trying to revive particularly the military history of 
Gibraltar for touristic attraction. Equally, of course, with 
conservation. I think the question of catering courses was 
answered by my Colleague Major Dellipiani and I do not think I 
have very much to reply to Mr Andrew Haynes. Mr Speaker. my  
very good Friend the Hon ano Gallant Major Peliza, has had 
quite a dig at the tourist industry. First and foremost I 
think it is only fair to the Chief Minister that in the state-
men-Cat page 7 the Chief Minister mentioned that "advertising 
increases had been curtailed", increases had been curtailed: 
We have remained exactly the same as we were last year after 
supplementary provision. We must not forget that I came to  

this House and I askec for £63,000, half way through the 
year when we subsidised the advertising for a Danish tour 
operator and we doubled our Public relations in England and 
we put a little bit more into advertising. lie asks that has 
this Government done of substance towards the tourist 
industry? Mr Speaker, 1982/83, in other words, since Septem-
ber 1982 when we started trade promotions in UK we more than 
doubled our trade promotions, in fact, I was in England so 
often that Mr Andrew Haynes did not like my attendance at the 
counter as I am so often urged lv the Eon and Gallant Major 
Peliza to do, so I will have to ask the D??O to make its mind 
up_whether I should or I shouldn't not that I enjoy being 
away all that often but I seem to agree more with Major Peliza 
than I do with the young and Hon Mr Andrew Haynes. Mr Speaker, 
from September to March this year, 19 cities, that is, more 
than double of the trade promotions conducted in 1981/82 were 
conducted and to reduce costs instead of doing three I inst-
ructed that we should start on a Monday,  Tuesday, Wednesday 
and Thursday and take in four into one. trip. I regret that the 
Hon and Gallant Major Peliza has got his information somewhat 
wrong because although I am not going to go through the list 
that I have attended, I would say that from Portsmouth, West 
Country, the middle, south-east, Cheltenham, the west, 
Plymouth, then we went up the Swindon, Stockport, Hudders-
field, Wakefield, Newcastle, Middlesborough, York.and 
Nottingham, so we have done virtually all except we did not 
do East Anglia this year because we did East Anglia last 
year. We have been to Middlesborough, we have been to York and 
I am sure the Hon Member must know this. We have not been 
concentrating on the south-cast that he was referring to. It 
is our main catchment area, let us not kid ourselves, the 
Crawley area is our' main catchment area bat we have gone 
around Britain and these 20 trade promotions have given me an 
opportunity of having 18 radio interviews. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

If the Minister will give way. I was not saying that he had 
not been round, what I said was that we should get some 
operators, new operators, who could start bringing people 
from there and therefore we would have to subsidise their 
advertising and so on because obviously with the operators 
that we have now, the tour operators, it is not sufficient to 
bring more people from those areas whilst new ones might be 
able to do it. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I will come back to that in a second, I have got a list of 
that, Mr Speaker. We have an operator which he left out which 
is Marshall Sutton that operates in York, in Beverley, and it 
does all the northern area but of course Cadogan are up the 
north and Exchange is in the north. I may be accused of being 
too blunt and sometimes wrongly interpreted but I make no 
bones about it. Tour opeators or no tour operators, the main 
problem lies in lack of air seats. I think the Hon and Gallant 
Major Peliza will agree with that because my information, every 
time I go to England, is: "we would love to go to Gibraltar 



but we just ca! not get the scats". I am sorry, if I Upset any 
other airline or any airline or anybody else in the hotel 
industry, the rest we are all waffling about and I think 
Members find and people in Gibraltar find exactly the same 
difficulty when they are leaving. Very infrequently eoes one 
fine surplus seats, invariably there are standbys at London 
and if any tour operator thinks that tourists are going to 
come flown from Wakefiele, York, Middlesborough or Edinburgh 
to Gatwick to see if there is roing to be an empty seat at 
20 past 8 in the morning then that Person is in the moon and 
unless we have more flights to Gibraltar we are not really 
wishing to see the truth of the situation. Mr-Speaker, the 
awkward thing about air communications, if people care to 
look at statistics, is not that as some Member mentioned 
opposite, I think it was the Hon and Gallant Major Peliza, 
that if we had more then our load factors may decrease. Let 
me assure, and I have evidence to prove this,*that our evici. 
ence is entirely the opposite. The more planes you have the 
higher your load factor and I think it has happened 
particularly in summer, Mr Speaker. In summer we find, Sir, 
particularly on the Manchester run where the.e were invariably 
100% load factors from Manchester alone, 100% load factor, 
and let me give the Hon Member opposite a personal indication 
that even as, I am grateful for the importance he gives me as 
Minister for Tourism, on one of the trade promotions that I 
went to England as Minister for Tourism with all my importance 
I couldn't get a seat ten days before and had to go to 
Manchester on the jump seat and that is the all-important 
Minister for Tourism. God help Mr Perez or Mr Garcia. in Main 
Street who decide to go to England for a fortnight ten days 
before. That is the truth of our tourist decline, the lack 
of seats, and I have invited the Hon Member and I am not being 
sarcastic about this, Mr Speaker, because I have a lot of 
appreciation for the Hon and Gallant Member opposite, I have 
invited him and I extend that invitation, I would .like him to -
come with me on'one of the trade promotions which hopefully 
will start next September and see and talk to the people and 
he will listen to the same tale of woe that I am faced with 
invariably. They say: "We would like to go out, we have a team 
a darts team, a hockey team, a tiddly-winks team, a group, 
bird watching, religious groups to Our Lady of Europe, we have 
written but they cannot give us 25 seats, they cannot give us 
30 seats, that is the problem". That is the problem facing us 
today and it is against that that I too would like to put my 
little grain of sand of how much damage I think has been caus-
ee by the lack of concern expressed by the CAA-to Gibraltar's 
vital air communications situation. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Will the Hon Member give way? Has he read the judgement of the 
CAA and if he has how can he say the lack of concern on the 
Civil Aviation Authority's side? I read the jucgement of the 
Civil Aviation Authority only a day ago, they went through all 
the evidence very, very carefully as far as I can see and they 
made a judgement. I do not think they can be accusec, Mr 
Speaker, of showing lack of concern for Gibraltar, in fact,  

reading the judgement, their view seemed to be that to give 
the licence would have been against the interests of Gib-
raltar tourism. It is evmatter of opinion, I know, but I 
think for the. Hon Minister to say of a public authority in • 
the United Kingdom thathas gone into the evidence very care-
fully, to say after reading that judgement that they have 
shown lack of concern it beinr unfair on an Authority that is 
not here to 4iefene 

BON H J ZAMMITT: 

The lack of concern that I wish to say and I will do so, Yr 
Speaker, as Minister for Tourism, I will say so, I have no 
allegiance atealtothe CAA, none at all, or to any operator 
or operators.'My concern is Gibraltar and, amongst other 
duties,Minister for To6rism, that is My primary concern and 
my primary cbhcern is that if the CAA considers that Gibraltar 
can do without any aircraft on a Wednesday or on a Saturday, 
and I am not referring to the summer period because it was 
only three weeks since we had a Saturday plane stuck in, of 
load factors of 97%, the highest load factors in Europe and 
it does not warrant another competitor to come in the line, 
the same authority having said that they consiaered BA and 
GB to be one and the same operator and having in the not too 
distant past allowed Caledonian to be here, I think I am 
quite justified in giving my.judgement of the situation as I 
see as no doubt I respedt their judgement and they can say 
about me what I am saying about them. I as going to say, Yr 
Speaker, that what I do intend doing is, in fact, we had 
asked for our advertising agents to come out this week but 
because of the budget the thing has been put back for 
another couple of weeks because I do intend to have a fresh 
look at our advertising. in Great Britain. We have found that 
there have been some instances where advertising in certain 
papers, national newspapers has become rather expensive to 
prodUce and tien the follow-up by.the coupon reSponse has 
been priced at ouite abnormal prices and our experience has 
shown that we may have to advertise in a different way. I 
think, Mr-Speaker, I owe it to the House to mention that we 
are totally aware that the best advertising would be televis-
ion and I mean, of course, television in Britain which is our 
main market and I woule like to assure the Hon and Gallant 
Major Peliza that Britain will continue to be-our main market 
with an coenorpartially opened frontier or even with an open 
frontier Britain will continue to be our main tourist market 
and we will not budge from there. What I would like to inform 
the House is that television today in Britain is prohibitive 
and if I mention, Mr Speaker, that it is now costing at peak 
period, that is to say, at the tine of the day or evening when 
viewers are likely to have a look at it, it is 01,700 per 
second, in other words, the time I have taken to say it would 
have cost Government something like 27,000. It is far beyond 
our reach. This year, Mr Speaker, we put £15,000 in radio 
advertising four times daily on Radio Capital, in London and 
the response was absolutely appalling. Again we were advised 
to do that and we were net at all ha%py with the situation, 
the response was very, very poor. it is aLsolutely right to 
say that Britain will be having two million tourists leaving 
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the British Isles during the course of the summer but again we 
must not kid ourselves, those two. million tourists are 
tourists who are taking total advantage,of the 205 pesetas to 
the pound, the 150 escudos to the pound and the strength of 
the pounu works against us and we must not try and hide our 
head in the sand because we know it works against us and I 
think last night I heard a possibility of the peseta being 
devalued again by a further 8;s which would mean that the rate 
of exchange will be something like 220 pesetas to the pound. 
Again that is the kind of competition we really cannot do very 
much about. I agree with the Hon and Gallant Major Peliza that 
we must do our utmost to promote and encourage all possible 
angles for the tourist industry in Great Britain and that 
whatever comes in from Spain with the partial opening, with 
an open frontier or with a closed frontier is a bonus but we 
are not going to put our eggs into that basket. Mr Sneaker, 
on the question of the Advisory Board the Hon and Gallant 
Member is absolutely right, we have not met since August and 
there has been a very logical reason why we have not met 
since August and the reason is, and I can now say it, is 
because there is a member on the Board when we were talking 
about the possibility of Air. Europe applying for a licence to 
Gibraltar who obviously was an interested party.and there 
were objections from this particular firm and therefore we 
decided that during the time of the application of Air 
Europe until a couple of weeks ago that we should not have ' 
that because there had been personal accusations between 
members of the Board that could have had quite adverse con-
sequences and there may be more about that in other spheres 
so I do not think'I would like to go any further than that in 
the House, Mr Speaker. I would like to inform again the Hon 
and Gallant Major Peliza that we have carried out since last 
September monthly visits, I do not do Morocco, Mr Speaker, 
but the Tourist Office does go on monthly visits to Morocco 
having gone down as far as Casablanca and Rabat and we have 
advertised quite substantially in the Moroccan newspapers 
keeping in line with quite good touristic trade that comes in 
from Morocco. Ido not give much credit although Twill 
certainly look at this because I have not been approached 
about this departure tax of GB Airways to Tangier but I would 
tell the Hon and Gallant Major Peliza that that aircraft does 
receive very special landing charges by virtue of its repetit-
iveness in coming and going twice or three times per day. I 
do not know what I can do about the departure tam, I will 
certainly have it looked at but I have not been approached by 
the operator but it will certainly be looked at. We have been 
approached, quite rightly, by the Hotel Association in an 
endeavour to see what they can do to improve and better the 
product. 

Mk SPEAKER: 

I would like to know whether you are going to-go much 
further. 

THE HON H J ZAIMITT . 

I have another twenty minutes at least, Mr Speaker. 

MR SPEAKER: 

We will then interrupt your speech and we will have a recess 
for tea. 

The House recessed at 5.20pm. 
The House resumed at 5.L5pm. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, Sir, continuing from where I left off I would 
like to inform the House and the Hon and Gallant Major 
Peliza that very recently we held a seminar for guides in 
Gibraltar very successfully and in fact something like .22 

MR SPEAKER: 

Tourist guides, I imagine. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Tourist guides, Sir; Recently we conducted a seminar and a 
course of instruction for tourist guides by the Gibraltar 
Tourist Office and I think something like 22 people 
qualified to become licenced guides for the tourist industry. 
I would also like to inform the Hon and Gallant Member that 
we have considerea and, in fact, we did consider the question 
of floodlighting the Rock face recently. The equipment is 
still there, of course, the sodium lights or whatever they 
are called would require a certain amount of re-adjusting and 
some installation problems I suppose. I do not think the cost 
is very very much but in all fairneSs I should also say that 
it was not considered to be extreme priority. It is not being 
dismissed and it is a matter that I think we can carry out 
without any great problems. Mr Speaker, where I would like to 
differ with the Hon and Gallant Member is on the question of 
the airline that he says Government should have shares. This 
has been looked at, we have had correspondence from interested 
parties for Government in some way to carry out an airline 
service supported mainly by Government funds, obviously on 
charter because I very much doubt that Government now would 
get a scheduled flight considering CAA's recent views, but it 
has its problems, not least of all the possibility of a 
possible pull-out of some of the existing operators which 
would be more damaging and it is a matter which would require 
very serious and considered thinking as to what could be done 
of benefit and not something that we would find ourselves 
with some form of retrograde step. It is a matter we have not 
dismissed and with which we are at present in negotiations 
particularly with the Hotel Association to see how, best we 
can help the industry in these difficult days. What I would 
like to say, Mr Speaker, is that a recent approach being 
made, as I explained earlit.r on, about a possible reauction 
in municipal charges to the Hotel industry as mentioned by 
the Hon and Gallant Major Peliza and for the hotels to pour 
back those savings into a betterment of the hotel in fact 
they go as far as saying supervised by Government, seems to 



be an idea that we can certainly look at but I would like to 
emphasise and I do not want to create animosity, is that I 
have had leave from Government to ask the Hotel Association 
to try and find if by reducing municipal charges by whatever 
percentage how could we reduce the cost and I regret to say 
much to the astonishment of many, including myself, the 
answer was: "lf you gave us free municipal charges, excluding 
telephones, I must say, that is, rates, water and electricity,  
there would be no reduction in the price being charged to 
operators today". Although our water charges could well be, 
and I am not prepared to argue because I do not know that 
our water charges as stated by the Hon and Gallant Major 
Peliza is a hundred-fold what it is in Spain, I do not know 
that, what I can say is that I em aware that Spain is cutting 
its water supply off and therefore I think they would much 
rather pay and have a continuous supply of water than have as 
no doubt will badly affect the tourist industry in Spain when 
they find that in the not too distant future if the weather 
does not change that they may have a very difficult time 
ahead with the water situation in Spain. The municipal 
charges as they stand today account for some lOG of the total 
overheads of the hotel industry and that I do not think with 
great respect to the hotel industry, that that is the main 
difficulty in being able to bring their prices down in com-
petition with nearby resorts. I think', again, in absolute 
honest truth, the situation why we cannot compete is the 
overheads mainly on wages which account for 80%-odd of 
their overheads and there I think there is very little we 
can jolly well do about it. A waiter in Spain is getting 970 
pesetas a day and here they are getting that amount almost 
an hour so one can see the disparity there and that is some-
thing that I do not think I as Minister for Tourism or any 
other Minister can do very much about. Needless to say I 
will give total credit to the Hotel Association because, in 
confidence, they are prepared to show me exactly what they 
charge tour operators for the accommodation and I must say 
here that the price is ridiculous, it is sometimes unbeliev-
eable as to how hotels are able to give accommodation out at 
the price's they give the tour operators. If they went any 
lower my suggestion is they should go free, I do not think 
they can reduce their costs any more and must be very honest 
about that and I give them total credit for reducing their 
prices to the absolute minimum and 

a  
I am afraid that they can- 

not go any ower than that but we must make it very, very 
clearly understood that municipal charges in no way affect 
the price structure of the hotel, as I said, it is loo of the 
total overheads. Mr Speaker, that is the problem that we will 
look at and, as I say, they just came to me I think it was 
last week when the Chairman of the Hotel Association came to 
see me and has since sent me a letter on the situation which 
I am looking at and seeing if my Colleague can look at this 
and view this with some sympathy to see if at least there is 
a way in which we can help them to ensure that they are 
allowed to continue to improve their nroduct. Mr Speaker, one 
of the things that I am afraid I will have to do in the forth-
coming year is that as opposed to visiting England every 
month as has been my custom ouring the winter months, that is,  

from September to March, I have decided that it would be 
proper if we carried out large trade promotions every two 
months and the alternate month, in between, to have more 
trade receptions in small towns or villages and when I say 
villages I mean smaller places. There will be trade receptions 
for the smaller areas where we can combine a visit of three 
or four days arounu small towns possibly within London, like 
Ealing, RichAond, or places like that where we can tackle a 
Particular area. I woulc like to pay tribute, Mr Speaker, here 
to the enormous response and assistance that I have received 
and the Tourist Office has received from all the tour operat-
ors, from all the radio stations and from the British press 
wherever we have gone and in narticular to the Travel Agents 
because it may surprise Members to know that we are the nat-
ional Tourist Office that gets the best attendances at our 
trade promotions and an article will be appearing, I think 
at the end of April, in the Travel Trade Gazette highlighting 
our attendances which are quite abnormal compared to other 
national tourist boards such as Malta, Cyprus and the like, 
where the same tour operators that do Gibraltar have of 
necessity to attend and therefore they are first hand witness-
es to see the reaction that Gibraltar receives and the 
suPport Gibraltar receives as opposed to the response received 
by other national offices. Having said that, Mr Speaker, it 
does not.mean that there will be a saving other than possibly 
my trip as opposed to every six weeks or so it will become 
every nine or ten weeks, there will be a saving in that 
sphere; but of course trade promotions are expensive whether 
you hold it in Ealing or Richmond or Middlesborouth. The set-
up has to be exactly the same and therefore there will be very 
little saving there. Of course, we are very conscious of the 
need-to continue plugging Gibraltar in every possible way and 
reminding people of our existence. I do not think that we lack 
support and friends in Great Britain, I think we have a 
tremendous number of friends in Great Britain and people who 
really have a concern for us and would like to do even more 
for us. In that sphere, Mr Speaker, one idea that we are 
going to conduct this year is that we are, going to have a 
coupon slip with all our tour operators and travel agents and 
I must say here and now that it includes - Intersum which is the 
second major tour operator in .England with a circulation of 
some 670,000 brochures per annum. We are going to insert a 
little page somewhere in which we are offering that the tour 
operator and the tourist may be able to share the princely 
sum of £100,000. It is not that the Tourist Office is going 
to give £100,000, it is that we are going to hold a raffle 
or a draw here  

MR SPEAKER: 

We are getting into details which I think we must not do but 
go ahead and finish what you were saying. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I was trying to say what we are trying to co promote and 
stimulate this, Mr Speaker. We are going to draw twenty of 
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these slips per year which means that, the winn,cr! gill be 
able to share a Christmas Government lottery draw, that may 
seem some way of encouraging the tour operators to further 
push Gibraltar. Mr Speaker, finally, I would like to say that 
I hope I have been able to convince the Hon and Gallant Major 
Peliza that we have not head a drawback or a clawback on 
advertising expenditure, we are a little higher than last 
year. We must not forget that the Denmark operation no longer 
exists and yet we have the same money so therefore everything 
is being poured into Great Britain and Tangier to try and 
make sure that we get the best. The other thing which I think 
is important is that it will be noticed in the draft estimates 
that I have transferred all the money that we spend in 
England on tourist promotion under the London Tourist Office 
as opposed to the Gibraltar Tourist Office and that has been 
done for two reasons. One is to make sure that we are all 
aware of what we are spending in England and, secondly, 
obviously, on the political line, that ODA can realise that 
we are contributing in some way back into the coffers and 
the Treasury of England in a small way by L270,000/S300,000 
or whatever the figure is. Mr Speaker, that is all I have to 
say at this particular juncture and: to add that the Govern-
ment certainly is aware/of tourism being the second major 
industry, yie would not like it to become the first major 
industry, we would still insist in having a Naval .Dockyardi 
and we will do our utmost to try and see how best we can do 
within out resources to stimulate as much tourism as we 
Possibly can to Gibraltar but with that I must say that it 
cannot and must not be left entirely to the Government to 
do every single thing, every Tom, Dock and Harry in Gibraltar 
must do his utmost. If the streets are dirty they need clean-
ing up but if people did not throw rubbish they probably 
would not need cleaning up so everybody directly or indirectly 
must contribute to madng GibnalL-tar what itis, the pearl of the -
Mediterranean and bring as many tourists as possible to Gib-
raltar. 

MR SPEAKER: 

There are only two other Members who can contribute to the 
debate, the Hon and Learned Leader of the Opposition and the 
Hon Mr Bossano. Are there any contributors? Then I will call 
on the Chief Minister to exercise his-right.to oeeply to: the 
Second Reading of the Finance Bill. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I am prepared to give way to our late comers, I do not want 
to jump the gun too quickly. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

I should explain, Mr Speaker, as I explained last year, that 
I do not propose to speak before the Hon Mr Bossano. We are 
six Members on this side of the House and we know that the 
Hon Mr Bossano's party can hardly be referred to as bed 
fellows to the DPBG and we also know that Mr BosSano has a  

nasty habit of attacking his DPBG colleagues in the House of 
Assembly anu therefore we choose to await his contribution 
which we are all, I am sure, very anxious to hear in this 
very important year but obviously we would want an opportun-
ity to deal with any points that he might wish to make that 
affect my party. As I said last year, as fnr as we are 
concerned the DPBG policy has been set cut in full and much 
as I would like to win% up I won't take that privilege until 
the Hon Yr Bossano speaks. 

HON CHEEP MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, I.  did not stand to speak straightaway as I did 
not want anybody to think that I was anxious that there 
should be two less speakers. As far as we are concerned we 
would have equally welcomed the two speakers to have spoken 
in which ever order they might have areed or it might have 
come out, I have no comment., We consider that side as the 
Opposition, this is the Government. If there is anybody who 
wants to cross the floor I will only give him one month, I 
have already had two ueople who crossed last time but not at 
the last moment, I won't have any at the last moment, we just 
do not make Ministers that easy. Mr Speaker, I won't be very 
long. Quite a number of the points raised by the party 
statement on the budget read by Mr Restano, a fifteen nage 
report, most of the new points made have bt:en answered by 
Ministers who have s-oken. I do not propose to go through 
it because it is a cumulative statement of all the points 
that have been made by him and his colleagues ever since he 
left the GDM and joined the Opposition. It is like a 
scratched record which is so old because the same one has been 
put again and again and again. All about you should have done 
the IDD when we told you, you should have done this. I will 
not give way, I am speaking in reply and I would give you 
notice, Mr Speaker, I will not give way except to the Leader 
of the Opposition or to Yr Bossano on any matter for clarific-
ation. Anyhow, I do not propose to go through all that because 
we have had it before many, many times and I can understand 
them making a Party statement and having it mostly prepared 
and having the last page to put in whatever proposals are 
put out in the last moment in the budget. But there are a 
number of points of general interest that' consider it my duty 
to mention because they are of public interest. I think one 
Point was raised there and that was the ouestion of asking the 
new Minister of Overseas Development to come out in view of 
the failure or perhaps the lack of interest on the girt of the 
difficulties that there was on the part of the previous one. 
I would like to tell the House that an invitation was extended 
some time ago to Mr Raison when he took office anc- .that he is, 
as far as we are concerned, considering the possibility of a 
visit to Gibraltar sometime in the near future. That was one 
of the new points because Mr Raison was not a Minister last 
year so it could not have been inclucea in lust year's state-
ment. There is one point made by Mr Scott which I will take 
up. I think I read a report' recently which makes me feel 
that it is quite alright but he did mention the fact whether 
there was proper inspection of the cable car. Well, I take the 



Point, I have not had time since he made the point this morning 
but I think I,saw a report recently on an inspection but it is 
one of those matters that one welcomes that they should be 
raised because it refers to public safety and whilst one is 
doing ones best one of these things could be overlooked and I 
will undertake to look into that natter because if I remember 
rightly when that was raised in the time ef the City Council • 
there is an appointed officer under the terms of the licence 
who has 6,duty, at one time it was the mechanical engineer, 
Mr Coombea, who used to do it, I will have that looked into. 
What has surprised me about the intervention of Mr Haynes is 
his incursion into foreign affairs. He said one or two 
things which I think it is a pitythat the Leader of the 
Opposition has not spoken because I would certainly like to 
know where we stand on this situation because he has said 
that the softly, softly approach does not work, that we need 
a bold approach and that we have kept quiet for twenty years. 
Well, as it happens it is twenty years since we first went to 
the United Nations to fight about Gibraltar and after that we 
were there in 1964, 1965, 1966, 1967. I also went with Mr 
Xiberras in 1974 fighting on the question of Gibraltar and in 
fact if there are any criticisms about the approach to the 
question of Spain and foreign affairs, that criticism has to 
be shared with the leader of his party because all the calls 
for unity that there have been in this House throughout this 
debate and so on, if there is one on which certainly the 
official Opposition and the Government have been agreed is 
the question of the bi-nartisan approach to foreign affairs. 
If Mr Haynes is a spokesman, an official spokesman of the 
Opposition on the question of foreign affairs then it looks 
as if the idea of a bi-nartisan approach is being abanaoned 
and'that the Opposition is going its own way because the 
approach is softly, softly which is attributed no doubt only 
to me has not worked. I would want clarification of that.  
either inside or outside the House because I think this is of 

.vital importance. If the statement by Mr Haynes is not denied 
by Mr Isola then I shall take it that we are put on notice 
that the bi-partisan approach on foreign affairs.is at an end 
and then we shall have to see how we go ahead on this matter. 
If in fact it was just another of those irresponsible diatr-
ibes which the Hon Member is used to, then I would be glad 
to hear the Hon the Leader of the Opposition tell me that 
the question of the bi-partisan approach is not at an end. 
If it has to be at an end it will be a sad day, Mr Speaker, 
but we will have to face it because this is the way of 
Politics. We have to adjust ourselves to the new situation 
and see how that will take us. Certainly, being together on 
this has had its great advantage in many ways because there 
has been a time where with one dissenting voice we have 
spoken on behalf of the people of Gibraltar as a whole. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, if the Hon and Learned Chief Minister woula give 
way. I think he is making a mountain out of a molehill, if I 
may say so. I think aiYHon Member, both on that side of the 
House and on this side of the House, is entitled to make 
statements about what he feels on the situation and the  

frustration that he may feel on the way odr affairs are con-
ducted by Her Majesty's Government and 1 would not object to 
that, in fact, the•Hon and Learned Chief Minister's friend, 
Major Dellipiani, I thought at the last meeting of the House 
had a lot to say about the Ministry of Defence- and the Base 
and what he thought they ought to do with it and so forth 
and today in hisbontribation he said thint:s which I hope are 
not the policy of the Hon ane Learned Chief Minister. May I 
say, as far as foreign affairs is concerned, I speak for my 
Party and I speak for my Party after consultation with them. 
If the Hon and Learned Mr Haynes who is perfectly entitled to 
make his comments here feels that that -policy ought to be 
changed he will no doubt ask me to take stens to do it but 
as far as my Party is concerned we have gone alone with the 
bi-partisan.approach which. Mr Speaker, I should say, has not 
been to the political advantage of. my  Party and I think it is 
wrong on the part of the Hon and Learned Chief Minister to 
try and make a speech to the public saying; "The DPBG are now 
breaking the bi-partisan approach", that is not so. A Member 
of the Party has given his views as he is perfectly entitled 
to do, he might be seeking support for his views which he 
supposes he cannot have majority support on my side from the . 
other side as well because it is a bi-partisan approach, even 
from the Chief Minister himuelf, but I must tell the Hon and 
Learned Chief Minister that we on this side have been very 
surprised by the very outspoken statements that have been 
made by some of his Ministers in relation to matters in which 
we would have hoped also for a bi-partisan approach. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

It is precisely why I said at the beginning that I would 
only give way to the Leader of the Opposition and Mr Bossano 
who has not spoken because I hoped to provoke him into saying 
what he has said. This is deliberate because it .is in the 
public interest because of course every Member is entitled to 
make a statement and of coura:Members feel very strongly on 
one aspect of the matter and they have an outburst of it and 
good luck to them but this was different, this morning when 
we see the Hansard it will be noted that it was not just an 
outburst it was a very important part of the contribution in 
the debate on foreign affairs. It is the first time that any-
one, even Members of my party other than of course Mr Bossano 
and the Hon Leader of the Opposition and myself have gone to 
such length on matters of foreign affairsir. this House. That 
is why I have highlighted it. Of course, he is entitled to 
have his views but the views put forward this morning were 
so much at variance with the attitude that we have both 
taken over the years that they have to be highlighted and I 
am glad to hear the Hon Member make that but it is not un-
fair of me to do so, it would have been unfair of me not to 
have done so and then to raise it with him in private, that 
would have been different because then it would have lacked 
as if we were looking for positions outside in order to be 
able to carry on in a policy that was cracking. Well, if the 
Policy is not cracking I am not delighted but it needed that 
statement from the Leader of the Opposition to put right the 



very wrong impression that the contribution of his Member who 
spoke about this in such length. 1 took partiCular note of 
everything that he said most of which, of course, was nonsensV  
but, anyhow, it did affect and diu say that we .1-;.d to have a 
bold approach, we had kept quiet for twenty years, we had to 
decide on our economic ineependence, we must get those gates 
opened. Well, I wish him lucA if he tries on his own. Perhaps 
if he v.ere to get a respite from his leader. and allowed to be 
going across the way and do his own researches there he might 
perhaps be more successful and at the same time satisfy, no 
doubt, a longing wish to do so. Anyhow, be that as it may, 
we pass on now to the rather longish contribution of Major 
Peliza this afternoon. Just on one Point, I think. He stressed 
first of all, that it was very wrong of me to suggest that 
though reprehensible, as I think he said, the action of the 
union was about the fleet, that I should have put in question 
the Britishness of the unions. Well, I don't know, perhaps 
he does not get the press releases of his party but if he 
looks at the press release of his party on the matter on the 
13th of April, first of all it is couched in much more crit-
ical and.cestructive terms, I would call it, into a Trade 
Union activity than the press release issued by the Govern-
ment, by myself on behalf of my colleagues, because of the 
blacking of the British fleet so that the word British is 
in the second line of the communique. As it happens the 
second line of my communique spoke of the Royal Navy, I did 
not bring Britain in so quickly as the other release did. 
And 'then it went on to say: "Whatever apologies and qualific-
ations they may make for their action the truth of the matter 
is that they are blacking and interfering with the efficiency 
of a fleet whose visit to Gibraltar despite protestations 
from the Spanish Government is wholeheartedly welcomed. The 
DPBG considers that the Trades Council leadership is irres-
ponsible in their action and very much doubt it should have 
the support of the overwhelming number of working people in 
Gibraltar". And then it went on to say: "The present action 
far from achieving this objective can only result in serious 
risk of adverse publicity in the British press and loss of 
support from those many Members of Parliament, and especially 
the British/Gibraltar Group who are fighting to keep the 
Dockyard'open".. Which is, of course, more or less the senti-
ments that were expressed in the press release of the Govern-
ment except that the press release of the Government was in 
more restrained terms and did not'question as we do not for 
the moment whether the leadership had the support of the 
union or not, that will remain to be seen on another occasion. 
The nonsense spoken this afternoon by the Hon and Gallant 
Major'Peliza about the fact that this was an unwarranted 
attack on the union I would leave to the unions to decide 
whether the approach that we have, despite our criticism, to 
their right to decice whatever action they think fit if we 
consider them to be against the public interest is or is not 
more in keeping with the British way of life-of looking at 
British union activities than the attitude taken by being 
appalled as is stated in the DPBG press release. One other 
point that has been mentionea by several Members is the 
question of GPO and I normally answer questions but I always 
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make it quite clear that GC is an independent entity and that 
therefore matters of policy are decided by the Broadcasting 
Corporation and not by the Government. I had n note here to 
say that I had asked in respect of the question of advertising. 
I had asked GEC for some information as to the extent of in-
come that they derive from that kind of advertising despite 
the fact that we have cut them von y, very sevorely this year 
and they have to readjust their budget to the extent that we 
have cut a considerable amount but I have now received a 
letter, a copy of a letter addressed to the Lender of the 
Opposition; about another matter which I me.: not deal with 
because I am not answerable to that, perhaps he may want to 
give this publicity or not, I do not know, about whether Mr 
Bossano was interviewed, raised by Mr Restano, whether Mr 
Bossano was interviewed and we were not. Apparently Mr 
Bossano was interviewed on behalf of the GTC on a matter on 
which the DPBG and the Government had made statements. Be 
that as it may, I am not dealing with that, but the letter 
says, and I only read it because it has a bearing and it is 
the view of GBC as expressed to the Leader of the Opposition 
and it' pinpoints  

HON P J ISOLA: 

Can the Hon and Learned Chief Minister confirm that he has 
received this copy about twenty minutes ago? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: • 

That is right. I was saying that before I got this letter I 
had in my notes to say that I had asked G?C before the 
session of the House because I also' was interested on the 
question of Spanish advertisements, or advertisements of 
property and goods in Spain, I had already, that can be con-
firmed, I had already, asked GBC to give me some .idea of how 
dependant; how much money was being collected to put in the 
balance the disadvantages and the advantages because whenwe 
were cutting their budget so heavily it would be very diffic-
ult to justify if the amount was considerable, to justify 
indicating to them other than through statements that have 
been made here, that they should not proceed with that adver-
tisement, so I wanted to know what the extent was. I have no 
hesitation in saying that if the advertisements were to be 
able to do enough to dispose of the subvention of the Govern-
ment, I would certainly have nc objection if they wanted to 
advertise because the subvention is over Zim so that the 
point is it is all a matter of proportion and it is that that 
I wanted to explain to the House as I have on my notes for 
reply, but I have had this letter a few minutes ago and I 
refer to what is said in the letter: "May I also say in 
passing that in order to make both ends meet the Corporation 
has had to resort to the acceptance of advertising for 
Spanish products but not all these aavertisements come from 
Spain. At least two of the property advertisements come from 
Gibraltar fii,ms and we cannot turn away Gibraltar business 
ana at least one comes from the UK. Spanish advertising 
accounts with these exceptions amount to about 75, of all 
advertising on GBC". Well, I would want to know how much of 
the 7% of the whole 
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advertising is and how it bears to the general subvention. "It 
should also be borne in mind that in many cases the advertise-
ments have been placed on GBC for the benefit of expatriates 
living on the Costa del Sol e.g. Malaga airport car Dark, 
Rolls Royce service agents, Optica Maruenda etc." Well, 
certainly the Rolls Royce service agency that I know of would 
only have satisfied one Gibraltar customer who is priyileRed 
to have a Rolls Royce, there are not many of us who have Rolls 
Royce in Gibraltar. I think I ought to make it cuite clear 
that whereas one sometimes dislikes the advertisements as much 
as Hon Members opposite, one has to find o.t exactly what 
benefit it is bringing to the Corporation and to what extent 
the subvention would have to be increased or not having regard 
to the amount of money if one expected them to give it up 
whilst one is attempting to persuade them to become much more 
profitable in order that the subvention will be reduced, it is 
a question of balance. Mr Speaker, it is a pity that we have 
not had the two contributions that would have b.en expected 
on the debate, perhaps we will hear it in another debate, I 
don't know, I suppose there is still another chance, certainly 
the Government will be quite happy to hear the views of the 
other two Members opposite who have not spoken. We have prep-
ared this budget fully cognizant of the serious situation that 
we are facing, we are at the crossroads, so to speak, we have 
a difficult future; we cannot foresee what is going to happen, 
certainly we know that there will be employment for half of 
the financial year or three quarters of the financial year at 
more or less Present levels but there is no doubt that the 
original announcement of the closure of the Dockyard has 
depressed and restrained .many people from entering into 
financial commitments, I think the Financial Secretary has 
said .so, we know that savings are going up considerably and 
therefore to some extent people are being wise in the sense 
that they want to put aside money in case difficulties come, 
that is something which is only prudent for people to do if 
they feel they have possible jobs at stake, that has depressed 
the economy to some extent added to the recession and added 
also to the difficulties at the frontier that take away the 
confidence that is required if we are to pump money into Gib-
raltar from outside to activate the private sector of the 
economic activity that is so essential if we are to become as 
we would dearly like to become economically independent. The 
Dockyard has been spoken about, I spoke about it at the 
opening and I would just like to say a few words before we 
finish. Major Peliza said that he well understood the obliga-
tion of the Government to pursue the study that is being made 
about a commercial Dockyard which has required months of study 
by teams on both sides. He, of course, may be right but he has 
made his own judgement on his own assessment of the situation 
and he has come to'a conclusion. 7:e do not know whether after 
months of going and coming and with experts, advisers, 
consultants, a;praisals, we will come to the same conclusion 
or not. If we ao not come to the same conclusion it may well 
be that he has not got his facts right, if we come to the 
same conclusions then it may be that it is easy to decry 
something before you know what it is but at least I am glad 
that he appreciates and, indeed, as the Leader of the 

Opposition has done from the beginning, appreciates that We 
have to look at the possible alternative but the reason why 
we feel doubly strongly about the Dockyard is because it is 
the'presence of the Dockyurd over the years because of 
Service requirements and not for the benefit that it has 
brought to Gibraltar itself thet the economy has for so many 
years been geared. to the question of the Dockycrd. I remember 
in the days (4 the IWBP when it was said that the Dockyard 
economy was a greater safeguard to Gibraltar and we used to 
say the Dockyard could be here today anu gone tomorrow. 
Unfortunately, in that respect we have been proved right 
certainly up to this moment because if it is not next year 
it will be the year after and at some stage an alternative 
will have to be found. If one day we find an alternative, be 
it now or later, thLt is successful and that provides employ-
ment and economic activity for the people of Gibraltar, then 
we will perhaps at the same time because this is the irony of 
the whole question of, what I would say the conflict of the 
thinking of the difficulty, I would put it thi6 way, I am not 
saying conflict, of the Trade Union Movement where on the one 
hand most of the trade unionists would want to see the last 
shackles of colonialism to be removed but at the same tine 
because there is so much dependence in the economy of the 
continuance of the Dockyard that they cry out for the cont-
inuation of something which means dependence, more dependent 
on Britain than would otherwise be the case or would other-
wise have been the case had Britain not reauired it for as 
long as it haaandit is because Britain hrs reauired it for so 
long and because we have bcome dependent Lm that because of 
their requirements that we have the right to claim that 
something else equally viable must be put in its place—We 
.have the moral grounds, we have commitments of sustaining the 
economy. It is proper that it should have been said andit is 
proper that it should be discharged because it is a respon-
sibility which has been created over years of reauirement and 
now comes the time for reckoning and, we hope that the result • 
one way or the other will be such that Gibraltar will not 
suffer unduly due to the results of what now, again, Major 
Peliza has said is a natural result of defence strategy 
whereas at the last meeting he was brandishing about a book 
by Mr Keith Speed to say that it was proper that we should 
return to the old system of defence where Leander frigates 
would be required to be maintained and the Dockyard could be 
kept open. If the Dockyard has to be kept open until some-
thing else viable is found beyond a period remains to be seen 
after the last reports are considered. For our part we feel 
that if as a result of the discussions, I am speaking 
politically, if as a result of the discussions it were found 
either by the British Government or by the Gibraltar Govern-
ment or by both that a commercial Dockyard is not viable, the 
British Government has got a duty to keep that Dockyard open 
until an alternative viable economic activity is found in 
order that the standards of the people of Gibraltar are not to be.  
thrown away just because of a White Paper. 

MR SPEAKER: 

I will then call on the Financial and Development Secretary 
to reply. 



HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Speaker, Sir, before moving on to just a few points on 
which I would like to speak. I have no wish to dabble in 
politics this is not my remit but I would like to say that if 
the new system for debating the budget has in any way exacer-
bated the problem of who speaks when, then I apologise to the 
House, I hope it hasn't, I don't think it has, but if it has 
then I am sorry. 

MR SPEAKER: 

May I dispel any guilt you may have. This is not the first 
year that we have been faced with the same problem. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Speaker, the Hon Mr Restano used the words "the estimates 
of revenue and expenditure are perhaps slightly misleading to 

. the average man on the economic effects of the open border" 
etc. I am sure that he did not use the term 'misleading' in 
any pejorative sense, I am sure he would not suggest that the 
Hon the Financial and Development Secretary would wish to 
mislead. What I would agree, not misleading but they are 
opaque rather like Foreign Office drafting, difficult, opaque 
you cannot really see through them as to what the effects are.  
I agree entirely with that and that is why we try to give and 
can give during the Committee Stage of the Appropriation Bill 
we perhaps can pin-point those areas where it is costing us 
much more money and where there is no counter-balancing 
revenue. There was also mention that on the cuts of import 
duties that articles that affect the cost of living index, 
clothing and shoes, a small point, but in fact these have no 
really significant effect on the cost of living index at 
least so I am advised by the experts. I see the Hon Membe 
is looking at me with some surprise. The Hon Mr Scott in 
speaking on the investment talked about the need for greater 
investment in micro-computers. I endorse that view and it was 
with great reluctance that I had to cut out of the depart-
mental requests for expenditure this year, requests for addit-
ional micro computers, the fact of the matter was that we 
could not afford them and balance the budget. I had to knock 
out my own department, I had to knock out other departments, 
I hope that when the economy is on the up-swing we will be 
able to afford. to buy them because they are needed in a num-
ber of areas and I agree with him but I am sorry we cannot 
afford them. He also mentioned Elm for the repayment to the 
electricity borrowing. Well, in fact, the total figure in 
the Consolidated Puna charges is £1.3m but of that £O.7m is 
repayment of loan and the point here which perhaps I should 
explain to Hon Members, is that it is a short term loan 
because we got it on soft terms on supplier finance, that 
is 8%, the documents were laid on the table-and Hon Members 
will remember, but it is a shortish term whereas bank loans 
that we get are normally longer term and of course in apply-
ing the cost and interest charges to the actual fund, the 
Electricity Fund, we are amortising the buildings at a •  

certain rate and the actual plant at a different rate over a 
much longer period not merely over the period of the loan so 
that there is not a heavy front loading on the fund of the 
cost of the electricity. Fuel oil: In fact, the Hon and 
Learned Leader of the Opposition raised this during the 
Second Reading debate on the Appropriation Bill and I was 
going to try ant answer him then but he hanalened not to be 
in the House but I have had some fi;arcs _ran Shell Company 
showing how actually the fall in oil nrice h.::s been eroded 
by the weakness of the round against the dollar and I will 
circulate to all Members of the House for their information 
a_copy of the table which he sent with his letter, I think 
it is quite interesting. The Hon and Gallant Major Peliza 
talked about the E4m debt and that the debt is not being 
collected. This is not strictly true, it is being collected, 
the Accountant-General is in constant battle with people 
who owe us money to get debt scheduling, repayment over a 
certain period and we have been very successful in doing 
that and, by and large, People and companies who have got 
into debt are paying on the schedules they have agreed. Some 
do not. honour them and then we have to start cutting services 
and we are cutting the services in a number of cases but the 
Government has no wish to null the rug from under any company 
or anyone in the trade and obviously we are looking at the 
financial position, the various people concerned, and agree-
ing repayment schedules which they can afford and that is 
our policy. The Hon and Gallant Major also talked about 
income tax. I think actually he is quite right, of course, I 
did acknowledge the fact that the disparfty between our-
selves'and the United Kingdom is much hiaher but I think that 
in quoting the figures he did give, if I may say so, the • 
married couple allowance and compared it with our single 
personal allowance, in fact, there is a great disparity it is 
over I:1,000 but not Quite as large as the Hon Member led the 
House to believe. Of course we have also got, as I said in 
my speech, to compare'the effects of taxation between Gib-
raltar and UK, we have got to look at the effects of indirect 
taxation which is much higher in the UK and also the fact 
that in the United Kingdom they have got two horrors, if I 
may call them that, one is the capital gains tax and one is 
the capital transfer tax. Horrors not in terms of collection 
but the administrative cost, we have looked at these, the 
administrative cost of running these would be extremely high 
in Gibraltar. I think, Mr Speaker, these are the only points 
I wish to comment on and I commend the Bill to the House. 

Mr Speaker then put the question and on a vote being taken 
the following Hon Members voted in favour: 

Hon I Abecasis 
Hon A J Canepa • 
Hon Major F J Dellipiani 
Hon M K Featherstone 
Hon Sir Joshua Hassan 
Hon A J Haynes 
Hon P J Isola 
Hon A T Loddo 

The 
The 
The 
The 
The 
The 
The 
The 



The Hon Major R J Pcliza 
The Hon J B Perez 
The Hon G T Restano 
The Hon W T.Scott 
The Hon Dr R G Valarino 
The Hon H J Zammitt 
The Hon D Hull 
The Hon R J Wallace 

The following Hon Member voted, against: 

The Hon J Bossano. 

The Bill was read a second time. 

HUN FINANCIAL AND =ELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yr Speaker, Sir, I have been caught short. I expected this 
debate to go on until a little time tomorrow morning and I 
had deferred preparing my definitive speech on the Appropria-
tion Bill which I will warn the House will not be long, 
until I had heard what was being said. 

KR SPEAKER: 

We will then recess until tomorrow morning at 10.30, 

The House recessed at 6.L5pm. 

WEDNESDAY THE 20TH APRIL, 1983. 

The House resumed at 10.40am. 

MR SPEAKER: 

I will remind the House that last evening we finished the 
Second Reading of the Finance Bill so we will now proceed 
with the Second Reading of the Appropriation Bill. 

SECOND READING. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Speaker, Sir, I beg to move.that the Appropriation Bill be 
now read a second time. I spoke on the Appropriation Bill in 
ay budget speech and I only want to say a few words to put a 
slight gloss on what I said then. In preparing the estimates 
this year we assumed, rightly or wrongly and it is a matter 
for opinion, that the current restricted border opening 
would continue throughout 1983/84 and that the Naval Dockyard 
would close on the 31st December, 1983, and that it would not 
be replaced by any other facilities, possibly an over-prudent 
view but one which I thoughtnecessary. When the draft estima-
tes came in we found that the general position was that the 
Consolidated Fund Balance would drop from about £llm as at 
31st March, 1983, to a mere atim as at 31st March, 1981. 
:n advising the Government I felt it essential that leaving 
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aside budgetary contributions to the funded services and to ' 
the Improvement and Development Fund, we muet balance the 
recurrent budget and not go for a deficit budget. My reasons 
for doing this were four-fold. First of all, we have got to go 
to the London Market this year to borrow money, we are doing 
ouite well in the amount which we hove collected on our deben-
tures but we shall certainly need to co to London Market and 
our approach wouic not be helpee by havinc a la;ge deficit 
budget. I am not saying that we would not be able to borrow 
the money, it is merely that the amount that we would have to 
pay for that borrowing would be much higher because the risk 
would be greater for the People who are lending the money to 
us. Secondly, with a large deficit budget we would be unable 
to make any further contribution for development to the 
Improvement and Development Fund during the course of the 
year, we have already set aside £1.5m as disclosed in page 5 
of the draft estimates on hopes that as the year progresses 
we may be able to allocate more for development particularly 
for the development of housing. And thirtily we would have a 
serious cash flow problem this year morticularly with the 
current level of arrears that I touched on in my budget 
srieech towards about three cuE.riers of the v.ay through the 
year we would be having problems. And, finally, if one 
assumes that the Dockyard was to close and that it would not 
be replaced by any other facility immediately, then we must 
have reserves to m et the initial impact of that on the cost 
in unemployment pay in the final qusrter this year and in the 
subsequent quarters. And so what i7e tried to do was to contain 
expenditure without reducing the servicet provides by the 
Government to the people of Gibraltar ana, basically, in very 
broad terms what we aid is we took off about u5'T of the revenue 
bids by departments. This was not the same right across the 

• board, some departments took rather heavier cuts than others. 
Take, for example, the Audit Department, your room for maneou-
vre there is extremely difficult and as the Hon,MrScott 
pointed out in his speech on the budget, where the heaviest 
cuts lay were in Other Charges and'this is inevitable if you 
are trying to cut public expenditure cuickly. If you are going 
to go for cute across the board and particularly on FE it is 
going to take time if you are going to avoid nugatory expendi-
ture. Lord Armstrong, when he was Permanent Secretary to the 
Treasury in the 1970's and we were trying to cut expenditure 
there, said that reducina public expenditure is like stirring 
treacle, a lot of vigorous activity at the centre with 
ripples going out towards the edges ana my own experience in 
the British Treasury on cutting public expenditure is that you 
need a period of three to five years to enable you to do this 
if you are not going to erode seriously the standard of the 
services which the Government is provicina; for the public. 
Ano so, Mr Speaker, it is against this background that the 
revenue and expenditure estimates were prepared and clearly 
the Ho se will wish to look very carefully in going through 
the various Heads of Expenoiture to see where cuts have been 
made and express their views on these. I do not think that 

'there is any need for me to no any further into this, Mr 
Sneaker, it is just a slight gloss on what I said but I hope 
it will be uoeful to the House in looking in the Committee 
State at the estimates. Sir, I commeno the Bill to thekiouse. 
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MR SPEAKER: 

I will then ask the Hon and Learned Chief Minister to exercise 
his right to speak. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, the new procedure which we followed this year made 
me cover in my statement in support of the Finance Bill some 
of the things I would have said in the Appropriation Bill. I 
tried to concentrate on both aspects of it and therefore a lot 
that I have said in my statement, had we followed the usual 
practice, would have been said in this statement under this 
Bill rather than under the other one and therefore I must. 
refer myself to that generally. With regard to the question of 
cuts to which the Financial and Development Secretary has 
referred, I would like to expand a little on something rather 
interesting which my Hon Colleague, Major Dellipiani, mention-
ed yesterday about the way in which cuts are made in Govern-
ment and that is that Heads of DepartmentS, in consultation 
with their Ministers, produce their estimates as they would 
like them to be ideally and that prior to that the Financial 
Secretary and I decide on a strategy about the extent having 
put.all of them together, the extent to which we can bear 
the expenditure proposed and the extent to which we have to 
cut in order to be able to balance the budget in a way that 
will. be  producing other revenue which can reasonably be expec-.  
ted haying regard to the very special circumstances of this 
year. The budget can be balanced with a modest surplus (a) 
because it is ideal and better and (b) because of the present-
ational effect that it has not only with regard to the ouest-
ion of borrowing but generally with regard to the auestion of 
people who come to invest in Gibraltar to find a budget which 
does not allow for the expenditure to be covered by the 
current revenue. Whilst we were lucky and perhaps had some 
foresight in accumulating a substantial Consolidated Fund 
balance that is somewhat relative and in fact had we not done 
that we would not have been able this year to make a contribu-
tion from the Consolidated Fund in order to be able to carry 
on with some of the essential social requirements which 
unfortunately are not covered by the parameters of the help 
that is being given under ODA and in fact Ministers do fight 
very hard in Council of Ministers and in the budget discussions 
for their departments and they are listened to with care and 
eventually they have to accept the cuts after hearing them, to 
make sure that the essential services are kept there. It is no 
use saying: "Well, alright, I agree to the cuts but I will 
need more money and I. will come for it in the course of the 
year". That would be a false presentation of the budget and in 
fact it is necessary not only for Ministers but for the cuts 
that are made to permeate down the line so that everybody who 
is involved has a sense that he has got to abiae by the para-
meters set out and by the expenditure authorised in the 
departmental estimates and not to come very quickly for 
supplementaries for the simple reason that having regard to.  
the nature of our financesthis year there are bound to be some 
supplementaries of unexpected expenditure and so on but there  

will not be funds for sunplementt.ries cn the recurrent budget 
without having recourse to much money either from the Consoli-
dated Fund or from borrowinr. and therefore it is incumbent 
upon accounting officers to maintain their expenditure within 
the parameters of the departmental budget and the cuts and to 
live with them and to adjust them. This brings about sometimes 
strains and stresses particularly in the cueszion of overtime 
a considerable amount of money has to be saved to some extent 
ana of course there is overtime which in any case is bound to 
be paid under the contractual conditions of employment, say, 
like the nurses. Membcrs cf the Omposition referred to the 
high payment in some respects of Prison Officers and others, 
well, it is necessary by virtue of their terms of employment 
that even working a purely 39-hour week to pay overtime 
because their conditions of employment provide that sometime 
which is worked within the 39 hours over a week-end is paid 
at overtime rates. The same applies to some of the other 
services like the Firemen and so on. With regard to the 
Police, regular overtime was pair when the police was not 
manned to cope with the situation that had arisen. It started 
off at 48 hours regular overtime, it was reduced to L4, I 
think, when the first big increase was made under parity 
following on, I think, shortly after the election of the 
Conservative Government who had committed themselves to prov-
ide.more money for law and order and therefore the police 
salaries were substantially increased anc in parity terms in 
Gibraltar well over and above the increases Paid to other 
people under parity in other sector:;  aria we were able to 
cushion off the 48 hours to 44 hours and then on the next 
review again it was reduced until they are now working 40 
hours on norm, I do not know whethet it applies to 39 or not, 
I am not quite sure, anyhow, they are working on a regular 
basis but of course the nature again of police duties and 
requirements make it necessary occasionally for overtime to be 
paid. One only has to read the English papers to know that we 
are fortunate in that we have not got-problems of football 
matches where people go mad and they reauire considerable 
reinforcement from police from the next County or other kind 
of CND demonstrations and so on which require extra police 
to keep the peace and not just to stop trouble but there are 
occasions when a situation arises when police have to be 
called out and paid overtime and that of course is provided 
but they are now working on a regular basis insofar as the 
roster is concerned hence the need to get additional recruits 
as has been pointed out which will have to be reflected later 
on by a supplementary because it did not come in time to be 
put into the estimates. That is one area, there are other 
areas which I pointed out in my original speech about the 
postponement of the purchase of some kind of equipment, if it 
can wait. Sometimes it is a false economy to leave it for too 
late because it is much more expensive to replace it but 
naturally every department demands the ideal and it is for us 
to carry out the necessary cuts to be able to maintain a rea-
sonable balance of maintaining essential services without 
frills. Unfortunately we are not in a position to provide 
frills but as I said in my original intervention, we have to 
make an effort all of us here and outside, make an effort in a 
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difficult time because we face difficulties and if we oo not 
do that and try to produce reasonable results from our 
endeavours be it in employment, in industrial work, in non- 
industrial, then of course we would be heading for very 
serious trouble and people would not have the advantage 
that they have now certainly in the Goveimment'of Gibraltar, 
of their secure employment in reasonable terms and condit-
ions that I think can stand the test of any comparison with 
any other modern society and for one thing you know that you 
can get pair at the end of the month and you are not owed 
arrears as one hears in so many other administrations. Thank 
you. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Before I put the question to the House does any Hon Member 
wish to speak on the general principles and merits of the 
Appropriation Bill? 

HON J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, I know Hon Members are eagerly awaiting my budget 
speech. The House will not be disappointed in what I have to 
say. Before I do so, however, there are two small points that 
I would wish to dispose off. 

Let me first say that, as you so rightly observed yesterday, 
I have not spoken since the start of the Budget debate except 
to say 'No' at voting time. On this occasion, breaking with 
my normal practice of 11 years in the House, when I have 
always allowed myself to be interrupted, this time I:do not 
propose to give way to any Hon Member, so no-one need try. 

I am speaking on the General principles of the Appropriation 
Bill, as I have done every year except 1979. The Leader of 
the Opposition need not have worried about rounding up yes-
terday as I had no intention of speaking. But there is some- 
thing I must clear up because it was quoted last night on 
television. The Hon Mr Isola said he would not speak before 
me since I attacked his colleagues and he had to follow me 
to defend them. Last year, Mr Speaker, I attacked no one and 
was followed by Mr Isola who mounted a virulent attack on me, 
coming to the conclusion that I was living in "cuckooland", 
to such an extent that the Chief Minister, in his reply said: 
"I notice that the Hon Leader of the Opposition has taken 
double the time in dealing with Mr Bossano than he has in 
dealing with the estimates." 
I trust GBC will quote me on this to put the record straight 
and let me add that any member of the public can read Hansard 
of March, 1982, and verify the facts for himself. 
Let me say, that my analysis of the situation today is the, 
same as last year, except that we are 12 months closer to 
disaster. 
I stand today, Mr Speaker, by every word I said then and I do 
not intend to repeat any of them. My analysis then of the 
economic situation, rejected by the Opposition, described by 
the Chief Minister as the "worst possible scenario" is bas-
ically the picture described in less emotive language by the  

Hon Financial and Development Secretary,'in his presentation 
of the state of the nation at this budget time. I accept 
entirely his description of the situation in which Gibraltar 
finds itself. There is, however, one point with which I 
fundamentally disagree. It is for me a matter of policy, a 
political choice, which 1 will deal with later and have some 
harsh things to say about it. 
I am sure the Hon Mea wil3 end erstand that my criticism ter 
will not be directed at him. Let me say at this juncture that 
I have the greatest rossible respect for him .Professionally 
and as a man. Gibraltar is losing the best Financial • 
Secretary it has had in the time I have been a Member of this 
House. It is also losing the shadow Financial secretary, Mr 
Speaker. Since I spoke at my first budget in. 1975 I have given 
the House my own independent assessment of the state of the 
economy and provided Members of the ()Imposition with the ser-
vices of a Shadow Financial Secretary. In 10 years I have 
spent 25 hours analysing the economic structure of Gibraltar, 
my longest effort being some 44 hrs on the impact of the' 
Scamp Report in 1976. I.  no longer intend to do so. This year 
I will be giving a political reply to this budget. Perhaps the 
Chief Minister may not say hear, hear when he leads the 
political reply. Let me explain the difference. If there is an 
economic crisis we must ask ourselves certain political 
ouestions. What is the cause? Who is responsible? And what is 
the cure? The immediate conclusion I' come to is that the 
budget measures announced will not cure the crisis described 
by the Financial Secretary sc on that count I reject the budget 
and have. voted against the Finance Bill. I will also vote 
against the Appropriation Bill and give additional reasons 
for both these decisions. I have in the past blamed the UK 
Government 'for the state of the economy and come under atack 
for doing so. If I accept the arguments of the Chief Minister 
in this respect; then I must hold him responsible for the 
state of the economy. In 1981 he said:- 
"I take particular satisfaction in being associated with a 
budget which 'reflects, against all the odds in a world 
recession, a prosperity in Gibraltar which could never have 
been foreseen when the UN were informed that Gibraltar could 
not live without Spain." and claimed this to be the result 
of Government financial and economic policy. 
Where are those sound policies today? He took the credit in 
1981 for the sound economy he must take the blame now for 
the state of near collapse. Or was it as Mr Isola argued in. 
1981 and since then that the over-taxation introcuced in 1980 
had produced and continues to produce a revenue bonanza. I do 
not believe either of these explanations to be correct. The 
explanation is simply and easily accessible to anyone that 
unoerstands the economic structure of Gibraltar. I fear that 
in spite of my explanations of the last ten years, Members 
still do not understand how the economy works to judge from 
the statements they continue to make at budget time. 
In 1980, Mr Speaker, after the last General Elections, 
against the background of the Lisbon Agreement signed in 
April, I gave broad political support to the Government's 
approach of "prucence", "cautiousness" and "consoliaation". 
To such an extent that the Hon Major Peliza, accused me of 
behaving like a Financial Secretary instead of an Opposition 



Member. His party said that Gibraltar was over-taxed and 
taxes should be reduced. In 1981 the Chief Minister again 
adopted the cautious prudence approach and Mr Isola again 
said we were over-taxed. 
In 1982 and again this year, we have had the same basic 
statements from both sides. How can one adopt an unchanging 
attitude to deal with changing economic circumstances over a 
4-Year snan? 
Mr Restano said this year "the new estimated consolidated 
balance at 31 March, 1984, of £8.4m following taxation 
measures reflects a healthy position". 
That is not the analysis of the Financial Secretary and is 
not mine, but I accept however we could both in wrong and Mr 
Restano could be right. I will therefore direct my criticism 
against the Government on the assumption that the position is 
not a healthy one. Let me first deal with the Dockyard closure 
and the GTC action. The selective industrial action of GTC has 
produced more publicity about the Dockyard closure in one week 
in the UK National press than we have had since the White 
Paper published in 1981. All of it sympathetic to our case. 
There has been no hint Mr Speaker, of the UK papers portraying 
the action as pro-Spanish and anti-British. As the Chief 
Minister rightly nointed out, I would not a11oW my political 
views to colour the advice I give the Trade Union Movement. 
But the GSLP gives its full political support to the GTC. It 
:endorses its action ana congratulates workers warmly on their 
%magnificant response. The action also enjoys the full support 
of the National Executive Committee of TGWU andathe other UK 
based Unions. The Trade Unions in Gibraltar, Mr Speaker, will 
not however be influenced by the support or criticism of any 
political party locally. The Unions will do what they think 
is necessary to fight for their members' jobs. 
However, I take the point made by the Chief Minister regard-
ing the Partido Socialista de Gibraltar. As a politician,. if 
I found the policies of my party supported by another party 
with whom there was no political affinity, I would have to 
• re-examine those policies. I put it to him, therefore, that 
since Mr J E Triay and his so-called Party for the Autonomy 
of Gibraltar, were the first to criticise the selective 
action of GTC, his Government should immediately abandon 
their opposition to this and instead support the Trades 
Council as warmly as I do. Let me also ask him what else 
does he expect the Union to do other than take industrial 
action to desperately try and save'the Dockyard at this late 
stage when they have been so badly let down by this House of 
Assembly and especially by him, the man entrusted by 
Gibraltar to be its political leader and be at the forefront 
of the closure fight? 
In February 1982, we went to London with Mr Isola and presen-
ted a joint memoranoum signed by GTC. What has happened since? 
Nothing: After our meeting in London I said that our request 
had been turned down and both he and Mr Isola disagreed with 
me. When we met the British/Gibraltar Group-in Parliament, he 
stopped them taking action by saying we should wait till the 
tenders for the Dockyard were in. Then we had to wait till 
the consultants selected Appledore. Now we have to wait till 
Appledore makes its report. And he brings a budget to this  

House that assumes 1000 people will be thrown out of work on 
31 December this year. He cannot simply Mr Speaker, ask the 
Unions not to take action to block the closure, he must alsc 
say what he intends to do himself to achieve this end. 
As far as the GSLP is concerned, we have already stated on 
innumerable occasions cur opposition to commercialisation. 
The Hon and Gallant Major Dellipiani rut it across excellently/  
if I say so/ yesteaday in this HOUt;e.  I heard him specking 
I thought I iaas lister to the trade unionist Frank 
'Dellipiani that I knew 20 years ago at Transnort House. But 
what is the point Yr Speaker, of the issue being discussed in 
this House when all that is likely to happen is what took 
place in the last debate on the Dockyara when virtually every 
Member who spoke agreed with my amenament and then every 
Member voted against it? Let me therefore give one compelling 
reason why every Member should on this occasion be voting 
against the budget. It is the crucial element in the state-
ment of the Financial Secretary. Yet all Mdmbers have spoken 
and not a single one has made a reference to it and the 
Financial Secretary himself today I think has highlighted it 
by bringing it to the forefront. The estimated balance of 
£8.4m in March 1984, which appears so healthy to Mr Restano, 
assumes that no tax will be paid by Dockyard workers for 
January, February and March 1984, because they will be un-
employed. This is totally unacceptable to me and my party. 
The loss of revenue of £350,000 is what makes necessary the 
raising of car licences, petrol and water which offset by 
reductions in import'duties give a net yield of £500,000 
against this loss of income tax. And this: nolicy was carried 
yesterday by 14 votes against one. The estimates of expendi-
ture reflect cuts in essential overtime which mean that our 
streets are unswept at weekends and our incinerator choked 
with refuse, because of lack of money which auain has been 
emphasised by the Chief Minister today. Yet, I am assured 
that the extra policemen to which he refers, the 14 new 
police recreits in employment and there is no provision in 
the Estimates for that and this House has not yet accepted 
that they are necessary. This is an additional reason, Mr 
Speaker, why I will also vote against the Bill. This House 
is not giving leadership. This House, Mr Sneaker, like Nero, 
is fiddling whilst Gibraltar burns. The Chief Minister must 
not carry on with this budget. The Finance Bill passed 
yesterday by 14 votes in favour and mine against, to pay for 
the expenditure we are to approve tocay, is no answer to the 
crisis. If this is the best the House of Assembly can do, 
then the Chief Minister must call an immediate General 
Election. The GSLP will ask the people for a mandate to 
implement a different radical and necessary Programme to 
salvage Gibraltar from the wreckage befcre it is too late.  

HOP MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Mr Speaker, my Hon Friend the Hon Mr Bossano referred to 
what I stated at the last meeting last year, that I had 
criticised the words used "cautious", "nrudence" and "conso-
lidation" theme of the budget of which I referred in fact 
earlier and I still stand by what I said. The same way that 
he stanas today about what he said last year I, in fact, find 



that it is confirmed because if as I said today the attitude 
adopted today should be the same as I suggested last year 
Perhaps we would not find ourselves in the Predicament, at 
least not in such a difficult situation as obviously we are 
in today and that is we should have shown boldness, initiative 
and enterprise last year particularly as'I mentioned in the 
budget at the time because I think he was slightly out of 
reference, what he saiep-.1zsreferrirr mainly to tourism which 
is our second pillar of industry and which I think the Govern-
ment failed dismally in doing anything drastic one effective 
last year and I say again, I repeat it again, the same attit-
ude will not benefit at all in that obviously the greater 
income we bring from outside the healthier our economy will 
be. Therefore on that issue I think I differ very strongly 
with Mr Bossano and equally with the Government. 

KR SPEAKER: 

I understand that the Hon and Learned Mr Isola has had an 
urgent call he did make a signal that he will be straight 
back, I think it is only right that we should give him an 
opportunity to speak. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, I am grateful to the Hon Mr Bossano for making a 
contribution in this debate at least, if for no other reason, 
to give me personally the, opportunity to express my own warm 
appreciation of the Hon Financial and Development Secretary 
for his great service to thiS House whilst he has been holding 
that post. I almost spoke before the Hon Mr Bossano yesterday• 
because- I did Want to get in my own appreciation of what he 
had done for the House and this is about the only part of the 
Hon Member's speech with which I find myself in complete 
agreement. I got worried. with the Hon hr Bossano when he 
started saying we were also losing a shadow Financial.  and 
Development Secretary, Mr Speaker, I had vision of a resigna-
tion from the House and I was quickly toting up in my vim 
mind should one contest the bye-election or not, will the 
Chief Minister do another one of these things that he.did 
loot year in 1979 towards the end and call a general election 
and what do we do about it and so forth but then I discovered 
to my relief that it was to be purely a political speech and 
not, unfortunately, his usual state of the economy speech 
which is always very interesting to hear, Mr Speaker, although 
today I thought for the first time we were to be given the 
political Plan if not the economic plan. The Hon Member has 
always told us about his economic plan for Gibraltar but has 
never revealed it, today he said the Chief Minister should 
call a general election, I would not disagree with that, that 
the Chief Minister should call a general election and then . 
his party would put up a radical programme but he did not 
give us any details about it or the general thrust of that 
programme. I would like to say that as far as we on this side 
of the House are concerned, we have put our awn broad view 
of the situation and I thought that the Hon and Learned Chief 
Minister in his reply yesterday would have dealt in more 
detail with the Party statement made on behalf of the party  

by the Hon Mr Gerald Restano and not dismissed it so lightly 
as reading a report as if there was something wrong or some-
thing unusual in an Hon Member reading a speech when this is, 
as •we all know, Mr Speaker, common practice on the Government 
benches. I think that the Her, Mr Bossano has put his finger 
today on one of the aspects cf the bucRet and I am grateful 
to him for reminding the House of what v.e have said in the 
past on budgets- which has bean, Mr Sneaker, that the severe 
taxation measures that ware carried out be the Government in 
1979/80 and 1980/81 have produced what we have called almost 
artificial healthy Position, huge consolieated fund surpluses 
which have given a wrong impression of the state of the 
economy. Can I remind the Hon and Learned Chief Minister of 
what I said in the budget of 1981 in this resnect and it is 
relevant to the remarks he has made about the. Improvement and 
Development Fund and being able to put in Llim from this 
Consolidated Fund balance into the Improvement and Develop-
ment Fund and the thrust of what I wish to say is that the 
reason or possibly the reason why he has to do that is 
because he has produced such healthy Consolidated Fund 
balances that the British Government has held back in granting 
development aid. I said in the budget in 1931, Mr Speaker, at 
page 157, "Mr Speaker, in my budgetary speech last year I 
also did say, when I predicted a surplus of L8m/-29m, I did 
say that that might well put the Government in an uncomfor-
table position when going to London for development aid. In 
fact, that has been echoed by my'Hon anti Learned Friend Mr 
Haynes in the close of his contribution on the budget. I 
think that is a factor that the Government ought to consider 
because if the.Gibraltar Government situation is healthy, or 
appears to be healthy to somebody who leo4s at the estimates 
of revenue and expenditure, then it can de argued that the 
pledge of "support and sustain" has not.gct to be applied as 
strongly as if Gibraltar was in the 1979 position, I am not 
saying that the British Government is not going to sustain 
and support Gibraltar". And in 1982, that is in last year's 
budget, Mr Speaker,.at page 3141 - referred to the over 
taxation, I said: "The economy was nevertheless, through 
over-taxation, as we say here, was built up to the extent 
thatthe Financial and Development Secretary cannot hide his 
satisfaction at the surplus balance Gibraltar has and at the 
surplus we will have next year and I am not surprised althouti 
I do not agree in those circumstances that the British 
Government to a certain extent, especially with -thevaythey are 
thinking not just with us but with their own people in 
England, say that in Gibraltar we are very Well off". I do 
not agree with what the British Government say or do in 
these circumstances but I do say that unfortunately the 
fears that I expressed in 1981 have proved justified in that 
the British Government as we all know has dragged its feet 
quite considerably on the question of development aid as we 
know in contemporary times and we do know that the Gibraltar 
Government made its presentation, I think we were told in 
February, 1981, for the 1581/86 Develonent Programme and 
that really there was no movement from the British Govern-
ment towards granting any development aid in Gibraltar until 
after the announcement of the Dockyard closure in November, 
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1981, and after a lot of pressure from Gibraltar a trcnche of 
:24m was announced by the Chief Minister in the House. It is 
too late, Mr Speaker, it is too late to do anything about this 
obviously but I would ask the Eon and Learned Chief Minister 
and Hon Members on that side of the House to listen more 
attentively to that we say in these matters because we have 
been proved right so often on a lot of issues. So we have got 
Llim to nut into the improvement and Development Fund but we 
have not got any money from the British Government and, Mr 
Speaker, we are heavily over—taxed in Gibraltar and the 
Government cannot or say they will not increase income tax 
allowances because they would rather use that money to fund 
housing and so forth which is a point but that is the position 
that we find ourselves and that, I am sure Hon Members will 
agree, is an unsatisfactory position. The Hon Mr Bossano has 
said that we are wrong in saying that on the face of it the 
position is healthy, on the fact of the estimates. He has not 
said why, he has just said it and I suppose as the shadow 
Financial and Development Secretary we should accept every—
thing he says but we do not. The position does appear to be 
healthy on the face of it. We have serious problems ahead 
obviously but on the face of it, on the surplus that the 
Government expect to have at 31st March, 1984, of over £8m 
that is a reasonably healthy position. Unfortunately, there 
are two huge imponderables which are going to cause real 
problems for us in Gibraltar. One is the Dockyard closure and • 
the other is the effect of the partial opening of the 
frontier. Mr Speaker, the Hon Mr Bossano did say how success—
ful the blacking action had been and how well it had been 
reported on in the British press. Well, I must say that he has 
got to take some credit for that because from reading the 
papers I notice he has been working overtime with representat—
ives of the British press to ensure that the picture nut over 
in Britain is not too unfavourable and he succeeded, I think,-
if I may say so, his political neck was on the block and if he 
had not succeeded I think he would have found himself in 
serious trouble and I am glad he was successful on that. But 
we on this side of the House and to a certain extent the 
Government side, we do not agree on a policy of suicide and 
this to us seems to be the route that the Hon Mr Bossano is 
leading Gibraltar. on and when he says that last year even the 
Chief Minister said I had spent more time on his speech than 
on Government speeches, he forgets to mention the reason for 
this and the main reason was, if I remember rightly, I have 
not checked on the. debate, that he was almost advocating, Mr 
Speaker, civil disturbance, resistance to the British Govern—
ment and eventually 'Brits get out' and that sort of line that 
he was taking in my view required serious answer and that is 
why I spent a lot of time on him. This year I do not have to 
do that in the first place he said very little and in the 
second place his speech is really asking for a general elect—
ion in Gibraltar and that of course is not a matter on which 
we can do anything ourselves on this side of the- House. No 
doubt the Hon and Learned Chief Minister when replying will 
give us the date of the general election. I say that, Mr 
Speaker, because after all we have always noticed great 
liaison on. a great number of issues between the Government  

benches and the Hon Mr I;(110 :0-.e it may be that we shall 
hear that. As far as the posftion of the Gibraltar Trades 
Council is concerned, Mr Speaker, I think I ought to perhaps 
say what the position of my Party is. Ve support entirely 
Trade Unions in Gibraltar in fighting for the aspirations of 
their members, this is elementary in a deaocracy and we also 
hope that they will be aucceseful in achieving the aims of 
keeping the Dockycro open by legitizate means. We do not 
believe, Mr Speaker, that the Trade Unians can do it on their 
own, it is just not possible against the framework of the 
situation in Britain today. They require the fullest political 
support of the political narties in Gibraltar and to us it 
would give us great satisfaction if the Trades Council leader—
ship were to take up what we have said time and time again 
that there is a need for the Parties to get together and take 
action together and which we repeated, Mr Speaker, and my Hon 
Friend Mr Restano repeated in his speech yesterday. I have not 
had a single approach from the Gibraltar Trades Council 
leadership at any time on this matter, I do not know whether 
the Chief Minister has, probably he has I would iumgine. I 
cannot escape the feeling in those circumstances, Mr Speaker, 
but thire is some sort of political influence working on the 
Gibraltar Trades Council otherwise why would they object to 
get together with a party that has said time and time again 
that we want to keep the Dockyard open and I would like to 
say this on the Gibraltar Tradee Council leadership. The 
Press release they issued in which they attacked I think the 
Government party and ourselves for criticising them on the 
industrial action against the British f1est, they attacked me 
personally as leader of the party which I have no objection to 
but the press release that went out was a tress release of the 
DPBG and had the full supaort of all. my elected colleagues and 
my Committee. But they went for me and then they said that no—
body had done anything to try and further the aims of keeping  
the Dockyard open ana that, Mr Speaker, to the knowledge of 
the Hon Mr Bossano is a lie and the Trades Council leadership 
should be better informed of the situation. Perhaps the Hon 
Mr Bossano does not tell them what happens in this House 
because if he did they would have known that my Hon and 
Gallant Friend Major Peliza, a member of my party, has written 
I don't know how many hundreds of letters from the Prime 
Minister down in Britain, to Members of Parliament in England, 
setting out the terrible effects for Gibraltar of a Dockyard 
closure and expressing very serious doubts which he expressed 
in the debate yesterday, about the viability of a commercial 
Dockyard and he has spent, Mr Speaker, I hope not too much 
money but I think he has with first class post at 19p, and he 
has taken the trouble to attenu the House of Commons, to meet 
Members and to act where it matters, whatever the Trades 
Council may think. Where it matters in the last resort, Mr 
Speaker, is in the Houses of Parliament, that is where it 
matters in the last resort and I am sorry and I am sad that on 
a matter that is so vital to Gibraltar I am sad to see the 
elected or is it elected, I do not know, the leatershiP of 
the Gibraltar Trades Council trying to play in effect party 
politics with the political parties in Gibraltar. It is sad to 
see that, Mr Speaker, an:. if we have to have it, well, we 
will have it, we shall go on with our struggle and we have 
indeed suggested that the time has come to make more concerted 



moves in Parliament. The Hon Mr Lossanc said it in his speech 
ano we have suegestec an all-Party approach and I am sad and 
sorry to see that the Hon Mr Bossano in his comparatively 
short intervention did not agree along that line and continues 
and prefers to go along a road, ;;r Speaker, that might succeed 
in the end or might bring utter disaster to Gibraltar because 
with our experience and with the exnerience of the GTC leader-
ship and of their affiliated unions cr their principals in 
England, they are well aware as we are unfortenately, of the 
nrobleme that result from confrontations with the Present 
British Government and it is a fact of life, Mr Speaker, which 
we in Gibraltar must recognise. The people in England and the 
most clear example, Mr Speaker, is that militant Trade Union 
leader Arthur Scargill of the National Union of Mine Workers, 
who has two or three times tried to confront the British 
Government and, by Jove, they do have the muscle, Mr Speaker, 
and he has not had suenort on it and I just cannot see, Mr 
Speaker, I wish I conic see, I just cannot see how a role of 
industrial action in Gibraltar by 1,500 or 2,000 men can 
achieve what a much greater number of Trade Unions in England 
have failed to achieve, and that stop a guy from closing, 
because that is the issue, stop the Government from closing a 
Dockyard. Perhaps he will be successful. I notice, Mr Speaker, 
in The Times'edition of Monday that the "Gibraltar Unions" -
the headlines - "pin their hopes on Heseltine's letter". 
Well, I have not had.the benefit of reading that letter but 
it was the Hon Mr Bossano who spoke to Yr Richard Wigg and 
there seems to be some hope in that letter of Mr Heseltine. 
Well, if that is so I am delighted, Mr Speaker, and if the 
Gibraltar Trades Council through their letter-writing to Mr 
Heseltine can achieve the worthy objective that the Dockyard 
should remain open we would be the first to congratulate 
them and support them but, Mr Speaker, I do not know whether 
that is so or it is not but I can only say what I said last 
year on behalf of my party, that we do not think that a road 
of desperation, a road of anti-British Government because it 
is Mrs Thatcher or whoever, * a. road to bring Gibraltar to a 
standstill where all the Ministry of Defence is concerned, we 
do not believe in that road, Mr Speaker, and we must be 
frank about it and say so. We think that the struggle is 
pretty desperate but we think also that the only way we can 
have success in this struggle at the end of the day is by 
having the support of the British Parliament and people and I 
am glad to see the Hon Mr Bossano place so much importance on 
the fact that the British press has not reacted too badly 
because that implies, Mr Speaker, recognition by the the Mr 

'Bossano of the need to keep the British press supporting Gib-
raltar and at' the need to keep Parliamentarians supporting 
Gibraltar and I agree with that entirely but the actions that 
the Trade Council take, if they wish to take any, must be 
judged against the benefit to Gibraltar, the benefit to the 
people of Gibraltar of such actions in achieving the object-
ive which it intends. I have spent some time on this, Mr 
Speaker, because I know we will be told that we are anti-
Union straightaway, that is the usual ploy of those who do 
not support my party, but we are not and I want to stress 
that, I want to stress that in what I am saying I am 
perfectly sincere and honest. We do wish them success but we 
do feel that other brains should be brought into the picture,  

that political divisions shoal disappear on something that is 
so important and we are prepared, Mr Speaker, to play our full 
part in this process and we have said it and we have made 
offers on it. If they are not accepted, well, a general elec-
tion will tell whether we were right or we were wrong in making 
these offers. Whilst on the Dockyard, Yr Speaker, we heard the 
Hon and Gallant Major Peliza tell us yestereay how he feels and 
how difficult,commercialisetion in his view is gding to be. We 
know the opinion of the Hon Mr Bossano and we are getting 
through from the Government benches extreme persimism on the 
matter as well. I agree with the Hon and Learned Chief 
Minister, whatever our own views may be on the matter, I agree 
that an alternative has to be looked at, I agree that you can-
not expect the British Government to say: "Right, you will 
have a Dockyard in Gibraltar going for all your life and we 
will just have no work for it, we cannot put any work for it 
and we won't give it any work and we will keep it going". I 
agree that if there is no longer any need for Dockyard 
capacity in Gibraltar it is not unreasonable tb ask us to look 
at alternatives, this I think is basic, but it must be against 
the background, Mr Speaker, that the Naval,Deckyard is really 
the economic base of Gibraltar and therefore any alternative 
that is produced must substitute it. We have all expressed 
very serious doubts on both sides of the House. Of course, I 
don't know how the project study is being carried on or what 
is happening but obviously I am very concerned to hear a 
Government Minister say, as the Hon Major Dellipiani said, 
that he was satisfied that it was not a viable alternative, 
commercialisation, just say it like that, I don't know what 
information he has, I don't know whether he has got more 
information than we have, but I also heard the Financial and 
Development Secretary express grave doubts on the matter as 
well. Of course, when the project study report comes you 
coula find the Gibraltar Government holding one view and the 
British Government holding another view and that is when we 
are going to be in trouble,.Mr.Speaker, and that is going to 
be the problem, I think it is going to be a big problem. But 
one thing I do say, that these words of warning coming from 
the Government benches, I will for one moment much as I value 
his opinion discard my Hon and Gallant.Major for one moment, 
but these views coming from the Government benches to re 
emphasise the need to start the' process of informing our 
friends in the British/Gibraltar Group in Parliament as soon 
as possible. To me it emphasises the need for that and to get 
as much factual information to them'of the position as to 
show them that the Opposition to the Naval closure in Gib-
raltar does not arise from anti:-Thatcherism, if I may call it 
that, but it arises from the genuine fears of the people of 
Gibraltar for their economic wellbeing in the future and I 
think, and I would ask the Hon and Learned Chief Minister to 
think along these lines and I would also ask the Hon Mr 
Bossano because he is a very important factor in this matter, 
because although he tells us that his political party is one 
thing and his trade unionism is another, it is almost always 
impossible tc distinguish ard obviously he has great weight in 
these matters because when the Trades Council was invited to 
television it was the Hon Mr Bossano who went, it wasn't the 
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other people there, I never ace anybody else exceot in meetings, 
it is always the Hon Mr Bossano. re have him in the House as 
the leader of the Gibraltar Socialist Labour Party and I think 
that he has to be prepared to take some responsibility in this 
and not just go along his own road and expect everybody to 
agree with him because I think the matter is coming to a crunch 
and I think there is need to have in London elected leaders of 
Gibraltar who are respected in Parliament, who are known by 
Members of Parliament and who carry a lot of w eight in Parlia-
ment in these matters. It is possible for the GLP/AACR and the 
DPBG to go on a delegation to Parliament on our own, it is 
possible, and go on with it, but it is obviously much more 
desirable that it should be all the political parties engaging 
in this campaign and I would ask the Hon Mr Bossano to reflect 
on these matters and to consider whether the interests of the 
people he represents both in his political party and in the 
Trade Union Movement would not best be served by seeking an 
all-party approach on this very, very difficult issue that 
faces Gibraltar today. Mr Speaker, the other point I wished to 
make was of course the question of the pari.ial opening of the 
frontier. I agree with my Hon and Learned Friend Mr Haynes that 
in economic terms we feel that a full opening of the frontier 
would be of great benefit to Gibraltar and we feel, Mr 
Speaker, that probably more in the shorter term than in the 
longer term although I know there is difference of opinion on 
that and we do know, Mr Speaker, that the partial opening of 
the frontier is in economic terms an entirely different 
matter, it is not good and it is going to lead us into 
serious'problems within a year if something is not done about 
it. Quite.what you do, Mr Speaker, to either have the frontier 
closed or fully opened, quite what you do I am not sure myself, 
I'll be perfectly frank. I do think that the options open to the 
Government of positive measures are limited but we do feel 
strongly that the Government should take advantage of the 
current feeling in Gibraltar, I feel, mainly brought about by 
the visit of the British Fleet to Gibraltar which we all 
welcomed, every single person in Gibraltar welcomed, has 
brought about I think, I believe, more pride to the Gibraltar-
ians, I think people think lots of things now and I think this 
is the time, Mr Speaker, to take measures but positive 
measures, Mr Speaker. One of them we said already, and that is 
the advertising of Spanish products, of Spanish car park space 
in Malaga and so forth, of Gibraltar being used, Mr Speaker, 
really to further the interests of investment in Spain. It 
doesn't matter whether that interest is promoted by a Gib-
raltar firm or by any other firm, it doesn't matter one bit, 
Mr Speaker. I have looked at the estimates of expenditure on 
the GEC vote and I think the cut is marginal, it is £584,000  
plus £140,000, I think from estimates, which makes it £720,000 
as against last year, if Hon Members will bear with me, as 
against last year a revised estimate of £753,000 but an 
approved estimate of £730,000 so it is £580,000, £680,000, 
£720,000, Mr Speaker, just £10,000 less in the estimates and 
we have had that in lots of other Government departments, I 
mean there is no reason why GEC should be free from the cuts 
of expenditure that have been carried out by the Government: 
So, really, Mr Speaker, to our way of thinking a £10,000  

benefit in a £49m budget in return for having in our homes every 
night, most of the nights programme how don't catch an aeroplane 
in Gibraltar why not hop into your car in La Linea and take it 
to Malaga airport and park your car there, they say that for 
Malaga people but it is also for Gibraltar people. Buy your 
things at the Continente, if you need glascea or you need 
specialists go to Malaga, !arbe21a, yen are n7:1 going to Snain 
and so forth and arinoinally, !Le. eaeaker, the way people are 
being asked to invest in land in Spain ane in housing, that is 

me a very big part of the program. Ant how can the Government, 
Mr Speaker, have any credibility in its policy of appealing 
for to people in their expenditure in Spain when a 
heavily subsidised Government Corporation is promoting Spain 
for all it is worth. And this, to me, is the problem. They 
say GEC should be independent, we all agree it should be in-
dependent but GEC is subject to directions from the Governer-
in-Council on matters of public interest end I would say that 
this is a matter of great public interest, Mr Speaker, and it 
has to be said and I do not accept this reply, this hasty 
reply from the General Manager of GEC calculated to reach me 
just before I got up. I cannot accept that GEC should be 
used for the benefit of people in Spain. If they want to 
advertise Spanish products like Rolls Royce, well, there is 
Spanish National television, pay a little more. If there is a 
need, and this would have to be shown, Mr Speaker, for 
additional subsidy as a result of carrying out that policy, 
we would go along with that but the need }.as to be established, 
Mr Speaker, as well and that of course we :cave to our Hon 
Friend whom we have praised so much, the linancial and 
Development Secretary. But I think, Mx Sacaker, it is impor-
tant and that is why I have brought it in the context of 
positive measures, that ass one. Other positive measures that 
we are having consultation about. We have throughout, Mr 
Speaker, said since all this started that there was a need to 
make Gibraltar more competitive, there was a need to reduce 
duties and I notice that the Government have paid some atten-
tion to that but certainly not as much as we would have liked 
and by looking at the figures the reductions in import duties 
the Government is putting at risk L203,000 on all those items 
that they have given us but in tobacco it is £360,000, 
tobacco and cigarettes. Mr Speaker, I believe, although we 
supported it, I believe that a reduction from 16% to 12% is 
so. marginal that I do not think there is going to be much 
effect but I do agree the reduction on jewellery and perfumery 
from 25% to 12% is significant. We would have liked to have 
seen more reductions, more reductions and in areas such as 
clothing and shoes, in areas such as cosmetics and toiletries 
which I believe are popular as well. I accent that that might 
have been a larger chunk. I think the Honourable Mr Perez 
said that we don't want to gamble but, Mr Speaker, when you 
are assessing a situation perhaps gamblinp. is not the elegant 
word, the elegant word is a calculated risk and calculated 
risks, Mr Speaker, this Government must take. Amu what is the 
aim of that calculated risk? The aim of that calculated risk, 
in my view, is to take advantage of the general feeling now 
coming ua in Gibraltar, the general feeling that we must try 
and do something about the situation. It is rather like the 



much maligned Mrs Margaret Thatcher has been doing in England, 
buy British, buy British and people in England are buying 
British but the goods that they buy British must be competit-
ive otherwise they don't buy British. Fair enough, we all 
accept that, but that is what we want to get people to start 
thinking about, that things are cheaper in Gibraltar, have 
become cheaper as a result of positive Government measures and* 
cc-operation of the trade. We are told of this computer game 
of £14.50 or £7.50 that has gone up to £12.00 and a lot of 
importance seems to have been put on that and my Honourable 
and Gallant Friene Major Peliza gallantly tried to explain 
the reasons for it, but I would like in simple terms, Mr 
Speaker, to think also of other reasons. I think that in a 
position of trade it is rather like in aviation, Mr Sneaker, 
they charge what the market will bear. There seems to be a 
free enterprise principle and if in fact because of Gibraltar 
peeple spending in Spain ana because of Spaniards not being 
allowed to take stuff back to Spain, it is found that a part-
icular item is going out and that the margin between that 
item in Gibraltar and Spain is very large and they reckon 
commercially that they can take an increase, I will not say 
that it is not profiteering but I will say and I don't know 
of anybody who does this and I don't know who is doing it or 
not, but I will say this that if that may help to meet the 
wages bill, the rates bill, the electricity bill and the 
rent bill and to that extent the airlines do exactly the same 
thing, Mr Speaker. When you hear of all these airlines that 
are trying to help Gibraltar and my Honourable Friend the 
Minister for. Tourism telling us al/ that Air Europe was going 
to do for Gibraltar. If you look at the judgement of the CAA 
you find that their viability study depended on the elimina-
ticn of Exchange Travel as a charter operator and it also 
depended on them getting 100 seats for each of their aircraft 
from Enehange Travel, passing on the riSk, and then the other 
30 seats charging whatever the market would bear which is 
what the scheduled operation is to a great extent. I don't 
think we should go too much on that I think we want to have 
the overall policy of making Gibraltar more competitive and I 
think in that case, in that sort of situation, Mr Speaker, 
and against that background, I think import duties do play 
rather a very important part and I think the Government 
should consider at an early stage making more cute in import 
duties to make Gibraltar more competitive. And at the same 
time, Mr. Speaker, I cannot impress enough upon the Government 
the other problem that they are faced with and that is the 
Question of public expenditure and cutting Public expenditure. 
It sounds a very harsh thing to say and a very harsh thing 
to do and nobody wants the earnings of anybody to go down if 
they can nossibiy help it. Mobocy wants unemployment but it 
is the duty of the Government to support as much as possible 
the working people in a realistic and sensible way. I see the 
huge problems ahead, Mr Speaker, if the Dockyard closes, we 
all know them and we all know the pressures there will be on 
the Government as the largest employer outside the Ministry 
of Defence in Gibraltar to take on more workers, to take on 
mere staff. Now if that is not properly managed, Mr Speaker, 
if the trade union leadership which is terribly important in  

this situation doesn't take a very responsible and realistic 
attituae on the matter and doesn't cooperate fully, all that 
'will happen is that the Government will take on aaditional 
workforce of one sort or another to try ana ease the problems 
that are coming from the Dockyard and then find itself in a 
still worse position a year later. And the message has to be, 
Mr Speaker, cutting nublic expenciture, ranting Gibraltar more 
competitive and-buttinT. public expenditure an,1 being done in 
a way that harms least bat has to be done. The days of bonanzas 
are over unless, Mr Speaker, lie have another miracle, the 
Dockyard stays open, the frontier opens fully and we are all 
back to our old days. Then it doesn't matter so much but now 
it does, Mr Speaker, and it is going to be long process. The 
Honourable Minister for Public Works referred to the fact 
that of 500 people in his devartment, 500 are not doing over-
time and the other 400 are. I know that it is inevitable you 
can't help it, but there you've rot two nations within a 
department in the sense that somebody is earnfng more than 
others, far more, he is talking of 89 hours being worked by 
some people. I ask you, Mr Speaker, can anybody be productive 
for 89 hours? There is something wrong somewhere but I think 
it needs cooperation.... 

HON B K FEATHERSTONE: 

Mr Speaker, can I just explain it is not 'hat they .work 89 
hours, they get paid 89 hours. Their acturl working may be 
65 but as some of it is paid at time ane e half am double 
time their pay packet shows 89 houra nay. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Oh, I see, thank you. But even 69 hours, Speaker, is 
pretty heavy going. I know that trade unionists hake to defend 
the people in each department. If the dustmen are threatened 
he can go to the Government and say: "Alright, you are ouite • 
right", and tell the dustmen; "Look, Johnny Smithin that 
department is only getting so much". I know that that is not 
the normal way trade unions work, obviously, they are paid to 
protect the interests of their members. Bet I think that in 
the present situation of Gibraltar the trade union movement 
also have to take a broad view on the situation and has to 
understand the fact and the problems thatwe are creating in 
Gibraltar for ourselves. We know the differential between the 
public sector and the private sector. There. is a differential 
in industrial earnings of 20% and in non-industrial earnings 
it is 30% and I ask, is that fair? I persenally think it 
isn't. Can the private sector be forced tc have parity with 
the public sector? I think the trade unions must realise 
that they can't otherwise they would have had industrial 
action in the private sector. The reality of the matter is 
that they can't so are we EoinE to go for a policy that keeps 
on widening these differentials? My Honourable Friend Mr 
Restano in his contribution showed the wide difference in 
earnings within Government departments by non-industrials. My 
Honourable Friend Mr Bossano had mentionee the Police, they 
are one, Customs, Fire Services, ane other departments earn-
ing £2000 and £3000 a year less overage earnings. I don't 

255 256 



know how that occurs, Mr Speaker, what I do know is that there 
is a need if we are going to keep the economy on a level there 
is a need, Mr Speaker, for cost consciousness, productivity 
and streamlining within the Government service and I can see 
that the unions have an important part to play in this role 
and it has to be a constructive role. Let us suppose that the 
Ministry of Defence has to be brought to a halt for one reason 
or another, that is a matter of trade union policy.but please 
do not bring the Gibraltar Government to a halt as well. Let 
us be constructive, I am not saying that they are, what I am 
talking now is of a constructive approach to Government 
expenditure both by the Government and by the unions. Mr 
Speaker, in the frontier situation of making Gibraltar more 
competitive I would like to remind the Government that they 
themselves have a part to play in the cost of living. Rates 
in the private sector have gone up 20%, that puts costs up.. 
Wateris going up 10% and there is another thing 20% rents, but 
that is not due until next year. But rates and water 20% up 
on rates, Mr Speaker, that is what it is working out in private 
residential accommodation, in fact, it is just under 20%. This 
affects costs. If .wages, Mr Speaker, are going up around 5% 
and last year it was around 7g, Government must surely ensure 
that its own increases in expenditure that it charges the 
public whether it is through electricity, through water, 
through telephones, through any other services are kept within 
that same sort of limits because you must look at the expendi-
ture and I must mention, as rte• Hon Friend has already mentioned 
and other friends have mentioned in this side of the House, the 
Electricity Undertaking problem. Gibraltar cannot afford the 
luxury of the Generating Station and what it is costing us. I 
notice in the Estimates of Expenditure, Mr Speaker, that there 
is a drop of £300,000 or £200,000 on that vote but if one 
examines it the drop is only because fuel is expected to be 
£500,000, I am talking in very broad terms, £500,000 less this 
year. This is what brings the estimates down. but everything 
else is up in that Department. Mr Speaker, we are very 
worried and I think that the Government should come out a bit 
more and give us more information, I think the public should 
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have more information. We were going to have one engine at 
Waterport, right, and that was 5 megawatts what was required•, 
then there was an option in the contract for a second one and 
the Government take that option. In the short space, Mr 
Speaker, of eight or nine months, Government have put in a 
development request for a third-engine. 'We ar'e'talkihg- of a 
lot of millions of pounds here. We ask, what is the real 
reason for this, is it really the perfectly good idea which we 
do not object to, of concentrating power generation in one 
place? That was a good idea, Mr Speaker, two years ago and 
three years ago and four years ago. Why has it only become a 
good idea at the end of 1982 or in the middle of 1982? These 
are very big projects and we have got this running expenditure 
of trying to sort out we do not know what, management 
industrial relations in that Generating Station, trsing to 
sort it out we have an expenditure known to us of £18,000 a 
week. That is over £900,000 a year on one Government depart-
ment, Mr Speaker. Isn't there a case for management and union 
to become jointly more responsible as far as the people of- 
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Gibraltar are concerned? I don't.forget when we last 
intervened in the Steering Committee I don't forget the very 
unusual response of a Steering Committee where you have got the 
head of the Electricity Department and all those Civil Servants 
coming out with a press release against the DPBG. There was a 
precedent, I think, with the Civil Service Association and the 
Chamber of Commerce, the very unusual thing of Management and 
Unions getting together to attack the leading party in 
opposition but they cannot get together to solve the problems 
of the Generating Station and the public of. Gibraltar have to 
pay and pay and pay and have power cuts and everything else 
under the sun. If there is not going to be cost consciousness 
on the part of the Government, if there is not going to be a. 
real attempt to grapple with expenditure, if Government doesn't 
give a real lead then•, Mr Speaker, how can you expect the rest 
of the population to follow. How can they expect traders to 
cut their profits if Government doesn't cut its expenditure 
and increases and, Mr Speaker, in.that connection the water 
subsidy to hotels comes into•play. I do not accept what the 
Minister for Tourism has said that the problem of bring 
tourism to Gibraltar is air seats, I don't accept that. I 
have been in this game of air communications far too long to 
accept that. I believe that the reason why tourism in Gibraltar 
and I don't want to talk for my Honourable and Gallant Friend, 
there are two main reasons in my view. One is the product in 
Gibraltar and the other, I think, is what the tour operator 
charges for a holiday. I think that ought to be looked into. 
Not so much air fee,. what the tour operator charges for a 
holiday. The Government can do nothing about it and I don't 
think they should but I think the elements are not necessarily 
the air fare and the hotel. From what I hear, I may be wrong, 
the hotel and the element in the air'fare aren't too bad. Mr 
Speaker, as far as the Air Europe application is concerned I 
have read with interest the judgement of the Civil Aviation 
Authority and I must say without revealing any secrets that 
the doubts that I expressed.about that application have in 
fact been, I don't like it but they have been vindicated by 
the Civil Aviation Authority. It seems that the main thrust, 
what they were saying, Mr Speaker, to Gibraltar is : "What 
you need is a balanced service between scheduled operations 
and charter operations because what you need is the package 
market, the cheaper air fares". I think it became quite clear 
that in their view and in the view of Air Europe that the Air 
Europe viability depended on the elimination of Exchange 
Travel, that is virtually what was going to happen. So we are 
going to have all scheduled operators, no charter operations 
for Gibraltar and then is when the fares go up. The only 
reason the fares*came'down in Gibraltar is because there were 
charter operations and I have always maintained that we have to 
keep a balance between charter and scheduled, that ensures 
competition, not necessarily between scheduled and scheduled 
and the Aviation Authority again on the evidence of Air Europe 
which said that if they didn't get the business from Exchange 
Travel or the charter operations continued as at present in 
Gibraltar, it would be a disaster for the three scheduled air-
lines incurring massive losses and what happens in that situa-
tion, Mr Speaker, is very simple, one drops out or two drop out 
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or three drop out and where there is less then they get you. 
It is a difficult problem. I have great sympathy with Air 
Europe, I have great sympathy with everybody who promotes 
getting more seats to Gibraltar but I am afraid, Mr Speaker, 
the Government has to project a sensible approach in this. 
When one talks of load factors, of break even, for those 
scheduled airlines to break even and this, incidentally, was 
common ground between Air Europe, British Airways'and'GB 
Airways, you do not often get everybody agreeing.• The break 
even load factor is 65% full, that is to break even load 
factor and that is for paying passengers and here, Mr Speaker, 
may I just put one aside. Could I appeal to the Minister for 
Tourism to agree with the Airlines how you assess the number 
of people on a plane because unless you do that the Government 
will always be in argument with the airlines because they assess 
it on the fare paying passengers, the Government assesses it, 
the Tourist Office assesses it on the number of people who 
travel, it does not take account of the passengers travelling 
free of charge but it is important to have that figure. Even 
if you do not accept it it is important to have the fare paying 
and the non-•paying passengers even though the Government may 
pay when you put in non-fare paying you are leaving out fare 
paying passengers, I accept that argument, but one must have it. 

HON H J 7AMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, I agree with the Hon and Learned Leader of the 
Ovoosition but what the Hon and Learned Leader must accept is 
the fact that our statistics are worked on people that arrive 
in Gibraltar off an aircraft excluding, of course, the crew. 
The fact that GB, BA or Exchange Travel want to give away thirty 
tickets, ten tickets, two tickets, or whatever tickets, really 
is not the concern of the Gibraltar Tourist Office because if 
that were the case then we could easily find, and I doubt it, 
hypothetically that 50% of the plane which is preventing other 
people from coming is being used by either staff that have as 
we all know certain perks within the airline, or by journalists 
or other friends of airlines and that would very badly affect 
the tourist trade if the Plane were to come full up with non-
paying passengers. But I take the point of view, it is a 
very difficult one and we cannot be asking everybody coming 
off the plane: "Did you pay? Were you invited? or "What 
did you pay?". That is the problem which was reflected in 
the argument at the CAA, the ambiguity between our statistics 
which incidentally, I should point out, are not Tourist 
Office statistics but they are official Government statistics 
obtained by the Statistician's Department. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

I am grateful to the Minister and I appreciate the point he 
is making. The only thing is that the Civil Aviation 
Authority does take account of what the fare paying passengers 
and  
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MR SPEAKER: 

We are getting a bit too involved. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

If I may just finish it, before accepting increases does 
look at who'has paid and who does not and I think it would 
be useful to try and have that information for the Government. 
Mr Speaker, as far as load factors are concerned, unfortunately 
because of the market to Gibraltar an airline will not be 
making money unless it has got an 80% load factor, reasonable 
money, I would have thought, but anyway that is neither here 
nor there. The reason I have mentioned this, Mr Speaker, is 
that we should not hide from the reality of the situation 
that if we are to get people coming to Gibraltar, a lot of 
importance has to be attached to the product and that is 
Gibraltar and we welcome very much the provision for a 
Military Museum and the provisions for the historical side of 
Gibraltar which we think will be very helpful. Mr Speaker, 
as far as hotels are concerned I think it is common ground 
that they are all doing not too well and I think the question 
of water is important and we believe, *on this side of the 
House, that the cost of water to the hotels should be at the 
same'rate as the secondary rate to consumers of 40p, the 
secondary rate that we are going to now, and that if Government 
wants prompt payment there should be a reduction on that. 
The reason we say that, Mr Speaker, is because it is unfor-
tunately impossible to tell a tourist staying in an.hotel in 
Gibraltar: "You can only have one bath a day", because then 
nobody will come to Gibraltar and I think from what I'hear 
and from what I see, that there is a need to help the tourist 
industry but the product, the tourist industry, and I won't 
say anything more about that, Mr Speaker, as my Hon and 
Gallant Friend has a lot to' say on that matter; To sum up, 
Mr Speaker, because I would have regaled you with a much 
longer address yesterday if My Hon Friend Mr Bossano had 
preceded me, I Would have gone through everything that has 
been said on this side of the House and highlighted a lot of 
other things but I think it would not be playing cricket if 
I did that having regard to the fact that I did not take my 
time. Our general comment therefore on the budget, Mr Speaker, 
is that we feel that the Government has not gone far enough, 
has fallen between two stools, has tried to be too prudent on 
one side, has not taken the calculated risks, if I may use 
those words, that might have been taken at thistage having 
regard to the Consolidated Fund balance that there will be. 
But having said all that, Mr Speaker, we on this side of the 
House are very aware of the very serious problems facing 
Gibraltar and one of the reasons we have voted for the Finance 
Bill and we will vote for this Bill is, I think, the need 
there is at this time to try and show the people of Gibraltar 
that we are, within the reasonable limits of political 
differences and so forth, that we are trying to pull together 
to get Gibraltar over the crisis that we are facing and we 
feel that if we do pull together and if the British 
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Mr Bossano in that the statement in fact was by the Gibraltar 
Trades Council and not by Mr Bossano himself but it seems to 
me that if the matter has been highlighted to some extent in 
the press, as he.claims, it has not been highlighted entirely 
in a favourable light because it draws attention to the apology 
it is interpreted as an apology by the Trades Council for the 
inconvenience caused. Well, there it is for what it is worth 
but, as I say, it was very convenient to dispose of the whole 
of the Budget by taking a negative attitude and by not dealing 
with the Budget itself as we normally are favoured with as a 
self-appointed Shadow Financial and Development Secretary. 
Pefhaps if he applies for the job when my Hon Friend leaves we 
might consider him if he wanted to join the ranks of the civil 
service but then, of course, he would not be able to carry out 
his politics, he would have to be impartial, something which I 
do not think is in his nature. Dealing with the longer inter-
vention of the Leader of the Opposition, I would like to deal 
with one or two points. I do not think, with respect, that 
when I referred to the report I was in any way trying to 
deprecate or under-estimate the contribution but it is 
published as DPBG party statement, Budget 1983, April 18th, 
and I think it is fair to say and I made no objection to the 
fact that it was read after all, these are important matters, 
this is a considered view and I made no objection but this, I 
think, is a report. It did not say budget speech of the deputy 
leader or what have you, it just said DPBG Party statement.I 
think it is fair to call it a report and I did not deal with 
that in detail and I gave the reasons for it because it is a 
cumulative report on what has been said many years before and 
if I were to take the complete line that Mr Bossano has taken 
this year to say: "I say nothing because if you read my.  
Hansard of last year you have got it all there", and I just 
said the same. I did a little more than that, I went on to 
deal with the new aspect of the matter in the report Pnri  I 
answered them as best I could in respect of the new matters 
that were raised there. The Leader of the Opposition said: 
"I have not had a GTC approach as the Chief Minister has had". 
Weli I think I made no apologies in this respect for having 
said that we do not want a row between the Government and the 
Trade Unions. I am approached from time to time by the Trades 

4 Council and I see them, those officers of their headquarters 
who come to Gibraltar, there were two recently, one from the 
CPSA and the other one from the IPCS who come to consider the 
matter. They normally ask to see me and I devote as much time 
as is necessary to see them, to explain the Government position, 
to listen to their point of view and to keep them informed of 
what the Government is doing so that in that respect in this 
question of the Dockyard there has been close consultation. I 
called them•all when the study was started and I asked them 
that they should withhold judgement on the auestion of the 
commercialisation. When I mean judgement I do not mean interim 
judgement, we all make interim judgements not final judgement 

'on whether they would or would not consider the matter favourably 
until the report was available and amongst those whom I saw are 
members of the Trades Council and the reaction was in every way 
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Government, and they are crucial in this, and the British 
Government stand by their pledges to Gibraltar, we feel that 
we can do it but it is going to be a hard struggle. Thank 
you, Mr Speaker. 

MR SPEAKER: 

If there are no other contributor& I will call on the Hon and 
Learned Chief Minister to exercise his right to reply. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, I am sorry that the audience, or part of the 
audience that the Hon Mr Bossano gathered here to hear his 
wise words are not here to hear me say how disappointed I have 
been at his performance today and I will deal with part of what 
he said in'the first place. I•say disappointed because normally 
he delivers a reasonably balanced speech, whether you agree 
with him or not, and makes some interesting remarks on the 
estimates. Tndeed;because of the squabble yesterday about 
who was to speak last and he did not'speak, I have seen him 
next door sitting full of reports and papers, writing and 
studying whilst listening to everybody and in fact I thought 
we 'might have been here now still listening to his normal 
examination of the estimates. Instead of that he has thought 
fit to come and make a political diatribe and speech, accuse 
everybody and whether he is outside or not he is certainly not 
available here to hear one's reply. On the political issue I 
will leave it at that because that is a matter which is not 
under debate now but I will say a few things that seemed to 
be relevant to the matter. As the Leader of the Opposition 
has rightly said, he did express satisfaction at the fact that 
the blacking action had drawn the attention of the British' 
press like nothing else had done. That of course means that 
he is concerned about what the British press may say and he 
felt that it had had a favourable result. Well, that also is 
questionable to some extent. •It did get publicity and there 
is a theory that all publicity is good whether the publicity 
is adverse or in favour. On the other hand, there is a more 
sober approach to the matter that publicity to be good should 
be good and- that is to say that it should be injavour of the 
subject mentioned but the Hon Mr BosSano mentioned the coverage 
that the press had had and he did not refer to•.the fact that 
the Telegraph and, indeed, The Times, I have the Telegraph 
cutting which did not beneficially refer to the action because 
in the Daily Telegraph of the 16th April, Tim Brown,.the 
correspondent in Madrid who was in Gibraltar, stated under a 
heading called 'Gibraltar blacking of ships ends' -"the 
industrial action ended with a note of apology sent to the 
3,000 officers and ratings aboard the warships from Gibraltar's 
Trades Council which ordered the action that caused intense 
embarrassment and anger in the colony's Government. Mr Joe 
Bossano, head of the Gibraltar Socialist Labour Party and 
Branch Officer of the Transport and General Workers Union, 
issued a statement and requested it should be sent to all • 
ships". There was a slight mixture of the position of 

261. 



reasonable in the sense that they said they could hardly say 
no to something they did not know.. They could hardly say no 
without looking at it and I think that is the attitude and 
for that reason despite the fact that whether one agrees with 
it or not they do what they think is right in defence of 
their rights, of the union, whether their tactics are the ones' 
that one would like or one would not like, that is a matter of 
opinion, we live in a free society and the Trade Unions are 
entitled to do what they think best. I did make a mild appeal 
in my original statement yesterday or the day before about the 
fact that in our view, taking industrial action before judgement 
is delivered on the viability of the Dockyard or not is not 
productive but that is our view and we have to explain it. If 
they do it, it is their privilege to do it. What we cannot do 
is tell them; "Don't do this and don't do that", because I 
think the reaction is worse, the reaction is: "Well, we are 
our own masters, we do what we like and we have to do it", 
That is why perhaps the approach to the Trade Union Movement, 
naturally, the political philosophy that I think divides mainly 
the'main opposition and the Government is reflected in that, 
in that we do not believe that you can do more than persuade 
unions to do things rather than tell them that they are 
acting against the national interest other than when it is 
absolutely necessary if that is something that is going to 
produce results. That is an answer to the question by the 
Leader of the Opposition about an approach. The approach is 
always there gnd  in fact it is not always a one-way approach 
it is sometimes, as in the case of the original proposals 
when we called the Trades Council and I have no quarrel with 
the tanner in which they listen to matters when the Government 
puts matters to them. Whether they take any notice of them or 
not is a matter for them but I would like to say that the 
relations are not unfriendly, they are friendly relations.in  
cases where sometimes there may be conflict, I think that is 
certainly up to the Press Release on the reaction to which the 
Leader of the Opposition has referred, I think the Trades 
Council has never put arty blame on the Gibraltar Government 
for the situation regarding the closure of the Dockyard. 
Despite the attacks of the Hen Member this morning we have done 
perhaps more than he may know, about trying to keep Dockyard • 
open. We may not have had demonstrations, we may not have had 
a kind of public statement but I can assure Hon Members, 
generally, and Gibraltar as a whole, that our efforts to try 
and keep that Dockyard open have been kept going at the very 
highest level and let me say that they have alwayd been 
listened to, whether they listen to us or not depends again on 
the final outcome of the matter. We have continuously maintained 
the view, we have not done it cosmetically for the purpose if 
there were a resolution here or a resolution there, it is 
ingrained in every report and in fact it reflects because the 
Financial Secretary does not deal with politics but he has to 
reflect the directive and I think there is a reference in his 
sPeech about the fact that the Government has always opposed 
the closure of the Dockyard and we precede every consideration, 
every approach to the consideration of the commercialisation  

and so on with that premise, we Can do nothing but t hat. 
I think the Son Leader of the Opposition said that the OTC 
was playing party politics. As far as we are concerned except 
for that statement and I have replied to the allegations made 
in particular against me in that statement that we had done 
nothing for a year, I have replied to that allegation but 
other than that I have not received any, or rather, whether 
they are politically orientated one way or the other, certainly 
we have received no indication other than of course the 
natural position of the Hon Mr Hossano whose opposition to 
the Government and to all other politicians except himself in 
office is blatant and common, this is why he is sitting where 
he is despite the fact that occasionally he is accused by the 
othert Members to be on this side. Sometimes I wish he were, 
sometimes I am happy he is not. The point made by the Leader 
of the Opposition about public expenditure of course is the 
theme of the whole of our budget this year of the nature of 
our cuts and let me say that in addition to the fact that 
we have imposed very severe cuts on proposals for expenditure 
by departments, we are also looking at present expenditure 
and we have now got ideas about taking steps for an examination 
internally but by people who can well gauge the extent to which 
departments are properly manned or over-manned if necessary. 
I am talking principally in the administration which I think 
is where most of the thrust of the Leader of the Opposition 
was directing his attention. Well, there came the question 
of the frontier and the need for the full opening, of ,course, 
but that is not in our hands and that is why yesterday I 
referred to the rather naive statement made by Mr Haynes about 
a, bloody nose and so on, about getting the frontier opened with 
a bloody nose. Well, I do not know who is going to give.the 
blow and who is going to have the bloody nose but so far the 
:theme is played not here but in Madrid and therefore for the 
time being I think, we tave to live with the situation following 
the somewhat hysterical reaction to the Fleet's visit to 
Gibraltar which we all welcomed. One matter which has been 
raised by the Leader of the Opposition is about this question 
of advertising Spanish products on GBC. Let me say straight-
away that GBC suffered such a cut in their proposed estimates 
that I'have received a very long letter from the Chairman 
pointing out the areas, in which they would have to.cut the 
present services of GBC if they are to take the very, very 
substantial cut of about 20% in their estimates that we have 
told them that no provision is. being made, that they have to 
suffer that cut and maybe as a result of that we shall have 
to suffer some re-appraisement, as is natural, in GBC. 

HON A .7 CANEPA: 

Look what happened with Crown Court this week, we only got 
the last episode-... 
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HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I have no time to look at Crown Court, is it anything to do 
with GBC? 

HON A J CANEPA: 

Instead of three programmes of Crown Court we got the third 
one. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Let me say quite clearly that the first reaction and the one 
that worries me more is the abolition of extended winter 
weekend TV as soon as present commitments expire and quite a 
number of other reduction in services that are expected. We 
will have discussions about that but in that connection 
though I did notice that the Hon Member is prepared to support 
funds to substitute the amount of money that may be spent in 
pushing Spanish advertisements which I have already asked, I 
have not got it, but I have already asked what proportion,it 

and certainly I will let Members know. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

May I interrupt? Ht is a pity that the information could not 
be as quickly produced as the letter to me.. 

Hi ON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Well, that is a matter for them. I asked for that I think 
informally, precisely talking about this, either Thursday or 
Friday I do not remember, and I have not received it but 
whether they answer questions quickly or not in other matters 
is a matter for them and that of course brings me to the 
question of GBC's independence. It is all very well to say 
we all agree that it should be independent and then try and 
find fault with everything GBC does and trying to say, 
assuming in the remote chance of their being in office, doing 
something different, whether that would not be a continuous 
interference in the independence of GBC. With regard to the 
question of directions I did say in my earlier intervention 
at some stage that directions are not easily tampered with, 
in fact, we are now having some suggestion which were put by 
GBC and having been cleared are now going to be added which 
adds I think to the efficiency particularly on political 
broadcasts and so on though I see also that one of the .  

possible cuts, that there may be will be in the advance 
recording of party political broadcasts but that would be 
very difficult because, 

(a) there would be a free for all, and 

(b) there will be no way of judging the time limit. 

I am sure that that will not suffer in the way it is indicated 
here because of the cost of recording political broadcasts, 

.Having regard to the rush there is for political broadcasts I 
do not think that that would be very much. There is one area 
in the CRC proposals in which we may be able to help and that 
is instead of paying the subsidy by the month, advancing some 
element of cash within the subsidy approved.which gives them 
a little more elbow room in their dealings and making contracts 
on a basis that may prove more productive. Anyhow, I will 
pursue the matter and I hope that it is not necessary to have 
a change in the Directions for this purpose that would be an 
indication that a modus vivendi cannot be found and I have 
said before that I myself did not like some of the advertise—
ments, or rather the extent of the advertisement in proportion 
to the whole but I am told that the advertisement is something 
like 7% of the total -so it cannot be very much, we have to 
look at that. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Does that include radio and television because it just cannot 
be 7% of the total advertising, that is just not possible, 
70% perhaps we would accept but not 7%. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

70%? 

HON P 3 ISOLA 

70% of the total advertising at night, yes. I am not so sure 
about the radio, if it is the total that is another matter 
but on television it cannot be 7%. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Is there nothing in that letter that the Hon Member received 
about that at all, I have not got it to hand? 
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HON P 3 ISOLA: 

Wes, they say Spanish advertising amounts'to about 7% of all 
advertising of GBC, that must include radio. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Well, you have got it from the Managing Director, I was just 
remembering because I read a copy of that letter. 

HON P 3 ISOLA: 

But we cannot accept that, we see it ourselves every night, 
how can it be 7%? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

What I am saying is that I shall ask.for particulars to satisfy 
ourselves that it is only 7% because if it is 7% then we are 
not dealing with a very considerable amount of money because 
the amount of advertisement is unfortunately not as high as 
should be because like in many other'places there is a 
depression and that is reflected in the amount of money that 
traders have for advertisements and that is reflected in GBC 
so that what I was saying is that I aid read somewhere that it 
was 7% and I am glad that that is confirmed that that is where 
I got it from. Anyhow, the point is•taken about pursuing this 
matter. I understand the unpleasantness about having that and 
in any case insofar as choice is concerned anybody who wants 
advertisements from Spain can always turn to the other channel 
but than of course that does not produce any revenue. Anyhow, 
Mr Speaker, I think I have dealt with the matters that have 
been raised by the two speakers, generally. Unfortunately 
there wasn't much more that I could say about what Mr Bossano 
said because he has completely and utterly, as you would say, 
Mr Speaker, disappointed me in the brevity and fierceness of 
his unwarranted attack and intervention. 

MR SPEAKER: 

will now call on the Hen Financial and Development Secretary 
to reply. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Speaker, I think there are one or two points that I should 
answer that were raised in the contribution by the Ron and 
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Learned Leader of the Opposition. First of all, the question 
that as our Consolidated Fund was so high this was why HMG 
was'holding back on development aid. Well, I know that this 
has been said before and I think I can assure the House most 
solemnly that I do not think that this is the case. They 
were holding back from giving us development aid because our 
per capita national income was high and they considered that 
we did not need aid and we had to fight hard to get it and 
subsequently it was of course linked to the Dockyard closure, 
how much they were going to have to pay if they were. going to 
subsidise the commercial activity at the Dockyard. In fact, 
it was HMG who pushed this Government before I came on the 
question of raising rents and taxation as their condition for 
giving further aid. On the Waterport,. why electricity now, 
why not before? Well, the money was not available, that is 
the reason, and I can assure the Hon and Learned Leader of 
the Opposition that in my thinking we ought to get out of 
King's Bastion as quickly as possible and release a first 
class development site and get on to the Waterport and the 
only thing that has held me back whilst I have been here has 
been lack of cash. On the reductions in import duty, alright, 
I would have liked to have slashed import duties too but one 
has to be prudent and in the projected financial position as 
I saw it then we had to move cautiously. If we find that the 
losses are not as much as we expected then we can move cautiougb,  
forward again but unlike the Hon and Gallant Major Peliza, I 
am an infantryman not a gunner and I like one foot firmly on 
the ground before I push the other one.forward. A technical 
point — cosmetics are at 12% already so they are down. I do 
not think that if I would stay here as Financial and Develop—
ment Secretary for the next ten years I should aver be able to-
agree with the Members on the other side on what is the right 
size of the Consolidated Fund. It is not healthy at £8m when 
one comes• to think that we have arrears of'£.4m. Alright, we 
are chipping away at those to bring them down as much as 
possible but it is also in deficit because of the £3m being 
used from the Consolidated Fund to get off the ground 
development projects so therefore, effectively, you are well 
down below your £8m. Increases in.water rates kept to the 
same percentage increase as wages, if I may use the word in no 
pejorative sense, it might be superficially attractive but it 
is not really a rational basis because there is a difference 
in money terms. A 5% increase in average earnings gives the 
average household some £5 a week extra, say, £3.50 net. If 
water charges go up by 5% the effect is some Sp to 7p a week. 
I think that those are all the technical points on-which I 
wish to. comment, Mr Speaker. I commend the Bill to the House.. 
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Mr Speaker then put the question and on a vote being takenthe 
following Hon Members voted in favour: 

The Hon I Abecasis 

The Hon A J Canepa 

The Hon Major F J aellipiani 

The Hon M K. Featherstone 

The Hbn Sir Jipshua Hassan 

The Hbn A.J Hhynes 

The Hon P, J Isola 

The Hon AT Loddo 

Mhe Hon Major R J Peliza 

The Hbn J B Perez 

The Hon G T Restand 

The Hbn W T Scott 

The Mon Dr R G Vhlarino 

The Hon 111.1 Zammitt 

The' Mon 0;111111 

The Hon R .7 Wallace 

The following Hbn Member voted against: 

The Hbn 31Bbssano 

The Bill was read a second time. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Speaker, I beg to move that the Cbmmittee Stage•and Third 
Reading be taken during this meeting, today, if necessary. 

This was agreed to. 

The Hbuse recessed at 12.45 pm 

The House resumed at 3.20 pm  

COMMITTEE STAGE 

The Hbn the Financial and Development Secretary proposed that 
the House should resolve itself into Committee to consider 
the Appropriation (1983/84) Bill 1983, and the Finance }XII, 
1983, clause by clause. 

This was agreed to and the House went into Committee. 

THE APPROPRIATION (1983/84) BILL, 1983 

Clause 1 was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

The Schedule 

Head 1 Audit 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Last year I did ask for breakdowns of telephone expenses in 
the different departments and the Audit then I was told was 
£160 for the year and this year I notice it is £1,600. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The figure of £160 was the rental for the telephones that they 
had but of course we could not on a single exchange in the 
Secretariat distinguish the number of calls going through but 
now the Audit have moved to other premises they are getting 
their calls monitored. The addition would be for the actual 
calls that they make. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Do I expect then that in the Secretariat telephone vote that 
there will be that much of a reduction, about £1,000? 

HON• FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The figure would have been higher that it is if the Audit had 
still been there because we are now paying for local charges. 
I have no need to remind the Honourable Member of that. 
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Other Charges were agreed to. 

Wad 2 Customs 

Personal Emoluments 

HON J BOSSANO: 

Ur Speaker, what / wanted to ask on CUstoms was the 
Establishment includes the people who were taken on temporarily 
originally... 

HON A J CANEPA: 

We are wondering on this side of the House whether having 
regard to the fact that he has voted against everything he 
has any right to ask questions? 

HON J BOSSANO: 

I am voting against the general principles. flue 82 in the 
Establishment, Mr Speaker, includes I assume the extra 
officers that were taken for frontier duties, does it? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yi es, Mr Speaker. 

HON .7 BOSSANO: 

In fact, this is a matter which is at the moment awaiting an 
answer from the Government. Is the Honourable Member aware 
that in fact the officers concerned have been in employment 
for over a year and they have not yet been officially told 
that they are permanent? I am telling the Honourable Member 
because in fact it is an area that if it is not necessary to 
have any dispute with the people concerned then I think they 
ought to be told that they are now included in the permanent 
establishment. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I will note what the Honourable Member has said. 
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HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Speaker, the cost both in salaries, overtime and allowances 
of manning the frontier, presumably that is included under 
personal emoluments? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes Sar. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

What does the frontier manning consist of as far as personal 
emoluments is concerned, can we have that extracted? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I am sorry, Mir Speaker, I was given the figures this morning 
as I thought this might be asked. Customs; the salaries, 
overtime and other costs £217,000 plus on costs and adminis—
tration charges which would include pension commitment comes 
to £325,500 and the uniforms about £23,000, altogether 
£347,600. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

The point we would like to raise, Mr Speaker, quite apart 
from the aspects of policy is in practical terms.  if GOvernment 
were to say and some people might consider it not unreasonable• 
for them to say that for example from 10 oelock at night to 
9 in the morning there will be no customs facilities at the 
frontier and give everybody due warning and so forth and that 
therefore anybody coming through would have to come through 
with nothing literally, what sort of saving would there be 
then? In other words the customs would not be manned and 
there would just be an immigration control. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I should think it would probably reduce the cost by a quarter 
but it is not a situation I can envisage not merely because 
we would not allow persons to bring in articles but it is not 
merely for customed goods that we are searching for, it would 
be for weapons or drugs, the search goes on for those and we 
would have to have customs officers there. Even if we said 
that no goods on which customs duty is liable to be paid could 
come through one would still have to do the checks for drugs 
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and for prohibited imports. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Could that not be done by the police for a limited:priod of 
time? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

That is Customs, not a Police matter. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

What I am saying in practical terms is could it not be adapted 

to effect a saving? 

HON J BOSSANO: 

What the Police can do is laid down in the Police Ordinance 
and if it, is not in the Ordinance then the policeman cannot be 
required to do it. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

But there would not be much difficulty in obtaining•an amend-
ment to the Ordinance, surely, to provide for a particular 

situation. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Let us not get involved with the viability. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The point has been raised M•r Chairman, as to how would you 
stop people bringing in articles that are forbidden to be 
brought into the territory if you have not got customs officers 
there, I mean, you could not. To what extent police with their 
present manpower would be able to stop them, I think it would 
cause great difficulty. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

We are making the point because we think that, there is no 
question about it, it is a waste of public funds manning the 
frontier fully between, say, midnight and 9 in the morning 
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when probably less people come through it than the people on 
duty. We know that this has been a subject of controversy 
in this House but we would have thought that there was a good 
case for having more economic manning of that frontier during 
the night. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Mx Chairman, what is the degree of control that the customs 
exercise when yachts arrive in Gibraltar, in other words, for 
the searching of yachts and what they import? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yachts have to report to the Yacht Reporting Centre and there 
is a. percentage check on yachts. An Officer of the yacht is 
required to disembark, present his papers and state whether 
he has got any dutiable goods on board and either, as with the 
red and green channels, the statement is accepted or in the 
percentage case a customs officer goes on board the yacht and 
checks it. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Is the Government satisfied that all the yachts that come in 
go to this reception point and is it not mare that my under-
standing of it is that quite a few yachts, particularly in 
the summer, do not go to the reception area but go to other 
areas in Gibraltar? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

It is only yachts, using a technical term that have been to a 
foreign port having gone out of Gibraltar that are required to 
report to the Yacht Reporting Station under the present 
regulations, so that if the yachts go out of Gibraltar even 
if it goes outside Gibraltar's territorial waters, but does 
not touch at, say, a Spanish or Moroccan port and then comes 
back in, there is no requirement to report to the Reporting 
Station, but yachts in-coming from Spain or from Morocco 
there is a check from the lookout in the Port Department and 
there is liaison between the Customs and the lookout and I am 
told that on certain occasions yachts have gone straight to 
the Camber, for example, instead of going to the Yacht Report-
ing•Station and they have found a Customs Officer there 
waiting for them. 
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HON G T RESTANO: 

Is there any way, Mr Chairman, where one can verify or monitor 
whether a yacht which has left Gibraltar has in fact gone to 
a foreign port? 

MR SPEAKER: 

With due respect we are not going to go into these details 
on this item. Whether yachts report or not has nothing to 
do with the actual estimates that we are discussing. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I think that part of the debate, Mr Chairman, has been the 
frontier situation and what measures might be imposed on 
people at the frontier. • 

MR SPEAKER: 

No, with due  respect, what has been said about the frontier 
is if there is no facility for the introduction of goods 
within certain hours then the vote would be reduced and to 
that extent I have allowed it but to go into the procedures • 
as to how yachts report is .not in any manner or form relevant 
to the vote. It is not in order. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

But can I not ask how can it be verified whether yachts that 
have left Gibraltar have gone into a foreign port? 

MR SPEAKER: 

Other than by the fact that they have reported, by visual 
control. it is as simple as that, you have been given the 
answer. Let us not argue. Will you ask the question? 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Can the Government verify whether a yacht that leaves Gibraltar 
has in fact gone to a foreign port or stayed in Gibraltar 
waters? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes,- if it goes to a foreign port it would have to have its 
documents stamped and you would be able to tell by an 
examination of the documents. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

The overtime and allowances represents 3510 of the salary. 
What are the reasons for this? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

3asically, I gave the answer to the Honourable Mr Scott who 
was asking about the cost at the earlier part of the meeting, 
the double time naid on Saturdays and Sundays and holidays 
and the shift allowances. The answer will be foond in the 
Hansard of the questions at the first meeting of this House. 
I gave a detailed breakdown as to how they were made up. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, can I ask whether these same customs controls 
also apply to yachts coming into the different clubs, the 
Yacht Club, C.alpe Rowing Club and Mediterranean Rowing Club? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes, any yacht coming into Gibraltar from foreign ports must.  
report to the Yacht Reporting Station and if it does not it 
is in breach of the regulations. 

HON A T LODDO: 

appreciate that, Mr Chairman, that it is in breach but is 
there any tabs kept on these yachts that come straight to the 
club? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, I said a little earlier that the look-out reports 
to the Customs Officers if they see a vessel going directly 
into a club or the Camber, or it doesn't matter where, and 
the Customs Officer have reason to suspect it has been to a 
foreign port, they will go round and check it. 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 
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Other Chargas 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, I just have one question on subhead 2- General 
and Office expenses. I notice that between the actual 
expenditure of 1981/82 to the revised estimate 1982/83 there 
was a rise of about 100% and then we have another rise of 
25% from the revised estimate, What is the reason for this 
rather high expenditure? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

There are two major items actually. One is the rental and 
usage of a photo-copying machine and another high amount is a 
new telex, installation and usage and we require that for 
secure links for passing information direct from Customs to 
other Customs authorities where we are exchanging information. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

How is it then that, for example, in the telephone service 
which is Subhead 2, there is an increase from last year of 
70%? I'would have expected that if the telex expenses have 
been increased the telephone charges would have come down. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

On telephones we are going to pay for local'calls now. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Yes, Sir, but of all the departments in Government the one 
which has increased most is the Customs Department which has 
had an increase of 70% which I would have thought would not 
have been so great if. part of the increases in general office 
expenses had been on telex which is for outside communication 
which presumably before was used through the telephone 
service. 

HON G T RESTANO: 
HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

not know whether to ask, Mr Chairman, on the telephone one 
now as we are on the subject or shall I leave it for later? 

MR SPEAKER: 

If it is related to General and Office Expenses, yes, if not 
let us wait until we get to the telephone. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

There is another point, I have just been passed a note that 
the telephone increase also is due to the opening of Four 
Corners Station. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Can I ask, why does.the uniform vote drop £5,000 when the 
personnel has gone up? Are they sharing uniforms? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

This is part of the chopping that we did on the Department. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

There was a substantial drop between the approved in the 
revised wages and now there is another sharp rise. Can we 
have some explanation for that? 

HON FINANCIAL-AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

It is because of Four Corners. We have had cleaners there 
LL and there is the additional amount there. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

That explains the rise but not the fall between the 
approved and the revised. 

NO, Mr Speaker, previously they used either. Secretariat or 
telexed from Cable and Wireless. This is putting in the 
machine so that we get security direct from our own Customs 
Headquarters through to the Customs Headquarters at various 
other International organisations of all countries. I di) 

We only had them for December, we did not have them from 
June as we were expecting. 
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HON G T RESTANO: 

Mould it be possible to have the figures of the number or 
employees under this Head broken down into the basic wage, 
the overtime and the allowances? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Wes. Do you want their names as well? 

HON G T RESTANO: 

That is up to the Honourable Member, if he wishes to give them 
he can give then. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Three cleaners, two part-time cleaners and a labourer. 
Cleaners get £74.05 a week, the labourer gets the same, the 
part-time cleaner gets £45.77 a week, and there is another 
part-time cleaner, I am sorry to say this seems to be dis-
crimination to the lady who only gets £37.97 a week, 
probably she works less hours. Six of them get efficiency 
bonuses of £5.50 a week and then overtime, the total cost for 
Saturdays for cleaning is £592.80, for Sundays £790.40, and 
for 9 Public Holidays it is about £109/£110.20. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Can the Honourable Member•let me have the global sum which is 
what I asked him. How many in total and how much they earn 
In total and how much In overtime and allowances. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

There are Si including 2 part-timers. They earn in total 
with their efficiency bonus £24,846.65. The grand total, 
including overtime, is £26,339,95, and we have said, say, 
£26,340. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Thank you. 
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MR SPEAKER: 

• Any other questions on Other Charges? Mr Restano, you had 
something on telephones? 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I think it has been partly answered by the Honourable Member 
but I would have thought that on telephone charges 70% 
increase for one extra station at Waterport, does he not 
consider this to be rather high and would he not consider 
that it might be, and I said this right at the beginning, a 
good idea for cuts in telephone charges to be made throughout 
Government Departments? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Well, Mr Chairman, alright, it is my job to hold expenditure. 
Last year I issued quarterly warrants so that we could control 
their expenditure. This year we have been considering monthly 
warrants but I will give an undertaking that whilst I am here, 
and I am sure my successor will do the same, we will monitor 
the quarterly figures coming in from Customs to find out how 
it goes and how much is going into the local charges and how 
much into international charges. I will give that under-
taking to the House. 

Other Charges were agreed to. 

Special Expenditure 

HON W T SCOTT: 

MT Chairman, am I right in assuming that that £5,000 that 
appears under Special Equipment is there in case the Lisbon 
Agreement is implemented because I notice that a similar 
amount was not spent last year? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

No, I do not think it has got anything to do with it, it is 
a reserved item on which I want to make quite sure that we 
have the funds to spend it before I decide to release it. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I see, because I notice that last year we didn't spend 
something like £4,500. 
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HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The question is that the Customs want to buy special 
equipment which will be necessary if we did have the frontier 
open and we have reserved this. Even if the border opens I 
am not quite certain we would buy it but it is there in case 
there is a proven need for it. 

Special Expenditure was agreed to. 

Head 3 - Education, Personal Emoluments 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, I see that the temporary assistance element of 
the Personal Emoluments has risen very sharply, can we have 
an explanation on that? 

MR SPEAKER: 

It has gone up by £17,000. 

HON .W T SCOTT: 

Mr Speaker, the rise is over 50% which seems quite remarkable. 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges 

HON A T LODDO: 

Subhead 2 - Cleaning and Incidental Expenses 

I notice there is quite a substantial increase under this 
sub-head. Could I have an explanation? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

The explanation is that apart from the rise in cost of 
materials, we have far bigger schools now in service and we 
want to maintain it properly and we need the cleaning 
materials to maintain it properly. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, but surely the size of the school is irrelevant, 
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it is a number of people, well, not totally irrelevant, but 
the number of people in the schools and I would think that a 
rise of this size should have to be looked into. Will the 
Minister agree that perhaps monitoring of cleaning materials, 
or a closer monitoring of cleaning materials is not called 
for? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

M.r. Chairman, we are in fact keeping a close watch on cleaning 
materials. I do want to start on the right foot in respect 
of a brand new school to make sure that we have the materials 
and equipment to look after. In fact, I want far more money 
for cleaning expenses so there is already a measure of 
monitoring going on. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, would the Minister not agree that perhaps in 
view of what he has just said he should have another look at 
the vote on books and equipment. I would think that the rate 
of inflation as it is now, fortunately only just about 5%, 
would warrant an increase in the vote on books and equipment. 
The Minister has just said that he would like to increase the 
amount spent on cleaning materials and equipment. Surely the 
equipment to the students is just as important•if not more 
than the equipment for cleaning, considering that the 
Government has already intimated that some of the cleaning 
will be put out to tender? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

The problem, Sir, with books and equipment is that, as I 
said before, some items are not of a recurrent nature. WC 
have been generous for the past 2 years and I want to make 
people aware that there is a bit of a crisis and that we 
should try and look after the equipment and look after our 
books, make people aware that we are taking measures to 
control the expenditure. Ideally I would like to have 
01 million a year and buy a computer for every child. 

HON A T LODDO: 

I accept that, Mr Chairman, but I would have thought that 
, ideally wore typewriters are more important than more mops 

if we can make the mops last longer and not get squandered. 
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HON G T RESTANO: HON A. T LODDO: 

Does not the Minister consider that* £11,500 for telephone Mr.Chairman, I notice that under 7 - Initial Teacher Training, 
service is rather high and what control is there, if any, we are down considerably. Could the Minister give an 
over the use of the telephone? explanation? 

H ON MAJOR F 3 DELLIPIANI: HON MAJOR F DELLIPIANI: 

Mr Chairman, the Honourable Member should realise that there Yes, Sir. Initial Teacher Training, this is the old system 
are, apart from the Department of Education premises itself we had before where we selected teachers and they did not 
where I have most of my clerical staff and educational advisers, come under scholarships. The new system, because we do not 
I have 15 schools. I also have the Youth and Careers Office need so many teachers now, unless it is of a specialised 
and the Clubs distributed all over Gibraltar so it is not a nature, they come under scholarships and the £14,000 you see 
question of the Education Department only I am dealing with under Initial Teacher Training refer to 5 students who will 
quite a lot of people and quite a lot of buildings. There is be finishing this year under the old system and another one 
control in the sense that no-one can make a trunk call with- who will be finishing next year under the old. system. In the 
out the authority of the Director of Education. new system, Teacher Training comes under Scholarships. 

HON G T RESTANO: HON A T LODDO: 

Yes, I appreciate that but now that we are paying local calls M•r Chairman, on Subhead 10, wages. Could I ask how much of 
is there no control over those? this element is basic and how much is overtime? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes, there is control over that too. I have not got the £40,000 Is basic, £7,000 is overtime and £35,000 is allowances. 
details now but there is control and I think we are trying to 
-introduce pay phones in the buildings.

HON A T LODDO: 

HON P .7 ISOLA: M.r Chairman, I am sorry I keep forgetting from year to year. 
Allowances, what do they actually refer to as opposed to 

May I ask the Financial and Development Secretary what may be overtime? 
a very stupid question? We are charging for telephone 'calls 
locally and the telephone consumer is paying for all his calls' HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 
but by making charges for the individual calls within the 
Government. Service, local calls, we are really putting an It could be on-call allowances, telephone allowances, special 
additional burden on the tax-payer, Is there any particular allowances for types of work which persons are doing, if it 
reason why local telephone calls in Government Departments is rather dirty work they might get a dirty work allowance or 
for which the general body of taxpayers is paying should be what have you. There is a whole list of them. 
charged because what we are doing really, is paying twice. 

HON P J ISOLA: 
HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

On wages, and does this apply to all departments. Is the 
The money is coming back. It has been taken out of the vote reason for the difference between the approved estimates and 
and then coming into receipts so it is a book transaction, the revised estimates that the increases have been reflected 
really, in the revised estimates because in estimating, there is a 

separate Head for the wages review but when we come to this 
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year is the reason for the difference between the approved 
estimates and the revised estimates the inclusion of the pay 
settlement or is it additional wages? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

It would be the inclusion of the pay settlement and any sort 
of variation. In salaries you can get people changing'in a 
post and one has got a higher or alower salary, you get 
variations going up and down. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

But basically the pay settlements have been incorporated into 
the revised estimate? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes, Sir. 

HON MAJOR F.J DELLIPIANI 

The Hon Mr Loddo asked about full-time and part-time. The 
charwomen are all part-timers and we have 116 part-timers. 
We have 20 school attendants who are full-timers. Class room 
sides are industrials. 

HON A T LODDO: 

'Mr Chairman; I am quite happy to have the information later. 

HON P 3 ISOLA: 

May I ask the Financial and Development Secretary, would it 
be possible to circulate rather than ask every time we get 
to every Uepartment, to circulate to us, in two or three days 
time, the break-down of the wages element in each Department? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I would be happy to do so, Mr Speaker. I have been provided 
by my staff with the wages and salaries bill for all employees 
for each department, number employed, the basic pay, the over-
time, the allowances, and I have got it for industrials and I 
have got it for non-industrials. I would be happy to 
circulate that to Members. I have just got a note to tell me 
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that the main allowance is the efficiency bonus of £5.50 per 
week. I am not quite sure what you have to do to get that 
but after the encomiums that have been put onto the Financial 
Secretary during the last few days I am going to apply for it. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, just one more question on wages. I notice that 
there are 116 part-time cleaners. Are these part-time 
cleaners actually engaged during the holiday period and are 
they paid, or are they off work during the holiday periods 
and consequently not paid? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

They are supposed to work during the holiday period. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Even though the school is closed and there are no children 
making use of the premises? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

They take their annual holidays during this period but they 
have to be back for two weeks or three weeks before the 
school opens so that they have a general clean-up of the 
whole school. 

HON A T LODDO: 

But they are not cleaning right through the holiday period. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

They take advantage of that for their holidays. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, I notice the Adult Continuation Classes have 
gone down. Is it because there are less adults enrolling 
for these classes is there any other explanation? 

HON MAJOR F J• DELLIPIANI 

This is part of the cuts that I had to make. I am trying to 
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make some savings here more on the leisure classes than on 
the more educational adult classes. We have 12 dressmaking 
classes and lampshade making and pottery, and I have tried to 
save money in this thing. I think maybe this year, because 
of the border situation, we might not have so many people 
going.  to adult education classes. 

HON A T LODDO: 

MT Chairman, the Financial Assistance to Y outh and Cultural 
Activities, that has gone down by £2,500, perhaps the Minister 
would care to explain this. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

Again, in my overall estimates I had to decide where I had 
to cut which would least affect the educational value of 
schools. In this particular vote, usually in the past I 
have had £4,000 for cultural activities, things like the 
youth crchestra and photographic society, I have a committee 
and we meet and we distribute the money as sensibly as we 
can, I decided to go back from £6,000 Which the Government 
had kindly raised from £4,000 to £6,000 rather than touch 
any other part of the educational system and have gone down 
to T.4,000. It is not a very popular decision but I had to 
take that decision. For example, last year we bought a lot 
of equipment for St Jagot s Fantasy Club where they have a lot 
of very expensive hi-fi equipment. This kind of thing does 
not recur every year. BWt let me assure you that since I 
have been involved in the Education Department, the Youth 
Careers part has increased both in staff and in money. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Ithank the Minister for that but can I ask the Minister, 
when pruning as I realise he must do, would he not look 
into the possibility of pruning down on telephones where I 
think the  

MR SPEAKER: 

With respect, that has been done, the pruning has been done, 
it is reflected in the estimates, it is too late to say 
that. 

with the Youth Clubs themselves that they could do without 
the telephone rather than without other equipment which they. 
might find more essential and therefore save on the telephone 
altogether and not deprive the youth clubs of other equipment, 
which they might find more essential. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, on subhead 17 - Education of Children outside 
Grivernment Schools. Could I ask, and if the Minister has 
not got the information handy I am quite prepared to have it 
given to me later, how many of these are our own children 
and how much does it actually cost per head? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

It is very hard to distinguish our own children. The criteria 
that I have used in allowing children to go to the Services 
School which we have to pay for because they are Church of 
England, or Protestant etc, is that the parents must be paying 
taxpayers in Gibraltar, that is, resident in Gibraltar and 
paying taxes towards the Government of Gibraltar. The cost 
is £804 per child but in this vote there are also 3 children 
in special schools in England. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

On Educational Field Trips I notice a drop between £8,000 to 
£6,100 and now there is an increase. Can we have some 
assurance that these field trips do not include Spain? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

With me here, of course not. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I am grateful for that. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, I would like to go to Head 18. Rent of 
accommodation for Teachers. Are these all expatriate 
teachers or is there some local element? 

`P. 

HON A T LODDO: 

I was just going to ask whether the Minister might not agree 
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HON MAJOR F 3 DELLIPIANI: 

No, this unfortunately is that we still have not got our 
balance right on some of the specialised teaching that we 
require so we have to go to UK to bring contract teachers. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, one on that sub-heading, in fact. Can the 
Minister give us some indication as to the rents that the 
Gbvernment has to pay, on average, per week. I am trying to 
establish here whether there is any unscrupulous landlord 
that is perhaps over-charging for this. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

No such landlords. 

HON A T LODDO: 

InService Education and Development, I notice that there is 
an increase in the In-Service education element and I would 
like an explanation for this because I understood it was 
going to be far more economical to have the In-Service 
education done here. 

HON MAJOR F 3 DELLIPIANI: 

Yes, Sir, with pleasure. I am glad that Mr Loddo has given 
me the opportunity to highlight this. In actual fact this is 
to provide the tuition fees for the teacher to specialise in 
computer studies and the other one was for the educational 
psychologist. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Educational psychologist? 

HON MAJOR F 5 DELLIPIANI: 

Yes, because we want to localise that. 

HON A 3 HAYNES: 

The one we have been advocating on this side of the House? 
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HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

Mr Chairman, I think it would be dishonest of me if I did not 
make a short statement in respect of my department in certain 
heads where there does not appear to be any reduction but in 
actual fact there is a reduction. I would refer to sub-head 
3 under Other Charges, where it says, 'Services'. In-Services 
there is the inclusion there of the transport element that we 
provide for children. I have had to rationalise the service 
that we provided for all the children in Gibraltar and I have 
brought it down and what we now give by way of cheque to 
parents is only 25% of the actual cost which includes all 
areas of Gibraltar, flat rate. I would also say that in 
consultation with all members, staff members, both industrial, 
clerical and teaching staff, I would want to go to the IRO on 
making savings in allowances and overtime etc, to really 
control expenditure as much as possible. I want to make sure 
there is no abuse in supply teaching, in supply cleaners, in 
allowances and all the rest. I do want to control the part 
of the education system which is not directly concerned with 
the actual physical teaching. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Sir, the Minister said that part of Sub-Head 19, In-Service 
Education and Development includes funds for training an 
educational psychologist. Curl he give more details as to 
what it is proposed this psychologist is going to do? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

I think I should clear the matten up for the Honourable and 
Learned Mr Haynes. We are talking of an educational 
psychologist. The first requirement for an educational 
psychologist is that he must be a teacher. It is really a 
teacher who will specialise in educational psychology. There 
a:re children in our schools which for some reason or other 
we do not know why they misbehave in such a way or why they 
behave as they do. Some cases are very apparent and you 
immediately say there is something wrong with this child and 
he goes to a special school which we have, St Martins School, 
but there are some very grey areas where only the expertise 
of somebody who has had some training can spot that the 
child has a slightly what we call educational sub-normality. 
The ordinary teacher might not be able to spot it and thinks 
the child is a troublemaker when really he might have a slight 
educational sub-normal problem, and here is where he will be 
able to guide the teacher, and say 'No, there is something 
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wrong with this child, this is what is wrong, this is the way 
to deal with him", and probably he will need extra remedial 
teaching etc. 

Other Charges were agreed to. 

Head 3 - Education was agreed to. 

Feed 4 - Electricity Undertaking - Personal Emoluments 

NON C T RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, I netice that there has been an increase in 
overtime of about 40%. Can the Minister say what is the • 
reason for this? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Yes, Mr Chairman, the increase has been £18,000 compared to 
laet year. The overtime involved the PTO III, the PTO IV, 
the draftsmen, the works supervisor, and the time-keepers 
plus a small. token for the clerical administration. The 
irereeze really came as a result of last year where there 
was a tremendous amount of work. I must admit that the 
estimates were done prior to the introduction of the 39-hour 
week and before certain cuts were introduced. In this over-
time vote the department may have over provided somewhat but 
this will be reflected in savings in the amount required to 
meet the pay review for 1983. 

HON G I RESTANO: 

The Minister said that this was for something which had 
already been done but here we are estimating for the year 
1983/84• and secondly, I think I heard him say that he had 
over-provided. Can he confirm that? 

RON DR R G VALARINO: 

What I said es that we had over-provided for the coming 
year because of certain cuts which were introduced after the 
estimates were prepared. This will be reflected in the 
amount required •to meet the pay review for 1983. Suppose 
that we over-provided by an amount of £10,000 or £15,000 and 
the pay review could be £80,000 this will be deducted from 
the pay review and we shall obtain less money from the pay 
review for to Electricity Undertaking and therefore the 
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money needed for the undertaking will be less. 

HON C T RESTANO: 

But, surely, Mr Chairman, any over-provision will have gone 
into salaries,not into overtime. Is there a need to over-
provide? Is this what normally happens in Government 
Departments? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes, Sir, if there is an over-provision here, and we would 
check it after the end of this meeting, I will reserve that 
amount so that it cannot be spent for anything, that is the 
best way to handle it. It is the first I have h.-seed of it but 
if it has arisen then we will reserve it, it will hot be spent. 

HON C T RESTANO: 

But, M•r Chairman, if there is over-provision would the 
Honourable Member not agree that that over-provision should 
have gone into salaries and not into overtime. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman Sir, it should not have gone anywhere. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Perhaps the Minister can explain why he has made over-
provision if it should not be done. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I think the Minister's point, if I may speak for him, is 
that this provision was made before the cuts. When the cuts 
were made there was not a consequential adjustment on the 
overtime. This has now been thrown up since the estimates 
were printed, he has mentioned it, I will reserve it and the 
House can rest assured that it will not be spent, 

HON G T RESTANO: 

May I then know what is the accurate figure estimated for 
1383/84 on overtime? 
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HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I, unfortunately, Sir, can give only the figures which I have 
got which we have taken from the estimates provided here. For 
non-industrials £65,000 is•the amount. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I know that £65,000 is what we have in front of us but if there 
has been an over-provision can I have the accurate estimate 
for overtime for next year. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, the provision for last year was £62,200 
compared to £64,900 as an estimate for the Coming year. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I think I asked a very simple question. I asked about the • 
L64,900,. the Minister says that there had been an over- 
provision so that he expects it is less in the coming year, 
I am asking if there has been an over-provision how mach has 
been over-provided, that is all, it is a very simple question. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

No, Mr Chairman, Sir, I said if there has been an over-
provision, Sir, not that there has been an over--provision and 
the estimates for 1982/83 was £62,200. Our rough estimates 
for this year on estimates is somewhere in the region of about 
£55,000. 

HON G T RESTANO; 

Does that mean that the over-provision is about £10,000 a 
yearl 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Yes, Sir. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Is there any element in the non-industrial staff of the 
Department which is involved in the Steering Committee? 

293. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

No, Sir. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Is the City Electrical Engineer not in the Steering Committee, 
does the Steering Committee not work during working hours 
and therefore, would not a proportion of his wages.... 

MR SPEAKER: 

No, I will not allow that question. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Are there no secretarial expenses out of the non-industrials 
vote for the Steering Committee? 

MR SPEAKER: 

You may ask, if you want to split hairs, whether there has 
been any increase in the salaries, overtime and allowances 
which have been voted now as a result of the fact that perhaps 
administrative services and the City Electrical Engineer=s 
services are being used for the Steering Committee. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Has there been any increase in wages or salaries or emoluments 
on account of the Steering Committee? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

No, Sir. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does that mean, Sir, that any members of the Steering 
Committee have dedicated a little less time to the department 
to the actual runng  

MR SPEAKER: 

No, I will not allow that qutstion. 

294. 



HON P J ISOLA: On a vote being taken on Personal Emoluments the following 
Hon Members voted in favour. 

Mr Chairman, I notice that the Financial and Development 
Secretary in many departmental votes charges a fee for manage-
ment by the Treasury or somebody else. Let me say that it is.  
quite clear to us, it is a matter of common sense in all 
industrial relations that if a lot of departmental officers 
are bogged down doing a particular job, they are not able to 
spend the time, but I am not asking that question, the question 
I want to ask the Minister is can he tell us whether the deli-
berations of the Steering Committee, where personal emoluments 
is concerned with non-industrials, are there likely to be any 
repercussion on that vote, are we likely to have to make more 
provision in this vote as a result of the deliberations of the 
Steering Committee as far as Government knows, on the non-

:,.ndustrials, and could that be the reason why he has over-
provided in aver-time to the tune of £10,000. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Sir, let me answer the last question first. I have not over-
pravided in overtime due to the suggestion by the Honourable 

but as to the first part of his question the answer 

is yes. 

HON P 3 ISOLA: 

So the Government could coma back as a result of the delivera-
tions of the Steering Committee. 

MR SPEAXER: 

That is right and that will be the time when-all thege questions 

can be asked. 

HON F J ISOLA: 

Well, we are nat happy. 

HON G 1' RbSTANO: 

On this side of the House we will be voting against the whole 
of the electricity vote. 

MR SPEAKER: 

We arc now voting on the Personal Emoluments as you can vote 
against if you so wish. 

The Hon A .1 Canepa 
The Hon F J Dellipiani 

- The Hon M K Featherstone 
'The Hon Sir J Hassan 

The Hon J B Perez 
The Hon Dr R G Valarino 
The Hon H J Zammitt 
The Hon R J Wallace 

The following Hon Members voted against. 

The Hon A J Haynes 
The Hon P J Isola 
The Hon Major R J Peliza 
The Hon G T Restano 
lite Hon W T Scott 

The following Hon Members were absent from the Chamber. 

The Hon I Abecasis 
The Hon J Hassan° 
The Hon D Hull 
The Hon A T Loddo 

Personal Emoluments was passed. 

Other Charges 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, first of all I would like to make a comparison 
between the wages at Kings Bastion and the wages at the 
Waterport Power Station, that is Subheads 2 and 6. I notice 
that last year the wages element at Kings Bastion was 
£586,000 and we are new being asked to agree to an estimate 
of £594,500, a slight increase, and then a further increase 
of £100,000 for the Waterport Power Station. Can the Minister 
explain why this is so? 

MR SPEAKER: 

I would not know but I would imagine that is a token vote. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

We have been, told, Mr Chairman, that nothing can be done 
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because the Steering Committee has come to no agreement, how 
does the Government arrive at the figure of an extra £100,000, 
do they expect to employ more people? 

MR SPEAKER: 

For the purposes of providing for the opening of the Power 
Station during the course of the year. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir,.could I mention that in the approved 
estimates 1982/83, the £100,000 that appears there should be 
two items further up and opposite to the wages section. 

.MR SPEAKER: 

With respect to you, are you talking about the £100,000 which 
HON G T RESTANO: appears under sub-head 8? 

But normally a token vote, Mr Chairman, would be less than 
£100,000. I remember one year for one of the enginesa think 
the token vote was £1,000. 

MR SPEAKER: 

At any. rate, .I must not answer questions and perhaps the 
Financial and Development Secretary will give you the answer. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Speaker, Sir, if you are expecting a large vote you then 
put in a large token vote and if the Honourable Member will 
address himself to last year's estimates, he will notice that 
under Waterport Power Station we had a similar provision of 
£100,000. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Yes, but on what basis is £100,000 being put? 

HON FINANCIAL. AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

On the assumption that it will be a fairly high Amount and 
that therefore to put £1,000 or £10,000, or £100 'would be 
misleading. If you put in £100,000 it shows that we are 
expecting quite a substantial amount on that sub-head. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

In increased staff or in increased wages? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

In increased wages which will probably stem from an increase 
in the staffing level because you have got extra engines and 
extra equipment. 
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HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Under sub-head 8, yes, it should be under sub-head 6, beside 
the other £100,000, so that the increase is nil. It is a 
typographical error. 

MR SPEAKER: 

You are saying that there was already a token vote of 
£100,000 in 1982/83. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Yes, in the wages. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Can the Minister say what is the cost today of running the 
Waterport Power Station by Hawker-Siddeley. 

MR SPEAKER: 

No, unless it is reflected in Other Charges. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Well, is it not, Mr Chairman, since we are going to be asked 
to pay £932,000 for fuel, and a token provision of £100,000 
in wages. 

MR SPEAKER: 

You can askfor a justification for the expenditure of 
£932,000 for fuel, you can do that if you so wish. If there 
is no wage element, there is no wage element to discuss, 
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that is what I am saying. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

There is a very definite expenditure per week, because the 
Government has not yet taken over the Power Station. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Will you please point out to me the particular subhead where 
that expenditure is shown and if there is not one you might 
perhaps ask the Minister why there is not one. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Could I ask where the expenditure for the running of the 
Power Station by Hawker-Siddeley is found in the estimates? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, the question asked by the Honourable Member 
regarding the Hawker-S1ddeley payment, it will be met from 
the wages section which is sub-head 6. 

MR SPEAKER: 

What you are being told is that there is a token vote of 
£100,000, when the figures are quantified it will reflect 
instead of a token vote of £100,000 the true figure. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Until the end of February when we took over the Power Station, 
we took over the whole of the generation from the contractors, 
the cost of running it was charged to the project but once we 
have taken it over we could no. longer charge it to the project. 
At the moment we are putting it down to an advance account 
until we know how much it is going to cost us in terms of 
Hawker-Siddeley running it until our own staff can take it 
over but once we know the exact cost I would create a new 
sub-head to show what that actual cost was for the year, 
deduct it from the £100,000 which is for wages which was to 
cover part of that and then we would need a supplementary 
when we know exactly what the wages arc going to be in the 
Waterport. As well as a supplementary prevision there will 
have to be a book adjustment if I think it is necessary for 
the House to know the exact cost, putting in a new sub-head 
there. 
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HON G T RESTANO: 

I am grateful for that, Mr Chairman, can I now know how much 
It is costing us per week? 

HON FINANCIAL,AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

£19,000 per week. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Is this for one or both engines? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

For the stations. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does this mean that the Government has in fact accepted No.1 
engine as being in a proper state to be taken over. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Not No.1, I understand. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Not No.l. So it is £19,000 per week for one engine, for No.2 
engine. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

No, it is £19,000 for the two engines, but technically No.1.  
has not yet been taken over. The £19,000 covers the actual 
running of them. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does that mean that the reliability period of No.1 engine has 
not been completed yet? 

MR SPEAKER: 

No, under no circumstances. 
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HON G T RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, this is going to cost Gibraltar a lot of money, 
surely we are entitled on this side of the House to ask 
questions on this very important matter. 

MR SPEAKER: 

No, with due respect to you. You can ask what the £19,000 
are going for, but let us not get involved as to whether it is 
No.1 or No.2 engines or whether it is correct 

HON G T RESTANO: 

What I am trying to establish, Mr Chairman, is that if it is 
for the who station and only a few weeks ago we were told it 
was £16,000, I notice there has been a rise of £3,000 in a 
matter of weeks, what I want to know and what I want to 
establish is that if No.1 engine which has not terminated its 
realibility period, does terminate the reliability period with-
in the next few weeks, that it is not going to be, not , 
£19,000 but £38,000 a week. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The position, Kr Chairman, is that contractually we should 
have taken over the engines as soon as they are ready to 
start their testing but because of the enquiry that was going 
on this was not possible and so we entered .into a separate 
contract with Hawker-Siddeley to run these engines. The fact 
that one or another has or has not been taken over does not 
really affect the fact that they are running both engines 
under a separate contract for which at the moment we are 
paying £19,000 a week. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Am I right in saying that the token vote of £100,000 cannot 
be exceeded without the authority of the House, is that 
correct? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

That is very true, Sir. 

MR SPEAKER: 

And therefore, if you want to exceed that vote you h ave got 
to come to the House and give explanations, and that is the 
time to ask these questions. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

How much of this £100,000 has been spent on this particular 
contract already because initially the gross cost was 
£13,030aweek and a few weeks ago it went up to £16,000 and 
today it is £19,000. Can we know how much of the £100,000 
token vote has been used up in this particular contract? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I explained to the House that it is going into an Advance 
Account at the moment until we know exactly what the cost 
is of this contract with Hawker-Siddeley and then we will 
bring it back into the estimates. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

But can we know how much has been spent already on this? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Well, how many weeks since the end of February, 7 weeks, 
£140,000. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Is the Minister aware that if this goes on for 50 weeks it is 
going to cost this Government and Gibraltar nearly a million 
pounds and could the Minister say what he is doing to try and 
cut down the cost. Can he give us an idea for how long this 
is going to carry on. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, I do not like the word carry on This will 
continue until the Steering CoMmittee has finally decided on 
the manning of the Waterport Station. 



MR SPEAKER: 

Yes, that we already know. What you are being asked is have 
you got any idea when the Steering Committee will complete 
its work. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

It depends when the Steering Committee finishes its delibera-
tions and decides on the posts, Mr Peliza said £100,000 and 
then corrected himself to £1,000. 

MR SPEAKER: 

No, he said one hundred million and then he corrected himself 
to one million. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

It shows that he has got no idea of what he is talking about. 

MR SPEAKER: 

No, order. Do you have any idea when the Steering Committee 
is going to finalise its works 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, the Steering Committee will finalise its work 
when it does finalise its work. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Could I remind the Minister that when we had a bit of 
questioning on this in the March debate, the Minister 
expressed some confidence and some hope that the deliberations 
of the Steering Committee would be completed during the month 
of April. The Hansard will show this. Since we are on the 
21st of April, it is very disturbing for us to hear from the 
Minister a statement that the Committee will give its con-
clusion when it reaches them. 

MR SPEAKER: 

You are asking whether the report is going to come within the 
stated time. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

We .were told Mr Chairman, that during April, it was hoped, 
and I think it was in connection with Mr Edwards, that his 
services would probably not be required after the end of 
April and all we are asking is what has made the Minister 
change from a, date in April to no date at all on the 20th of 
April. Has something gone wrong? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Speaker, in my original speech, I said that the work of 
the Steering Committee continues and progress was being 
maintained. The final manning levels and other related 
conditions have not been finalised and consequently it has 
not been possible to present a definite date as far as water-
port Power Station wages are concerned. The problem is that 
the deliberations have slightly slowed down in the past few 
weeks and though it was my wish and I stated, as the Honourable 
Member can see in the Hansard, that I would expect an end by 
the end of April, this will take some weeks extra than the 
ones I mentioned during my contribution. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Is there any reason why progress has'slowed down in the last-
few weeks? ' 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Speaker, Sir, progress has slowed down because of a number 
of factors. One is that, unfortunately, there is one meeting 
a week of the Steering Committee and at the same time several 
sub-committee meetings have been held. There is a lot of 
work being put into it and now that things are coming to a 
head we want to make sure that everything is alright and 
there is nothing that can go wrong before the department takes 
over Waterport so that we do not take Waterport Station over 
ahead of time. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Ahead of time? 

MR SPEAKER: 

I am quite satisfied that we are not going to get much further 
on this item and that we are wasting the time of the House and 
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will 
unless it is something different ILnot allow any further 
questions on this item. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Chairman, looking at the fuel bill for Waterport, we are 
providing £932,000 for fuel for Waterport and only £768,000 
for Kings Bastion. Am I right in thinking, that whatever 
the deliberations of the Steering Committee, at the end of 
the year the provision for wages for Kings Bastion will in 
fact be considerably less if, hopefully, staff has gone to 
Waterport Power Station. Or will we have despite a reduction 
of £1,200,000 for fuel in Kings Bastion, despite we have that 
reduction, there will in fact be no reduction on the wages 
side but what we will have is a much bigger bill at Waterport 
Power Station. I do not know whether the Minister gets my 
point? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Yes, I get the point, M•r Chairman, of the Honourable Member. 
What he is trying to say is because there will be more fuel 
Spent at Waterport, therefore more generation at Waterport, 
that.the number of people there will increase and therefore 
subsequently the number at Kings Bastion will go down. I 
think this is what he has intimated, and he is correct. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

May I ask Mr Chairman, whether in the £100,000 token vote, 
that too will go towards the payment of the Chairman of the 
Steering Committee. Is that included there and if not where 
does it come in the estimates? 

HON DR K G VALARINO: 

That comes from a separate heading under the Treasury. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I notice that this year on most of the heads of the depart-
ments, the electricity, water and telephone has been broken 
down into 2 separate sub-heads. I see telephones in this 
department but I do not see electricity or water. Where 
does that come in? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, the only help I can give to the Honourable 
Member is in Sub-Head 5 and 9, which are oil and water, with 
regard to the water and oil consumed in the station. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does the Department not charge itself for the electricity it 
uses in offices and buildings and so on because I notice that 
the Honourable Member's other Department, the Telephone 
Department; charges itself for telephones. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Yes, Mr Chairman, the consumption of electricity which the 
Honourable Member refers to, is under Sub-Head 12 - Public 
Lighting, but it is certainly a very small item in that 
respect. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

There seems to be this year very great rationalisation • 
throughout all the Government Departments on electricity and 
water on the one hand, telephones on the other and I notice 
that in this particular case Public Lighting has nothing 
to do with the electricity consumption of the department 
itself and its water consumption other than that for indus-
trial use, producing electricity. I would have thought that 
perhaps we would have seen rationalisation in this department 
as well. Perhaps the Minister will explain why there has not 
been this rationalisation. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

.As far as I know there is no charge for water and electricity 
within this department's vote. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Sir, on sub-head 20, Maintenance and Running Expenses of 
7ransport, can I ask the Minister whether log books are being 
used under the Maintenance and Running Expenses of Transport. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Sir, this came up before in the Public Accounts Committee, if 
I remember rightly. I have no certain knowledge as to whether 
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log books are being maintained but what I shall do is that I 
shall find out and I shall inform the Honourable Member 
accordingly. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

There was a drop of almost 50% in the training of Staff and 
Apprentices. Would the Minister care to comment on that? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

There has been a decrease because we have decreased the 
general vote gradually, Sir, most of the votes will show a 
decrease. This is the main reason why there has been a 
decrease in this one, 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I just want a general explanation. I am not referring to 
this year, I am referring to between the approved and the 
estimated last year where last year when Government came to 
the House- asking for £33,200, surely, they must have had some 
indication of how they were going to spend it. But in the 
end result, they spent somewhat less. They only spent £22,000 
on training of Staff and Apprentices and that is the question 
that I am asking the Minister. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

I believe that the decrease was mainly because we did not take 
as many apprentices as we envisage to take this year. 

HON if T SCOTT: 

Distribution Service - Subhead 22. What has been spent this 
last year is very considerably lesS than that which was voted. 
Can we have some explanation on that, that was as a result of 
what? We voted £239,000 out of which only £98,000 was spent. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Sir, last year we only spent £98,000 and this year we need 
£198,000. This is because the distribution service last year 
dealt mainly with works involving Waterport Power Station and 
a lot of their salaried came out of the Improvement and 
Development Fund, out of various small sub-heads in that 
region, not of the main sub-head which was Waterport. 

307. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I• would have thought, Mr Chairman, that this would have been 
envisaged at this time last year. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, I wonder if I might just give a general note of 
explanation to the House on this. I found that over the past 
three to four years the Improvement and Development Fund was 
becoming cluttered with a lot of very small items of Improve-
ment and not being kept for the major Improvement and Develop-
ment of the Government stock and therefore, we decided that 
this year we would bring these smaller items into the body of 
the recurrent estimates where they really belong, leaving the 
Improvement and Development Fund for major projects and that 
is why in one or two heads the small items will be found to 
have been increased. 

HON W T SCOTT:.  

I can accept that, Mr Chairman, but in fact he has hit on a 
sub-head that in the Improvement and Development Fund there 
is an item there I think it is something like £67,000 which 
is quite small for that Head and that is for the foundations 
of No.9 Engine. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, this is for this year. I am talking about 1Sst 
year's expenditure in the Improvement and Development Fund. 

MR SPEAKER: 

The Minister is right. You have asked why, if the approved 
estimates is £239,000, the revised estimates was only £98,000. 
The difference will be shown in last year's Improvement and 
Development Fund and not in this year's. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I agree, Mr Chairman, and we have just had an explanation 
from the Honourable Financial and Development Secretary. I 
am trying to find out why with what the Financial Secretary 
has said, there should be an item of £67,000•in the IDF 
which obviously when we do come to that Fund I will ask 
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questions on it. But there is an inconsistency there as far 
as I am concerned because otherwise that £67,000 would appear 
under Head 4 this year. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Speaker, Sir, I did mention that in my speech as well. 
That £67,000 is reserved, this is with regard to the founda-
tion of No.9 at Kings Bastion, because it was intended to 
rebuild this engine in order to replace badly worn jointing 
but it was reserved because the project application had been 
submitted to ODA for a third engine. Once we know the out-
come of the submittion to ODA, then Council will take a 
decision on whether the reserved money of £67,000 will be 
spent or not in rehabilitating Engine No.9. 

HON G T RESTANO:• 

Subhead 24. Electricity. Areas supplied by Ministry of 
Defence. .With two new engines at Waterport why should there 
be a need for provision to pay the MOD £12,400 in the coming 
year? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, there are certain areas within Gibraltar 
which are supplied by the Ministry of Defence the Same as 
we supply the Ministry of Defence and then that is taken away 
from the inter-connector. This is the area supplied by the 
Ministry of Defence to the Government of Gibraltar. This is 
NaFth Gorge, Lower Bruce's Farm, Devil's Gap and Camp May. 
These areas are supplied to•us. These are bills to the 
Accountant General, therefore we do not see this money. 

On a vote being taken on Other Charges the following Hon 
Members voted in favour. 

The Hon 
The Hon 
The Hon 
The Hon 
The Hon 
The Hon 
The Hon 
The Hon 

A J Canepa 
F J Dellipiani 
M K Featherstone 
Sir 3 Hassan 
J B Perez 
Dr R G Valarino 
H J Zammitt 
R 3 Wallace 

The following Hon Members voted against. 

The Hon J Bossano 
The lion A J Haynes 
The Hon P J Isola 
The Hon A T Loddo 
The Hon Major R 3 Peliza 
The Hon G T Restano 
The Hon W T Scott 

The following Hon Members were absent from the Chamber. 

The Hon I Abecasis 
The Hon D Hull 

Other Charges was passed. 

Special Expenditure 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, am I correct in assuming that the totals for the 
temporary generating plant of £40,000 in the coming year, 
£205,800 revised estimates last year, and £245,580 the previous 
year, is that the total cost of the temporary generating plant? 
Is that the entire and the total cost amounting to almost £3 
million? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes, Sir. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Could I ask why during the year 1982/83 there was a need to 
purchase £20,000 from the inter-services generating station? 
Is that the same thing as what my Honourable friend raised? 

HON DR R 0 VALARINO: 

Yes, Sir. 



On a vote being taken or. Special Expenditure the following 
Hon Members voted in favour, 

The Hon A J Canepa 
The Hon F J Dellipiani 
The Hon it K Featherstone 
The Non Sir J Hassan 
The Hon J B Perez 
The Hon R G Valarino 
The lion H J Zemmitt 
The Hon R J Wallace 

The following Hon Members voted against. 

The Hon J Bossano 
The Hon A J Haynes 
The Eon P T Isola 
The Hon A T Loddo 
The Hon Major R J Peliza 
The lion G T Restano 
The Hon W T Scott 

The following Hon Members were absent from the Chamber. 

MR SPEAKER: 

It is not going to be done, I would imagine. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I would like to know if these fire extinguishers will be 
introduced or if they are introduced, the existing staff will 
be able to cope with that introduction. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Sir, the existing staff will be able to cope with the intro-
duction of the fire extinguishers in Government dwellings. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Can I ask then what will be the responsibilities of the 
existing staff that has got to cope with the situation. Does 
that mean that they will go. into the whole of the private 
sector dwellingS to find out where fire extinguishers need to 
be placed and so on? 

The Hon I Abecasis 
The lion D Null HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Special Expenditure was passed. 

Head 4 was accordingly passed. 

Head 5 - F•ire Service - Personal Emoluments 

EON 0 T RESTANO: 

I would like to know if there is anything in the wages and 
salaries which will be contributive to the introduction, if 
any, of fire extinguishers throughout the private sector. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

No, Sir, no provision. 

HON C T RESTANO: 

It will be done with existing staff or it won't be done? 

Mr Chairman, Sir, the Hon Member is now talking about the 
private sector. Those regulations have not been passed, as 
he asked the Attorney General in the previous meeting of the 
House. He is now talking about the public sector, and as.far 
as the public sector  

HON C T RESTANO: 

No, I am not talking about the public sector, I am talking 
about the private sector. That is what the law was brought 
to this House for. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Speaker, Sir. there is nothing here about the private 
sector and he has been told by the Attorney General that 
regulations have not yet been enforced as far as the public 
sector are concerned, so how can he bring up this point. 

HON C T RESTANO: 

Wasn't I then right in saying, in my statement earlier,on.,.. 
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MR SPEAKER: HON ➢R R G VALARINO: 

What are you asking? Yes, Mr Chairman, Sir, Sub-head 12, Fire Precautions in 
Government premises. 

HON G T RESTMO: 
HON W T SCOTT: 

That we will not see the implementation of that particular 
law within the next 12 months. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Well, fair enough, but that is not a question, let us leave 
it at that. 

HON DR R G VALARINO:
. 

 

Mr Speaker, Sir, the Honourable Member should ask what he 
wants to ask and not go round the mulberry bush. 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges 

HON P .1 ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, Subhead 7. On the replacement and maintenance of 
fire fighting equipment, there is a drop of £2,000. What does 
that mean in terms of the fire extinguishers in all Government 
housing? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Speaker, this has nothing to do with the replacement of 
fire fighting equipment in Government dwellings. This is 
replacement of foam stock communications equipment and spares, 
fire fighting hoses, breathing aparatus and spares, resusita-
tion equipment and replacement of normal fire fighting equip-
ment. 

HON P 3 ISOLA: 

Is there no provision at all for fire extinguishers in 
Government housing, Government does produce new houses. Is 
there any provision at all anywhere? 

313. 

Under Other Charges, I notice there is a drop in staff train-
ing this year, Mr Chairman. 

HON DR R q VALARINO: 

Sir, this is for the attendance of 3 Sub Officers to UK on a 
breathing apparatus instructors course. This will take 2 
weeks and another one for 3 weeks to the civil aviation 
authority officers course. The major point is a senior command 
course which will take 3 months but this comes through technical 
assistance, therefore it is not reflected in the estimates. 

HON A 3 HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, the token sum of £200 for Oil Pollution. What 
does this envisage? 

HON ➢R R C VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, this figure on oil pollution basically a 
figure which has been put in just in case we need further 
stocks in dealing with a problem like we had 2 years ago. 
This is really a .token figure, to enable us to ask for a 
warrant should the need arise. 

HON A 3 HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, I take it then that the Minister is talking about 
the Fire Brigade attending to oil-pollution as and when it 
occurs on our shores. Does the Minister have the wherewithal 
to combat any grave situation that may arise by way of oil 
leakage or would he have to come first of all to this House 
to get the money? Does he have any equipment, etc? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Yes, Mr Chairman, as far as I know we have the full amount of 
equipment as far as stocks are concerned. If I remember 
rightly not only do we have some but the RAF have got some 
which they will lend us within a short time if necessary but 
if the occasion demands then we have to get some of them in 
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a hurry, and this is to allow us to be able to get .this sort 
of equipment here in Gibraltar to deal with the emergency and 
to deal with it as quickly as possible. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Sir, has the Minister made any enquiries into the likely 
effect of any major shipping disaster in the Straits? 

MR SPEAKER: 

No, with respect, not under an itemised sub-head otherwise 
we will debate. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

Special Expenditure 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Cam we have some details of Item SO. Purchase of* Motor 
Vehicle. 

HON DR R C VALAR1f0: 

Yes, Sir, the e-2„000 for the motor vehicle is to replace a 
Volkswagon which was condemned and in fact, it is a 
Velkswagon G27890 and to try to replace it by a Morris Marina. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

And does the Morris Marina cost £2,000? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, this will be going out to tender. 

MR SPEAKER: 

It is a token vote, in other words, it is a token vote for 
the purchase of the vehicle. 

SON DR R G VALARINO: 

No, it is not a token vote, Sir, it is an actual vote. 

515, 

MR SPEAKER: 

Will you please tell me where you can get a Marina fir £2,000? 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Perhaps in thfs vote there has been an under provision. If 
they want to buy a Marina which would cost about £4,000, where 
is the difference going to come from? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

MT Chairman, Sir, apart from the fact that we do not pay for 
duty, we shall go out to tender. If we cannot buy a Marina 
we shall have to buy somethingfar more simple to be able to 
fit in with the amount provided in the estimates. The 
Opposition does not seem to realise that we have cut our own 
estimates in order to be able to fit in with the picture. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

But if it.costs mere Mr Chairman, will it have to come from 
another vote or a re-allocation? 

MR SPEAKER: 

Most certainly. 

Special Expenditure was agreed to. 

Head 5 - Fire Service was agreed to. 

The House recessed at 5.15 pm 

The House resumed at 5.50 pm 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Speaker, I must apologise to the House for inadvertently 
having mislead it on Head 4, Electricity, Special Expenditure, 
the temporary generating plant, The Honourable Mr Restano 
asked whether the amount shown which amounted to some £1.5 
million, was the total for the cost of the generators and 
having consulted I said yes. I am afraid that'it slipped our 
minds, and it should not have slipped mine because it was in 
front of me that in 1980/81 we also spent £146,000 so that in 
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fact the total cost is Z646,000 approximately. However, I 
have also checked and we arc still of the opinion that it was 
cheaper to have hired than to have purchased. 

Head 6 - Governorl s Office was agreed to. 

Head 7 - House of Assembly - Personal Emoluments 

MR SPEAKER: 

May I by way of explanation and I think in fairness to the 
staff of the House of Assembly say that overtime is not the 
overtime payable to the staff, it does include an element of 
that, but it is the amount paid to what we call PBR which is 
the transcribing and audio-typing of Hansard by staff outside 
the House. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

In view of the heavy workload in this department is the 
Government considering increasing the establishment? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I am a bit unaware of the latest situation, I know there have 
been representations made about supplementing and I do not 
know whether there was a staff inspection or not. 

MR SPEAKER: 

There has been a plea from me occasionally. We have had a 
staff inspection which said that we did not need extra staff 
which we disagree with. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

The point is that the House has had two very long Select 
Committees going and that has taken a lot of the time of this 
House and of the staff too. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I think, Mr Chairman, in answer to Mr Restano's question, 
there has been a staff inspection with which Mr Speaker I do 
not think necessarily agreed and he is in good company 
because I do not agree with any staff inspections on my 
department, which did not recommend any change. However;  

I had talked to Mr Speaker and also to the Clerk about some 
ways in which we might save money to get extra work done and 
it is something which we are going to investigate but it 
would not mean an increase in staff. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA.: 

Mr Chairman, perhaps this is the opportune moment for me to 
raise the point that I have always raised about the index. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

It is the worst time to raise it. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Nell, if it is the worst time I think it is about time, in 
my view, that the House becou,es conscious that we are paying 
considerable money as we can see from the amount of which no 
doubt a lot of that goes into the typing and publishing of 
the Hansard and unfortunately it cnnnot be used unless some-
one is prepared to go on reading year after year long winded 
speec:hes, including my own, I think it would make life much 
easier for any person who would like, Mr Chairman, to find 
out on any particular subject what has developed during the 
years to be able to look it through an index, this is common-
sense, otherwise in my view we might as well not keep a 
Hansard and I would suggest to the House that it gives very 
serious consideration to have an index. I do not know of any 
record of that nature in any House that I have been in touch 
with that they do not possess an index and I do not think 
that the amount that would involve would amount to so much 
that this House cannot afford to have it. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

It just occurred to me, Mr Chairman, honestly it just occurred 
to me for the first time, that this is a matter that could be 
let out on the basis of somebody who is used to research and 
so on to be able to provide it on a sort of consultancy basis, 
do it for once and then be kept up in the future. 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 
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.161pecial Expenditure Other Charges 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: HON A 3 HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, on the £18,000 that I see here for election 
expenses. Could the Chief Minister say if he has taken the 
hint given both by myself and the Hon Mr Bossano who is not 
here at the moment, whether he would in fact utilise that 
money a little earlier than he foresaw and perhaps have an 
early election? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER; 

Anything I say now will purely be misleading, I have not made 
up my mind. 

Special Expenditure was agreed to. 

Head 7 - House of Assembly was agreed to. 

Head 2 - Houslex - Personal Emoluments 

NON A J HAYeiES: 

Mx Chairman, I notice that there was no need for seven extra 
yelets, Car, the Minister say therefore if the lists are 

functioning well or whether there is a likely increase in 
staff to be made.? 

HON J B PEREZ: 

There Is no likelihood of increase in staff this year. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Ma- Chairman, on thic point. It has been announced, as a 
result or a question asked, that the Housing Department has 
to move to I think it is St Margaretls Commercial School. In 
that event, Mr Chairman, will there be a review of the staff 
requirements or not? 

HON J B PEREZ: 

do not see any need for that, Mr Chairman. 

Personal  Emoluments was agreed to. 

519. 

Mr Chairman, on Other Charges, the Upkeep and Operation,of. 
Centres. Ther& is an increase of £3,000, can the Minister 
explain why this is so? 

HON J H PEREZ: 

This is the normal increase in water and electricity charges, 
a 10% increase. 

HON A .1 HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, last year we were told that the upkeep and 
operation of Centres was going to be increased as a result of 
the cost of unmetered water used at such places as the Town 
Range Centre. Will the Minister now state whether these 
Centres have now been metered or not? 

HON J B PEREZ: 

MT Chairman, first of all let me inform the Hon Member that 
if he has a close look at the revised estimates for 1982/83 
he will see that we in fact over-spent in that vote by 
£10,000 so the estimated expenditure for 1983/84 -is doyen from 
£30,000 to £25,000. In answer to your second question, yes, 
the meters have been installed by the Public Works Departmente  
unfortunately they have been vandalised to quite a large 
extent and they are being repaired by the PHD. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, does the Minister anticipate that with the 
successful operation of meters, actual expenditure will be 
less than that for which we are now making provision? 

HON J B PEREZ: 

That is why I say that if the Hon Member has a look at the 
revised estimates, we spent last year £30,000 so we are 
estimating that we will spend this year £23,000 which is a 
reduction of 27,000. 

320. 



HON A J HAYNES: 

On Sub-head 6, Mr Chairman, Supervision of Crown Properties. 
Can I have an indication of what the increase is due to? 
Mr Chairman, before he replies can he give us a breakdown on 
th•e number of workmen we are talking about, the number of the 
workforce? 

HON 3 B PEREZ: 

Mr Chairman, the total workforce under that Sub-head is six 
maintenance wardens, four assistant wardens, one handyman, 
one driver, twenty-two labourers, two boy labourers and the 
total wages and allowances is £179,000. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Has there been an increase then in the workforce for this year 
or not? 

HON J B PEREZ:: 

No, Sir, there has been no increase. 

HON G TRESTANO 

What does this workforce do? 

HON J B PEREZ: 

They are responsible for cleaning the estates. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Cleaning? 

HON J B PEREZ.: 

Well, in the estate and the maintenance of the estate, we have 
the wardeni structure but most of the workers are in fact 
responsible for collecting things like cardboard boxes and 
other things which the normal refuse collectors do not collect 
from the Estates. So what happens in the morning, say at 
Varyl Begg, you will get refuse collectors Mic go there, 
their spillage would be collected by these people from the 
Housing Department and then the Housing Department lorry mill  

go down to the Estate and take the remaining refuse away. In 
other words, we collect what is left behind by the Public Works, 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Can the Minister state whether he has made any enquiries as to 
whether the Tenants Association could be given some of this 
work of supervision of Crown Properties? 

HON S B PEREZ.: 

I wish the Tenants Association instead of being givnithe 
supervision would help the department in making sure that 
people would not dispose of fridges, cookers, beds, etc. I do 
not see the need for giving the supervision to the Housing 
Associations. In any event if they were not satisfied with 
the work that was being done they normally tend to write to 
either the Public Works or to the Rousing Department. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, has the Minister made any efforts to coordinate 
the maintenance and cleanliness of Estates with the Tenants 
Associations? 

HON S B PEREZ: 

Yes, I have. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

What is the result, Mr Chairman? 

HON J B PEREZ: 

Mr Chairman, I have spoken to various Housing Associations 
about this and I have not had any complaints as far as the 
Housing Department is concerned about the work tenet we were 
carrying out. In fact, the 'Daryl Begg Tenants Association 
were quite happy with the work that the employees of the 
Housing Department were carrying out, that is, the sweeping 
within the Estate and the colletting of spillage•, We have 
had no'complaints. 
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HON C T RESTANO: 

On the next Sub-head, Mr Chairman, the maintenance of Govern-
ment Housing. What does that consist cf7 

HON 3 B PEREZ: 

Mr Chairman, mainly this vote is for both pre-war and post-
war dwellings which are vacant and which require a certain 
e.ount of rehabilitation. Instead of giving it to the Public 
Works Department me have a small labour force and we carry 
out minor jobs in order to try and quicken the rehabilitation 
but mainly At is done for pre-war housing, 

HON G T RE STAND: 

Mow many houses would be rehabilitated in a year? 

HON 3 B PEREZ.:  

HON J B PEREZ.: 

No; to he perfectly honest, Mr Chairman, I have not, 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Is all this amount included as a drawback in the element of 
rents. 

HON J B PEREZ: 

I do not think so, 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Kill the Minister consider putting all of this as part of the 
element of the rent? 

I really have not got that information, I could give the .Eon 
Member the Information at a laer date. First of all, Mr 
Chair:nan, I have not been Minister for a full year so I 
really have not got that information but I can let. him have 
it, 

HON J B PEREZ.: 

What I am saying is that in the rents that are paid by 
there is an element which is taken into account as far 
staircase lighting Is concerned.. I am not entirely au 
with what the percentage is, I do not work that out. 

tenants 
as 
courant 

hON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, on Sub-head 8, the staircase lighting. Is the 
Minister making any efforts to reduce the cost? 

HON J B PE REZ 

First of all let me say, Mr Chairman, that there is an clement 
in the rent in connection with the staircase lighting in most 
Estates. This is a, very difficult vote- for the Housing 
Department to control because we get the bill at a later 
stage and I think the only effective way that. I can think is 
to increase the elcment of the staircase lighting into the 
rents, it is really used by tenants of a particular building. 
I do not see any other way. 

WCN A J HAYNES: 

Has the Minister made any contact with the Tenants Associa-
tionr in this respect, Mr Chairman? 

HON W T SCOTT; 

What I am asking the Minister is would he not consider putting 
this sum, this total sum, so that there is the drawback and • 
the increased rent takes care of the £65,200 so that it is the 
tenants that are paying for their own staircase lighting? 

HON 3 B PEREZ: 

What I am getting at is I do not know what percentage of the 
rent takes this into account. It may well be that the full 
a55,200 which is estimated for next year is in fact recouped 
through rent but I would be misleading the Hon Member if I 
were to say the percentage because I do not know. 

MR SPEAKER: 

I think what the Hon Minister is saying is that .the percentage 
and the element of rent is not proportional to the amount re-
couped. 
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HON J B PEREZ: 

But.: it may well be, Mr Chairman, that we are recouping the 
full £65,000, I do not know. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I am asking him that if it is hot will he ensure that it is? 

HON J B PEREZ: 

Yes, I will look into that, Mr Chairman. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

Head 8 - Housing was agreed to. 

Head 9 - Income Tax Office - Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, under Sub-head 4, Office Rent and Service Charge. 
Is it not the intention for the Income Tax Office to move out 
of these rented premises? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes, Mr Chairman, but it will take some time before the new 
accommodation is ready, probably a year to eighteen months. 

HON G T RESTAVO:' 

Is this the old St Jago's? 

. HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes, Mr Chairman. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

Head 9 - Income Tax Office was agreed to. 

Head 10 - Judicial (1) Supreme Court - Personal Emoluments 

HON C T RESTANO: 

W.e did make a comment in the Second Reading of the Bill, Mr 
Chairman, that the Admiralty Marshal does not appear to have 
the necessary back-up for the arrest of vessels and I wonder 
whether anything is being done to remedy the situation? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Chairman, I would be grateful before answering•if the Hon 
Member could expand in what sense he does not appear to have 
sufficient backup? 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Well, we do know of a case quite recently where an arrested 
yacht was able to leave Gibraltar. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

The fact that that may happen on one occasion, Mr Chairman,. 
I do not think necessarily, implies that the Admiralty Marshal 
does not have sufficient back-up.' At the moment I am not 
aware of any plans to increase that' back-up. 

HON C T RESTANO: 

So the Hon Member is saying that he is quite satisfied with. 
the back-up that there is? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

.1 am not satisfied, Mr Chairman, that a boat should break 
arrest. What I am saying is that the fact that one boat 
breaks arrest, does not necessarily indicate that there is 
not sufficient back-up. 

HON C T RESTANO: 

W.Ould the Hon Attorney-General then say that there is room 
for improvement? 
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HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Of course, there must always be room for improvement but I 
think I have made the point I wish to make. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Is there any intention to do anything about improving the 
service? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I think not at the present moment. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I had an experien.ce some years ago in which I think sub-
sequently there was some problem against the Government which 
I never heard the end of on another tack, and it is simply 
that when.a ship is arrested even though, as I think the 
Leader of the Opposition quite rightly said, one has to 
deposit a very substantial amount of money to ensure the 
arrest, it can only be done by the employment of watchman on 
board and if somebody comes with a gun and puts the watchmen 
ashore all the back-up that the Marshal can be given unless 
he has got armed people or unless an Order could be obtained 
from the Court, as I tried on one occasion, to remove some 
part of the engine that would not allow the ship to sail, it 
is bound to happen. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Chairman, may I make one point clear. I recognise that 
Admiralty Marshal work is an important aspect of work in 
Gibraltar and if there were reasons to be seriously concerned 
that there was need for a greater back-up obviously the matter 
would be looked at, the importance of the work is not lost 
sight :of. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, our concern as indicated in the prepared speech 
of my Hon Friend, Mr Restano, indicated that not only were we 
not satisfied as to the back-up available to the Admiralty 
Marshal but we are concerned at the Financial Centre aspects 
of arrest, and Mr Chairman, I would like to ask Government 
whether they share our view that there is a certain amount of 
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mileage to be made from enhancing Gibraltar's facilities for 
arrest. Mr Chairman, if I may add at this juncture that 
arrests are often undertaken willingly by third parties who 
want to have a dispute settled and it is something that if 
Gibraltar provides a suitable service they would come here to 
have the matter resolved under British'law at a cost which they 
know would not be prohibitive. If the Government share the 
view that there is the possibility of enhancing Gibraltar's 
facilities in a Finance Centre capacity for the arrest and 
settling of disputes in Admiralty matters, will the Government 
ensure that all measures are taken to enhance that? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I think it was implicit in my last voluntary answer that I 
think it is recognised that this sort of work is particularly 
good work and attractive work for Gibraltar. I think more 
generally actually that the judicial services, and this As a 
personal view I am expressing now, that the judicial services 
available in Gibraltar could very well be a sort of attraction 
to outsiders, I am thinking particularly in terms of arbitra-
tion and the ability to get decisions under British justice 
quickly. I think the Government is aware of it. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, will the Minister confirm that before the arrest 
of that which the Chief Minister referred to, the "Centaurus", 
there was a thriving practice in admiralty work which has now 
declined as a result of the greater expense which is entailed 
in the present system for arresting a ship. Will the Minister' 
confirm that? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Stir, I am not aware of the impact this has had on the 
attractiveness of the use of Gibraltar as a place for arresting 
vessels. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

could 
May I ask if the Attorney-GeneralLyndertake an investigation 
into this, it is a serious matter and one which could enhance 
Gibraltar's Finance Centre attraction. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Yes, Sir. 
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Personal Expenses was agreed to. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

Magistrates and Coroners Courts - Personal Emoluments 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does the Government have any intention of providing a Bailiff 
for the Magistrates Court? 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Would the Attorney-General also enquire into the availability 
of a store for the Bailiff, it is my personal experience that 
without a store a Bailiff is unable to operate. 

MR SPEAKER: 

I am sure the matter will be lboked into when it is considered 
to appoint a Bailiff. . 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 
HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

There is a need for a Bailiff. There is a need for a person 
to execute judgements of the Magistrates Court and that is a 
matter which the Government is aware of. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Would the Government not agree that there is a certain amount 
of urgency in having that post filled? 

EON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mir Chairman, I agree that there is a certain amount of 
urgency. If I can elaborate I think that an important factor 
in law enforcement is that if the public know that there is 
the availability of a Biailiff to enforce such matters, by and 
large, most people will accept the judgement of the court and 
meet it or comply with it. It would be a matter of concOrn, 
I think if people felt that there was not to be any follow-
up and I think that could have an effect on the general 
attitude of people towards Court Orders. I am aware of the 
urgency of it. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Can we expect to see that post filled within the next few 
months, Mr Chairman? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I think that is a matter for Government, Mr Chairman but, 
certainly, the point of urgency made is noted. 
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Other Charges 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mir Chairman, there seems to be a drop in electricity, water 
and telephone service compared to the public utility cost 
last year. It is only a small drop but it seems to be one of 
thefew departments of Government, in fact, that shows a 
drop. 

 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

. I would have to enquire into the reason, for this drop. 

Head 11 - Labour and Social Security - Personal Emoluments 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, last year, I think five clerical assistants were 
employed as part of the staff required to man the Key and 
Anchor Club to register unemployed Spaniards. This year there 
was not a requirement other than in December. What seems to 
have happened throughout the course of the year is that those 
five clerical assistants have been intergrated with the 
department as a whole and we now find another eight as super-
numeries employed for the Key and Anchor Club, making a total 
between this time last year and today of thirteen individuals 
for the Key and Anchor Club. Can we have some explanation 
on that please? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

MA" Chairman, first of all, I would like to correct the 
establishment under Item 17, where it shows one messenger in 
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1983/84, there should be two messengers. With'respect to 
what the Honourable Mr Scott said, the last year's establish-
ment was 64. The staff which was required for the Key and 
Anchor amounts to eight and the supernumery staff would be 
one executive officer, five clerical officers and two clerical 
assistants. Sixty four of last year and eight under the Key 
and Anchor make seventy two, they have not, as yet, been really 
intergrated with the main department. I would say, in fact, 
that we have not got five clerical officers,we only have three 
clerical officers, because the other two clerical officers 
would be cashiers. As we are not paying out at the moment we 
have no need for the cashiers. What is happening is that we 
are collecting the information that we have on employment and 
on pensions and processing the different claims made against 
us but there has been no decision as yet as to when we will 
pay so there has not been any need for the employment of the 
two clerical officers. On the whole of the establishment you 
will notice that there has been no increase. The increase 
from sixty four to seventy two is there by virtue of one extra 
messenger, which was there in any case last year, and the 
eight supernumery staff which are meant to deal with the 
question in relation to Spanish pensions and employment. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I apologise, Mr Chairman, I obviously did not make myself 
clear enough. In the approved estimates of 1982/83, we find 
that at this time last year the establishment rose by nine, 
five of which we were told at the time, making it a total of 
sixty four, which is the total that appears in today's 
estimates. We were told then that five out of the ten which 
were clerical officers were going to be employed to man the 
Key and Anchor Club out of a.total of that sixty four. What 
we find this year is that those five which were originally 
employed for the Key and Anchor Club, seem to have been 
intergrated. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

The extra bodies are related to the staff inspection that 
the department had. Because we have bigger unemployment we 
have employed, if you notice, extra social workers. They 
have nothing to do with the labour inspectorate. The increase 
for the Key and Anchor are the supernumery staff. The rest 
are to do with the general day-to-day office duties as a 
result of staff inspection. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Am I right in assuming that the five that were originally 
employed at this time last year for the Key and Anchor, 
the staff inspection, were taken within. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

That is right, because they were trained already. They were 
employed, in fact, in December. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Does Government intend continuing with the present level of 
manning at the Key and Ancho.r Club? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

The manning level at the Key and Anchor is, as I say, six at 
the moment. Government will take a decision soon whether to 
continue as we are the moment. If we did not have the Key 
and Anchor, because of the lack of physical space we would 
not be able to have coped with the amount of people who have 
come in for enquiries, we have been able to channel them off. 
If you go any morning to the main branch you can hardly get 
in, people start queuing up and with all the Spaniards that 
have come to make enquiries, we would not have been able to 
serve our own people. Obviously, a decision has to be taken 
soon as to whether we'continue with this service or not. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I can accept that, of course, Mr Chairman, that there was a 
,► need to start another registration centre exclusively for 

Spaniards but I am glad that the Minister has said to the 
House that it will be reconsidered because I feel that perhaps 
saturation point could have already been reached and all that 
is coming now is a trickle which might not necessitate having 
so many people manning that particular office. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

Yes, I reiterate what I have said that we must make a decision. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Is it the responsibility of the staff here to pay the 
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unemployment benefit? 

MR SPEAKER: 

Which staff, the Key and Anchor Staff? 

HON G T RESTANO: 

No, no, of the Labour and Social Security. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Yes, the answer is yes. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Can the Minister say where does one find the expenditure 
vote for Unemployment Benefits? 

HON MAJOR F• J DELLIPIANI: 
HON W T SCOTT: 

share their view. In actual fact, in the farewell party that 
we gave Mr Gareze I mentioned the fact that the Opposition 
held him in very high esteem and in particular I mentioned the 
Honourable Mr Willie Scott. 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges 

HON.  W T SCOTT: 

Mr Speaker, it does not appear in one of these sub-heads but 
the department is responsible for the Social Insurance Fund 
and obviously I would need your guidance and direction on 
this. 

MR SPEAKER: 

What is your problem? 

In the Social Insurance Fund, 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Mr Speaker, I would rather like to take the opportunity to 
pay tribute to Mr Gareze who for many years has been the 
Director of this Department. I know from the time that I 
was in Government in 1969, what sterling work he did for 
this Department, particularly at the time of the closure of 
the' frontier and I think this should be recorded by the 
House. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

My Honourable colleague on my right jumped up before I was 
going to say that but I would like to associate myself 
totally with the sentiments passed because for the 33i or 
4 years that I have been in this House and shadowing that 
Department, I have received nothing else but the highest 
courtesy and the greatest of help from the Director and I 
am very grateful for it. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

I would like, since Mr Gareze is not here, I would like to 
thank the Honourable Members opposite and my colleagues  

The second reading of the Appropriation B ill by the Financial 
and Development Secretary about there perhaps being a need for 
a certain reserve for possible unemployment in the 3rd and 4th 
quarter of this year as a result of the dockyard closure. I 
think that was a comment in general terms. But since un-
employment benefit is paid by the Social Insurance Fund, I 
wonder whether you would allow me to pose the question whether 
Government has entertained the thought of making a budgetary • 
contribution to that Social Insurance Fund, if the fund itself 
cannot stand the call on it by the possible unemployment with-
in the Dockyard, 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The unemployment pay is only paid from the Fund for the first 
three months, after that it comes out of the Consolidated 
Fund. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Well, I mentioned that Mr Speaker, because under supplementary 
estimates here that does not seem really to have been.taken 
into account, 
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HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The Dockyard has not closed yet. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Rut in actual fact, Mr Speaker, there would'be no need to 
make provision. Supposing the Dockyard closed, there would 
be no need to make provision for supplementary benefits in 
this financial year because of the unemployment benefit. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

'the Honourable and Learned the Leader of the Opposition is 
quite correct. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does not unemployment benefit cease after 13 weeks and then 
the persons go on to supplementary benefits? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes, Sir. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I would like to ask one question on supplementary benefits 
with the background of what the Minister said in his contri-
bution yesterday about youngsters being very choosey in the 
work they are prepared to take. What is the policy in the 
granting of supplementary benefits to young persons who do 
not take up work that is offered to them through the depart-
ment? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

HON P J ISOLA: 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

I am sorry I did not understand that. Do they not receive 
any money? 

HON MAJOR F JDELLIPIANI: 

The policy is to give them nothing. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

So they receive no income. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

One of the suggestions that I took on from the Honourable 
Mr Scott was to try and make them go to different courses in 
the Construction Training Centre and we encourage them by 
paying them an attendance allowance of £10 a week and whilst 
the young man was in the Construction braining Centre he was 
considered to be in school so that the family would not lose 
the family allowance. They have shown no interest so ob-
viously they must be very well maintained by their family 
when they can afford to give up EIO a week. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Am I correct in thinking that when a child.comes out of school 
and is unemployed, he would get unemployment benefit for 13 . 
weeks. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

When he comes out of school he gets nothing because he has not 
contributed to the Social Insurance Fund. 

Nothing. 

Can I ask, in the case of somebody who has been in employment 
HON G T RESTANO: and has fulfilled the conditions in the Social Insurance 

Ordinance to qualify for unemployment benefit, what happens 
What do you mean by nothing, what is the policy? if he does not accept, is he entitled to the unemployment 

benefit .or is. it the same position? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

The policy is to give them nothing. 

335. 336. 



HON MAJOR F J DELLIFIANI: 

No, he is disqualified. If he is offered a reasonable job 
which he is capable of doing and he refuses, he is disquali-
fied. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Could the Minister say what the reaction generally is? Is it 
successful or do we find lots of'people who just do not react 
favourably. What is the real position? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

Very few people refuse to work. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Mr Chairman, I have got three questions. One is Sub-head 9, 
Sponsored Patients. I see there is an. increase of £30,000 
but in fact it is an increase on an approved estimate. Does 
he believe that it is gbing to• cost that extra much this year, 
is it costing more to send patients? Are we going to be more 
liberal? Can he explain? 

HON MAJOR F 3 DELLIPIANI: 

This is a projection we make. If we have to send more 
patients and we have to pay we ask for supplementary provision. 
We try and make a projection. This has nothing to do with the 
payment, this is the maintenance and the escort, the 
travelling expenses, etc. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Thank you very much. The other one is Accommodation of 
Labour. Could the Minister explain if •in fact we make any .  
money on this? Obviously some part of that must be derived 
from some income from the hostels, or do we lose money? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

Taking away capital expenditure of major repairs and all the.  
rest, it is almost a balancing act. We charge them what it 
costs us on the daily running of expenditure not on capital 
charges. For example, the last repairs was something like 
£1.1m. 
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HON MAJOR R 3 PELIZA: 

I have one more question, Mr Chairman, this is my usual yearly 
one, hopefully I think one day I may succeed. Sub-head 17, 
John Mackintosh Hall. Can the Minister say if we will be able 
at the next elections to use this particular venue? 

MR SPEAKER: 

I -am afraid you are wrong, this is not the Hall, this is the 
John Mackintosh Home. 

HON MAJOR R 3 PELIZA: 

I am sorry, my apologies. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, I have one on Family Allowances. I expressed 
during the course of the Second Reading of the Finance Brill, 
our dissatisfaction that after something like two years 
families which have in excess of one child seem not to be as 
well off insofar as allowances are concerned with families 
that have just one child and one would have thought that over 
the last years since the tax allowance for the first child 
was waived where the family allowance for second and sub-
sequent children remained the same, I would have hoped that 
Government would commensurately have raised that .family 
allowance for the second and the third child. Other than the 
reply we had from the Hon Financial and Development Secretary 
purely on costs, on.the morality and the social aspects of it 
I would like to hear in fact what the Hon Member responsible 
might have to say on this? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

Mr Chairman, first of all I would point out to the Hon Member 
that the Family Allowance received is tax free, it is not 
taxed. Secondly, if he looks at the sum it is £4m, it is 
quite a substantial sum. I remember when my Hon colleague, 
the Minister for Economic Development, when he became 
Minister for Labour the fund then was £30,000 a year, now it 
is am. There has been over the years quite a substantial 
increase in Family Allowances, it is a question I do not 
think myself personally that we can afford to increase at this 
stage in the financial situation we find ourselves. I agree 
with the point that you have raised, I am just restricted 
with the money that I think I can afford. 
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HON W T SCOTT: 

Does the Minister not agree, in fact, that there is discrimin-
ation practised? 

HON MAJOR F J DELL/PIANI: 

I do not agree that there is•discrimination, what I agree 
with you is that I would like to do it because it would be 
something fantastic but I cannot afford to do it and as I 
cannot afford to do it I face reality and I just do not do it 
but I would like to do it. I agree with him completely. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

H ead 11 - Labour and Social Security was agreed to. 

Head 12 - Lands and Surveys was agreed to. 

Head 13 - Law Officers - Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

Special Expenditure 

HON P 

Mr Chairman, Law Revision is £200,000 and it is due to be 
spent this year. Does that mean that it will be ready, the 
law revision, printed and all? 

Head 14 - Medical and Health Services - Personal Emoluments 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does the Minister have any comments to make at this stage now 
on the comments that I made about the phasing out of private 
consultations? 

HON J B PEREZ.: 

Mx Chairman, I would merely reiterate what I said in the last 
House of Agsembly last month and that is that the question of 
private practice is a matter which is governed by the terms 
and conditions of employment of the consultants and they are 
on the same basis as they are in the United Kingdom, that is 
the information I have and there really is not much that I 
can do except to ensure that there is no abuse of the terms 
of the conditions which are imposed on consultants who carry 
out private practice. Let me just reiterate that in the main, 
private consultaticns are only permitted once a week and that 
the earnings of the consultants must not exceed 10% of their 
salary. Not only that but the consultants under the terms 
of conditions of employment have to submit annual accounts to 
the Controlling Officer of the Department who would, if. he is 
dissatisfied with a particular return or if it has to come to 
his attention that a particular consultant is in fact abusing 
the right to carry out private practice or is in fact in 
conflict with his duty to public patients, then the matter 
would obviously be taken up with the Establishment Officer. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I ask, Mr Chairman, because I notice that Appendix 'H' of the 
Estimates, Salary Grades and Scales, page 126, that for 

4 example the Director of Medical and Health Services is in 
brackets put (without private practice). Is this the new 
policy of the Government with new consultants? 

HON J B PEREZ: 

I do not honestly think that that should have been put there, 
this occurred two years ago when the Hon Mr Scott brought it 
to my attention, that should not be there (without private 
practice). I think the Hon Mr Scott raised it two years ago. 
I apologise for that error, it is not my responsibility 
actually. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Chairman, the tenderer has been selected, I cannot say 
that the contract is concluded but the tenderer has been 
selected and we are in the process of ironing out the details. 
The Law Commissioner is intent on keeping to his time-table, 
he relies on support from our part to help him do that but as 
far as he is concerned he is working to that time-table. 

Special Expenditure was agreed to. 

Head 13 - Law Offices was agreed to. 
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HON P J ISOLA: 

There is a lot of supernumerary staff, did the Minister explain 
this in his budget speech? 

HON J B PEREZ: 

Yes, I think I did but for the benefit of the Hon Member, we 
said we were engaging in a training programme in order to be 
able to localise posts and we have taken on young people, 
they are going to.do a year's training here and then we are 
going to send them to UK and within two years when they 
complete their course they will come back and take the posts. 
which are at the moment taken up by the expatriates. The 
idea is to localise and, of course, to give employment. 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Is the Minister satisfied, that under Sub—head 8, Drugs, 
Dressings-and Pharmaceutical Sundries, the department is 
getting value for money? 

NON J B PEREZ.: 

Yes, I think in the main we are, Mr Chairman. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does the department do shopping around to sec whether they can.  
buy things cheaper? 

HON J B PEREZ.: 

Most of the items are purchased by tender and on other 
occasions we buy direct from manufacturers in some cases 
because that is not the GPMS vote. There are certain items, 
for example, special bandages which we may require which we 
have to buy from a particular manufacturer and if there is a 
local agent we would go to the local agent here, if there is 
no local agent we buy direct from the United Kingdom but we 
try where we can to avoid the middle man. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

And on Sub—head 9, Group Practice Medical Scheme — Medicines. 
I remember the Minister's predecessor always made great play 
in this House saying that in Gibraltar there were more items 
per prescription' than he felt was necessary or in accordance 
with what was•done in the United Kingdom. Is this still the 
practice or has there been any change? 

HON J B PEREZ: 

I. think in the last survey that was carried out by the 
department, the comparison that was made, Mr Chairman, with 
the United Kingdom, we are more or less at par at the moment 
of items per prescription and as far as the average is con—
cerned we are more or less at par with the UK. I think the 
survey was carried out a few months ago. The point I would 
like to make as far as this particular vote is concerned is 
it is indeed a very difficult vote to control because one 
does not know. 

Other Charges was agreed to. • 

Special Expenditure 

HON C T RESTANO: 

Perhaps the Minister will say what is the new equipment that 
is being purchased' 

HON J B PEREZ: 

I am surprised, Mr Chairman, the Hon Member has not said that 
he welcomes the £40,000. I will just give you, Mr Chairman, 
the main items, the main ones, that is an incubator, an 
clectro—surgical table, a pantogram for the X—ray department, 
a resuscitator, pace—makers, eye instruments and main general 
instruments. With the coming of the new Director we have 
quite a large shopping list and I would take this opportunity, 
if I may, Mr Chairman, to say in public that if there are 
private organisations, people who make donations during the 
year, I would urge them to liaise with us and buy us things 
that we really need and not merely to go ahead and makm a 
donation of a particular item which sometimes we do not really 
need. The only problem is that when you are given something 
free of charge you must be grateful and you cannot.say no, 
but I take this opportunity to make the plea to private firms 
or organisations who wish to make donations to contact the 
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Administrator of the Department or the Director and we will 
give them a shopping list of the items that we require from, 
say, £1 to up to £100,000. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I notice, Mr Chairman, that the next three'sub-heads arc all 
re-votes. Can the Minister say why if there was a requirement 
for a van last year why was it not purchased last year and 
why was the PMBX not installed? 

HON 3 B PEREZ: 

Mr Chairman, as far as the first one is concerned Sub-head 81, 
Disinfection Plant, certain works are in progress, they had 
to be carried out by the Public Works Department and either 
they have just finished or they are shoraly to be finished 
but the plant has been ordered already but has not been paid 
for. As far as the PMBX is concerned, that will have to 
depend again on another department to carry out the purchase 
for us. As far as the van is concerned I am told the van has 
not yet.  arrived but it was in fact ordered. 

Specisl Expenditure was agreed to. 

Head 14 - Medical and Health Services was agreed to. 
HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

post, that may have the effect of further reducing overtime.. 
So far as the increase in allowances is concerned this includes 
two elements. First of all, it is the estimate of the rent 
allowance payable to police officers under the general condi-
tions of their service and it includes an element of £48,750 
for refund of income tax to the Income Tax Department because 
of course if,one gets free or subsidised accommodation, for 
tax purposes a notional amount is attributed to that and 
under the terms of the police conditions of service that has 
to be borne by the Government so it is really a book transfer. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Can I ask the cost of maintaining the police at Four Corners 
for a year? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The cost per month is £27,700 then on top of that there is 
overtime as well, the annual cost is about Oelm. 

HON MAJOR R 3 PELIZA: 

Is that over and above the £750,000? 

Head 15 - Police - Personal Emoluments
No. 

HON A T LODDO:.  

Mr Chairman, I notice here under Personal Emoluments that the 
overtime in consonance with current Government thinking this 
year, is down but at the same time allowances are considerably 
up. Perhaps the Minister can explain what are we actually 
saving at the end of the day? 

HON ATT ORNEY -GENERAL : 

Mr Chairman, what we are saving is a matter of calculation 
but I can say why the overtime is down and why the allowances 
arc up which I think is what the Hon Member may wish to hear. 
The overtime has but cut, as the Hon Member mentioned, in 
keeping with the concern to reduce the level of overtime. It 
may possibly be further curtailed. It may be difficult for 
the time being to keep within this limit but nevertheless it 
may be further curtailed when fourteen newly recruited 
recruits complete their training and are able to come into 
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HON P J ISOLA: 

As a matter of interest, why does the Police cost double the 
Customs, is It more people there or better rates of pay or 
what? 

'HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

There are five Police Sergeants and twenty-six Constables so 
it is slightly in excess. They have also got a rent allowance 
per month, that is £1,300 which we do not get for the Customs 
Officers. Their terms and conditions of service are very 
different from Customs Officers. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Can I ask the Attorney-General, do they have instructions not 
to allow armed people .to cross the border? 
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HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I am sure they do. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Can rask the Hon and Learned Attorney-General to ensure that 
that is the case because my information is that armed men do 
cross the border, they happen to be in uniform? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Chairman, could the Hon and Learned Leader of the Opposition 
say which way? 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Armed men into Gibraltar, in other words, I am talking of 
Customs Officers and Spanish Police Officers who are armed and 
who walk across and seem to enjoy a cup of tea and so forth 
and we are a little concerned about that. W4 think it is 
wrong, in principle. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I will take note of that. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mx Chairman, might I ask since the Estimates were prepared on 
the establishment, what establishment there is within the 
Police Department, what has it been raised to from 2151 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL 

The current establishment is 215 and. I. think I mentioned 
before fourteen recruits. 

HON V T SCOTT: 

Have they already been taken? 

HON A T LODDO: 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Of the fourteen who are being trained some are to replace 
people who have retired or left the service, It will be plus 
five, 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, I notice quite an increase in the General and 
Office Expenses. Could the Hon Attorney-General please explain? 
It works out at about 25% increase. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Chairman, it is due to various factors. I think the main 
factor possibly being the 1982 pay review which affected the 
industrial cleaners, it takes a major slice of that vote. It 
also included a new item of £5,000 for printing under the 
arrangement whereby printing costs will now be dealt by 
particular departments whereas formerly this was done as a 
sub-head within the General Division of the Government 
Secretariat. I think also there was an clement of the, 
provision of a new telex facility which was necessitated by 
the decentralisation of an old joint user telex system which 
was being used in conjunction with the Secretariat, I think 
those are the major points. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I think, Mr Chairman, if I may, I should have mentioned this 
earlier and I apologise for not doing so, and that is that one 
will find either in General Office Expenses or in a separate 
item in some departments, printing, and the reason for this is 
that there was a recommendation that printing should be dealt 
with separately by departments so that there is provision now 
in each departmental Head for printing. When you come to 
Secretariat which used to be the goat bag where all the 
printing was paid from you will find the vote has come down. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 
Mr Chairman, I notice the Clothing and Equipment is going 

If the Hon Member will bear with me I will just check my facts. down. How can we explain that? 
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HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: lights in Gibraltar and if that is the ease how can we be 
cutting down on traffic control? 

All I can say is that this is one particular area in which 
economies are being studied and it would seem that not only 
are they being studied but they have been studied. I think 
it is simply a deliberate reduction in the amount being spent 
on clothing. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, since the police have taken on a total of 
fourteen recruits, should we expect a rise on training 
expenses? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I am not quite sure of the logic in that question. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

If I may explain, I have assumed that the training expenses 
that appear there are attributable to training of young 
recruits., 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

This would be done by the training section and I think that 
through the year we get quite a number of recruit courses 
being run, I think the fact that they are taking on an extra 
fourteen now would not necessarily increase it. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Perhaps if I may explain a little further. This particular, 
item 9 I think we are speaking to, really is concerned with 
specialised training. I should have made this clear at once, 
for example, VIP protection training, fraud investigation 
course training and advanced CID course training, it is 
specialised training. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, on Sub-head 10. I notice a considerable drop of 
£4,500 under 'traffic Control. I'have noticed what I can only 
suspect is some form of monitoring of traffic at the fountain 
at Waterport. Is it the intention to provide more traffic  

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I think the basis for the reduction is that it is understood 
that the responsibility for the provision of traffic lighting 
and sign painting will be taken over by the Public Works 
Department, 

HON A T LODDO: 

On 11. What exactly are investigation expenses? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Well, they cover a variety of things,. Mr Chairman, but, •for 
example, drugs would involve drug analysis, the services of 
the Metropolitan Police Laboratory in London and that type of 
thing or it may involve sending a police officer to England 
to interview somebody. It could be a variety of matters. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, has the police totally given up the idea of 
sending these samples, as has been 'the case previously, by 
hand of pilot? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

This matter came up in the House recently, Mr Chairman, and I 
find myself in the position of not quite recalling what we 
discussed et the time but the problem, I think, is this, that 
it is, especially in major matters, necessary to trace 
continuity of an exhibit so if you take an exhibit that has 
to be tested in the UK, it is important to be able to say 
that this was in police custody from point A to point B.  and 
from point B back to point kand I think that is the reason 
why, by and large, Police Officers are used to take these 
things. As I recall we did discuss in the House or debate 
in the House the possibility of doing more within Gibraltar 
itself but I think there will be some things which will need 
to be done overseas at least in the foreseable future. 
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HON P J ISOLA: 

M.r Chairman, very hard to find under what I can ask this, 
but under investigation expenses can I ask does this cover the 
expenses of investigating the deposit of refuse on the street 
by people? The reason why I ask this, Mr Chairman, is that 
sometime ago we had a great Keep Gibraltar*Tidy campaign and 
we have passed legislation increasing fines and goodness knows 
what we did, and we were going to see a tidy Gibraltar and a 
clean city. I know that there are other reasens at the moment 
but it was basically the thing and I know that for about two 
or three mcnths policemen were knocking at doOrs and telling 
householders: "You have put this after 10 o'clock or before 
10 o'clock", and we had a few prosecutions and people were 
fined £25. Then like everything else that happens in 
Gibraltar they seem to have lost interest in the matter and as 
a result it is quite common now to see rubbish out, forgetting 
the present trouble, quite apart from the present trouble, 
rubbish cut in all sorts of dirty bags, in boxes and one sees 
policemen walking past them without a care in the world. Do 
they accept responsibility in this field? I know we had a 
bit of trouble with dogs going around without muzzles and I 
think we were told there it was up to John citizen to make a 
complaint or collect the dog because we were all policemen as 
as well but, Mr Chairman, on nebbish there was a law passed 
ma3ting penalties and here we have got the Tourist Minister 
and everyeedy else, we are all talking ahout the state of 
Gibraltar and the enforcement agency seems to be quite un-
concerned a:)out it, Do they recognise it as a responsibility 
of theirs or do they think that is the responsibility of the 
Public Health Department or the responsibility of John 
Citizen or the responsibility of somebody else, because it is 
very cleaes that there are no longer any prosecutions for 
rubbish and when I say there are no longer, I am not talking 
of the immediate past I am talking now for quite some time, 

NON ATTORNEY-GENERAL! 

The Police, of coarse, have a general responsibility for 
enforcing ali laws, as the Hon and Learned Member knows as 
aell if not better than I do, even if it may be the case that 
there ore other agencies which also have a responsibility and 
3. recall. Mr Chairman, that this matter was raised I think by 
the Hon and Learned Leader of the Opposition in the House and 
he expressed his concern at a recent meeting and I am confi-
dent that I raised this matter with the Commissioner of Police 
but I will most certainly undertake to raise it again and to 
remind him that there is this continuing concern. Without in 
any way getting away from that, I am not trying to water down 
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what I am saying, but just by way of a further explanation or 
a further point, of course the Police do have various priori-
tics and obviously some things would be dealt before others 
but most certainly I will raise the matter with him again and 
remind him of the Hon and Learned Leader of the Opposition's 
continuing concern. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Iam grateful for that because I am not suggesting that the 
Police should have a special squad doing this but what I am 
suggesting is that the man who is on duty in Main Street, for 
example, and walking up and down so that people can see law 
and order is there, if he sees a little rubbish dump I think 
he might do something anout it, I would have.thought. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, I notice a big drop under Sub-head 13, Maintenance 
of Dog Section. Perhaps the Hon Attorney-General could explain 
that?.  

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

There is in fact a decrease from last year but it is considered 
adequate. The maintenance of the Dog Section includes a number 
of items, I could list them all, They include such things as 
dog food, biscuits, worm tablets, I would like to make one 
particular point which I think the Hon Member will be interested 
in, they also include "good.boy" bones. I did want to make 
that last point. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, I can immediately say that I do not supply "good 
boy" bones so I have no interest. What I meant was are there 
less dogs and is that the reason for the big drop? 

MR SPEAKER: 

They may have gone on a diet for all we know. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

There is one dog and it is a Labrador and I think its special 
skill is detecting drugs. 
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HON C T RESTANO: 

I notice that the Telephone Service has risen sharply. It 
has gone up by 46%, I notice from the figures that I have, 
that seems to be rather high. Can an explanation be given? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

The reason for that, Mr Chairman, is that the increase was 
due to the introduction of the international direct dialling 
facilities plus the charging for local calls. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, I would like to ask on Sub-head 19, the very 
sharp drop on the maintenance cf Police Stations and Posts. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Basically this is an economising measure and as the Hon 
Member has pointed out there is a sharp drop to cover the 
costs of day-to-day maintenance and upkeep of Police Station 
and the result is going to be that there are going to have to 
be economies made. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, if the Police can achieve this kind of economy 
with one more Police Post, namely, the frontier, could the same 
keenness be shown possibly in the Revenue Department and other 
departments to bring down the cost of office maintenance?. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Sir, I am not quite sure I understand the last part of the 
question. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

Special Expenditure 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, Sub-head 82. Can I ask the Government how many 
ambulances are there and for how long have we had the existing 
ambulances? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

If I can answer the last part of the question first. This 
item is to replace two ambulances both of which are seven 
years old and they are no longer cost effective. I think 
there are only two ambulances altogether anyway but I will 
check. 

HON N T SCOTT: 

If both are seven years old I seem to have seen a very new 
one going around. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Chairman, may I look into the matter and provide the 
information to the Hon Member but the particular vote for 
this item is to replace two seven years old ambulances.' I 
believe there are in fact other ambulances but I will have 
to find how many there are and inform the Hon Member. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Mr Chairman, if I may contribute here, I have just seen this 
morning one new one, a new Volkswagen. 

MR SPEAKER: 

You have been told that you are going to be given the 
information in due course. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Chairman, I am not saying that there are only two ambulances 
all I am saying is that this item is to replace two seven 

.years old ambulances. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

One new one was purchased last year and now they propose to 
substitute the two old ones for a new one. 

Special Expenditure was agreed to. 

Head 16 - Port - Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 
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Other Chare.  

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Ur Chairmain, if nobody has anything before Sub-head 8. I am 
just referring to a question that I asked to the Minister for 
Economic Development and Port. It was to do with a fence, if 
he remembers, which was lying on the ground, it goes towards 
the Mole on the left hand side and he said he was going to 
replace that by a new fence. We'll, it has not been replaced 
and I am not suggesting that it could be done overnight but 
could what is there now be totally removed, I think it would 
look tidier if that old fence which is not serving any purpose 
was disposed of. 

HON A J CANEPA: 

Mr Chairman, the thing is that part of the obligation to make 
good the fence lies in connection with the new Power Station, 
then the rest of it will be made good under the minor works 
departmental vote for which I think thertis provision in the 
Improvement and Developmcpt Fund. 

ION MAJOR R 3 ?ELIZA: 
MR SPEAKER: 

HON A 3 CANEPA: 

There are discussions going on currently on the question of 
the transfer of the North Mole. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Is there any extra expenditure envisaged as a result of the 
project to make a causeway at tkie Viaduct? 

HON A J CANEPA: 

Not here, it would not be here, it is not recurrent. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

Special Expenditure 

HON A J CANEPA: 

Mr Chairman, I have an amendment to move, it is an inclusion 
of a new item. 

Vhat I am suggesting is that if it is going to be some time 
before the new fence replaces the 'old one could the Minister 
see a. way of getting rid particularly of that part of the 
fence which is lying flat on the ground serving no purpose 
whatsoever but is really an eyesore particularly for people 
travelling along the Mole? 

EON A 3 CANEPA: . 

I will ask the C:aptain of the Port to look into that tomorrow, 
Mr Chairman. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Any other matters under Other Charges? 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I have one under Sub-head 12. Has the Government made an 
application to the Admiralty to have Admiralty land in the 
Port handed over to the Goveonment? 

I think you should do it now and like that we will have 
Special Expenditure as it should be, 

HON A J CANEPA: 

I beg to move, Mr Chairman, the appropriation of £25,000 under 
a new Sub-head which would be Sub-head 83(N) and the Sub-head 
should read "Loan to Gibraltar Pilots Association" and the 
sum that should appear therefore in the first column for 1983/ 
84 should be £25,000. The reason for this, Mr Chairman, is 
that Hon Members will see that under the revised estimates 
19E32/83 there is a figure of E25,000 which is as a result of 
supplementary appropriation that we made recently but because 
the terns of the loan agreement were not finalised before the 
end of the financial year the money has not been paid over 
and therefore there is a need to re-vote the money so really 
the amendment, what it purports to do, is to make provision 
under 1983/84 for the same loan that was the subject of some 
discussion at a recent meeting of the House. There will be, 
Mr Chairman, consequential amendments in the totals. 
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Mr Speaker then proposed the question in the terms o f the 

Hon A J Canepa's amendment. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Chairman, we voted against this provision in the House and 
I won't address the House on it but we oppose this amendment 
on the same basis and for the same reasons that we opposed 
the original provision. 

Mr Speaker then put the question in the terms of the Hon A J 
C:aneps's amendment and on a vote being taken the following 
Hon Members voted in favour: 

The Hon A J Canepa 
The Hon Major F J Dellipiani 
The Hon M K Featherstone 
The Hon J B Perez 
The Hon Dr R G Valarino 
The Hon H J Z.ammitt 
The Hon D Hull 

The following Hon Members voted against: 

The Hon A J Haynes 
The Hon P J Isola 
The Hon Major R j Peliza 
The Hon W 11' Scott 

The following Hon Members were absent from the Chamber: 

The Hon I Abecasis 
The Hon J Bossano 
The Hon Sir Joshua Hassan 
The Hon A T Loddo 
The Hon G T Restano 
The lion IL J Wallace. 

The amendment was accordingly passed. 

Special Expenditure was agreed to. 

Head 17 - Post Office, Savings Bank and Philatelic Bureau - 
Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 
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Other Charges 

HON MAJOR P. J PELIZA: 

Mr Chairman, I have three questions on this. I think two of 
them could come under Sub-head 2. The first one is in 
relation to the sales of Insurance Stamps and I think this is 
probably the best vote where I can raise it. I personally 
hove had a number of complaints of the time it takes for 
employers to obtain these stamps. If it is under 2100, I am 
told, it means queueing up but it is available, if it is more 
than £100 then to be able to get it they have to queue twice 
because that is the only way they can get it unless they give 
notice, and then they have to go the following day. This 
apparently is causing considerable inconvenience and I wonder 
if it would be possible for.tne Minister to find another way 
of giving better service in this respect because from the 
point of view of the employer it is quite costly to have some-
one just queueing up to buy national insurance stamps and, in 
fact, I wonder if the Manister could influence the Government 
perhaps in doing it the way they do it in the United Kingdom 
where that is paid at the same time with PAVE at the same 
time as the tax is deducted and this mieht be a saving all 
round? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Chairman, I have not received any complaints aboutthisv  
in fact, I was inclined to believe entirely the opposite, 
that the services being rendered were quite adequate. The . 
situation is nearly correct the way he has expressed it and 
that is to say that small amount of stamps, not necessarily 
under £100, any small amount can he collected as and when 
required at the counter but for large sums and let us be quite 
honest about this what really occurs is that an enormous 
number of big firms accumulate large sums of money at a 
particular time of the year, invariably January, to fill their 
cards up and then of course it is a mad rush. At that 
particular time then I will grant that it is unavoidable that 
there are delays but on the whole and I have looked at this 
quite closely because we amended this, we changed the syst,(;z1 
around possibly nine months ago or so and we have found that 
people need not necessarily have to coee to the Post OffiLe, 
they telephone and proViding they know who people are, in a 
small place like this we either recognise the voice or the 
John Smith at the end of the line and say: "I want. 500 stamps 
tomorrow morning" and the person at the counter will say: 
Right, they will be organised". However I will certainly 
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look into it and ii there is a way of alleviating the 
situation I will be delighted co do so, Sir, 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Would it be alright if, say, anything under £100 can be done 
as usual at the counter and anything over can go to the other 
office where apparently is where they go for ones that are 
more than £100. 

HCt H J ZA':;a1TT: 

That is what we are doing, Sir. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

But you have got to give one day's notice, 

RON A J ZAMMITT: 

Invariably one day but tahat is the standard rule. I have 
pensoecily .con people going naatairs and saying "I want 

SOO steeTs°  -ad the Clerk says: "Well, hang on. I can do it", 
Lecauac be is doing nethinn eine at that particular time but 

if there is a quaue there then of course all he can say is, 

"je will to.P.e the order aad i 1.5.11 be supplied". I will 
certainly take up the question that tellon Member has 

mentioned. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA% 

The other qaecti.on was to do with the credit balances; very 
snail credit ba;ances in the Post Office Savings Bank where 
perhaps the persoct withdrawing the amount is not straight-
forward because 5t does not belong to him really but perhaps 
balongs, say, to a.relation who dies and it in a very small 
sum 75, OS and AM the Minister knows- and certainly I know of 
oae instance where the indiNidual was told that he had to 
onor:.nce a death certificate of the real depositor and that 

cost him Z3 of course if you deduct E3 from £5 it is 
really a total loss. He tried to obtain the release of the 
money by obtaining certificates from the Undertaker, burial 
certificate which of course cost him nothing and this, I am 
afraid, was not accepted tither. Since then I believe the 
ninister has been looking into it and perhaps he could tell 
the !lease what the rule is now because although obviously 

this applies to One individual who approached me I am sure 
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that there must be many other people who are in the same 
situation and who must have found the same difficulty and 
perhaps the Minister by making a statement now in reply to 
my question might well caaar the air for all the others who 
arc perhaps waiting on the queue. 

HON H J ZAMMfTT: 

Mr Chairman, I cannot make a considered statement at this 
pr:rticular point in time, What I can tell the House and the 
Hon Member is that on receipt of his letter it ',as obvious 
that it appeared to be futile that for the collection of a 
small amount of money there should be such derdand of exactitude 
tut on checking out it has been established, Sir, that the 
Postmaster has the flexibility within the Post Office Savings 
Bank Ordinance, the flexibility to allow if ho•is satisfied 
we must be very careful because there have been instances 
where a wrong person, and I am going further than that, has 
collected money, he must be satisfied and again because of our 
size it is not all that difficult, that a simple burial 
certification will be sufficient and that is being arranged 
at the moment, it is purely mechanical but, again, Mr Chairman, 
had it not been for the Hon and Gallant Major this matter 
would not have come to my attantioa and I am glad it has 
becauae have given inatructions to the. Post Office for the 
matter to be sorted out, 

HON MAJOR P. J PEL1ZA: 

I am grateful to the Minister, perhaps I could tell the 
individual concerned and he can go round and collect his money. 
and perhaps some publicity could be given to this because I 
am sure that other people must be wondering whether it is 
wcrthwhiie calling for the money if they have met the same 
situation. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Do you have another matter to raise? 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Yes, there is one more, Mr Chairman, and this is under sub-
head 5, Conveyance of Mails. Am I right in saying that the 
mail although really posted on Saturday morning and collected 
before the plane for Britain leaves our airport, is not 
delivered on that day and if that is so so could the Minister 
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explain why and could he do everything possible to try and see 
if that could be done? 

HON H J ZAMMIT'fl: 

I do not understand the Hon Member. Is he saying that mail 
that we collect here on a Saturday morning.is not despatched 
on the Saturday? Yes, that is so, Mr Chairman. An aircraft 
that now arrives on a Saturday because we did not have an 
aircraft until a few weeks ago on a Saturday, is received 
here on the Saturday it is not delivered until the Monday and 
it is purely a question, Mr Chairman, that if we did so it 
would be an enormous expense of having to pay overtime. 

HON MAJOR R 3 P9LIZA: 

I think the Minister has misunderstood my question. What I 
said is mail actually posted in Gibraltar on a Saturday.  
morning. That is not despatched, I understand by air to 
England on Saturday and could it be done? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

That is done, Sir. That is exactly what I was trying to 
clarify that our mail does go on a Saturday but we cannot 
deliver on a Saturday the in-coming mail. Our mail leaves on 
the day. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

I am glad to hear that from the Minister because I was at the 
Post Office last Saturday morning collecting my mail and I 
asked a sorter there whether any mail was going to England on 
that day and he told me no, it does on Sunday. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

This is why I am saying because we have only had a Saturday 
flight for the last three or four Saturdays, prior to that 
we had non-departure from Gibraltar on a Saturday. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Is the Minister aware of a piece of paper that has been sent 
only ten days ago and I think all the peOple who have PO . 
boxes had it and it has gone up in different places which 
gives latest posting time for airmail services to England 
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and it gives a latest posting time for Friday of 11 and then 
no posting time for Saturday and then Sunday. Saturday is 
left out. This is in a piece of paper or a notice that has 
been issued by the Post Office and I can assure the Minister 
it cannot be more than two weeks old, perhaps he will look 
into it because I have got a copy. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Twill certainly look into it, Mr Chairman. I can inform 
the Hon Member and the House that of course it would be 
impossible for the Post Office to despatch mail to England 
posted after a particular time on a Saturday morning. 

Other Charges Was agreed te. 

(2) Phklatelic Bureau - Personal Emoluments Was agreed to. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

Head 17 - Post Office, Savings Bank and Philatelic Bureau  
was agreed to. 

Head 18  - P'rison - Personal Emoluments 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Could I ask, as far as the prison service is concerned are 
they a disciplined force subject to the discipline, for 
example, the police is? 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

Mr Chairman, I am not in a position to answer this because • 
the question of discipline of the service does not come under• 
me. 

HON ATTORNEY;GENERAL: 

Mr Chairman, I apologise from being absent from the Chamber 
when this was asked. The position regarding the prison force 
I think is correctly yes that they are, but I think that needs 
to be explained and broken down into two elements. Within 
the prison service itself the Superintendent has disciplinary 
powers over his officers but I think as a whole, as public 
officers, the prison warders or the prison officers are all 
accountable under the ordinary public service procedures on 
disciplinary matters. I do not know whether I have made 
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myself clear but what I am trying to say is in prinCiple they HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 
all come under the general disciplinary control that applies 
throughout the public service and underneath that I think it If.I can confine myself to the prison service, Mr Chairman, 
is correct to say that inside the prison the Superintendent, I am sure the situation will not be allowed to develop to that 
obviously, would have authority over his officers to an extent stage. 
which you would not normally come across a Government depart- 
ment and in that sense I would say yes they are a disciplined Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 
service.• 

Other Charge.s was agreed to. 
HON P J ISOLA: 

Special Expenditure 
Can I then be told how it is that prison officers can black 
and refuse to put on their uniforms whilst on duty? I would HON P J ISOLA: 
imagine if that happened in the Police Force I do not know 
what would happen, there was really the purport of my question. I do not know whether it is tactful to ask a question here, 

Mr Chairman. There is a substantial increase in the vote but 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: it does include, I notice, a re-vote. Is it that the security 
measures that were thought necessary were not taken last year 

I quite agree with the Hon Member it is a disciplinary matter and they are going to be taken this year? I notice it is a 

and they have duties as disciplined officers to carry out and re-vote of £1,700 and nothing seems to have been done, or very 

I think that they arc in the same position as the police in little. 

this respect. 
HON MAJOR F 3 DELLIPIANI:,  

HON P J ISOLA: 

In that case can I ask the Hon and Learned Attorney-General 
is it a fact that the report in today's Chronicle that they 
were in fact doing duty without having their uniforms on is 
correct? W.ithput their full uniform, is that correct? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL:. 

I am not in a position to say as a matter of fact whether or 
not that is correct but it appears it would be correct, yes. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

SA, if that is so, what happens? I am an interested bystander, 
almost, because I can just imagine that if it is a disciplined 
force and they can do it, who knows, tomorrow we might find 
the police who have been told to check on rubbish piles 
deciding that they have got a dispute and not putting their 
uniforms on. 
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The £1,700 we did not spend that time. Security measures is 
a continuing process of improvement. I would not like to give 
you the details of what we are doing, I will give it to you 
afterwards. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

The revised estimates shows an expenditure of £500, the 
approved estimates was £1,700 and the re-vote is £1,700, I 
presume the re-vote is only £1,200. 

Special Expenditure was agreed to. 

Head 18 - Prison was agreed to. 

Head 19 - Public Works - Personal Emoluments 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, I note there is a drop in establishment. The 
Personal Emoluments have gone up slightly and with the lack 
of development that there has been would the Government 
comment whether they would continue as a matter of policy 
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• : 

to employ so many professionals within'Ithat:depaftEMent'where 
the output is not entirely out of their own control cannot be 
taken up'by GoVernment and the local community Unefit-frOm 
that work? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Sir, if you look at the supernumerary staff the number of 
graduate engineers and technicians has decreased, this is 
because these gentlemen who were previously supernumerary 
have now gone into the permanent establishment taking. the 
place of expatriates. 

• ez . 
HON W T SCOTT:, 

But does!the Government.not consider that with the fall of 
development that there has been over the last few. years that 
the situation has been reached where the outputq.,these., . 
people is not reflected, the profession is not reflected 
through building, through general development and so forth 
and is this trend going to continue? 

HON M K, FEATHERSTONE: 

I would say that over the period 1980/82 it was fully 
reflected. The actual 1982/83 period, there was less develop-
ment actually done but my staff has got quite a bt of work 
prepared for any new development programme and this year the 
development fund is hoping to spend £10m which will get off 
the ground very quickly, in fact, I think there are four.or 
five projects waiting to go out to tender as soon as this 
House has passed the money. This is work that they have been 
doing in the past year which has not been seen but is going 
to mean that the development programme in the next stage can 
get off the ground much more quickly than normally has 
occurred at times when a development scheme has.peen suggested 
and then, it ha? taken eight, nine, twelve months. before it 
actually starts to come to fruition. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, but since work and drawings that were prepared 
two, three or four years ago are now coming on stream what 
work is there for these professionals or presumably they 
would have normally prepared work last, year for, next year but 
the work' that is going to be done this year and, ext year  

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

They have, for example, the Gasworks site where they have 
done the drawings for the first phase, they can be getting 
prepared for the second phase, Engineer House they can be 
preparing that, there are many areas. I think they are 
reasonably occupied. There is always a certain analogy to a 
piece of elastic, a piece of elastic may have to expand to 
twelve inches in length when its normal length is four inches. 
YoU would not say at any time cut off one of the four inches 
and make it ,three because it is not being used because when 
you want it to expand to twelve inches it would not be able 
to do so. It is always an advantage to have, perhaps, at 
times a little bit of spare capacity so that it is there for 
the moment when you want to put it fully to work, specially 
with the difficulty of recruiting when you do need the people. 
We did see some six or seven years ago when we were pushing 
the development programme we were hampered very considerably 
because we could not'recruit sometimes for a period of six to 
nine months. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I am saying that, Mr Chairman, because I think it was last 
month we asked for a list of the consultancies that Government 
had been involved in and paid either. directly or indirectly 
through the ODA for a number of years and it seems to me that 
there could be a situation where there is spare work capacity 
within the professionals in the department of PWD so that those 
consultancies could be met at a local level by .the establish-
ment because it seems to me, Mr Chairman, never in Gibraltar ' 
have we had so many professional people and never have we ever 
paid for so many consultancies. 

HON H K FEATHERSTONE: 

I take your point and I will look into it as far as possible 
future consultancies are concerned but sometimes the consul-
tancy is on a higher level than the skills of the local people 
actually concerned. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Yes, Mr 'Chairman, but on ODA funded projects where there are 
architects, chartered surveyors, quantity surveyors, 
chartered engineers, consultant engineers, all this work to a 
very great extent could be Acme by local people. was prepared t}iree or four years ago? 
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MR SPEAKER: 

The point has been made. Any other matters on Personal 
Emoluments? 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Under Gratuities. I notice that there is a little mark 
there which I suppose means it is reserved. How can a 
gratuity be reserved? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

It simply means that we cannot spend.it on anything other 
than gratuities. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

It means that the Financial and Development Secretary does 
not put it back into the personal emoluments if a person does 
not go, it is merely a device to make sure that it goes on 
reserve. 

HON P .7 ISOLA: 

On the Public Works Department, Mr Chairman, I would advise 
the Financial and Development Secretary to put a lot of these 
stars in a lot of places. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Since we are dealing, Mr Chairman, with a substantial number 
of professional people within that department, there Is 
almost a 10% element of overtime. Would the Minister comment 
on that? • 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir, much of this overtime is regular overtime in some 
of the lower grades where they are the PTO IV's, PTO III's 
supervising industrial staff. As you know industrial is 
geared to 39 hours a week, non-industrial staff is geared to 
37 and therefore they have to stay on two hours to supervise 
the industrial staff so this is basically a fair measure of 
regular overtime. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

It is basically PTO III's and PTO IV's. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, it is only in the lower supervisory grades. 

Personal Emoluments was agreed'to. 

Other Charges 

HON N T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, I see that between Sub-heads 2, 3 and 5, it 
seems to be very similar - General and Office Expenses, Office 
Furniture, Office Equipment. C.an we have some explanation on 
that? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

The General and Office Expenses, Sir, basically takes in a 
small amount of incidental expenses, postage, but most of the 
money is cleaning of the offices and the actual cost of 
industrial operating printing machine, those are the General 
and Office Expenses. Office Furniture, I think, is self 
explanatory. Electricity and Water is self explanatory. 
Office Equipment and Drawing Office Materials - this basically 
is the hire of the photocopy machine that we have lind then the 
printing paper and general materials and ammonia, polyester • 
film and tracing sheets in the actual Drawing Office. The 
figure is a little higher this year because we expect to do 
a certain amount of extra work consonant on the fact that the 
City Plan is being produced this year. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Presumably when the Minister talks of a photocopying machine 
and the hire of it he was talking about the drawings? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

No, this is an ordinary photocopier, this is Rank Xerox 
photocopy machine. 
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HON W T SCOTT: 

The drawing photocopying machine is the property of the 
department, is it not? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, the very substantial drop in Unallocated Stores 
I presuMe is due to the explanation that the Mlnister, I think, 
gaVe ud on supplementary estimated, I think; a month or two 
ago? • 

HON W T SCOTT; 

HON W T SCOTT: • 

I am very well aware of that and I thank the Minister because 
this is the precise point I have brought up on other budgets 
because the cost of the purchases, the freight element and 
other charges on those purchases intended for other Heads 
which have rightly been passed over to the other Headi should 
not the pro rata element of lighterage and landing charges 
also be passed on to the other Heads? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I think they are when the actual costing is worked out. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir. As I said it does tend to go in cycLeq. If you ' 
look at the actual expenditure in 1981/82 it War-only £4,000. 
We are hoping that cycle is going to repeat itself. This ' 
will be,one of the years where we can contain ttIF expenditure 
very much' within the figure that we have esti:100. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

L have asked this question in other budgets, 4r, Chairman, 
Sub-head 7 the Lighterage. and Landing Charges refers to the 
unallocated, stores element and where we had 11ptera5e and 
landing charges of £3,000 on a sum of £20,000,.;.£3,800 on.a 
sum of £93,000, now this coming year we have lighterage and 
landing charges of £3,500 on a stores element of £10,000, 
that is 35%. If you have to maintain yourself in a local 
business and pay 35% lighterage and landing charges you would 
not survive very long. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: .4 I. 

No, Sir, with the greatest respect the Hon Mr pmtt has not 
read unallocated stores fully. If he reads tWsmaller print 
it says - "purchases, freight and other charges £430,000", 
and it is on that that we are paying £3,500 lighterage and 
landing but ef course we are importing £430,000, we hope to 
issue £420,000 but the actual £3,500 refers to the total 
imports of £430,000. 
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Well, it is not reflected here. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, it would appear,in the £420,000. If,.for example, your 
goods of £430,000 are up-graded by £3,500 then of that 
£420,000 is what you actually give out plus the £3,506 in 
proportion. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

In which case we are ,left with £335,000 exclusively for 
Public Works. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 
• 

No, Sir, I do not agree with your assessment. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

On Sub-head 8, Mr Chairman. I see that the vote on Training 
of Apprentices and Trainees is also down, in fact it was down 
almost £20,000 between the approved and the revised and it is 
now even at a lower level for this coming year. \ 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir, the reasons for this are various. First of all, 
it is training of. apprentices and trainees. We have less 
trainees left in the pipeline and so the amount being spent 
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THURSDAY THE 21ST APRIL, 1983.  

The House resumed at 10.35 a.m. 

HON J B PEREZ:- 

Mr 

 

Chairman,'before we begin with the next Head I.would 
like to give some information which I undertook ,to provide 
to the House yesterday dUring.Committee and this":was under 
the Housing ,vote. I think it was the Hon Mr Scott who 
asked in connection with the staircase lighting. It was 
Sub-head 8 of Head 8 - Housing and the information I have 
is as follows that all post-1945 dwellings are charged a 
sum of 35p per week and pre-1945 dwellings are charged 20p 
per week in connection with staircase lighting and, 
furthermore,' that we do in fact recoup the whole amount 
specified in the estimates, in other words, it is 
estimated that the electricity bill for the Housing 
Department in connection with staircase lighting for the 
coming year is £65,200. It is estimated that the figures 
that I have just given of 35p and 20p per week will in 
fact recoup the whole amount as specified in the Sub-head. 
The other information I undertook to provide was again 
under Head 81-- Housing. This was in connection with Sub-
head 7, Maintenance of Government Housing. I think it was 
the Hon Gerald Restano who asked approximately the number 
of dwellings Which the gang of men had rehabilitated in 
the year and the answer to that is that a total'of thirty 
dwellings were rehabilitated from June to December of•last 
year. 

Head 20, Public Works Annually Recurrent - 

Beaches  

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, before we get on to the particular Sub-Heads, 
I wonder if I might crave your indulgence and make a 
number of general comments on this Head because it seems 
to me that since, I think it was about two years ago, there 
was an appointment of a second Deputy Director insofar 
as development was concerned and it was I think the last 
stage of the division of the PWD into two distinct 
sections. I think it followed very much on the lines of the 
Committee of Inquiry and I would have hoped to have seen 
by now a change in the manner of presentation of Head 19 
and Head 20 because if one considers that Head 20 in 
fact has a certain large element of the establishment which 
is not shown in that Head, it is shown in Head 19 and all 
Sub-heads of Head 20 or at least the different sections; 
beaches, maintenance of buildings, emergency services • 
and so forth,. all of that, Mr Chairman, have a PTO 
section and a works supervisor element within that and I 

on them is less and also the number of apprentices who are in 
their third and fourth year are also less than they were last 
year. We took ten apprentices last.year, we are taking the 
same number this year. Zn the second year of apprenticeships 
there are twelve, in the third year there are only eight and 
I think in the fourth year there are fourteen. This has 
varied over the years and naturally as the older ones work. 
through if the numbers that have come in to replace them have 
been less, and we did take less apprentices in the last three 
years than we had in the previous years, then, of course, the 
amount drops. The whole situation of apprentices is an • 
interesting point. In one way we obviously want to do our 
share in offering oppOrtunities for youth in giving apprentice-
ships but we are faced with a two-fold difficulty. Firstly,• 
one does not want to take on really.more apprentices than one 
can adequately cope with and we are at the moment taking on 
more than we cope with because the second point is when they 
finish their apprenticeship they automatically become crafts-• 
men, this tends to inflate our labour force, firstly in 
numbers but, secondly, in proportions in which we are getting 
more and more craftsmen with less and less labourers to support 
them so we are getting a rather invidious position. However, 
we do feel that we must take on some apprentices and so we are 
holding it this year to ten the same as. last year but the 
number of trainees is definitely down. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I am sorry to hear that from the Minister and I would ask him 
to reconsider the decision of not taking over more trainees 
and apprentices in the light of the increasing unemployment 
situation in Gibraltar and the fact that a number of young men 
at apprentice scheme introduction time apply and very few of 
them although quite a substantial number of them pass their 
exams, very few of them subsequently get off with an apprentice-
ship. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

The House recessed at 7.45 pm. 
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• : : : • 
wonder in fact in the first instance what the Minister 
would comment on. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I don't quite see the thrust of the Hon Mr Scott's 
argument. The position has always been and maintains 
itself at the moment that the non-industrial staff come 
under Head 19 and the industrial staff and the Other 
Charges appertaining to such a vote come under Head 20. 
I cannot see that there is any specific gain in putting 
the non-industrial staff who are specifically dealing 
with Head 20 in Head 20, it is just a format that has 
grown up over many years, I cannot see basically 
whether any change would serve any useful purpose. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Only insofar as, Mr Chairman, the inherent cost of 
maintenance of buildings, the establishment cost of that 
is included if one looks'at page '69 under (30),,.(31), (32), 
(33) and (34). Sewers, exactly the same, Beached, 
Cleansing, Gardens, Upper Rock and Cemeteries and what 
I am driving at, Mr Chairman, is that the cost of 
maintaining gardens, for example, in Subhead 10 of 
£176,500 is not the cost of maintaining that, it, is 
commensurately higher. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir, I can see the drift of the Hon Mr Scott's 
thinking. However, it would be very complicatqd, 
because we have a Director. of Public Works and you 
would have to share his salary out amongst every. 
department, it would be very difficult to say.thp..t he 

'spends 5% of his daily'effort on thinking about beaches 
and 7i% on maintenance of buildings and what have you, 
the same with the Deputy Director and even on lower 
grades you'do have a high PTO who is in charge of, 
perhaps, four sections, it is difficult to say how 
much time he spends on each section, how you 
would divide his salary. I think it•'wOuld be sq•,!  
complicated that really the answer you will get Will 
not serve much purpose. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I accept that, Mr'Chairman, and obviously I think the 
Minister is trying to drive it to a ridiculous 
point, with respect, but there is a point in that his 
department is divided into two very clear and-distinct 
sections and I wondered on that, in fact, this' was one 
of the recommendations, if I remember correctly, of the 
Committee of Inquiry. 
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HON M K FEATHERSTONE+ 

Not exactly. 

MR SPEAKER:, 

In any event let us go to beaches now. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

When does the official bathing season commence? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

May the 1st, Sir. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

When does Government propose employing lifeguards? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

At the beginning of the period when the school'start 
their half-day holidays, I think it is middle of 
June. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Is the Minister not concerned that there would be a month 
and a half without any lifeguards 9n the beaches? Does he 
not consider that this is not a good thing? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

This has been done before, Sir, we cannot have lifeguards 
all the time because we haven't got the money for it 
and furthermore it is felt that the lifeguards are, 
firstly, more required during the period when a lot of 
youngsters go to the beach and, secondly, it is the 
policy basically to employ returning students, 
Gibraltarian students in the main, as the lifeguards 
and they would not be available at earlier times 
otherwise. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

First of all, Mr Chairman, I don't think that thes 
principle of two wrongs being a right is the policy to 
be adopted, not because it has been done before is it 
necessarily a good thing. I would have thought that, 
fair enough, employing returning students from the 
end of June or what have you but,'surely, with the high 
unemployment figures that we have today it shouldn't be 
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too difficult to employ a few people for. just a month 
• and a half on that condition. 

RON M K FEATHERSTONE:-.  

Well, Sir, I don't think we have the,money for it. 

BeaChes'was agreed to. 

Maintenance of Buildings  

HON W T SCOTT: 

Before we get on to that Sub-head, Mr Chairman, I think a 
few4days ago the Minister told us when be was dealing 
with excessive overtime in the cleansing and rubbish 
collection section, he did tell us that the department 
employed 900 people. If one deducts 162 from 900 
and we are left with 738, am I correct in assuming 

.that the industrials involved within Head 20 is 738? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

No, Sir, it is 900 industrials plus•  all the non-
industrials. 

MR SPEAKER: 

We are now on Maintenance of Buildings. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Under Sub-head 3 - Housing. Can the Minister' give us 
any indication as to which houses he is proposing 
to repair in this forthcoming year? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

No, Sir, not at the moment but'I would like to make 
a little statement on the maintenance of buildings, etc. 
We have this year looked very severely at the question of 
maintenance of buildings. I have convinced my Colleagues 
that over the years the stock of buildings belonging 
to Government is increasing with the development that 
we are putting up,.in fact, in the last year the stock 
has increased by some £8m or £9m and I have convinced 
them that the amount spent on maintenance has to be 
looked at very carefully and increased wherever possible 
to maintain the new stock as well as the old stock, of 
course, in as good a condition as possible. I am happy 
to say, Sir, that firstly as far as youngsters are 
concerned we are taking on an extra ten boy labourers 
this year. Government is putting out Section 23 
notices on the private'sector and we:feel that it is a 
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little unfair asking the private sector to paint up 
their proPerties when certain Government properties are 
not looking too pristine so we are taking on six extra 
painters this year and we hope to push ahead with our • 
painting programme • 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, am I going to get an answer? 

MR SPEAKER: 

You are getting an answer and if you have any further 
questions to ask you will be entitled to do so. Will 
you please continue? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

We are also taking on a small group of specialised 
workmen whose basic jobs will•be to look after the 
hospital and the two Comprehensive Schools so that the 
maintenance that we hope to do this year should be 
greater than.  last year to the extent of the extra people 
employed.'I:t is very invidious at this stage in any•  
proceedings to say exactly which houses we are going to 
deal with. Through the year the situation varies all 
the time but We may get a sudden storm and certain houses 
which hitherto had been considered reasonably good 
suddenly become in such a condition that we have to deal 
with them on an emergency basis. I know the areas that, 
the Hon Mr Haynes is very worried about, we have got 
those programmed but I cannot promise when the 

',programme will be done and I cannot promise that they will 
be done should something more vital turn up in the 
meantime. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, as I understand it that is a load of bunkum, 
with all due respect. Last year we were told that some 
of the money.  was for specific projects and the rest of it 
was for emergencies. Is that the case this year or 
is the whole lot just for any eventuality and if this is 
so why the 'detailed figure? Why not a token sum if it is 
going to be for an emergency? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: • 

Couldyou repeat that please, Sir, I was reading something 
that had just been passed to me? 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman.; is the Minister telling us that this sum of 
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£1.4m is not specified. . . 

MR SPEAKER: 

Not quantified, in other words, if you do not know what 
work you are going to do how you know ybu are going 
to spend £1,445,000. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Let me explain to the Hon Member how we work our 
figures. We work it starting from the premise that we 
have a certain number of men engaged in maintenance, 
the total number of men being known, their amount of 
salaries is known. We also know the normal breakdown 
of any job as regards materials to salaries, the 
proportion is usually 70% in wages and 30% in 
materials. If you pit those two together you get a 
figure which gives you the initial guidelines of the 
figure that you actually put into the estimates. On top 
of that we have some extra figures which are put in 
which allow for such items as allowances, height 
money, job price contracts, efficiency bonus, works 
that are done by direct order or tender and the whole 
total gives us the figures that we put in the 
estimates. As I said, it is invidious to quantify at this 
stage any particular items because a great deal of the 
maintenance work are requisitions which come in on a daily 
basis from householders and we are receiving, Sir, 
something like 12,000 requisitions a year and these 
requisitions var3i from a blocked sink to changing a toilet 
or a whole stockpipe in a block which needs to be changed. 
They are jobs which vary from £10 to perhaps £250 so it is 
impossible at this stage to say with any absolute 
certainty: "This is what we are going to do in the year". 
What we do say is that we have these number of men, they 
will be gainfully employed, as far as we possibly can so 
many men will be put on absolute maintenance, so many 
men will be *put on day-to-day maintenance, so many 
men will be put on public buildings, etc but there must 
be flexibility. If we had a tremendous spate of 
day-to-day maintenance, house complaints etc., we have to 
move extra men into that sort of work because we 
cannot leave the public with their houses unattended and 
so it is invidious to say chapter and verse today, this is 
what we are going to do in the year, we can only give 
broad outlines and speak with a rather broadbrush 
phraseology. 

MR SPEAKER: 

We must not go into the general principles. We are not 
going to debate. What are you asking? 
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HON A J HAYNES: 

I require specific information as to whether or not it'. 
is proposed to re-modernise or repair Hargraves and 
Gavino's Dwellings? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

,I am not prepared to give that information now, 
if it can be done it will be done, if it cannot be done 

Sir, 

it won't be done. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, may I remind the Minister that in 
February of this year I did ask what the painting 
programme would be and he said to me that: "The* 
programme for the painting of Crown properties 
including Government buildings is now in the process 
of being prepared for work due to commence in • 
April 1983," and when I asked whether he was in a 
position to inform the House of the details of the 
programme he said "When the Government has voted the 
money and during the budget I hope to give some 
details". Could he not keep to those assurances? 

HON lei FEATHERSTONE: 

Well, the details I have given, Sir, is that we have 
increased the painting force by six men. This should 
give us greater painting opportunities. I do have 
rough schedules of which areas are going•to be done. I am 
willing to show them to the Honourable Mr Restano. I 
don't have them to hand but again I must say that we 
cannot specifically keep to these schedules because other 
areas may come up and take priority. 

On a vote being taken on Maintenance of Buildings 
all Members voted in favour except the Hon A J Haynes who 
voted against. 

Emergency Services and Stores 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Speaker, can we generally with this subhead and 
all other subheads have, not necessarily now but 0 the 
not too distant future, the necessary information on 
wages, overtime and allowances on each of the subheads 
which•I am sure the Minister has. 
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HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I will do my best to provide it to the Honourable 
Mr Scott. Perhaps the Honourable the Financial 
Secretary will give me an extra Clerical Assistant 
to do all this work which is required. 

• - 
HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Can the Minister state how many night emergencies calls 
there are over i year and how much they cost on average? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I think we get something like 3,000 calls of which 
1,000 are at weekends and 2,000 within the general 
week. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

I wonder if the Minister could say how much it costs 
in the weekends and how much they cost in week days 
and let me have it. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

We have investigated whit it would cost if it was done by 
a private contractor and it was considerably more. I think 
our average costs runs between £14 and £25. 

Emergency Service and Stores was agreed to. 

Gardens 

HON A T LODDOi 

Could I ask the Minister, in this sum which we will be 
voting, is there any .provision for a possible traffic 
accident within Alameda Gardens seeing more and more 
vehicles are driving through it? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I know what the Honourable Member is getting at but I 
don't think this is specifically to do with Gardens. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Speaker, the area beyond Devil's Gap Steps, is the 
Minister responsible for the cleaning of that area 
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as part of-the Upper Robk? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

The Upper Rock is basically all Government property 
and therefore I would assume that it would come into our 
area, yes. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

I should assume that it indicates that it is 
meant to be theirs and that they haven't done anything 
about it and certainly if he goes there he will see • 
that nothing has been done about it. Is the Miriister 
satisfied that the optimum efficiency is obtained 
in the upkeep of gardens and paths? For instance, 
Mr Chairman, has the Minister assured himself 
that the water supply and the pressure of that water 
supply to these areas is adequate? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Most of the water that is supplied is obtained from a 
well at North Front and I think that that well is 
quite adequate. In fact, I must say that last year 
I think the Hon Major Peliza complimented us 
on the area outside Trafalgar Hill and I think that 
most of the areas look quite reasonable. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

I personally commend the Trafalgar Hill area but the 
"point I was trying to make, Mr Chairman, is that for 
instance in the Court Garden the water pressure is 
very poor. 

MR SPEAKER:- 

I don't think the Minister is entitled to concern 
himself with.water pressure. .You are quite entitled to 
ask whether he would take the necessary steps 
to see that•it is adequate. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

I agree. It is a small point but it is one that I am told 
has been pending for about eighteen months, perhaps 
the Minister-vill settle this. 

Gardens was agreed to. 

General  
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HON A J HAYNES: 

On Subhead 14. Does this coastal protection include 
the Sand Quarry proposals to dig out a wedge 
at the top of the sand pile to act as a catchinent area 
for falling rocks onto the East side? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

We have noted, Sir, in the last few months of last year, ' 
since the threat of the closure of the Dockyard. • 
loomed up much more ominously, the amount of people 
taking unauthorised sick leave etc has diminished. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

No, Sir. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Is there any provision of that nature? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

That doesn't come into this head at all.'This is 
coastal and Rock Safety protection. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

What head would that come under? 

MR SPEAKER: 

Look at your Estimates and so you will find out. That 
is infoimation that you can easily get for yourself. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Well when the Sand Quarry operation starts working at the 
upper area where it was originally intended that the 
quarrying would be done, this in itself will provide 
a safety against specific rockfalls from the Upper 
Rock. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

So there is no interim provision for that? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE:  

MR SPEAKER: 

I understand the Minister has an amendment to Subhead 
19. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir. I beg to move that the figures £2,000 
under Subhead 19. Subsidiary: Water to Shipping, be 
deleted and the figures £12,000 substituted therefor. 
This will be the subsidiary to shipping consequent on 
the statement made by the Hon Financial and Development 
Secretary when giving the votes figures. 

Mr Speaker put the question which was resolved in the 
affirmative and the amendment was accordingly passed. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Speaker subhead 19 and subhead 54 both deal with water 
supply to shipping. What is the difference? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

The £12000 is the actual subsidy given to'shipping which 
is charged at the higher rate and the subsidy is given 
back to them. The £21,000 is the actual cost of 
supplying the water to shipping and getting water from 
shipping, that is, the men employed on the pump lines, 

-the bowsers, etc. 

General was agreed to. 

Highways  

HON A T LODDO: 

No, unless there are specific rocks at the very 
top which are obviously in danger of moving them then they 
would be chained or cemented or what have you.. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Speaker, on leave and injury pay and sick leave for 
workmen, I notice that on subhead 16 particularly 
that has gone down from the revised. Have Government 
finally found a way in which to reduce that? 

379. 

Mr Chairman, under the maintenance and improvements to roads, 
has any provision been made for the chipping of the kerb 
stones all along Main Street which are in a dangerdus 
condition? 

HON M K' FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir,' that is part of the scheme that we have got in 
hand. 

380. 



HON A T LODDO: 

Does that also include the repair of the pavements 
in Main Street? • 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

The question of repairing the pavements of Main 
Street unless they are in a very dangerous' state is 
at the moment not exercising our minds too much 
insofar that we hope that the pedestrianisation 
scheme may start this year when the whole pavement 
will actually be taken up and new pavements provided. 
But of course in little areas where there is some 
serious need for repairs this will be done. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Can I ask, Mr Chairman, what is the Government's plan 
for the improvement of the roads, what schedules do 
they have, what roads do they expect to improve? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I don't specifical'y have.that here, Sir, but I 
can find out and let: the Honourable Member know. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

There is a plan, I mean, it is not in a nebulous 
state like housing for example? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Normally we take a certain number of roads but.again 
it must be a little bit flexible. . 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Yes, but what is the improvement because I notice two 
lines down there is a vote for resurfacing*. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

There are the fitting of kerb stones, the whole 
resurfacing vote. 

MR SPEAKER: 

You are being asked to distinguish between maintenance 
and improvements and resurfacing.. 
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• HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

There is maintenance of all sorts of open spaces, steps, 
walls, ramps, nameplates, but shelters, it all mounts up 
to this amount 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I notice there is £50,000 fdr car parks. Is that a new 
car park -that is going to be built? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir. At the moment we are going to use this vote 
for two things. Firstly, for building new car 
parks and, secondly, we are going to use it. 
initially to pay the cost of pay car parks, the cost 
of wages, etc, but as soon as these car parks start 
producing revenue then I shall be coming to the House 
for a supplementary to put the cost of running those 
car parks on a full footing. The new car parks that we 
hope to provide some would be at Moorish Castle, some in 
Devil's Tower.  Road. If you go round Gibraltar you will 

'find certain areas in the last year were done and I 
think Queensway was done to some extent, pavements have 
been widened or cut into and car parks made, also opposite 
Marina Court, etc. • 

Highways was agreed to. 

Mechanical was agreed to. 

Pumping was• agreed to. 

Sanitation  

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman; I notice that under Sanitation in every 
subhead barcnethere is a fantastic increase. In one of 
them, dispOsal of refuse, we are down by £40,000. How 
can one thing be explained as opposed to the other? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Well, last:year, Sir, the sum of £200,000 had pre-
supposed that we were going to put a double shift. This 
was refused'by the men and we worked on, as I have 
already said, a single shift with very long hours. We 
had. hoped to. be able to reduce that single shift..I 
'may have to increase the £160,000 to somewhat higher 
figure, possibly by saving the money somewhere else in my' 
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department without having to come here for a supplementary 
but the aim is to do the number of hours required to burn 
the refuse in no excess whatsoever. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, does this mean that in fact the number of 
hours that are going to be needed to dispose of the 
refuse will be on an overtime basis rather than the 
two shiftS? 

: - 
HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

This is a;question that we will have to negotiate with 
the men. In the first instance I think we will offer 
them the possibility of the overtime basis, if they 
still remain adamant and do not wish it we will have 
to consider the two shift basis. Later on in the year 
if unemployment becomes very rife and if the policy 
is to give as much employment as possible .a:hd share 

.the cake as equally as possible, we may have to go to.  
the two shift system anyway. . 

HON -.P J ISOLA: 

Mr Chairman, this emphasises what I was saying in my 
own .13udget contribution on the question of cost 
consciousness, of the pressures there would be 
at the end of the year on the Government to take on 
more employees. What we are anxious to see is the 
refuse cleared, the streets clean and cost 
consciousness and control and management of this area by 
the Government and we find very little evidence of 
this at the present time. As far as this particular vote 
is concerned, which is nearly a million pounds, we 
believe that we should have a better product so we will 
vote against. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

When we say nearly a million pounds this includes, for 
example, the sewers which are working very satisfactorily, 
the collection of refuse is working quite satisfactorily, 
the cleaning of highways I dealt with in my speech. I 
said that we would be possibly offering some 
improvement to the actual'set-up at the moment and of 
course the whole question of disposal of refuse 
is if not a specific industrial dispute at least there 
is a certain matter of contention betweenIthe men 
and ourselves as to the hours to be worked.  but we are 
cost conscious; I would mention that putting in a double 
shift is often more expensive although obviously  

gives, as•I said earlier, a better share of the cake to 
more people. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I have a question on the collection of refuse. The 
Minister has on two occasions given assurances in this 
House and to me, in writing, that the last collection 
up Main Street would not start earlier than 9.30 am but 
this is not happening. Can the Minister explain why 
this is so in spite of assurances? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Sir, we have looked at this matter very carefully. 
There have been certain requests from the actual men 
concerned who, as the Honourable member must know, are 
on' a task basis. The latest state of play which I think 
is not an unfair state of play is that they may start 
sometime between 9 and 9.15, do a run up Main Street, 
remove the majority of refuse which they will 
probably have done by a quarter to 10 or 10 o'clock and then 
do a final run so that if anybody has put their refuse out 
just on 9.30 it will be collected. This will mean that 
although they may start earlier by the end of the round 
at, say, 10.30, Main Street will be clean. 

HON G. T RESTANO: 

I am satisfied with that, Sir, but would the Minister 
make this-public? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE:, 

Yes, I will as soon as we have it definitely agreed 
with the men. I am saying that is thestate of play, we 
haven't yet come to an absolute firm agreement. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

When the Minister talks of agreeing with the men is he 
talking of agreeing with the men individually or with the 
union? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

It is with the Union. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Speaker, on subhead 41 Toilets. I think we have 
often talked about it here. 
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MR SPEAKER: 

We have, indeed. Yes.. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Particularly the toilets for cruise liners on the North 
Mole which seem to be in such a dilapidated state 
that they are virtually non-existent. Can the Minister 
say in fact whether within the sharp rise up to 
£97,000 that he is asking us to vote now, there is an 
element for the improvements of toilets in that area 
of Gibraltar? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I can't specifically say that area but I will look into it 
and do my best to see if they can be improved. 

On a vote being taken on Sanitation the following Hon 
Members voted in favour: 

Hon I Abecasis 
Hon 11,1U Canepa 
Hon Major F J Dellipiani 
Hon 'M K Featherstone 
Hon Sir Joshua Hassan 
Hon J B Perez 
Hon Dr R G Valarino 
Hon H J Zammitt 
Hon D Hull 
Hon R J Wallace 

The following Hon Members voted against: 

The Hon A J Haynes 
The Hon P J Isola 
The Hon A T Loddo • 
abe Hon Major R J Peliza 
The Hon G T Restano 
The Hon W T Scott 

The following Hon Member was absent from the Chamber: 

The Hon J Bossano 

Sanitation was accordingly passed. 

Salt Water Supply was agreed to. 

Potable Water Supply  

385. 

.HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

•If I can.just make a little statement on the Potable 
Water Supply? 

MR SPEAKER.:\ 

Most certainly. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

The Honourable Mr Restano assuming that the Gibraltar 
Chronicle quoted him correctly, apparently said on the 
increase in water charges Government had not given any 
reasons for this so he assumed the taxpayer had 
again paid for Government inefficiency in this 
department. Firstly I would take issue with this "again 
to pay for Government inefficiency." This means that 
inefficiency has been going on for a long time. 
will not agree that there is inefficiency in this depart-
ment and he made later a comment that this was possibly 
due to the:•high ratio of water losses. Sir, I know the 

.Honourable•Mr Scott gives a lot of credence to 
computers, I sympathise with him in many ways. The 
billing of water is done by Government computer and my 
department does not fully wish to take the figures that 
they give us at face value but should we take the 
figures churned out by the Government computer and 
should we use those figures to assess the water losses 
for last .year, the losses work out to the figure 
of 7.8%. This seems to be too low for the department, 
it seems to be too good we can hardly believe it. We would 
think that there may be some computer error in the actual 
amount that they state has been billed and that the 
losses•would be somewhat higher. But if the computer is 
right theri'the losses are 7.8% and I think this is a 
very, very creditable figure so I don't think that the 
claim or the allegation of inefficiency in the 
department is really justified. 

MR SPEAKER:: 

You did say when you spoke on the general principles 
of the Bill that you expected the losses to be in 
the region of 15%. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir,'this is the figure that my department 
normally expects, something between 13% to 
20% with 15% as the average. But it has worked out 
this year,:as I say, from the figures supplied to us, 
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7.8% which is a really fantastic figure. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

restricted with water supply and yet we have always 
managed to get what we require.' 

HON A T LODDO: 
Mr Speaker, if I might make a general comment:,  It seems 
that last year because of the extra cost of the-
importation of water, we had a very sharp rise there. 
The rise is not reflected in this coming year and the 
extra on the distillers and the small addition to the 
pumping does not reflect the water situation as we might 
find it next year unless of course the Minister expects 
some more rain and would he care to comment on that or 
is it that the distillers are working more 
efficiently? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Well, Sir, the sharp rise in last year was the fact that 
because we had had such a poor year of rain we had.to 
import much more than we had normally budgeted for. 
Obviously we cannot say this year because we don't 
know what, rains we are going to get in the early winter 
period. November and December can be very wet months 
but if they provided the normal rainfall then we will • 
keep in.the parameters that we have estimated. If, of 
course, we had another, and this I think would be the 
fourth year of very low rainfall, then of course I might 
have to come to the House for a supplementary as I did 
last year. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

On the importation of water I think we have•restricted 
ourselves to Morocco at least as far as the importation 
of it, have any investigations been carried out on North 
Africa or another country that might perhaps be able to 
supply us at a cheaper rate? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir, we have investigated very many areas, we have 
investigated Algeria, we have investigated Tunisia, we have 
investigated Italy and we have investigated Portugal. 
All of these areas would work out to be more expensive 
plus a very great capital outlay by whoever might be the 
operator whether it was Government itself or some 
private individual in a more substantial and much larger 
tanker to actually do it and the other difficUlties 
that we foresee is that in most of these areas when we 
actually need the water which is in a time of summer and 
a time of drought they themselves are short.of water and 
might not be able to supply it. We have up to :the moment 
been very fortunate with our present, supplierp ibecau.se in 
many instances their own city has been very sbverely 
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Mr Chairman, on the importation of water. Can the 
Minister gukrantee to this House or assure this House 
that on no occasion water which has been imported has 
been directly pumped into the sea, because I have been • 
informed that this has happened in more than one 
occasion. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Directly pumped into the sea? 

HON A T LODDO: 

That is correct. Pumped straight out of thP 110.0 iliVP 
sea. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

The only time I think that this might occur is that when 
the water comes in it is tested by the health 
authorities, should they find something wrong with it, 
for example, it might have got oil pollution or something, 
then they would obviously condemn the water and it would 
be pumped into the sea. Under normal circumstances this 
of course would not occur but shguld the water be 
contaminated then this is the only answer that you would 
pump out into the sea, clean out your tanks, and then use 
them again for another voyage. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, in the case of the water arriving in a 
contaminated condition and having obviously to be pumped 
straight out into the sea, who pays for that? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE:. 

I think this is covered by the supplier. We only pay 
for water which we actually pump into the reservoirs. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, would the Minister please find ouf.,and let 
me know because "I think" is not good enough. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, I will let you know. 
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HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, is it cheaper to import than to distil? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir. The breakdown at the moment of complete costs 
or let.us say initial costs, imported water costs 
£2.91 per ton and absolute costs £3.64 per ton. By 
absolute costs this allows for all the expenses of 
getting it into the Waterworks and subsequently 
distributing it. The VTE distiller works out an 
absolute cost of £4.47 per ton and the North Phase 
distiller works out at £4.45 per ton. Obviously we 
hope with the new distillers if we get them and if they 
are coming into service reasonably soon with waste 
heat we should get a considerable reduction so that 
perhaps the figures will be comparable with imported 
water. Of course the big difference in the distilled 
price of water depends on the capital charges involved 
in the actual schemes. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, if I may add to that that I have just had an 
initial report from Coopers & Lybrand on water carriage 
and they carefully looked at this in the context of the 
Dockyard facility and they say quite definitely that 
distilled water from distillers provided on the grant 
would be cheaper than imported water. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir, it should have been written-off two or three 
years ago but thanks to the wonderful efforts of my 
water staff and engineering staff they have managed to 
keep it going for at least three years beyond its 
normal useful life. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker,.'if that is the case why not write it off and 
rely more on importation of water which is almost half the 
price? 

• 
HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

There are basically two reasons for that, Sir. One is 
that we cannot get more imported water as easily as we 
would like because basically the amount of water that 
can be actually carried by tanker is limited unless 
one was to invest in a new and larger tanker and of 
course even if one were to do so one couldn't • 
guarantee that—the supplying area could give us all the 
water that We want. I wouldn't like it to be said in 
public that'we are getting actually more water than the 
suppliers initially wanted to give us. The other reason, 
of course, is that we want to keep the North Face 
distiller working as much as we can so that it is 
available during the period of time when the VTE 
distiller is under maintenance. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I remember that the North 
considerably cheaper than 
that now they are more or 
the VTE distiller has come 
North Face has gone up in 

Face Distiller was 
the VTE distiller and I notice. 
less the same price. Is it that 
down in price or that the 

price? 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, does the Minister have any proposals for that 
North Face distiller? If it is written-off will it be 
replaced by new machinery? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

It is basically that the VTE has maintained its price 
whereas the North Face has got more expensive since 
it is not producing to so high a performance ratio as 
it was before. It used to perform somewhere around 
85%, now it has dropped off because of its old age to' 
something like 65%. This means that we are'getting less 
water for the same amount of fuel and power, etc. and 
therefore the costs have gone up. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I presume that that North Front Distiller is due for a 
write-off soon. 
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We have applied to ODA for a new distiller which we have 
already accepted the tender for and which will be paid 
hopefully by ODA if not it will have to be paid for 
by itself and we also have the option of a second 
distiller which again we hope will also be able to come 
through from ODA. These two distillers which will work 
at a higher capacity or performance ratio will more than 
supplement the North Face and the VTE when that is also 
phased out. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

These new distillers I understand are going to be 
situated near the power station to run off the energy from 
the power station? 
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HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, -that is correct. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Then what is going to happen to the actual building? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I presume eventually they will be knocked down and that 
area will be available for some other development. 

Potable Water supply was agreed to. 

Cemeteries  

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, I have noticed a very sharp increase in 
the upkeep of the Cemetery. Could the Minister comment 
on that, please. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir, partly we have taken on extra men to be able to 
provide for keeping the cemetery much cleaner and we 
are also carrying out this year some essential 
improvement to the Mess Room for the men and the 
pathways. If you have been round recently you will have 
seen that many of the pathways have been tarmaced 
and we hope to bring the cemetery up to a higher 
standard than it has been before. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, how many men actually have been employed? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Five. 

HON A T LODDO: 

How many do we have now in the cemetery altogether. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Twelve, Sir. Seven are specific gravediggers who are 
supposed to help clean the cemetery when they are not 
digging graves but they always seem to• be digging graves. 
There are five men who are exclusively on the task of • 
keeping the cemetery clean. These are the extra new men.  
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which we hope will in the next year or so put the 
cemetery into a much happier state. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Not for the inmates. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

- The question of digging graves, isn't that something 
that is easily ascertainable? You know how many people 
die every day and are buried or those people dying 
who are not being buried or people being buried who 
have not died? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

No, Sir, but they undertake other work begides the actual 
digging of an immediate grave such as preparing vaults, 
etc. This of course is done now as a Government operation 
and is'charged by Government on the actual person 
concerned. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, I wouldn't like to disappoint the 
Honourable Chief Minister so I will ask this question. 
Is any provision made here for refurbishing the two 
toilets in the Cemetery. There arp two and they are not 
in a very good state. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Have yoli had any complaints from the inmates? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

There is no specific provision but I will have a look at 
the toilets. None of the inmates have actually 
complained. 

HON A T LODDO: 

No, but the visitors do. 

Cemeteries was agreed to. 

Recreation and Sport. 

Personal Emolument's. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, before I go on to this, with your leave 
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may I say, Sir, may I be allowed to clarify for the 
benefit of the Hon Major Peliza under Head 17 Post Office 
Item 5, the conveyance of Mail, and I think the Hon 
and learned Leader of the Opposition also asked on this. 
I am sorry, Sir I may have misled the House. The 
situation on the Saturday collection of mail is that mail 
posted up to Friday leave on that same day. Any mail 
posted after 11 a.m. on Friday is not sorted on the 
Saturday but is sorted and departs on the Sunday flight 
and not on the Saturday flight. The reason for this 
Mr. Chairman, Sir, is the cost element, that it• 
would require to have Sorters on a Saturday which would 
be to the tune of £10,600 and secondly and more 
important indeed is the fact that mail arriving in 
England on the Saturday or on a Sunday is not delivered 
until the Monday. If we were to send mail on a 
Saturday it could be sorted out in England but not 
delivered until the Monday so there is mo advantage 
in sending it on a Saturday at all. As regards the 
Honourable Member's question, he is absolutely right, there 
was a circular sent in the PO Boxes on the 27th March this 
year giving'all these details and I am sorry, Mr Chairman, 
if I gave any other impression as regards the Saturday 
collection despatched from Gibraltar. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Could I make.two points on that. As I .understand the 
position in England the mail is not moved around on a 
Sunday but it is moved around on a Saturday so therefore 
there is some advantage in getting it on a Saturday. 
The Saturday mail will be delivered on Monday morning 
hut the mail that arrives on the Sunday will not be 
delivered in England on the Monday morning it will be 
Tuesday morning, that is my personal experience. That is 
one point I Would like to make. The second point, 
Mr Chairman, is that there is merit in putting mail on 
the Saturday; not necessarily using the Saturday morning 
sorting. Have a later time for mail on the Friday which 
still catches the Saturday mail. The Minister talks of 
eleven o'clock in the morning, there is a lot of 
business mail, a lot of personal mail that is posted 
during the day on Friday. Without touching the Saturday 
position couldn't he enquire to see whether the 
mail could in fact be put on the Saturday plane. I think 
it makes quite a difference at the other end and, Mr 
Speaker, if there is a daily air service to England it is 
odd that there shouldn(t be a daily air mail service 
having regard to the revenue at the Post Office gets from 
the people who pay to send the mail. I think he will 
find that there is a very big difference between mail 
going on a Sunday and mail going on a Saturday. As far as 
delivery at the other end, as far as international flights 
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are concerned from England on to other countries it 
makes more than a day's difference. I would really ask 
him to look into that. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I will certainly look into that, Mr Chairman. I am 
informed that if mail was to,leave on a Saturday it goes 
to Redhill and is left there but I will certainly take it 
up and see'if there is a way we can do it. On the other 
point, Mr Chairman, also that I committed myself to find 
out some information and that was regarding the Social 
Insurance Stamps. Of course I should have said that the 
Post Office is offering a service for the Labour and 
Social Security Department and the matter will be 
referred by the Director of Postal Services.to the 
Director of the Labour and Social Security if there is a 
way in which it can be solved but I must say once again, 
Sir, that I checked with my Director this morning and 
we have received no complaints at all at the Post Office of 
any aspect at all on the question of the collection of ' 
stamps. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

I have one.comment, Mr Speaker, on the mail collection 
and despatch. I think the Minister should bear in mind 
how important that is from the point of view, 
particularly now, from.the point of view of this being. 
a financial.centre. If it means that the Post Office 
will have-to fork out some.more money I think he 

"should give very careful consideration to the matter 
because I think it is worth it. 

MR SPEAKER: 

The point has been made and I am sure the Minister will 
take it up. We are at Personal Emoluments of Head 21. 
Recreation.and Sport. 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges  

HON A T LODDO: 

Mr Chairman., on the telephone service. Would not the 
Minister agree that at £1,000 per telephone with a staff 
of six is.rather high? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I don't know how high it is, we have three telephones there 
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and I would say that I may or may not agree with the 
situation. There are two lines into the Victoria Stadium 
and there is also a public telephone and although you 
have to put your coin into it the Stadium still•has to 
pay the rental. We are paying for three telephones and 
I don't honestly think excessive use is made. The Stadium 
doesn't have all that very many international calls. We 
may have to call somebody in England but very 
infrequently, it is mainly local calls with Government 
Departments. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Who actually opens the coin box and collects the money 
is it the Stadium authority or the Telephone Department? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I think it is the Telephone Department, these coin 
operated telephones provide a good income for the 
Telephone. Department 4nd in addition they make us pay 
for the rental. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Because if that is true if it is the Telephone. 
Department that collects it then I can't see.how they• 
can charge it again under the £1,000. •.1 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

They charge a rental for your phone whether there is a - 
shilling in it or there•is fifty thousand pounds. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

I don't want the details of it but can the Minister 
explain why in the case of salaries the expected rise is 
6% and in the case of wages it is 13%. Is there any 
particular reason? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I think the wage increase to non-industrials.was 
something in the region of 7% but we have a situation 
there where the HEO, the Sports Manager, there is some 
ambiguity and some problem *ith the analogue!'which has 
not yet come through.and there is probably a:s1,ight 
change there. The wages come under the industrial side. 

HON P J ISOLA: .% 

Yes but there is 13% increase where wages are concerned 
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and only 6% were salaries are concerned. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

There are two reasons for it. One was the diminishing of 
the 39-hour work, 40 to 39, which inflates the overtime 
rate somewhat more and of course as I tried to explain 
the other day they are on 39 hours whether they do 
a 39 hour from a Monday to a Friday or a 39 hour from 
a Wednesday to a Sunday but of course working on a 
Saturday or a Sunday you have to pay them the 
corresponding increases. 

Other Charges were agreed to. 

Special Expenditure  

HON A T LODDO: 

I notice that under structural alterations to implement 
charges we have had for two years running a token vote 
of £100 and this year we haven't got it. Can the Minister 
explain how he is now going to implement the charges 
without making use of this token vote for whatever 
it was going to be used before? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, the situation with charges as the Member 
opposite certainly knows and I suppose other Members 
know, is a matter that has been under discussion for 
quite a long time, not having been received with very 
great enthusiasm by those who all of a suddem are being 
asked to pay. The frontier situation, or the partial 
opening of the frontier, has brought about, unfortunately 
and regrettably, a lack of usage particularly in one 
sport on the Sunday and because of that it has been 
decided to leave things in abeyance to see exactly 
what occurs with the sporting fraternity particularly 
with one major sport before we actually implement this. 
There seems to be a consensus that there should be some 
charge within the Sports Committee. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

The £100 token that we voted in last year to effect the 
structural alteration, where was that spent? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: . 

A token vote if you don't spend it, you don't spend it, 
it's not there, it is only a token. 
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MR SPEAKER: 

It is a frustrated vote. 

HON W T SCOTT: 
• 

What I,am saying is that last year it did appear 
and it appears that it was spent under the revised 
estimates. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

No. Provision is made for a token vote. If it is used 
it would'probably have been much more than £100 
and therefore there would have been provision but there has 
been no use at all of it so it has been squashed out 
for the time being. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Sir, we would like to amend Special Expenditure by the 
introduction of a new subhead. Contribution to Mini 
Olympics. 

MR SPEAKER: 
.1 

You cannot amend anything which implies the increase of 
expenditure. 

Special Expenditure was agreed to. 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

Before you come to the next item may I answer further a 
matter which I spoke to yesterday on the Prison as I 
have some further information. Mr Chairman, I once worked 
for a person who when I sought to find out information 
from him quickly he would look rather worried and say 
it was entirely off the cuff.' What I said yesterday 
was not entirely off the cuff, I am not qualifying. it, 
but I do want to make one thing clear which I think the 
House will be interested to know and that is that'while 
the prison service is a disciplined service, at the 
moment there is no express requirement to wear uniform. 
I think is clearly an incident of the good order and 
running of the prison and certainly the view taken by 
the Superintendent would be that he expects the men to 
wear uniform and uniforms are provided. There is in fact 
no specific requirement. 

MR SPEAKER: 

It is not a condition of service, is that what yoir are 
saying? 
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HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

It is not an express condition of service but of course he 
would take the view and I think Government would take the 
view it is'an'implicit condition of service. To the extent 
that it mayNneed to be made explicit, the matter will be 
looked into. 

Head 22. Secretariat  

Personal Emoluments  

HON G T.RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, is there anybody or more than one person 
involved specifically with the preparation of General 
Orders? 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

Mr Chairman, it is a matter which is handled in the 
Establishment Division. There is certainly one officer, 
I think, who is primarily responsible for the drafting 
work on it but the EStablishment Officer himself is 
involved and my own Chambers are involved and I am sure 
other officers within the Secretariat are involved in 
helping out,. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does the Honourable Member have any indication of when 
,the revision will be completed? 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

The revision Mr Chairman, has been done in stages and I 
think at this point we have come through'a number of 
phases, we haven't finally completed it, there is an 
element of consultation with the Association involved and 
I would not like to put a time limit on exactly when it 
will be completed but it is a matter which has been 
given priority. It is not a small undertaking. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Can I ask on personal emoluments, Mr Chairman, what is the 
need for extra staff and how are they being allocated? 
I notice there is an increase of 4 in the Secretariat. 
There seems to be an increase of one Executive Officer, 
two Clerical Officers and a Clerical Assistant. Where 
are they all fitted in because the impression one gets in 
the Secretariat is that they are a bit over-crowded. 
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HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The Nationality Unit. 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges  

HON A J HAYNES: 

Sir, on Other Charges under Sub Head 13, Printing of 
Stationery, is the reduction just simply as per (b) 
that there has been a reallocation or is there a genuine 
cut there? Does it mean that the costs in effect are the 
same but there has been a re-distribution among 
departments? 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

It is a result of re-allocation printing costs are not 
going down. 

.HON G T RESTANO: 

May I ask what subhead 16, Mayoral Expenses, is all about? 
It is the first time we have had this. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

The point is that the entertainment vote last year is 
more than this year. We have tried to cut it but we 
couldn't cut it that far and as it always included the 
mayoral expenses it has now been separated and 
therefore the entertainment vote which covers all 
departments and ministries and so on has been kept below 
the figure for last year but we have put in'a separate 
item so that they can be itemised and we can keep a 
closer control of the bigger items. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

If the mayoral expenses have been put separately should 
this item not really read Mayoral entertainment vote? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Yes, perhaps that is a better way. There are no expenses 
involved except I don't know whether the question of the 
Driver is included, I don't think, I think that would 
come under another department. 

HON P J ISOLA:  

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

He only has a driver for official functions. He has 
to be paid overtime and the man is employed somewhere 
else full-time. Perhaps it could be described as Mayoral 
entertainment expenses or something like that. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

The reason I say that is because the next thought I was 
going to throw, it is not urgent for this year, is 
whether there should be a mayoral head overing all the 
expenses of that post. I don't know whether that is 
possible. or practical but it might give an idea of how 
much it costs to have a Mayor in Gibraltar. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

On subhead 7, Mr Chairman, Rents of Flats and Offices. 
I notice a drop there. Is this as a result of a 
proposed move of a section of the department from rented 
accommodation? 

HON A J CANEPA: 

Yes, Mr Speaker, the IRO's offices which were 
previously privately rented have .been given up. 

Other Charges were agreed to. 

Special Expenditure  

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, under 81, special expenditure. Enquiries into 
Departmental Functions and Efficiency - £7500. 
Presumably this is partly if not totally for the expenses 
of the Chairman of the Steering Committee and if it isn't 
is it the intention of Government to appoint another 
committee of enquiry into another department of 
Government and if so which department? 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

Mr Chairman, the reason for the decrease is that the 
matter is connected with the Chairmanship of the 
Electricity Department Steering committee which,it is hailed 
will cease fairly early in the financial year 19'83/84 

.but there is provision for the possibility of another 
committee. yes. 

HON W T SCOTT: 
I would be very surprised if the driver was included 
there, Mr Chairman. f• . If there is a possibility can Government say to this House 

• 
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what department it is next thinking of investigating? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

/ have suggested to the Government, Mr Chairdan, that 
the Treasury might be looked at next. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

But it is not intended to have a wideranging enquiry like 
the other taro. This would be a rather limited enquiry. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I think it would be more linked with getting much of the 
Treasury work on to a computer and the accounts system. 

HON W * T SCOTT: 

But the salary of the Chairman of the Steering 
Committee is included in that vote? 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

Yes, it is and as I mentioned, Mr Chairman, it is 
expected that the work of that will cease early in this 
financial year. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Well, I don(t share his optimism, certainly not after the 
answer from the Minister for Municipal Services 
yesterday when he told us that they would finish when they 
finished. Can I ask, just to get the thing right. The 
revised estimates for 1982/83 is £69,000. If I remember 
rightly we have voted £54,000 supplementary provision 
in respect of that particular gentleman. Could we have 
the right figures because we have been a little confused 
by the general debate. 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

If we may we will ascertain and provide the figures 
for the Honouiable the Leader of the Opposition. 

Special Expenditure was agreed to. 

HEAD 23 TELEPHONE SERVICE  

Personal Emoluments 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Sir, may I ask why it has been found necessary to 
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increase the number of Trunk Operators in a year where 
International Direct Dialling has been introduced? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, in fact and I wanted to mention this. 
There are in`fact 10 telephone Operators, not 12. 

MR SPEAKER: . , 

Zn other words the establishment is 10 and not 12. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Yes, there is no financial provision - for 12, Sir. 

MR SPEAKER: 

And there is no increase? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

There is no increase. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I notice that,there are also three new Telephone Trunk 
Operator Supervisors. What is the reason for that? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Yes, Sir. This was a paper that came before Council 
because we felt we needed Supervisors for the Telephone 
Trurrk•Operatdrs and they will deal with a variety of 
problems some of:which were probably dealt beforp by 
the clericai-officer. The on-call, the leave, the cover, 
the running of the switchboard as well, reporting of 
switchboard faults, operator roster, subscriber 
complaints and recording of statistical data. All in all. 
they will•not only be running the switchboard but they 
will be doing a lot of work some of which was done before 
by the clerical officers. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, I still think that this year where 
International Direct Dialling has been introduced, I 
would have 'expected to have seen certain cuts in, say, 
temporary assistance because clearly the work that has 
to be done by telephone operators is less than it used 
to be before because in most cases all they have to deal 
with is Spain and Morocco. 
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BON.DR R G VALARINO: 

r ; 
Mr Chairman, the Honourable Member As quite,r y.  ,ight, in 
fact, if he looks down the page and he sees that for the 
temporary assistance there are eight telephone trunk 
operators, the contracts of these temporiry trunk 
operators will finish in May or June this year so we 
shall have eight.less operators at that time. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Is that reflected in, the personal emoluments?: X see that 
there is an increase in salaries and a decrease in overtime 
and allowances but there is an increase in salaries. If 
eight telephone trunk operators are going to finish in 
the department during the year I don't really see it 
reflected in'the figures. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, it is reflected in salaries and if the 
Honourable member would look closely he will find there 
that there are gratuities for the 8 temporary operators 
of £12,000. This is payable when they finish,their two-
year contract. 

PerSonal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges  

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does the Minister not consider that the Elecricity and 
Water Charges for the Telephone Service seems to be rather 
high at £10,700 compared to other departments? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Speaker, Sir, I don't consider them high but.I shall 
endeavour to have another look at them and make sure 
they are up to scratch and shall report to him 
eventually on this. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Can the Minister explain what subheads 11 and12 are, 
Special services and Telephone Advisory SerV ;Ce? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

The Telephone Advisory Service, really, this is a token 
-provision and in fact it was a token provision last 
year, if I remember rightly, and the Honourable Member 
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asked the House the same question. This is a token 
provision just in case we need advice from Telconsult 
on some aspect of the department eg salaries. That is only 
a temporary provision. As regards the Special Services, 
this is the service which is run at the City Hall and they 
are responsible in the main for connecting the more 
sophisticated equipment like PABX's and PMBX's and the 
like. They are really a highly sophisticated and very 
well trained section of the Telephone Department. 

-HON G T RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, if I may speak first on the Telephone 
Advisory Service. This is for advice, possibly on 
tariffs and so on. My understanding is that a 
telephone call for the Cadiz area is 66p for 3 minutes 
whereas the tariff the other way is about 12ip for the 
same amount of time. Why is it so inordinately more 
expensive? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, in fact if we are referring to the 
United Kingdom. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

No, I said the Cadiz area, Spain.. 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

The Honourable Member unfortunately has chosen the 
wrong thing to compare with. We get very little 
revenue, practically none coming from that end 
therefore on calls from Spain to Gibraltar we get 
practically peanuts. Therefore the only way to make some 
money in that direction is to increase the local charge 
over to Spain. Let me say at this point that the ideal 
situation would have been to have direct dialling to 
Spain but unfoitunately due to circumstances beyond the 
control of Gibraltar this is not possible and what we 
try to do is that the money that we lose from calls 
coming in we try to obtain from calls going out. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

It is only fair that something like this should be 
highlighted when, for example, an increase by certain 
traders on computer machines is criticised as \. 
,profiteering.. To.me, this would seem to me to 
fall.into the same category. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Well, that is a debatable point. 
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HON G T RESTANO: 

On the special services, Mr Chairman. The coin boxes, 
for example, at Main Street. Can the Minister.say who 
collects the money from there? 

H01; DR R G VALARINO:.  

The coin• boxes at Main Street, Sir, we collect the money 
from them, the Government. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Is 'this the Telephone Department? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

This is at the Telephone Department itself, yes. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

What element of checking is there between the calls 
that are actually made and the money,which is actually 
obtained? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

The checking that is done is quite simple becauSe as we 
have the equipment which checks on international calls 
therefore the money that is obtained from the telephone 
box is compared to the amount of money of that telephone 
number in the exchange. An international call from a 
coinbox will show up in the exchange. That amount of money 
will show up in the exchange as well and we are able to 
compare the figures. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does the Government intend to have mere of these 
telephone boxes? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman Sir, I mentioned during my speech that we had 
already installed a tremendous number of coinboxes and 
throughout Gibraltar and if he looks at the Improvement 
and Development Fund he will notice that more are 
envisaged this year. 

Other Charges were agreed to. 

Head 23. Telephone Service, was agreed to. 

HEAD 24. Tourist Office  

(1) Main Office - Personal Emoluments 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Mr Chairman,.1171der Subhead 1, Salaries. I see that there 
is an in crease of £18,100 and perhaps as they are 
all connected with salaries, Mr Speaker, I might put 
the question at the same time:,Overtime £800, allowances 
£300. I wonder if the Minister could give an 
explanation on those three points. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Chairman, certainly. The question of the increase of 
the £18,000 is the 7% increase in wages. The other factor 
there of overtime is a slight increase on last year, again 
keeping to the 39-hour week that we have to agree to and 
therefore it inflates slightly the overtime rates. We are 
trying to keep overtime to the minimum possible and 
allowances 'vaich are by way of agreement. I cannot expand 
much further on that. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

On what does the overtime go mostly and also an indication 
of what the allowances are about? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Chairman, overtime goes mainly in the Tourist.Office 
between the MesSenger Driver and the Clerical staff, the 
girl on duty at the Airport Terminal on a Sunday and 
Saturday, the girl that we have now at the Frontier post 
and incidentals that come from time to time particularly 
Miss Gibraltar who takes up some overtime. The manning of 
the Piazza Tourist Office which is open on Saturday 
morning is also at overtime rates. 

HON MAJOR R j:PELIZA: 

And the allowance? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

The allowances are, Mr Speaker, for people who act in the. 
absence of the Director, the HEO goes up and therefore the 
EO becomes an HEO and the CO becomes and OC or whatever 
it is. 

Personal Emoluments (Main Office) was agreed to. 
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4. I notice that there is quite 
and running expenses from 

Just a comment on Subhead 
a drop in the maintenance 
motor vehicles. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: .1 

We bought a new car last year and it is under guarantee 
for a certain period and it is not expected that we will 
have .to incur expenditure in mechanical repairs. 

HON'MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Mr Speaker, on subhead 8 - Photographs. I see that the sum 

to me a lot of money in photographs and I 
is £2,900 and this is normally the amount 

wonder if the 
spent. It seems 

money on Minister can explain how we spend so much 
photographs? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, on photographs it was done by way of tender 
and we have a nominal sum to pay the successful • 
tenderer and of course the number of photographs that we 
require'in keeping up-to-date. There is a constant 
demand for photographs by the press, by people in Great 
Britain in particular and we have to keep them up to 
date with current photographs. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 
. - 

Mr Speaker, there is a film which is shown for presenting 
Gibraltar as a holiday resort, can the Minister say if 
he is satisfied with the state of that film? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, we have two. We have one film which is a 
little outdated in the sense that it is now .I think 
something like 7 or 8 years old which we are not showing, 
-particularly on trade promotion and we have an up-to-
date audio visual. In the case of an audio visual 
you can insert slots and add some chat to iti:,but in !the 
case of a film you cannot. We have; tried 40 have aone 
my best to have an up-to-date film but what';'weJhave done 
is that we have made Videos of the film which:we send out 
to travel .agents and also video of the audigivisual for 
travel agentS to !be able to show themselvesh0 
prospective clients. A film today would co4 sqmething in 
the region of £25,00d to £30,000; 
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HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Would the Minister agree with me that it is Vital that' 
when we make those presentations what we see on those 
films are -attractive enough to impress those who are 
there othewise it could be counter productive, it 
might be better not to make a presentation of that 
nature.. If the money has got to be spent in producing 
the right sort of thing to sell Gibraltar, I think it 
.should be spent since this is.one of our main 
industries in Gibraltar. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I can assure the Honourable Member and all Members of this 
House that the Audio Visual is superb and very highly 
commended by everyone who has seen it, Mr Speaker. 

HON G T RESTANO:.  

On subhead 5 - Electricity and Water. I notice there is an 
increase of 34% which seems rather high. What is the 
explanation for that? • 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, the question of water is not just for the 
water in the offices, it is for the water at the various 
sites and in particular I must say the biggest source 
of consumption is the Caravan Parking Site. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Don't they pay for their water. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

They do pay, Mr Speaker, an element but a paltry sum, 
unmetered, uncontrolled. We must find a way of being 
able to control the taps there, because it has been an 
abuse, not only by the caravanners but by other people 
making'use of water for washing cars when not ' 
supervised by adequate staff. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does the Honourable Member have any idea how we can 
control .this. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

We had thought of meters but of course the cost of 
installing meters was quite high and in addition we are 
not very happy about keeping caravanners there in 
perpetuity. 

. . • 
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HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 



HON G T RESTANO: 

Does he have any idea how to control it? . 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Yes, Mr Speaker, we have -Co do something such as 
supplying water during particular periods of the day. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Subhead 11, Staff Training £500. Can the Minister say 
what this training consists of? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I must say, Mr Speaker, with great apologies, that I have 
that page missing. I will certainly get that. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

The next one is subhead 12, Sundry Festivals. Can the 
Minister say which are the ones that are going to be 
held this year. I notice that there is an increase. Is 
that an increase in the cost of the existing one or is 
it that we have an additional one? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr.Speaker, the main bulk of that is absorbed by 
Miss Gibraltar. In addition to that we are intending 
to carry out a candlelight exhibition during the.  month' 
of August in Alameda Gardens, hopefully; but that is a 
very.  minor part in that vote. The main chunk is the 
Miss Gibraltar Contest which is becoming extremely 
expensive but which I think Members will agree is 
the only show that we put up for Gibraltar in its 
entirety, televised, and which we have done 
successfully for a number of years and which has been 
certainly in the past few years of a very high standard 
and if we want the standard, if we want the Miss 
Gibraltar Contest we have to pay .the price. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Subhead 14, Mr Speaker. Service of airfield after hours. 
Obviously that is a token vote and so it was I suppose 
last year but it was not used. I wonder if the 
Minister could say what that is for? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, there was a possibility of night flights 
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arriving and departing Gibraltar with the Air Europe 
-situation and therefore it was again considered prudent 
to put a token vote there, and of course we would, 
as in the past, pay forthat. I have just been provided, 
Mr Speaker, with the information required by the 
Honourable.Member opposite on staff training and I am told 
it is for the provision of cost of a tourist survey, 
interviews at airport etc., out of the staff training. 

.HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, to go back to subhead 13, Field Sales —
Morocco. Can I have a breakdown of what this one 
involves? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I would like to say that Morocco is invariably visited 
monthly by the Director and a Member of the Gibraltar 
Tourist Office and I am very grateful to Blands who 
provide free transport to and fro. The idea is to visit 
the people,concerned with Gibraltar, tour operators 
and travel agencies that deal with Gibraltar, and this 
last year, as is known, a visit was paid to Rabat and 
Casablanca. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Is this to generate more tourists from Morocco? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

That is the intention. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, I don't want to rake up old scores but the 
problem with stralided tourists, as he appreciated last 
time was a•serious problem. Can he undertake the 
necessary measures to ensure that it does not occur 
again. 

MR SPEAKER:,  

No, you can ask whether there is any vote, or any item 
which will ensure that. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Well, is'there any item that will ensure no repetition 
of that kind of episode? 
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HON H J ZAMMITT: 

No, Mr Speaker, there is no item under this Head that 
ensures that and'I must repeat that I do not think it is 
Government's duty, or the Tourist Office duty to 
afford anything other than personal assistance. That is 
up to the operators. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

In subhead 16, I notice that there is a decrease in the 
share of fees paid to the exhibitors.of £2,490:  Is this 
because the,percentage of their fee is down or is it 
because the collection at the site has gone down? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, it is that we are now paying less 
percentage. We started at 35% and 30% and as from 
week ending the 13th of February this year we were down 
to_20%, and as from the 13th of February nex:4, year.we 
are down to 15%. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: if • 

Can the Minister say if the takings have increased or 
decreased? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I answered that in reply to a question by the Honourable 
and Gallant Major, I -think at the adjourned , 4)eeting of this 
House. There certainly has been an increase 'Of•visitors 
to our sites. • 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

Special Expenditure.  

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Special Expenditure, ,  Subhead 8, BOOk on Gibr41-Ukr by 
Dr Sparrow, £.5,000. It comes as a surprise to me that 
the Tourist Office is going to pay for the wrilting of a 
book,•  can the Minister explain. 

HON H J ZAMMITT• 
• C7 
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Mr Speaker, it is quite a lengthy explanation and I 
hope the House will bear with me. It is a book on 
Gibraltar Mr Speaker, but I think it is an '-
important book on Gibraltar. Dr Sparrow is 4:nan of 
extremely high reputd and I was very_ disappOnied to see 
that the only book on Gibraltar that one would find in the  

Commonwealth Institute was that epistle written by Dr George 
Hills and therefore I think that it is vital that we should 
have something on Gibraltar both'on the political and 
touristic side and I think it is vital that we have something 
like that. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Mr Speaker, I cannot see the need for this and I must 
say that I can't agree with what the Minister is saying. 
First of all, I am sure that there are plenty of books 
written on Gibraltar, quite a lot in fact. If there are 
no books on Gibraltar I would assume it is because someone 
has not been doing his duty going round the institute, which 
by the way, I think, the London Office could keep an eye 
on because it is not only books, the exhibition itself 
is in a terrible state but I will come to that later. On 
the book itself, Mr Speaker, I would have thought that it 
would be much cheaper just to present the institute, 
not with one book but with a number of books rather 
than have. one written and paid by the Government which will 
look, I think, a fabrication. Whatever we say, it is paid 
by the Gibraltar Government and it will not carry the 
weight, I think, of a book which is written spontaneously 
and I cannot vote for that, Mr Speaker, on those grounds. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

The book will be distributed, Mr Speaker, that is what 
we are trying to achieve, not only •:to the Commonwealth 
Institute but what does occur is that Her Majesty's 
Stationery Office did buy a certaininumber of copies of 
Dr George Hills book and circulated that one amongst the 
Commonwealth Institute and amongst many Universities 
throughout the world. I think that we should now produce 
a book on Gibraltar. I must say it is not just a 
political book it is also on the whole set-up of tourism 
in Gibraltar. 

On a vote being taken on Special Expenditure - Main• 
Office, Subhead 80 - Book on Gibraltar by Dr Sparrow, 
the following Hon Members voted in favour: 

The Hon I Abecasis 
The Hon A J Canepa 
The Hon Major F J Dellipiani 
The Hon M K Featherstone 
The Hon Sir Joshua Hassan 
The Hon J B Perez 
The Hon Dr R G Valarino 
The Hon H J Zammitt 
The Hon D Hull 
The Hon R J Wallace 
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The following Hon Members voted against: 

The Hon A J• Haynes 
The Hon P J Isola 
The Hon A T Loddo 
The Hon Major R J,Peliza 
The Hon G T Restano 
The Hon W T Scott . 

The following Hon Member was absent from the Chamber:• 

The Hon J Bossano 

Special Expenditure was accordingly passed. 

London Office - Personal Emoluments.  

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Mr Speaker, Allowances, £9,800, could the Minister 
explain what the allowances are? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

The allowances are a London Allowance that we pay our 
staff whilst in England. We have to pay them an allowance 
otherwise we would not get people prepared to go to 
London. 

Pei'sonal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges.  

HON MAJOR R•J PELIZA: 

Subhead 2, General Office Expenses. This is again 
beating the old druth again. I am glad that the Minister 
is now considering using the office for the 
philatelic sales. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

No, I have not said that. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

I thought he had said he was considering doing it. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

I said we had considered the question of using the 
Gibraltar Tourist Office. We are considering it. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

You have considered it. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Yes, but nots that we had agreed to it. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

I-said that I am glad that he is considering it, that is 
a move in the right direction. But would he also consider 
using the office to project Gibraltar as a financial 
centre, which I have said before, not necessarily to 
attract the big bankers, but to attract the small savers. 
I have had personal enquiries about that so I think that 
is another thing that they can do and also to project 
the image of Gibraltar on which the Minister has already 
agreed to spend £5,000 in publishing a book which I think 
is going to be counter productive if it is paid by the 
Gibraltar Government and I think that that money could be 
better spent in projecting Gibraltar from the Office with 
existing literature which can be seen to be totally 
impartial and therefore, Mr Speaker, I would like the 
Minister to say whether he would consider, not only for the 
philatelic sales but also for the other three points that 
I have just made. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, I regret to reiterate that it is a Government 
Tourist Office. We cannot convert the Gibraltar 
Government Tourist Office into an embassy, into a consulate 
or into a trade agency. I am sure, however, that any 
approach made to the London Tourist Office by any sector 
with interest in Gibraltar will be referred to the 
pertinent.deN.rtment but I am not prepared to allow the 
Gibraltar Todrist Office to be used as an•embassy or any 
other thing apart from tourism. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

I am surprised Mr Speaker, that he won't allow that to 
happen and yet he is prepared to spend £5,000 on almost 
the same thing. But anyway, obviously they ar; adamant 
as usual and there is no point in pursuing the matter 
further. Perhaps we will have to see a change of 
Government before people get to know a bit more about 
Gibraltar in Britain which is so necessary. Could the 
Minister please undertake to have a look at the display in 
the Commonwealth Institute in London which is in a 
terrible state and has been like that for a number of years 
and their attention has been called to that matter before. 
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• , • Hy in 
Could.they please get someone in this office 'to. look 
after :that area. ! , v 

HON N ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, I have personally been to the Comppnyealth 
Institute together witn the Manager,. of the London 
Tourist Office but I.must make it absolutely blear that 
it is not a Tourist Office responsibility. The fact that 
we happen to have somebody in England goes back to the 
argument put by the Honourable and Gallant Major that 
not because the Tourist Office happens to be, 
London. musti we accept responsibility for everything 
that happens in England. This is why I opposet0.' 
consular, the embassy or whatever situation. 1. ve been 
there,,I have looked at it, we have had exper# looking 
at it,.and ye have had'guesstimates and. we are'asking for 
definite estimates.' 

HON MAJOR 11. 3 PELIZA:
• y. .1 61 . • 

I think I heard the Minister say that the rent. is going up 
considerably and I wonder if the Minister can say 
whether that will persuade the Government to move to an 
upstairs office rather than have a ground floor, and also 
whether perhaps they would find a place which is not so 
expensive and perhaps in the end even more useful. Could 
the Minister explain if there are any plans in this 
connection? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, as I mentioned in my intervention.on the 
Finance Bill, yes, we have had indications from the 
landlord that our rent is to be virtually doubled 
and we are not at all happy abodt that. It is quite an 
explusive'and expensive area and, again, I have 
personally looked at this together with my Director 
and the London Office staff and we have asked our 
solicitors in England and our surveyors to try and 
find alternative accommodation, not necessarily in 
the heart of London, but probably in the outsirts. I would 
not personally be very sympathetic to having an dpstairs 
office somewhere, I think that Gibraltar requires a shop 
front, groundfloor level. Not that it has to be.in the 
Strand or in Trafalgdr Square but if we could find 
somewhere where we could get a tenancy with a 
reasonable lease, then.I think we would look at it 
very, very favourably. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA:. • 
fk  

I will'not quarrel too much with that one with' the 
1 
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Minister because I think there is some merit in what 
he says provided the rent is right. In chosing the place, 
I would suggest that first it should be, if possible, in 
the Victoria area where now we have the terminal and another 
thing is that it is close to an underground. 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, I do not know how close we can get but one 
thing I must explain is that although we would like to 
stay in London for status as a Government Office, we must 
not forget that many tour operators are moving out of 
London, as the Honourable and Gallant Major well knows, 
because of the fear of increased rents. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Yes, Mr Speaker, public relations. I see that they spent 
good money on public relations. £16,500. I would very 
much like to know what the functions of the public 
relations are for that amount of money. This, I suppose, 
has nothing to do'with the actual advertisement 
commission that advertising agents get. I would like to 
know to what extent this amount is justified. What is it 
that they do? 

HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Mr Speaker, I am.afraid that it is virtually impossible 
to measure the result of public relations. We were asked 
by the Tourist Advisory Board to double our public 
relations which we virtually did, from £9,000 we went up 
to £16,000. Their mission, of course, as public 
relations is to keep.Gibraltar in the forefront as much 
as possible. We have a very good firm, Eric Williams and 
Partners, a firm of very high repute in England and they 
have obviously very good contacts with all the press 
media, with'the radio and television stations, and they are 
constantly asking and of course my staff here are constantly 
sending material of events in Gibraltar, of whatever is 
happening in Gibraltar and they publicise it as much as 
they possibly can.. That is the main function. Advertising 
is a different thing altogether, they work in close 
liaison but the mission of public relations is to keep 
the press and the radio and television and information 
media informed of current affairs of Gibraltar and 
using it in the best possible way for Gibraltar's 
benefit. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Does the public relation firm provide the Tourist Office 
with the result of their efforts such as cuttings of 
articles and so on so that the effect can be quantified? 
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HON H J ZAMMITT: 

Yes, very much indeed, Mr Chairman. We get a monthly report 
from our Public Relations together with all cuttings 
of all newspapers, tapes, etc. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

I am just going to say how strongly I object to the very 
little amount that is being spent in promoting Gibraltar 
and I say this generally. I am not going to vote against 
the Head because I think that not enoughliis being done 
for tourism which is the second main pillar of our 
industry. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

Special Expenditure was agreed to. 

Head 24. Tourist Office was agreed to. 

Head 25, Trading Standards and Consumer Protection -
Personal Emoluments  

HON G T RESTANO: 

Does the Government have any intention of reorganising 
this unit. 

HON A J CANEPA: 

When the new Consumer Protection Officer is appointed, I 
hope todiscuss with him the adequacy of the existing 
structure. We will see what comes of it. 

HON G T RESTANO:  

Head 25, Trading Standards and Consumer Protection was 
agreed to. 

Head 26 Treasury -.Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges- 

HON G T RESTANO: 

-I notice that this again is one department which does 
not seem to have an electricity and water vote. Is there 
any reason for that? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

It is in the Secretariat building. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

On subhead 8. Care of Apes, Mr Speaker. Is there any 
likelihood of making the Middle Hill Pack, confining 
them to a sage? I seem to have heard that there is some 
intention on the part of Government to cage them and is 
there any provision for this in this Head? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Not to my knowledge. I have never heard of it. I don't 
think there is very close liaison with them. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

I am very glad to hear that it is an unfounded• rumour. 
The other thing, Mr Speaker, is is there any provision in 
this subhead for the implementation of an Ape park, 
which was the subject of a report. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: Is it in the Minister!s mind to absorb it into another 
department? 

HON A J CANEPAl  

No, Sir, as far as I 
and I checked before 
those who on the  

am aware the only provision here, 
I came in, is merely to feed 
roll. 

There has been a report prepared by Mr John Gaetano, in 
his personal capacity not as Principal Auditor, which 
has been the subject of consultation with the Chamber of 
Commerce. Council of Ministers has not as yet discussed 
the contents of that report so I am not in a position 
to give more information at this stage. 

Personal Emoluments was agreed to. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

417. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, can I have an assurance that they are not 
going to be caged. I think it would be an absolute 
disaster for Gibraltar if the apes were caged. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

There is no provision in here for an ape park, caging them 
or uncaging them. There is only provision for their 
food and maintenance. 

418. 



HON A J HAYNES 

Will the Minister confirm that 
key attractions to tourists in 

the apes are one of the 
Gibraltar. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT 

Oh, I agree, ;we provide money 
were any provision at all for 
or whatever, it would be under 
there is nothing at all. I do 
tourist attraction. 

HON.  A J HAYNES: 

SECRETARY:. :?: 
, • - 

for their food. If there 
caging or for a park 
special expenditure and 
accept that they are a major 

Mr Speaker, will the Minister confirm that under 
Care of Apes,, the likely increase in tourists visiting 
the apes may be detrimental to their health iOkey 
are overfed? 

MR SPEAKER: 

No,. with due respect, I am not having it. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

May I ask under Other Charges, Mr Chairman,.does the 
care Of apes in any way include veterinary assistance 
if so required? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

They are treated at the Royal Naval Hospital, they are 
on the strength of the garrison. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Chairman, the maintenance of the City Hall. I t would 
have thought that would have been under the Public 
Works Annually,Recurrent. Is there any special reason 
why it should be in this vote and is this the whole 
Hall? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

We have quite a lot of accommodation in that Building, 
the computer offices and the billing department and in 
fact part of that cost,- whichq should have mentioned, 
is water and electricity for the sections whicWare in 
there. In fact, we have under Personal* Emoluments taken on 
the Senior Porter at the City Hall.' 

HON P J ISOLA: 

The other point I wanted to bring up, Mr Chairman, is the. 

1 
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insurance legislation consultancy. From the figures of 
£3,000, 82/83, and £15,000, 83/84, is that consultancy 
going rather slowly because I had the impression a long 
time ago of the appointment of a consultant. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The consultant made a preliminary visit and as a result 
of this representations wer emade by the Finance 
Centre which are being looked at and has yet to be 
resolved. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

So why this £15,000 for 83/84? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

It is put there because we intend to make the 
appointment, we intend to have the consultants. The 
question is that we are still sorting out the exact 
terms of reference.. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

You intend to have a consultant, but what is it, is it 
going to be a once and for all consult“ncy? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

But it is not an ach;iser like the banking one. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The reason why the figure is high is that the 
consultancy includes not only his fee but also hotel 
expenses when he is in Gibraltar and travelling 
expenses. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman I also notice that under Personal Emoluments 
there is no grade or salary scale for the Banking 
Supervisor. 

HON FINANCIAL ANDDEVELOPMENT,SECRETARY: 

This Is true, he does not fall within any of the known 
appointments linked to the salary of a Banking official.  
in the United Kingdom and originally when the. draft 
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GBC are met!,by the subvention? So in actual fact the 
increase of'salary in GBC, any increase of salaries are 
ip.fact paid by the general body of taxpayers as a 
result. I understood.that we give a subvention to GBC 
and that thetefore if that:subvention is to be 
increased, the authority of the House is required 
otherwise they are a Government department. 

HON CHIEF MJNISTER: 
. , 

I think that,!this stemmed out of the understanding that 
the Government, subject to agreeing to the proposals, in 
this case we have made a very drastic cut which may be 
reflected in their performance but what we agreed to pay 
is,-the difference between what their income it and the 
expenditurp,of running it subject to our cutting the 
subvention,jhe pay increases that are recommended for 
the GBC cOMout of the bulk amount that is made at the 
beginning-abd then they make. the claim on the basis 
of parity and they are discussed with the Treasury and also 
I think sometimes with the Industrial Relations Officer 
who has td -advise on the nature of the increase. Otherwise 
they would not be able to cover in the subvention any 
increase in,anticipation of the, year. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY 

Mr Speaker, I. think, if I may say so; that on a question 
of financial propriety, the Honourable the Learned 
Leader of.;the Opposition has made a good point. I 
think that ih future. we shall have to bring this up as' 
a tupplementary. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

I'din gra/&fdt:for thkt becaUse the Beason I mentioned 
that, Mr'bh4rman, it'that I remember distinctly when we 
had the ahuffient in this House about Airtime 
Iniernati90, I remember an intervention froin the 
HohourableM.  Bossano about salary re-negotiations with 
GBC and 'I a'twinly got the distinct impressijm during 
that debatdqbat if further provision was reqUired for the 
subventiO Ine House would be asked to vote fbr it and 
since we Iiak'hnot been asked to vote for anything, I had 
assumed that'that matter had been resolved within the 
subvention of the Government.. 

HON A J CANEPA: 
• , 

Mr ChairMinl the point Mr Bossano was making was that it 
was bad enough to have the hands of GBC tied down .by the, need 
to referthellmatter to Government and that it' was more 
acceptable -that the House should have a further vote 

estimates were prepared he was shown still as a banking 
consultancy but, in fact, it is now a specific post 
and at the last minute we moved him over into the PE 
and showed him under the establishment.but we have not 
specifically agreed a salary for him at the moment. We 
have to do that. 

Other Charges was agreed to. 

Subventions  

MR SPEAKER: 

I understand that there are certain amendments to two 
subheads, which perhaps could be moved. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I expect an amendment, Sir, to subheads 36 and 37 -
Hotels - Water Subsidy and Electricity Subsidy. 
The provision under subhead 36 to be increased from 
£5,000 to £71,000 and the provision under subhead 37 
from £2,000 to £37,000. I also move,,that the 
consequential amendments be made to that head. 

Mr Sneaker then proposed the question in the terms of 
the Honourable the Financial Secretary's amendment 
which was resolved in the affirmative and the 
amendments were accordingly passed. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Chairman, under the contribution to the Gibraltar 
Broadcasting Corporation, I notice that the approved 
estimate is £730,000 and the revised estimate is.  
053,000. Is that due to an increase in wireless 
licences over the year or has there been in fact an 
increase to the Government subvention because I do not 
recall having voted supplementary provision during the 
year. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

It is the salaries to Head 27, the salaries review is 
taken into the vote. The Honourable and Learned Leader 
of the Opposition asked me the other day whether the 
revised figure under salaries included the pay increase 
which is moved from Head 27, well, this accounts for 
the increase here. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Is it the position that any increase in salaries for 

• 
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on the matte, namely, that the conclusion of any wage 
negotiations with GBC should be a matter not pust for 
Government but.also for the House. I think that that 
was the point that Mr Bossano was making. My iow,n view 
on the, matter. is that it would be a better pr'ocednre 
rather than re-allocate from Head 27, that theTe 
should be a specific supplementary appropriatio4 by 
the House.  

HON P J ISOL4: 

The answer, surely, to the point made by the OnOUrable 
Mr Bossano is if the negotiations are carried:iietween ,;) 
the Governmen't and its employees, yeh, but if:J/f:ls 
between GBC and its employees'and it is an inaePendent 
corporation, obviously'it must be done within its 
subvention and if the subvention is not enough then a 
case has to he made to the House to proVide more money. 
This seems to be the right way.of.doing Mr„.qhairman, 
can I ask the GovePnmeht because in the Gener41'Debate' 
we have had the question of the advertising of Spanish 
products and Spanish properties and so forth/4Vd 
we have, had a letter written to me saying thaPthe total. 
advertising of Spanish products, if I may useiithaf in 
general- terms, Spanish products includes RollOtoyce and 
everything else, the houses, flats and all th4t-
which is 7%. Does the Government share the view of the 
Opposition that it is entirely contrary to the'phblic 
policy as enunciated by the Honourable and Learned 
Chief Minister in this House only a month ago, that 
people shouldbe encouraged, that the population should 
be'encouraged to spend their time in Spain, spend money 
in Spain and invest in Spanish properties? Doed'!.  • . 
Government share the view of the Opposition thi,ot is not 
in the public interest that this should be encouraged 
within our very homes in Gibraltar? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Certainly, it is not the policy to encourage flltbut it 
is also the policy to be careful of hew we go about it 
with the corporation because as I said. so many times, 
we have to try and maintain its indepehdence, notonly 
by the outside world but internally too. Since'.  
yesterday, I have received a report from the Gibraltar 
Broadcasting Corporation of the effect'for theililenth of 
December, Janng.ry, February and March of adverfising 
from Spain, or rather about Spanish products because it 
says: "Included are Gibraltar booked campaign-for. 
Spanish products". Technically these are local. adverts 
but it is included in the figure that I have been given 

.and still at that stage it was 7.6% of the total income. 
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On the other hand, the projected estimates for April 
1983, the percentage would go up to 11%, but not . 
because the income in respect of Spanish products is 
up in fact, it is well down but so is the other one and 
therefore the percentage is due to the decrease in 
Gibratar book campaign so that really in the month of 
April it became 11%, not because money for 
-advertising Spanish products was going up, in fact 
they are going down but because the amount of money coming 
in from advertisements locally have also gone down, it 
has become 11%. I have just received these figures this 
morning and I would like to have some time to discuss 
them with the Financial and Development Secretary but, 
certainly, if we are going to tell them, having regard 
to the cuts that We have made, I think I ought to say 
that the cuts that we made out of the proposed income . 
estimates was £100,000. Whether we can keep to that 
or not having regard to the nature of the cuts that they 
will require will have to be considered. It'was not a ' 
question of negotiations, it Was a question of having 
told them that they had £100,000 less in the general 
prebaration of the estimates. That has'resulted, 
naturally, in a long letter showing great concern 
and the need for cutting services in order to be able 
to meet the fact that they have not got that money has 
to be added, if that-is the case, the money that 
they would lose as a result of these advertisements. I 
have noted the willingness of Members Opposite to 
increase, if necessary, the subventions and made up of 
these advertisements but we will have to see what that 
involves before we can finally come to the House with any 
proposals. 4 

HON P J ISOLA: 

What I would like to ask, Mr Chairman, is are those 
figures of advertising, all advertising on GBC, 
including radio? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I would have thought yes. It says expenditure by Spanish 
companies and GBC and, therefore, it means total net 
sales, GBC I take it to be the whole of the corporation 
and therefore includes the radio programmes, radio 
advertising, the bulk of which I think is certainly local. 
I have not heard much advertising on radio of Spanish 
products. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

This is precisely the point, Mr Chairman, I wish to make. 
And that is that certainly we would not believe those 
figures if they were referring to television. We would 
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not believe it because I think all Honourable Members, 
certainly on this side of the House, I don't know how 
frequently Honourable Members on that side of the House 
watch Gibraltar television, and 'it is quite clear to us 
that the time on televisidn.advertising Spanish products, 
whether it is booked in Gibraltar or not, we are not 
interested in that. Whether it is booked in Gibraltar 
or booked in Spain or whether it is advertised by a 
Gibraltar company, we do not make any distinction but 
our view is that it is a lot more than 11%, nearer, 50% 
at least as.far as television is concerned. What we question 
is how can a Government, the Chief Minister of Gibraltar 
supported by the Opposition, make an appeal to the public 
and at the same time how can this same House theh vote 
£535,800 plus the wireless licences in other words' 
over £700,000, to do just that. We must make decisions 
on these matters. When the Honourable and Learned 
Chief Minister speaks of the independence of GBC, we 
agree with him entirely but the fact of life is that 
it is not independent, it is heavily dependent 
on the general body of taxpayers represented in this 
House, who have through their elected representatives 
asked for public restraint in expenditure in Spain. 
And yet the people whom they subsidise are in 
everybody's homes. As far as we are concerned unless 
we.can get. very, very satisfactory answers and we are 
not getting them so far that is why I asked the 
question whether the Government agrees or does not agree, 
we cannot vote in favour of this because we cannot vote in 

'favour of something which is entirely contrary to what 
we voted in favour of or we spoke in favour of only a 
month ago. As far as making it up, let me make the 
position of my side clear. I do not want to be accused 
of anything afterwards. As far as we are concerned; if 
it can be shown that without the advertising of Spanish 
products, because last night, Mr Chairman, let me say 
that last night on Gibraltar television the 
advertisement of Spanish products dropped dramatically. 
It was very noticeable, until the last programme we got 
all sorts of new adverts. We Would not be a party to 
dropping Spanish advertising as a means of getting the 
revenue or getting a subsidy which they tave failed to get 
apparently from the Government. If it is a genuine case and 
we are satisfied of it, of course we will vote for the extra 
expenditure. But let me be clear that it has to be justified 
as well. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

It is precisely because one has to look at this carefully 
that we are not taking any hasty decisions on the matter. 
It is all very well to say that it is independent but it is 
dependent on our voting. I think that is the reason why  

Members must take more care to ensure that the board is 
independent from political influence, if I may put it that 
way, from either side. We could say that perhaps because 
we have a. majority here we should have more say in their 
independendebut I have always ensured and will continue 
to ensure that they can carry out their business, 
subject to the Directions, in a way that does not 
deprive them, I think very few people would serve in 
the board if they felt that lhey were under direction 
other than the Governor-in-Council's Directions 
which  are the subject of consultation with them and 
which they:readily accept. I do not know about the 
difference last night. Certainly, I am quite sure :that 
however much influence this House has, I do not think 
it can influence the night programme by whatever is said 
in the morning in the House of Assembly. The increase in 
-percentage is due to the decrease in Gibraltar booked 
campaign so that what is happening really is that 
because perhaps of the recession there is less 
advertisement locally, the others are more highlighted. 
I don't like them, I said that from the beginning. I 
hope that we can see how we can dispose of them but I would 
like a little. time to look at the figures and I shall 
have consultations with the Honourable Member; In the 
meantime we have to deal with a very long letter of the 
corporation where they say how they can carry out their 
duties with the severe cuts that we hay. imposed on their 
proposed budget to the extent of cutting all sorts of 
services such as the long hourg'in the winter and the 
afternoons'dnd week-ends and so on.. In the final analysis, 
if they have to provide the service they have to do it 
with the money they have available, if we give them less 

..money they will have to do it that way. If we tell them not 
to do this and that if they do it.the subventiOn will be 
curtailed then, of course, there will be further cuts. 
Because they are independent in that respect, we have no 
control in saying how they should run their business. Once 
we see thdir estimates we carry out an intelligent approach 
to it and'  e say that they have to suffer like all other 
departments in a lean year a 'substantial cut. But I shall 
certainly look further into the matter, I cannot go any 
further now. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Well, Mr Chairman, we will vote against. It is quite clear 
to us that the Government are not coming out clearly on 
this matter'. There is just no way that the public will take 
seriously appeals for restraint in expenditure when a 
heavily Government subsidised corporation does not. 

On a vote being taken on Subhead 30 - Contribution to 
Gibraltar Broadcasting Corporation the following Hon Members 
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voted' in favour: 

• l• 

The following Hon 

The Hon A J Haynes 
The Hon P J Isola 
The Hon A T Loddo 
The Hon Major R J Peliza

frr • 

The Hon G T Restano 
The Hon W T Scott 

. • 

The 

The 
The 
The 
The 
The 
The 
The 

Memli6rs voted against: 

Hon 
Hon 
Hon 
Hon 
Hon 
Hon 
Hon 
Hon 
Hon 

I Abecasis. 
A J Caneipa 
Major F J Dellipiani 
M K Featherstone 
Sir Joshua Hassan' 
J B Perez 
Dr'R G Valarino 
H J Zammitt 
R'J Wallace 

• 

no'v 
nt a: 

is 

Whether at election time those participating candidates 
will be able to make use of Mackintosh Hall to address 
the electorate as I think there is no impediment in any 
other places I can 'think of in Gibraltar except that 
place which is again heavily subsidised by the 
Gibraltar Government. I wonder whether the Minister can 
say whether anything has happened since last year which 
has perhaps enabled him to change his mind..  

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

Mr Chairman, I have listened to the Honourable and 
Gallant Major's appeal and I will take his sentiments to 
the Board, to decide, probably on a trial basis, to 
see how it works. 

HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

Does the Minister think it might help if I were to write 
to the Board? 

HON'MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

If.you• would like to write with-your suggestions. I am 
only worried slightly that we want to make it quite 
clear that because we do the count there that it is 
completely independent. 

The following Hon Members were absent from the Chamber: 

The Hon J Bossano' • 
The Hon D Hull 

Subhead 30 was accordingly passed. 

HON A JHAYNES: 

Sir, Annual Grants-In-Aid. I notice there is only £300 
for the Commonwealth Institute, is that in fact all 
that is going to be sent to the Commonwealth'Institute. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

That has nothing whatsoever to do with the question of 
the show there. This is purely a contribution for the 
ongoing costs of the Institute as a whole. The question 
of the display there is a separate matter. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Where would I find the display contribution? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: ' 

When it is decided what is to be done we. will come 
for money to the House.' In 

1 
HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: I 

Subhead 33 - John Mackintosh Hall. The annual:appeal from me. 

i • ; 
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HON MAJOR R J PELIZA: 

I appreciate that is the case up.to a certain date because 
they have to prepare the place for the count, but I think 
up to then I can see no objection. 

HON MAJOR F J DELLIPIANI: 

Mr Chairman, as I said, I will take it to the Board and it 
is up to the Board to consider. 

MR SPEAKER: 

.Any other matter on subventions. 

HON A T LODDO: 

Yes Mr Chairman. I see subhead 35, Contribution to the 
Gibraltar Regiment. Is it exclusively to the Gibraltar 
Regiment or does that also include HMS Calpe? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

It is exclusively to the Gibraltar Regiment as it says 
there. 
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HON A T LODDO:•  

Mr Chairman, do' we make any contribution to HMS Calpe? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Not to my knowledge, it is a Royal Navy establishment. 

Subventions was agreed to. 

Special Expenditure  was agreed to. 

Head 27. - 1983 Pay Settlement was agreed to. 

Head 28. - Contribution to Improvement and Development Fund  

HON P J ISOLA: 

Could I ask one question here on the contribution. The 
deficit of £3million as at:31st March 1983, that has 
been borne by the Consolidated Fund? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes, it is a loan, as were, from the Consolidated 
Fund to the Improvement and Development Fund. As I have 
mentioned in my budget speech as interest rates are high 
and also until I know the outcome of our submission to the 
ODA for the funding of the distillers.  by ODA funds,.I can't 
go to banks to borrow money and say that I want it for this 
and that so I funded development from.  the Consolidated Fund 
in the meanwhile. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

How did it run into a deficit, was it that we did things 
that we were hoping the British Government to 
pay for? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

No, sir, it was mainly that we have had a very heavy 
over-run of costs in the approved projects. I mentioned 
in my speech that of the £10 million that we are going 
to borrow, about £6 million is for ongoing projects 
which will cost more. 

Head 28. - Contribution to Improvement and Development  
Fund was agreed to. 

New Head 29. - Contributions to Funded Services.  

HON FINANCIAL AND•DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman .Sir, I beg to move the inclusion of a new  

head of expenditure, Head 29, - Contribution to Funded 
'Services. This gives effect to the budgetary 
contributions announced in my budget statement. It is 
intended to provide as follows: Subhead 1, Electricity 
Undertaking Fund - £559,200; Subhead 2, Potable Water 
Service Fun - £93,200; Subhead 3, 'Housing Fund -
£1,028,100. I also move that the consequential 
amendments be made. 

fir Speaker then put the question in the terms of the 
Honourable the Financial Secretary's amendment which was 
resolved in the affirmative and the amendment was 
accordingly passed. 

Head 29. L.dOntributions to Funded Services was agreed 
to. 

The House recessed at 1.00 pm. 

The House resumed at 3.35 pm: 

NH SPEAKER: • 

-May I remind the House that we are still in Committee 
and that we now move on to the Improvement and 
Development Fund. 

Improvement and Development Fund - Head 101, Housing 

HON W T SCOTT: 

.Mr Chairman, undersub-head 1 Varyl Begg•Pitched Roofs 
and Related Works. I think we are under the impression 
that this contract was completed some time back. Might 
I ask the nature of the work still to be undertaken? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

There is not any work that has to be undertaken it is a 
re-vote for monies that have still to be paid. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Does the same apply Mr Chairman, to sub-head 3, 5, 6 and 
7. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, that is correct. 
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HON G T RESTANO: 

Can we !know the result of the investigations ion . 
Engineer •  House. 1 • 

• • • •C• P . 
HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 3., . Pd 

, . . r, i—• 
These were some bore holes that were t put down....,An, 
initial number were made, they produced a varAgd.effect 
of subTspilsland more were required,and based !on the 
information received we shall be abl0.1 to desigA the actual 
building, etc,. ' i 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Vineyard Site. - Phase, I. Can the Minister tep.l:cps how 
manyunits will be derived from this and can,hpl.  give us;  
some,idea of ;what Vineyard Site is, it is modpr4.qation, is 
it not? : u . . L 011c ! '

• d 
HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

No, Sir, this is a new building. The, actual works to be , 
done, this year' will not be any building of anyhouses, it 
will be mainly the services, the new roads that will have 
to be laid and thesewers and what have you being' put in. 
The first phase of the housing will be started . 
actually next• year and we are not yet. certain how many 
houses it will envisage. It is fluctuating betw9en 65 
and 77'. We have had some slight alterations given to 
us froth the Hopsing Department as td the mix they. 
require and we are also having a second look'.nt the 
actual design to see if we can get more in the same space. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

All these reserved votes (R), and we have had an 
indication that the British Government does not want its 
own contribution_ to the Development Programme to come out 
of its own fund, if it continues with that policy will 
the Government be funding these 5 items? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

It is .subject to borrowing and that is why they are 
reserved. We'have got to borrow in part but we have 
not been able to borrow yet the actual funds.' As I 
explained to the Honourable and Learned Leader of the 
Opposition this morning, until we know the answer on the 
distillers, whether OPA are prepared, to fund4b'terri, we 
cannot go td'the bankt and tell them cwhich prbj!ects 
we *ant to 4115,d with this borrowing;'' • 

• LA  
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HON P J ISOLA: 

The Elimillion is for that, the Eli million that 
has actually been voted? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

That has been voted.. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Engineer House demolition. Does this involve the 
complete destruction of that property or is that partial? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, it is demolition of all the standing area including 
what is called the Model House, levelling the 
demolished site to make it into a temporary'car park. ' 

HON.G T.RESTANO: , 

Can the projects be pin-pointed which are going to be 
paid for by the eli million? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE': 

It is basically some on-going projects. Rosia Dale, 
too, which wants £600,000 of it, and some of the other 
items on later pages. 

HON G T RESTANO: •4 

Are they all on housing? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, mainly. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Which items are not on housing, Mr Chairman?' 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I think there is also some of the money for schools. 

HON A JHAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, Tower.Blocks - Phase II, £500,000 is 
reserved. Can the Minister give us a clue • 
as to what that money will be spent on. Is this the 
external repairs? 
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HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, I do not know if you have inspected the Tower Blocks, 
I think it is Constitution House. I f you look carefully 
at it you will find that the top 3 floors on the South 
West Corner have been cladded. This is a.type of plastic 
cladding on the outside which has made the walls much 
more waterproof than they were before. This has been 
given at least 18 months of testing and has proved to 
be very successful. The idea is to continue that cladding 
on further parts of Constitution House and also the top 
storeys of Referendum House and then the next'stage will 
be to do a further amount and the final stage will be to 
do the balance. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

.Does this indicate that the cement was of inferior 
quality or something of that nature, or what? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Well we have had a lot of debate, if,the Honourable Member 
wishes to look up in Hansard, he can probably find—it all.-
Itwas partly that the rendering was less fixed than it 
might have been. At certain stages the stirring of the 
cement as it is poured round the beams was not as good 
as it could have been, and it left cracks thatwater 
could get through and could penetrate. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I wonder if I might clarify a point about the £1.5 
million transfer from the Consolidated Fund to the I & D 
Fund. It is not for projects which are reserved but 
for projects which have been started and on which we have 
been using money froffthe Consolidated Fund. Those there.is 
an (R) against will depend upon us borrowing on the 
London market. 

Head 101, - Housing, was agreed to. 

Head 102 - Schools  

HON A T LODDO: 

Subhead 1 Westside Comprehensive, I notice that in the 
estiMates to 1983/84, there is another £170,500, 
what exactly.is this going to be spent on? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

This is also a re-vote. What happens is that when you have 

1433• 

a big account like this, the last athounts of money' 
ate'not,Pgd until 611 the little differences are dlekred 
up, etc., id so that money is reserved! It' was not 
cleared 1:)'.'last year or it would haye been Piid last 
year so Whas been'revoted into this year and when the 
final accounts from the contractors have been received 
and appr9Veq'then the money is there to paYthem. Whilst 
I am standing up, Sir, perhaps I could mention that Item 
'3,"the Bayside Comprehensive School is probably the other 
part where most of the balance of the £1,500,000 is 
being spend:  

Head 102;-4'Schools;'was agreed to. 

Head.163, - Tourist Development  

HON A T LODDO: • 

The Air Terminal Extension and Improvements. Can.we 
have some details of the £49,050 that.is going to be 
spent. 

:t• 
HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

.A similar situation of the final accounts not yet 
being finalised. It is a re-vote as you can see. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

So nothing new is going to be done. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

.1  No, nothing_new. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Can we.aIso.have details of the Urban Improvements. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 
I. 

That is the first stage of pedestrianisation that we 
hope to set in motion. It may be a part of Main Street, 
it. may be4.part of the Piazza, but it will be definitely 
somewhere between Engineer Lane and John Mackintosh Square 
including the Piazza. 

HON G T RESTANO: 
• 

And that will cost Ei million? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

That is what it is estimated to cost. 

434. 

1: 



• 
C • 

11. .ea, 
att.y:] 
• expwr 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Dees this include paving and things like that?  
,;, 

2 : 111 :31 i • 
t.,11(' 

It would ipe basically removing the:presenised 
liavements, at the tto sides of the road anOlOcing the 
Whole road into'a lightly cUrved'euriabeithen 'street 
furniturelsuch as flower stands amid what 114e you etc., 
and also a new fountain in the Piazza. 

HON P J ISOLA: • •') 1 • 'id vii 

slirp.6 in a red 'colour or someth4g.ratt ;pkan going 

ithc21. . - 1 11  Has. the GOvernment .considered jusith tarmagingrte • 

into, paving that is.. not necessarily Oilrab:,e4a will . 
look ugly after,a while and just tarmac in re-a; because 
I have seen that in places and it is eery attractive 
and I would imagines  it would be much less expensive. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: ., ,„.. ,. s  
• . . . . • .	 . 

The things that have been looked'it are very durable, 1 
they are being used in many other cities in Britain 
and one of the advantages is interlocking bribks. 
One of the advantages is that if you wish to get to the 
services underneath you only have to lift'Uli'C 
few bilcks rather.than go through with drilWand what 
have you and ruin a whole mass of tarmac. ':,1  1 

.: • 6., ! 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, if you have a new asphalt road you can 
have direct access to the sewers and all othei'manholes 
that are presently available. Is the Minithter'saying 
that he is going to lay bricks over all the manholes 
and other such things and would he have to raise the 
manholes? 

HON MK FEATHERSTONE: 

No, but you will have to move some of the actual drain 
holds at the moment which are at the side.  f .the road. If.  
you haVe a curved surface your drain hole will tave to be 
in the centre but your water will naturally move to the 
centre. ;•••, 

• 
HON .A J HAYNES: 

• • • I 
Win, the Minister Make enquiries as to th5;,vkallilityis  
of just putting a new tarmac which will enalile• 
cars, if necessary, to go up the road whenever that 
should occur and would it be as attractive as any  

pavement. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I am sure that the engineers in my department will carry 
out exhaustive enquiries into the most economic system, 
not economic in the actual putting down, but in the 
long term, the most durable and also one that is going to 
give reasonable viability for traffic that may have to 
go up the road such as lorries, etc. Paving tiles, I am 
informed, are laid on sand and can be changed quite 
easily without breakage when any replacement is 
required. 

. t • 
HON A.J HAYNES:

: 
 

Will the Minister nevertheless accept that to just 
tarmac. the-Main Street area would be far less difficult 
and would be a proposal which in our view would meet 
the requirement.of..aesthetics which go with, . . 
pedestrianisation and at the same time enable you to do 
it without great expense and with keeping your options 
open for a road. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Sir, I think sometimes one falls into the trap that 
persons who are not experts in this field tend to think 
they know more than the actual experts. We are getting 
advice from many areas where there has been pedestrianisation 
schemes and in most of these areas they are using this 
interlocking type of brick. I commend the Honourable Member 
when he goes, next to London to have a look at 
Leicester Square which is one of these areas, Maddox 
Street, which is another area, we have also been to 
Lincoln, to Oxford, to many areas, and we are getting 
expert advice. 

HON A'J HAYNES: 

Well the next thing Mr Speaker, on the Piazza, it was very 
reassuring that the fountain is going to go ahead. 

MR SPEAKER: 

A fountain, he said. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Well, the'fountain. 

;1 ,1 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

1:1 
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MR SPEAKER: 

No, there is quite a difference; 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Well, a fountain, Mr Speaker, is going. to hopefully improve 
the Piazza. Is there any other plan for the Piazza in ' 
terms of refurbishing it in another manner? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, there are quite a lot of plans for the Piazza. 
In fact I think one of them was on show at the 
exhibition that we had some little time ago of Public 
Works plans. The whole refurbishing of the Piazza will 
be to make it into a far more open area in the centre 
of town, with less walls and concrete around, and it should 
be improved very much. 

Head 103 - Tourist Development, was agreed to. 

Head 104 - Miscellaneous Projects. 

HON G T RESTANO: 
Sub-head 1, Re-siting'of the Ice-Box, a revote 
£320,000. What is the present site that the Government 
is taking over going to be used for? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I believe that that is going to be the future area of the 
Government. Stores and Bonded Stores which will release 
the whole Waterport area for. development_ purposes...:.. • 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Presumably, a certain amount of money will have to.be  
paid for the reconversion. Why is that not in this vote? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, we do not yet know how much it is going to 
cost. The position is that the Ice Box will be vacated 
tomorrow and we are having a meeting to indicate what 
work we require to be done inside for Customs. We will 
then get an estimate and we will be coming back to the 
House for funds to carry out the work as quickly as 
possible. There is.some urgency in this because two 
developers who have been here during the past two weeks 
have shown great interest in the development of that 
site. 

• 

437. 

. • 
HON W T SCOTT 1 

rc.t.c1 1 : • 

Mr`Chairillkn.;-oan we have some indicition as 'to when the 
Vehicle EiCamlnation Centre will be dompleted?' 

• 
HON' M K FEATHERSTONE: 

We are hqping.,to have this completed by the end of June. 
It will bAlnewith'it a certain number. of, I won't ' 
say diffieln'ities, but alterations in the actual programme 
of- testihrbf'vehidles so that they can actually be 
tested thel Oole yea* round rather than just kt.dhort 
specificin'e*inds, but that will come up in due course. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr ChairmAn'; 'subhead 3, Sand Quarry, Z135,000. 
Presumably, all this amount is from Robertson 
Research: 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir2""  

HON W T §5OT 

I seemedM?itre missed it in the items of revenue. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

We'recei0eit last year, I think. 

HON W T SCOTT;. 
Might I ask *hat ptogress the Government -has Made-in 
soliciting' the assistance of presumably some other • 
consulta4-0T4  ensure that the sand is brought down 
from the 'high slopes. 

HON.M K FEATHERSTONE: 

We have had a consultant paid by the Quarry Company, 
actuallyis looking into the possible method of 
getting sand from the upper areas to stile lower areas. These 
are at the moment being fully looked into and quantified 
and then )7,t *Will see which of the three possible methods 
is'the moOtiliable together with the best in price. 

HON:W T SCOTTi- 

InrelatiOn74r Chairman, to what the Government has 
already spent on this reclamation scheme, or Father' 
recoverysch§0e, canwe have an assurance from the 
Minister that we will not keep on spending money without 
having a:1 4essful project. 

4 • Nt I. 1 
1 lq t.:!- , 
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HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

That!, of course, is the intention, S,ir, 

HON G T RESTANO: ,P TIW 

Whp is paying for these new consultants?
Fla 

HON M K FEATHERS'T'ONE: 

I just said:the Gibraltar Quarry Company. 

HON G T RESTANO: 
.• 

Should not Mr Chairman, this be the,ODA? ih,n  
After all the ODA recommended Robertson Ree,eaTpe, 
which proved'to be such a fracas and:  altho.40:ilhe 
Government has ohtaiped £135,000 in return, surely, 
the ODA,should have a certain responsibility in the 
new process of construction. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

No, I think the ODA had theirsshare;-.of the,whole .deal 
and they have now got themselves out of it 
completely-They have had their share of the whole deal 
and they have now got themselves out of any further 
commitment. A 

HON G TRESTANO: 

But shouldn't the Government press on this one? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

It is rather futile pressing on something when 
you know you are going to be told a blank negative. 
We have mentioned• it to them on several occasions 
and they have said "Well, we think that we 
have done our share, the rest is up to you".• 

HON A T LODDO: . .  

-c 

.i . .1 , • . ‘ 
Hon Financial Secretary has said, it is subject to our 
being able to raise the loans to provide the money, it is 
hoped this year to get it started and to finish it by 
next year. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

The Government Offices - £300,000. What is that in 
respect of? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

These are a number of different moves of Government 
offices, they vary to some extent, the main ones are the 
refurbishing at least of the ground floor of St Jago's 
School to house the Income Tax Department which at the 
moment is housed in very expensive private rented 
accommodation. After the St Mary's School extension 
has been completed to refurbish St Mary's School as 
Government offices and other minor areas that come 
along including Loreto Convent finalisation a's • 
Government offices for certain officers and certain 
sections of the Secretariat itself. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I know that the Income Tax Department is going to 
St Jago's. Which department is it intended should go 
to the Loreto Convent and which to St Mary's? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I think it is not fully decided but I think in the Loreto 
Convent the Deputy Governor's office is going there, 
the Chief Minister's office, the Administrative 
Secretary's office and possibly some others, it 
depends on the total space that is available. I don't 
have all the details, there is a Committee looking into 
it and seeing of the bids that are being made which 
are going to be the most preferable. The idea is to 
get those departments.  which work together to be able to 
stay together. 

I notice, with a little satisfaction, Sub-head 7 - 
Mi],itary Mugeum. I notice that ther6'is a 'r&Serve of 
£150,000, the rest balance to complete. Presumably we 
will'be hoping for some aids  Can the MinistervSay whether 
in fact this Military Museum will get off theuground 
sometime this year? ' 

HON M K'-FEATHERSTONE.:' 

On the basi'that thal(R) becomes adailabletto;us, as the 

HON G T RESTANO: 

And what about St Mary's? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

St Mary's initially will be for the 
and whatever area is over will then 
other department. 

Housing Department 
be available for some 
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been agfedit. 

HON M i;40HERSTOTE: 

Yes, the is that we have asked ODA whether 
hey woplsi l be good enough to fund% all or part, of it, if 

they d'on', will have to fund it ourselveb but it has 
alreadY'bngiven: 

WON W T 
g. • 

Roth diStalilers, I:, understand there are two: distillers 

• 
HON M K FAATHERSTONE: 

No, we have the option to take a second distiller 
up until the end of April, that will still' be 
decided,in due time. 

HON W T . SCOTT: 

So, in fact, if the Government does not receive a 
reaction by-the end of April does that mean that it will 

- take up the option or not take up the option? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 
. g.. 

First of all, we have made it quite clear to ODA that 
we must have an answer by the end of April to enable us 
to take up the option because it might be saving us • 
money on taking up, that option. If the ODA do not 
agree to fund the whole of the project, two 
desalinators, we would not be able to fund the second. 
desalinator ourselves from our own funds and so we 
only go for the one. The reason why we have been able 
to start.  is because there is a procedure'called "if 
and wheil":n that we had got in a:proposal to ODA 
for a ddsifinator and they knew that we were going 
ahead inethey didn't object. 

.g 
Head 1O6-was' agreed to. 

Head 107 Z'Port Development  

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr ChaiAi&U;'Varyl -Begg - Sea Wall; Sub-head 3, 
£10,000. Has the work been completed? 

HON M g FEATHERSTONE: 
.1 , 
No, Sit' -Ellis is still tO be finiShed this year if ' 
ive get'ardUild to it. It is completing the sea wall along 
the edke'df'Varyl Begg.:I.  think we have got'as far as 

:Y. is 
W‘ • 1 1442. 

• 

HON W T SCOTT! 

Mr Chairman, I would like to ask on Sub-head 6 -
Customs/Immigration Offices, where the.re is 

.£80,000 reserved, the details of that. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

I am not saying that we are fully committed to 
this because there are other thoughts being mooted 
at the moment, but the intention was to move the 
Customs Office which at the moment is at Waterport 
down to the old Port Offices. If this comes off 
then of course this would be these £80,000. 

Head 104 was agreed to. 

Head 105 - General Services 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, the last item, Sir Winston Churchill 
Avenue Footbridge. Is it intended to construct that 
this year? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Yes, Sir, the order will be given almost as soon as the 
money is voted in this House. We have all the plans 
ready and we already have the tender from the firm-
who will be given the actual contract to provide the 
bridge. We have gone out to four or five firms and 
we have got the most competitive and most viable 
bridge. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Was the tender a public tender or was it a selective 
tender? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

No, it was a selective tender to about five or six firms' 
in Britain which manufacture this type of equipment. 

Head 105 was agreed to. 

Head 106 - Potable Water Service  

HON W T SCOTT: 

Mr Chairman, I notice on Sub--head 3 - Desalination 
Plant at Waterport, that it is subject to approval by ODA 
but yet, as I understand it, that contract has already 
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Head 107 was agreed to. 

Head 108 - Telephone Service 

HON G T RESTANO: 

May I know, under Sub-head 4,•ho* many public telephone 
booths are to be introduced in Gibraltar? 

. HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Sir, this is really the fact that the demand for pay 
phones has increased substantially with the introduction 
of IDD and local call metering. More public telephone 
booths are needed but it also includes bars and 
restaurants, clubs and shops requesting portable pay 
phones. The.amount there is for ten portable payphones, 
three anti-vandal pay phones and ten rent-a-type pay 
phones. I think we intend to increase the number of ' 
telephone boxes within the next financial year by about 
two to, three. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

These are telephone booths, are they, like the ones 
that already exist? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Yes. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Where are they going to be placed? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

I have said in the House previously, Mr Chairman, that 
I am unwilling to spend public money to put a telephone 
kiosk where it will be vandalised, therefore, my aim 
is to put telephone kiosks where somebody will be able 
to look after it for the larger part of the time and 
therefore the amount of vandalism is cut down. We have 
got to try and ensure that these telephone boxes 
have got a certain measure of security about them. 
We have put some lately and we intend to put another 
one, as long as the Planning Commission gives us the go-
ahead, we intend to put another one opposite the Roman 
Catholic Cathedral, there is already one there but one on 
the other side, and we applied for one at Mackintosh Square 
which was turned down, and we want to put one at the 
entrance to Main Street by Casemates. There is already . 
one at the moment just off the frontier gate so that 
anybody who wants to ring for a taxi late at night and 

„ 
; 
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Hermes House, the rest is still very rough and tri,q, 
gradually move along as and when we.can. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Mr Chairman, on the Causeway. Can we have, a clearer 
indication of what exactly the Government prpRopei to 
db this year? , • .= .1 ,(:.1--; 

• r I r. ,, • 
HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

The initial idea was to build a road or causeway 
outside the present bridge and to move all the services 
round lint° the road but since we have had 
information from MOD as to what they (consider-Hp:9111d be 
done with their services, a new look has, beeptp_ctually 
taken at :the whole project. I think now thesprvices 
will be able to carryon as they were,undern-eath the 
bridge even though the bridge is taken away aid-the 
causeway itself will go,lpss.fAr puti landbe4epp o, 
complicated. It is still subject to a certain ,amount 
of negbtiation with MOD to decide exactly wfigt th'ey 
want since we were asking them to pay for the 
movement of their services. 

HON A J HAYNES: 
f • 

Mr Chairman, I am not 'quite sure.' Does thisthen 
that the proposals might result in just an alternative 
to the bridge rather than the reclamation of land that 
we initially expected to take place? 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE:' 

No, Sir, there were two projects. The first Object 
was the actual alternative to the bridge and-that is 
what is called the causeway. The full reclamation of 
the Waterport Basin is another project which 1,W 
still have under study but which is not put do*ri for 
expenditure at the moment. It will depend to:6bme.  
extent if we have a full opening of the frontier and a 
demand'for a ferry terminal with roll-off/roil,L6h;  trtlItA 

HON A J HAYNES: 

Will the construction of a causeway as I take.A,is now 
envisaged which will not provide a terminal,X0q.ude 
Governffient from making'a terminal at a later stage? 

HON M K FEATHERSTWE: 

No, it will actually help towards it, 

facilities. 
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there are no taxis there, they are able to get a taxi, 
people coming from Spain. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

The Minister said that the application to put one in 
Mackintosh Square had been turned doWn.by the Planning , 
Commission, were any reasons given? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

No real reason given except that a telephone box there 
would look unsightly, this was the reason given by the 
Planning Commission. 

HON AT LODDO: 

Mr Chairman, is there any chance of having a telephone 
kiosk to replace the one at Europa outside Prince 
George's block. There is a phone booth there which. 
has been completely vandalised but at Europa, as far as I 
know, that is the only or would have been the only public 
phone. Is there any plan to have one up there? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: I 

Mr Chairman, that one and if I may refer to the one in 
Varyl Begg, because there is one in Varyl Begg, they are 
both heavily vandalised. We put in-a telephone and three 
days later the telephone apparatus itself was cut off 
and taken away and it is useless, so we don't want 
to waste money. We would like to be able to put one 
at Windmill Hill where the Services would be able to keep 
an.eye on the box or find a place near a GSP Post where 
the phone would be less vandalised but we cannot keep on 
putting telephone boxes, having them vandalised and 
repeating the process again and again. 

HON W T SCOTT; 

Would Government consider installing one, Mr Chairman, 
at Waterport either a public bOoth on its own or perhaps 
even within the confines of the Custoffis building because 
I think there is a requirement there? • 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Yes, Mr Chairman, I have given consideration to that one 
and my only reservation is because I didn't know whether 
Waterport was going to remain there, the site I mean, but 
my idea was to put one at Waterport in the small pavement 
between the Police Station on the left hand side and the 
Revenue on the right hand side and to put one-there 
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and ceriainty, people from Varyl Begg and people in the 
neighbouft9odi tourists coming in, would be able to'llse 
it: iv, 

13" • 
HON W T SCOTT: • 

mr g rdnyft 
iaairmah ub-head 3 - Purchase of Vehicles and Plant. I 

am a bit puzzled because when a department has a 
requiremOnt?tor a vehicle it normally appears under that 
Raiticular4Od but here we seem to be asked to vote 
money iroinek the I & D Fund for the Telephone 
DeriartmeriPkd-Vher than on the Telephone Head. 

HON FINANCIAL, AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

2 A" This is
1.: 
 a cOhtinuaiidn oi'a'project 'that started. One 

will see that the figure £28,935 is.there, £18,000 
is the actual.expenditure to 31/3/83, £10,000 left. 
We had to-lekVe it in this vote but it is the sort 
of•thing:which normally we would in'future put into 
the recurrent estimates. 

HON DR F:G.'MLARINO: 

If .I may•helb..you further. One is the replacement 
fok G29357Which is urgently needed and finally a 
compressorl yhich is now twelve years old needs urgent 
refilacemeUt:' 

Head 108,wa4•  agreed to. .... 

Lighting 

indication, Mr Chairman, on the areas 

Certainly04k1 Chairman. The. areas covered in the General 
Improvemefitgl, Phase III, the overall cost of the project 
remains af.£12,500 and the amount required to complete 
th6 proje0-046 £8,000. The areas are asfOliows: Lime 
Kiln Step's, Buena Vista Road, Glacis Estate and Varyl 
Begg Estate. 

HON W T SCOTT: ..  
tz1:: 

But the Minister has mentioned, Mr Chairman, areas which 
hai!p onlptrecently in the last ten or twelve years been 
built and I Would have thought that the requirement for 
public lighMg there would have been done at that time, 

• .. 
!,hve su! f. • 

.1 • hit 6 

: 
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Head 109:7:Tiplic 
• : 

: • 
HON W T SCOTT: 

Can we have an 
coveredIVI 

HON DR WG'xi.ALARINO: 



wasn't it planned properly originally? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, he is quite right in saying that 
some of the areas have been recently built but 
what we feel is that because of the position of certain 
areas certainly extra lights could be installed and 
this is why we have put in these four small votes to be 
able to cater and improve the public lighting in these 
places. 

Head 109 was agreed to. 

Head 110 -•Electricity Service 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Mr Chairman, I notice that the estimated cost of the 
Waterport Power Station is now put at £7.9m whereas 
• last year in the estimates we were told that the figure 
was £7.14m, can we know the reason for the 
difference? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

There were negotiations with the Hawker Siddeley Power 
Engineering because they had claims against the 
Government for instructions given during the course of the 
work, that we wanted certain changes made which happens in 
every large contract and furthermore originally we were 
only going to buy the spares for the one engine but we 
decided that we would go for spares for two engines 
because we are getting them at a very attractive price 
and it was worth getting them in advance. We had claims 
against the company because they owed us damages for delay 
in handing over the building and the engines and there 
were negotiations, they were claiming from us something in 
the region of well over £lm and we were claiming even 
more from them, in fact, we eventually settled but the 
additional cost is for additional spares and for extra 
works that were done during the course of the contract 
at the request of the Government. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Can I know what these changes were? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, I haven't got the'details with me but we 
could send the details to the Hon Member. • • 
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HON G T RESTANO: 

Is any of the cost of Hawker Siddeley managing the Station 
included in this increase in the vote? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

No, none at all. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Can I know what is the extra £571,000 that is going 
to be spent on the project this year? What does that 
represent? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I mentioned, I think, that•the running of the Station since 
we had taken it over, had been put to an advance 
account and up until the 28th February the cost of running 
the Statibn would go to the project and thereafter they 
would go on to the recurrent budget but meanwhile I put ' 
them into an advance account and EDP is the• amount on the 
advance account that would go to the project. • 

HON G T RESTANO: 

If I can get this correctly, the Government considers 
that the amount to be paid to Hawker Siddeley for managing 
and administering the Power Station before Government 
takes over is going to cost £591,000, is that 
correct? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

No, it is not the entire amount, there are also 
additional amounts to be paid for the actual project 
completion but included in that amount of Eim 
in an advance account for the running of the Station. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

What•.is the estimated cost then, if I may ask, of 
Hawker Siddeley running the Station because I think 
contractually we were told yesterday that Government 
could have taken over in February so how much is the non-
reaching of the settlement in the Steering Committee going 
to cost the Gibraltar taxpayer? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, how long is a piece of string? I can only 
say that up until the end of February I have got a figure 
in an advance account of Eim, that is what it has cost us 
up to that date. Yesterday in the House someone said 
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and how much did it cost us since February and I did a 
quick calculation and said seven weeks at £19,000, 
£133,000. Why I say how long is a piece of string is 
because when is the Committee going to finish its work 
and when are we going to take it over, that is the 
question that I cannot answer. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Can I.ask how long Government is going to tolerate 
such as position? If we are in the same position in six 
months time will Government still be saying, well, 
it is as long as a piece of string. Surely, this at a 
political level has to be taken by the Government, how 
long is it going to tolerate such a position? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

If I may say a few words, Mr Chairman. The Steering 
Committee, I was remarking yesterday, despite the 
expense, was remarking yesterday to'the City 
Electrical Engineer that just as well that none of 
the people I approached to Chair the Steering Committee 
accepted because I think it would have been work well 
beyond their powers unless they were• to devote a 
considerable amount of time, it has been an exhausting 
problem and it isn't yet finished. We do see the end 
in sight but it is very difficult to say so many 
weeks and then to be found that it is a week more and 
then to be asked questions why did we say that. I have 
been keeping at a distance though I have beeh keeping an 
'eye on this thing. From time to time, the Chairman, 
Mr•Ray Edwards, reports how he sees the matter but I 
purely listen to him I don't argue because it has nothing 
to do with me. He is an independent Chairman but he 
keeps me informed, he tells me of the extent to which 
progress is or is not made and of the immediate prospett • 
and it is not an open-ended matter, I cannot commit myself 
to a time but we are getting very near and it is necessary 
that it should be finished very quickly. We may one day have. 
to debate this matter if it is so desired and of course 
then I would have all the particulars and so on but in 
the final analysis we may find ourselves with a Station, 
despite all the difficulties, with reasonable work 
practices, with standard procedures, with avoidance 
of all the problems that led us to so many difficulties 
in the past because of the nature of the structure 
of the department and the pressure on certain sections 
and so on. That is what really the final result of the 
Steering Committee would be and I am glad to be able to 
report that the tone and the attitude of the workforce, 
I say the workforce not only Trade Unions leaders because 
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they have had to be ad referendum to them, it is a 
very close knit set of people, have changed dramatically 
.in reasonableness of attitudes to work than from the 
time that the Steering Committee work started. I am• 
looking at it purely in the overall interest as I have 
to do and not in the interest of the individual Minister 
or the depaitthent. I say with all sense of responsibility. 
that when the count is taken it will be seen, whether it 
was expensive or not is another matter, that the aims 
that have been set out, the patterns that have been set 
out will.well be worth it for the secure future running 
of the place in reasonable terms and not in terms almost 
of pistol in hand. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

Yes, Mr Chairman, I am sure that those are very laudable 
aims. Of course it is in everybody's interest that the 
Station should work well in the same way as it would 
have been admirable if the old Station had worked 
well as well but if this continues and continues and 
continues and there is no point in time when an agreement 
is reached, how long are we going to keep paying so much 
money for Hawker Siddeley to run the Station and so 
much money for the Chairman. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I have tried to answer that question. 

HON G T RESTANO: 

I would like to know for how long is Government.  prepared 
to pay this money before we come to an agreement. There • 
has to come a break time where Government has to say 
that they cannot continue paying any more at this rate. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I thought I had made as reasonable a general statement 
as I can and no amount of further questions will be 
able to make it easier for me to do so. I have explained 
to the HOuse, I have put a clear situation as I see it of 
the matter which is as much or more concern to us because 
it is our direct responsibility. 

MR SPEAKER: 

And it has been the subject of debate already. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I am giving an honest account or I would say an honest 
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brokers account of the situation as I see it for the 
satisfaction of the Hon Members opposite but no more 
asking how long is a piece of string can make me say how 
long it is going to be. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

I have one on Sub-head 1, Mr Chairman. Can I ask 
the Minister if engine No. 9 is operational at the 
moment? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, engine No. 9 has been stripped down. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

Is there any likelihood of it being re-assembled and being 
put into operation before the money is spent on its 
foundations? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

No, Mr Chairman, in fact I said that when engine No.9 L  
was stripped down due to a re-building due to numerous 
oil leaks, it was found that the foundation had 
suffered serious cracks probably because of this. The 
foundation in which the engine sits has got to be re-cast 
completely and this is the figure for the re-casting of 
the foundation therefore the engine would be impossible 
to re-build on a foundation which is cracked and one 
would have to do the foundation first and then re-build 
the engine. This is why there is an (R) behind it, 
the £67,000, and this is only for the foundations 
not for the re-building. We have applied to the ODA 
for a third engine at Waterport and until a decision 
is reached whether or not we shall get the third 
engine then the money will be reserved. 

HON W T SCOTT: 

What is the capacity of No.9 engine? 

HON DR R G VALARINO: 

Two megawatts. 

Head 110 was agreed to. 

MR SPEAKER: 

I imagine the Hon the Financial and Development 
Secretary will now wish to make the necessary amendments 
to Part I ofthe Schedule, the Consolidated Fund. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT. SECRETARY: 

Thank you, Mr Chairman, Sir. I beg to move that in Part 
I of the Schedule provision for the following three Heads 
of Expenditure be increased as follows: Head 16, Port 
by £25,000 to £679,100. Head 20, Public Works 
Annually Recurrent by £10,000 to £7,764,500. Head 26, 

.Treasury by £101,000 to £2,072,300. I also move that 
provision of £1,680,500 be made under a new Head of 
Expenditure, Head 29, Contribution to Funded Services. 

MR SPEAKER: 

And I imagine that the grant totals should be . 
consequentially amended. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Yes, Sir. Thank you. 

Mr Speaker put the question in the terms of the Hon 
the Financial and Development Secretary's amendments 
which was resolved in the affirmative and the 
amendments were accordingly passed. 

The Schedule, as amended, stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 2  

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, I beg to move that the words 
"forty-one million seventy-eight thousand six.hundred 
pounds" in the last two lines of Clause 2 be deleted 
and the words "forty-two million eight hundred • 
and ninety-five thousand one hundred pounds" be 
substituted therefor. 

Mr Speaker•put the question in the terms of the Hon 
the Financial and Development Secretary's amendment 
which was resolved in the affirmative and Clause 2, 
as amended, was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Clause  3 was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 4  

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, Y beg to move that in lines 2 and 3 
of Clause 4(1) the words "forty-one million seventy-eight 
thousand and six hundred pounds" be deleted and the words 
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"forty-two million eight hundred and ninety-five thousand 
one hundred pounds" be substituted therefor. 

Mr Speaker put the question in the terms of the Hon 
the Financial and Development Secretary's amendment which 
was resolved in the affirmative and Clause 4, as amended, 
was agreed to and stood part of the rim: 

Clause  5 was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

The Long Title  

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, I beg to move that in The Long 
Title the words "fifty-one million ninety thousand 
five hundred and seventy-five pounds" be deleted and the 
words "fifty-two million nine hundred and seven thousand 
and seventy-five pounds" be substituted therefor. 

Mr Speaker put the question in the terms of the Hon 
the Financial and Development's Secretary amendment which 
was resolved in the affirmative and The Long Title, as 
amended, was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

THE FINANCE BILL, 1983:„ 

Clauses 1 to 3 were agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 4  

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, following consultation with the 
Finance Group I propose that Clause 4 be amended. 
Perhaps if I were to read it out, Mr Chairman, 
and then you might like a photocopy of this. The 
amendment is, Sir, to omit all the words after the 
expression '7(1)' and to substitute the following 
words: 'of the Income Tax Ordinance is amended by 
repealing paragraph (ua), and substituting the following 
paragraph: "(ua) the income of any trust or of any 
beneficiary under the trust, where - (i) the terms 
of the trust expressly exclude persons residents of 
Gibraltar (as defined in section 2(1) of the Companies 
(Taxation and Concessions) Ordinance, 1983) as 
persons who either are, or may under any discretionary 
powers of the trustees under the terms of the trust, 
beneficiaries or any class or classes of beneficiary; and 
(ii) the Commissioner is satisfied, in every case where 
a beneficiary under the trust is identifiable by name, 
that in each year of assessment to which the exemption 
relates, that that beneficiary is not a resident of  

Gibraltar (as so defined)". Perhaps the Learned -  
Attorney-General may speak to it, Sir. 

Mr Speaker proposed the question in the terms of the 
Hon the Financial and Development Secretary's amendment. 

HON ATTORNF-.GENERAL: 

Mr Chairman, Hon Members will recall that I think it 
was last year or the year before, an amendment was 
moved in part to Section 7 of the Income Tax 
Ordinance. Section 7, the section in the Ordinance 
which says which income is exempt from taxation and 
as put to the House and as passed the effect of 
that was that if a person was a beneficiary under 
a trust and he was non-resident and he was named in the 
trust instrument and the point of naming him was so that 
it could be established by way of proof, as it were, that 
he was non-resident, then the income he received from 
the trust would be one of the kinds of income which 
was exempt under section 7. The Finance Centre Group 
subsequently made the point that they would not wish 
merely to exclude income in the hands of the 
beneficiary but the income of the trust itself and so 
the effect of this amendment is to widen that exemption 
and to widen it in such a way that any income from a 
trust will be exempt from income tax as well as the income 
in the hands of the beneficiary as long as certain 
conditions are made and the first of those conditions is 
that the trust document must exclude as possible 
beneficiaries or possible classes of beneficiary, 
persons who are resident in Gibraltar and the term 
resident in Gibraltar in this instance is defined by 

i reference to the Companies (Taxation and Concessions) 
Ordinance, 1983, because that is slightly wider than ' ' 
the definition ordinarily resident in Gibraltar under the 
Income Tax Ordinance although it includes such people. So 
as long as the trust documents on the face of it excludes 
the possibility'of a distribution to beneficiaries of 
that class who will qualify, that in addition, again for 
the purposes of facilitating proof that the trust is 
eligible for exemption, sub-paragraph (2) says; 
"The Commissioner of Income Tax must also be satisfied 
in any case where it is possible to identify who a 
beneficiary is by name, that that beneficiary is not 
a resident of Gibraltar". Of course, I think, 
certainly as the Hon Legal Members of the opposite 
side will understand, not all trusts on the face of it 
will disclose at once by name who are the beneficiaries, 
they may be discretionary trusts and they may refer 
to a possible future class but that is the general 
thrust of the second paragraph of the amendment, Mr 
Chairman, and I think that that is the point of 
clarification I would like to make, thank you. 
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HON P J ISOLA: 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Chairman, if I understand this correctly, the present 
tax position in Gibraltar is that a non-resident can 
have an account in a bank in Gibraltar, have money 
deposited in that bank and his income is free of tax if 
he is regarded a non-resident (a), that is now in 
the statute. (b) You have got your exempt company 
which pays a tax to the Gibraltar Government of £200 
or whatever a year and their income is exempt from 
tax as long as it hasn't got any investments within 
Gibraltar. I don't object to the terms, I think I have 
got the picture on this, the only thing wrong with this 
particular situation is that the trust that is set up 
if one extends it to a discretionary trust there will 
be no inducement to have that trust within a company 
and there could be a loss of £225 a year to revenue 
because people might just have trusts and no exempt 
company, that is problem number one. But problem number 
two, this is the one that bothers me much more than 
any other is, that if I set up a discretionary trust 
for non-resident beneficiaries, there is nothing to stop 
me, is there, from investing that money in a mortgage in, 
Gibraltar or buying property in Gibraltar and the • 
income of that trust will be free of tax. Am I right, 
because I am sure that is not the intention. It says 
here* "The income of any trustee or trustees from any 
trust". If the trustees own or invests within Gibraltar 
will the income of that trust be exempt under this 
clause? This is the big query. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

The point that I think that the Finance Centre was 
getting at here was that in a discretionary trust you 
may have funds remitted to Gibraltar which if they go 
into the hands of, say, a fawyer and he is the trustee, 
would immediately become taxable so the object is to avoid 
them being taxed whilst at the same time making sure that 
his fees continue to be taxed, as it were, and that is 
the main object and thrust of this change. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

I know that is the object but does this not mean in effect 
that a trust can be set up in Gibraltar and that trust can 
invest money in Gibraltar? -I know the object is the 
income but supposing that trust decides to invest money on 
mortgage which, for example, a tax exempt company cannot 
do, is that income going to be.exempt from tax? 

HON FINANCIAL & DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

If it belongs to someone outside it is alright, yes. 
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Well, then why cannot an exempt company invest in a 
mortgage and they are at least paying the Government 
£225 a year? Surely there must be something wrong here,-
Mr Chairman. This would provide an enormous loophole 
in yotr tax law as a means of non-residents investing 
in Gibraltai free of tax. I had a case that immediately 
springs to my mind of a person who has a settlement in 
Gibraltar and has a company with property in Gibraltar 
which pays tax but all he has to do is pass the 
company to the trust and pay no tax. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, this•is an amendment which h.as been 
put forward by the Finance Centre which we were very 
anxious to get through because of the development of 
the Gibraltar Finance Centre. I wonder, Sir, if I might 
ask if we could have a ten minute recess to look at 
this further. 

MR SPEAKER: 

The manner in which I see it and I understand it is that 
the legislation already exists to exempt the payment of 
tax for certain people but the tax was originally 
deducted at source and all that is being attempted to do• 
now is that where those circumstances arise the tax will 
not be deducted.at source. Before it was deducted at 
source and it was rebateable in the hands of the 
beneficiary, now it will not be deducted at source. 
That is the way I understand it. 

HON A J HAYNES: 

As I understand it I thought it was an enabling 
provision to allow trust income to accumulate in Gibraltar 
without incurring tax. It would be a simple matter to 
further amend it to include that accumulating or 
enabling provision to extend to trust property held in 
Gibraltar. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I think we'ought to proceed with the rest of the Bills 
and leave that until later. 

.\, 

Let us then postpone the consideration of this amendment 
and continue with the other clauses in the Bill. 
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HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

With your. leave, Mr Chairman, if I can just answer 
the point made by the Hon and Learned Mr Haynes. 
I think what he said in the first place was quite 
correct that as this stands, income of a trust which 
accumulates in Gibraltar so long as it is for the benefit 
of outsiders, is exempt from tax. That is the effect of 
this amendment and I understood him at first to say 
that he recognised that that was the effect of this 
amendment but then to go on and say, if I didn't 
Misunderstand him, which are wide enough to cover. I am 
not sure that is what he meant but the effect of it as it 
stands is that trust income of non-residents that is 
allowed to accumulate in Gibraltar will not attract 
income tax. 

The Hon A J Canepa 
The Hon M K Featherstone 
The Hon Sir Joshua Hassan 
The Hon J B Perez 
The Hon Dr R G Valarino 
The Hon H J Zammitt 
The Hon D Hull 
The Hon .R J Wallace 

The following Hon Members voted against: 

The Hon A J Haynes 
The Hon P J Isola 
The Hon A T Loddo 
The Hon G T Restano 
The Hon W T Scott 

Clause 5 was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 6  was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 7 was agreed to and stood part of the 

Clause 8 

HON P J ISOLA:  

The following Hon Members were absent from the 
Chamber: 

The Hon I Abecasis 
The Hon J Bossano 
The Hon Major F J Dellipiani 
The Hon Major R J Peliza 

Mr Chairman, as far as clause 8 is concerned we have.  
asked Government to reconsider the rates for hotels. 
Is Government prepared to consider that? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, the effect of the Government 
subsidy is that the hotels will pay 40p which is I.think 
the price that the Hon and Learned Leader of the Opposition 
proposed, but I am afraid it is my experience during- 
the past three "years that unless there is a carrot we 
are not going to get the money paid in and the carrot 
that we are offering is that we say the amount is 55p, 
pay that and you get the 15p back provided the bill is 
paid within thirty days. If we bring it down to 40p 
we are not going to get the money in. I am sorry but 
that is the case. 

HON P J ISOLA; 

Mr Chairman, we have already spoken about the water 
and our opposition to the increase and on this 
particular clause we are voting against. 

On a vote being taken on Clause 8 the following Hon 
Members voted in favour: 

Clause 8 stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 9 was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

The Long Title• was agreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Then perhaps we will take an earlier recess otherwise 
we are going to have to report out of Committee 
and back again. When we come back we will then 
consider Clause 4 of this Bill and see what happens. 

The House recessed at 4.55 p.m. 

The House resumed at 5.30 p.m. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, I am indebted to the Hon and Learned 
Leader of the Opposition for the point that he 
made on Clause 4. He has pointed to a lacuna which I 
think that the Government needs much more time to look 
at and so with the permission of the House, Sir, I would 
like to withdraw this clause of the Bill and to re- 
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introduce it and re-draft lt with the qualifying 
companies amendments which we will be bringing in 
as an amendment to the Income Tax Bill at the 
meeting of the House later in May. With your 
permission and the permission of the House, Sir, 
I would like to withdraw it. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Let us take it by stages. Does the Hon the 
Financial and Development Secretary have the leave of 
the House to withdraw Clause 4 of the Bill? This 
was agreed to. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, Sir, I move that Clauses 5, 6, 7, 8 and 9 
of the Bill be amended to read 4, 5, 6, 7 and 8 
respectively. 

Mr Speaker put the question in the terms of the Hon 
the Financial and Development Secretary's amendment 
and Clause 4 was deleted and the remaining clauses 
enumbered accordingly. 

THIRD READING.  

HON•FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Sir, I have the honour to report that the Finance 
Bill, 1983 and the Appropriation Bill, 1983, 
have been considered in Committee and agreed to, with 
amendments, and I now move that they be read a thitd 
time and passed. 

Mr Speaker then put the question and on a vote being 
taken the following Hon Members voted in favour: 

The Hon I Abecasis 
The Hon A .7 Canepa 
The Hon Major F J Dellipiani 
The Hon M K Featherstone 
The Hon Sir Joshua Hassan 
The Hon P J Isola 
The Hon A T Loddo 
The Hon Major R J Peliza 
The Hon J B Perez 
The Hon G T Restano 
The Hon W T Scott 
The Hon Dr R G Valarino 
The Hon H J Zammitt 
The Hon D Hull 
The Hon R J Wallace 

The following Hon Member voted against:  

The Hon J Bossano 

The following Hon Member was absent from the Chamber:. 

The Hon A J Haynes 

The Bills were read a third time and passed. 

REPORTS OF COMMITTEE 

SUSPENSION OF STANDING ORDERS 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Sir, I beg to move the suspension of Standing Order 
7(3) to allow me to lay on the table the Report of. the 
Select Committee on the Landlord and Tenant 
(Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance. 

This was agreed to. 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Sir, I have the honour to lay on the table, Sir, 
the Report of the Select Committee on the Landlord and 
Tenant (Miscellaneous Provisions).Ordinance. Sir, while 
laying this on the table I would like to explain that 
it had been the original intention of the Committee that 
a draft Bill should be attached td the Report. The draft 
Bill is not quite ready but it will be ready within a 
very short time and it is proposed therefore to lay 
the Bill itself on its own at the moment•  but Hon 
Members will be circulated with a copy of the draft Bill 
within a very short period. 

Ordered to lie. 

SUSPENSION OF STANDING ORDERS 
4 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Sir, I beg to move that Standing Order 19 be suspended 
in order that I may move a motion which I actually 
gave notice of on the 18th April thinking that the 
House was going to last five days. The motion would 
read, Sir: "This House resolves that the Report of the 
Select Committee on the Landlord and Tenant 
(Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance be now made pUblic 
prior to its consideration by the House". 

Mr Speaker put the question which was resolved in the 
affirmative and Standing Order 19 was accordingly 
suspended. 
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MOTIONS 

HON M K FEATHERSTONE: 

Sir, the intention of this motion is that the Report 
should be the subject of another motion on the 
continuing session of this House which I.believe is 
some time in May when it will be debated but in the 
meantime it is felt that it may be beneficial to Members 
if the Report be made public so that feedback can be 
obtained by Members and enable them to be better 
prepared when they speak to the acceptance of the 
Report or otherwise. I commend the motion, Sir. 

Mr Speaker proposed the question in the terms of the 
Hon M K Featherstone's motion. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, we agree to the motion and we agree to the 
Report being made public. It is a pity, of course, that 
as far as other Members of the House othwthan the 
Select Committee are concerned, it is unfortunate 
that we haven't really had an opportunity to read it 
before agreeing that it should be made public 'but in 
the very special circumstances of this Committee we 
would agree. I notice that no Bill is attached and I 
have noticed also that this will be done shortly. As far 
as I am concerned, Mr Speaker, I prefer that no Bill 
should be attached to a Report, but that we should get 
the Report and that the Bill should be drafted against 
the background of what Hon Members say and against 
the background of a Government decision seeking to 
implement the Report.. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

What we want to do with this is for people to have time 
to look at it. 

Mr Speaker then put the question which was resolved in 
the affirmatie and the motion was accordingly passed. 

SUSPENSION OF STANDING ORDERS 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Speaker, I move the suspension of Standing Order 19 
in order to be able to propose the motion of which I gave 
notice on the 18th April of this year which stands in my. 
name. 
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Mr Speaker put the question which was resolved in the 
.affirmative and Stadning Order 19 was accordingly 
suspended. 

• 
MOTIONS 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Speaker, I beg to move the following motion in my 
name: "This House resolves that the Report of the 
Select Committee on the Matrimonial Causes Ordinance be 
now made public prior to its consideration by the 
House". Mr Speaker, in so moving I would like to say 
that my reasons for moving are the same as those of my 
Hon Colleague, namely, that there should be time for 
the matter to be considered and views obtained before 
a motion is put to the next meeting of the House of 
Assembly being a motion recommending the adoption of 
the Report. I move accordingly. 

Mr Speaker proposed the question in the terms of the 
Hon the Attorney-General's motion. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, we agree entirely that the Report of the 
Select Committee should be made public. I presume copies 
will be made available to anybody who wishes a copy 
because I think a lot of people will want copies of this 
Report. May I say, Mr Speaker, that I have read this 
Report and 1 would congratulate the Committee on how 
well the Report has been written although not necessarily 
agreeing with its recommendations but I think it is a 
very lucid Report and the case is put forward extremely 
well. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Copies, I understand, will be made available at the 
Secretariat. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Speaker, I am obliged to the House for their 
remarks and, indeed, as the Hon and Learned Chief 
Minister has said, copies are already available. I 
would commend the motion. 

Mr Speaker then put the question which was resolved in 
the affirmative and the motion was accordingly passed. 

PRIVATE MEMBERS' MOTIONS 
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HON J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, I beg to move: "This House is concerned 
at the decision of the Government to appoint an 
additional Trade Licensing Authority to hear one 
specific set of applications for a particular 
trading licence and considers that the matter should 
not be proceeded with in this manner". Mr Speaker, 
the purpose of the motion is not in fact to ask the House 
in any way to pass judgement on the merits of the 
applications themselves which is purely a matter for 
the Trade Licensing Authority. There are, as I see it, 
two implications in the way in which this particular 
set of licence applications have been handled which 
give cause for concern and which I think requires 
that the matter be debated in the House of Assembly. As 
I understand it, the decisiOn to appoint a second Trade 
Licensing Authority arises out of the fact that 
objectors to the granting of the licence made 
representations to some members of the Committee. 
Whether this should happen or should not happen, I am 
not aware that the law prohibits it happening and I am 
aware that it happens constantly with every single 
application that comes up before the Committee, in fact,' 
it is standard practice, for example, particularly say in 
the area of applications for building firms, that the 
Master Builders Association and individual firms make 
not only representations officially to the Committee but 
representations to particularly, I think, the people who 
are appointed to that Committee as a result of 
consultation with the Chamber of Commerce and with 
the Gibraltar Trades Council and the people who are 
nominated to the Trade Licensing Committee by the 
Gibraltar Trades Council see their function in that 
Committee, the Trades Council sees that as being 
directly linked to the clause in the Trade Licensing 
Ordinance that talks about the needs of the 
community being adequately met and interprets that in 
the context pf the constitutional responsibility of the 
Trades Council to protect people at present in 
employment and in that context, in looking at firms 
that want toenter into employment, the Trades Council 
requires its representative on the Authority to consider 
whether the granting of the licence would 
effectively be not to meet an unsatisfied demand in the 
market but at the expense of established employers in 
Gibraltar and whether that would lead to a 
consequential reduction of employment in that same 
field of business or industry. As I say, if the fact 
that somebody is applying for a licence, if that is 
allowed to be used as an argument for changing the 
Trade Licensing Authority, then it means that  

virtually everybody that goes for a licence will be able 
to demonstrate fairly easily that the people who are 
already established in that particular line of business 
object to his being granted a licence and that 
therefore because they have ]obbied members of the 
Committee then the Committee should be changed and that 
appears to be the argument that has been accepted in this 
particular case. Secondly, I would like, in fact, to have 
explained to me how it is that Section 24 of 
the Trade Licensing Ordinance says: "There is a Trade 
Licensing Authority" and at the moment there are two 
Trade Licensing Authorities. There are two Trade 
Licensing Authorities in existence at the moment, the 
one that was there previously and the one that has been 
nominated because to my knowledge the one that Was there 
have not had their appointment terminated by the 
Government. Given that, it seems to me that the 
Ordinance does not provide for two Authorities to exist 
concurrently and therefore one of them must be outside 
the provisions of the Ordinance, as I understand it. I am 
not, of course, a lawyer and I am just reading the 
law as a layman but to me the law•seems to be perfectly 
clear. The situation I think has been created which to my 
mind is unnecessary. I think that there is scope within 
the composition of the Trade Licensing Authority, given 
that there are substitutes for both the people nominated 
by the Trades Council and the people noi•:inated by the' 
Chamber to allow the individuals if they feel that they 
are incapable because of any personal commitment to look 
at a case on its merits, there is in fact the possibility 
of ensuring that for a particular hearing the substitute 
of one or the other representatives should hear the case. 
The area where this cannot happen is in fact in the case 
of the independent members because the two independent 
members do not have substitutes but if there is an 
omission in the law it seems to me that possibly the 
omission might lie in that particular area in that it 
might be desirable to have substitutes for the two 
independent members as well. The other thing of course, 
Mr Speaker, is that the law already provides for the 
right of appeal and I would have thought if the person 
applying for the licence felt that the hearing was not a 
fair one and that his case had not been heard on its 
merits, then that could be used as an argument to appeal 
against the•decision of the authority and I cannot see why 
there was a need to change the authority in this particular 
case. To my knowledge, since we introduced a Trade 
Licensing Ordinance in the House in order to comply 
with the requirements of the Treaty of Rome, there has not 
been a single previous case of this nature. This sets a 
precedent and I think precisely because it sets a precedent 
it needs to be looked at again and the purpose of my motion 
is precisely to do that so that the matter will not be 
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proceeded with as it was intended and that the 
Government should reconsider it and I put it to 
the Government and to the House that in fact the 
existing composition of the Committee allows the 
flexibility of replacing some of the individuals 
by others for any specific case and, secondly, the 
safeguard in the law of the right of appeal allows for 
the argument to be put against a rejection of the 
application on the basis that the ',application has not 
been 'fairly judged. 

Mr Speaker then proposed the question in the terms 
of the Hon J Bossano's motion. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, as far as the Government is concerned 
certainly the Government has acted- on legal advise 
throughout and we are not concerned really what 
happens 'in the Trade Licensing Ordinance other than 
it should be regular and so on but if I understand 
the position correctly the whole trouble started 
because at the outset of the case one of the members 
of the committee who I think happens to be a member 
of the Trades Council himself said that if be wasn't 
going to sit at the hearing because he had been 
approached by one of the sides and with respect I 
think that is what has.put the cat among the pigeons 
and then.others said that they had been approached 
and some said they had not been approached and that 
is why the matter stood like that. I think the Hon 
Member has a point, I think we ought to, subject to 
anything the Attorney-General has to say, not only 
must justice be done but it must appear to be done 
and it looks as if though the Honourable Mover is 
speaking generally, I think he is particularly 
knowledgeable or concerned because as a member of the 
Trades Council the Trades Council provides members to 
the committee and I understand it to be his view, 
particularly so far as those members are concerned, 
that if the members of the Trades Council at that 
meeting or one of them had been approached and was not 
fit to sit that his substitute should have taken the 
place and not have the whole thing start de novo. As I 
say, even after listening to the legal advise perhaps 
what has been done is correct, I think the matter that 
the Honourable Member has disclosed has revealed a state 
of affairs which we ought to look into and I may ask• 
for leave from the Hon Member before he replies to say 
something after the Attorney-General has spoken. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

I am not sure whether I understood the mover of the 
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motion correctly. As I understand the position there 
is a Trade Licensing Authority that sits in what 
I would call a quasi judicial authority and it is 
composed of representatives of trade and the Unions 
and two independents and they are set up to consider 
applications.  on their merits. One does know that the 
Chamber oaf Commerce appointees as indeed the Trade 
Council appointees are there to represent the 
interests of trade in the case of one and in the 
interests of workers or employees in this particular 
case, in the case of the other, but I don't think, 
although it possibly happens, I think lobbying in a 
way is inevitable but I don't think we can condone 
it in this House and I don't think I could agree 
that it was in order for somebody who was objecting, 
as indeed for somebody who was applying for a licence, 
to go to a member of the committee be it a union man 
or be it a trader, pursuing his case because if he 
wants to pursue his case that is what the Trade 
Licensing Committee is there for to adjudicate on it and 
if he objects to a licence he should go to the Trade 
Licensing Authority and object there. 

From what funderstand, one of the members of the 
Trades Council had been approached and lobbied 
and having been approached and lobbied he decided he 
should not sit. 

HON J BOSSANO: 

If the Hon Member will give way. What I understand 
in fact happened, Mr Speaker, is that the lawyer 
for one of the firms applying which is a firm with 
ownership from outside Gibraltar, made the ' 
allegation in the committee to the Trade Licensing 
Authority that in fact one of the members or more than•  
one member had in fact been lobbied by the .firms 
that were already established in Gibraltar and that 
consequently having been lobbied had already had 
his mind influenced to the degree that he was 
incapable of making a decision on the merits of the 
case before him and in fact this was corroborated by 
one of the Trades Council representatives that was 
present at that meeting and as a result of that a new 
Trade Licensing Authority has been appointdd. I don't 
think that the fact that this accusation was made by the 
lawyer of the applicant and that one of the members 
of the committee who happens to be nominated by the 
Trades Council but for whom• there is a substitute 
also nominated by the Trades Council, admitted 
that this was the case and said that his mind was 
already made up and that he was going to vote against 
the application irrespective of the evidence, I don't 
think that justifies the second step which has taken 
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place which is a second Trade Licensing Authority 
has been appointed and the first one continues in 
existence. If in fact they had scrapped the Authority 
altogether and nominated a new one to hear every 
application from now on, I would not be bringing the 
motion to the House but a new one has been created 
additional to the existing one exclusively for this 
case. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I think, first of all, it is bad to have special 
tribunals for special cases. That, constitutionally 
is improper and undesirable and the other thing which is 
also important is that if people lobby by simply 
passing on circulars or passing letters of objection sent 
to the Chief Minister or to.the Government for a change 
of policy and so on and that is going to disqualify them, 
then we will never have any committee to live for. long. 
People who are appointed to committees are presumed, unless 
they have various great objections themselves in which 
case of course that must be respected, are presumed to be 
able to resist the natural lobbying that is carried on 
in the sense that they want to promote a particular idea;* 
so long as the lobbying is proper and uncorrupt as there 
is no suggestion that it was in any other way here but 
certainly by the number of letters that I have received 
in respect of one and to the other of these people as 
Government asking us to make facilities for one or to 
deprive facilities of the other, it could be said that 
the Government is also being lobbied which is perhaps 
right but the fact that copies of this document or 
that in any other way members are told should not unless 
the members themselves wish to be disqualified, 
disqualify the committee. Very rarely does a committee 
of this nature sit that the matters before it have not 
been brought to their notice in a perfectly correct way, 
whether correctly or not is another matter and therefore 
we would be having different committees all the time. The 
point made by the Honourable Mover about the substitute 
members presumably was done precisely to cover a situation 
such as this and I do know that in respect of 
representatives of the Chamber of Commerce when some of 
the people directly connected with them are concerned they 
leave the committee and their substitute takes over. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, I don't suppose you can stop people approaching 
you and saying things but I think that if I was a member 

I of the Licensing Authority or  think if any member of that 
Licensing Authority who had an application before him and 
who was approached on the matter really should refuse to 
listen to the case. 

467. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

If the Hon Member will give way. If you receive material 
which is being circulated about, being protected and so 
on, that is a sort of method of approach too. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

There is nothing wrong, I suppose, in getting material 
as long as all the committee gets it. I can't frankly, 
Mr Speaker, agree that if a member is sitting in that 
Licensing Authority and says: "Yes, I have been 
approached and my mind is made up, I am against this 
application," I don't see how he can continue sitting 
in that hearing. I think the proper thing is to 
withdraw. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Yes, quite. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

And if he does not then I am sure that the Appeal 
Court would immediately squash the decision of the 
Authority, I have no doubt about that at all and I 
certainly doll!t think that we should do anything in 
this House that gives encouragement to the idea or 
gives legality to the idea that lobbying of members 
in a Trade Licensing application, individually, is 
anything but corrupt. There is no question about it, 
they are there to do a job. We all know that 
there are interests and sometimes you go to the 
Trade Licensing Authority and you know their minds are 
made up, this is inevitable in a small place but I don't 
think we can accept that that should be the situation. 
That is the first part and I think that as a House of 
Assembly we would expect a tribunal, call it what you 
want, that has been set up by this House to consider 
applications, we would expect them to consider them free 
from all influence, as unbiased as possible and on the 
merits of the application, that is what we would 
expect, but we know that there are problems. I have 
always had my doubts actually about the composition of the 
Trade Licensing Committee but that is another story. 
The other point made by the Honourable Member I feel 
bound to say does seem to me to have some weight and that 
is that if one member of the authority has been approached 
and to that extent has made up his mind because he has 
been approached, then I can't understand why his substitute 
should not have been:appointed and although it is for this 
House to take the opinion of the Honourable and Learned 
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Attorney-General in all these-matters, it doeS seem to me, 
frankly, on reading that particular section of. the Trade 
Licensing Ordinance, that there is power to appoint 
one authority. I defer to the ()Pinion of the Hon. 
and Learned Attorney General but it seems to me • 
that the Ordinance does say, one authority-and I don't 
think the Governor can having created one authority 
create another for a particular application and I 
think the system of alternatives than substitutes in 
the circumstances would be the best. I have had letters, 
we have had copies as we walked into the House and 
it seems to be an application of great public 
importance and likely to affect the future of Gibraltar 
because all members of this side of the House were 
all handed letters today, copies of letters, when we 
came in to the House I am not sure whether it was on 
behalf of the people supporting the application or people 
objecting to the application and we have seen it and 
all I can say is, well, what do we want a Trade Licensing 
Committee for, we are not going to start adjudicating 
on these matters. Our views on gaming machines are well 
known and we actually oppose them, proliferation we oppose 
completely on this side of the House but it is not for 
us to decide that. To sum up, Mr Speaker, there can be no 
doubt about it, as far as we are concerned we think that 
in principle, even though in practice it may be a different 
story, any member of the Licensing Committee who lobbies 
and allows himself to be influenced to such an extent 
that without hearing the application says he is against 
it br he is for it, should not be sitting, his 
substitute should sit. Having said that, knowing how 
everything goes, 1 think one should be very careful 
to try and appoint an entirely new panel because 
somebody objects or some lawyer takes a point, I agree, 
even though it is a brother of mine, I must stand up to 
them wherever I can, but that doesn't derogate from the 
principle that the Trade Licensing Authority has a job 
to do under the Ordinance and no individual member 
should allow himself to be influenced or lobbied. I think 
that principle we must be very firm on. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Speaker, I am just recovering my notes which I seem 
to have misplaced. Mr Speaker, the first point I would 
make in speaking to this motion is that I think we are 
talking about a particular incident and I would hope to be 
able to persuade the Hon Member or to have the Honourable 
Member agree that it doesn't necessarily flow from this 
one incident, that there was a chronic continuing 
situation or do we need necessarily to know what 
has happened in this occasion. Having said that, there is 
in fact only one Trade Licensing Authority and it is my  

opinion that we have not reached the stage in the 
course of this incident where there have been two Trade 
Licensing Authorities, certainly as a matter of law, 
and what the Ordinance contemplates is a single Trade 
Licensing Authority. It says so as is pointed out in 
Section 26 and the functions of that Trade Licensing 
Authority are what are commonly described as quasi 
judicial and I think simply put that means that the 
Authority is expected to act in a way not exactly 
similar but broadly similar to the way a court would 
act, in other words, it has got to observe certain 
standards of detachment, objectivity and to avoid 
prejudgement on issues. But if I can speak briefly to the 
composition of the authority, it is the case as has also 
been pointed out and this is not uncommon for a 
statutory tribunal that the membership comprises people who 
represent different interests and there is nothing wrong 
with that whatsoever, it is a common thing that happens, 
especially, as I say, in a statutory tribunal and in 
this case I think it can be said in general terms 
there are business interests represented and there are 
employee interests represented and there are other 
what for want of a letter word can be described as 
independent interests i.e. in a very neutral sense. 
I myself think there is nothing wrong, nothing improper, 
in fact I think it is the very good purpose of having an 
authority structured in this way that those members who 
are appointed on the nomination of particular groups 
are there to inject into the proceedings the philosophy, 
if you like, or the thinking or the interest of those 
groups but that is not the same thing at all as saying 
that in relation to a particular case they should listen 
to lobbying beforehand and make up their minds. beforehand. 
I think that their import of representatives of a group is 
reflected in their overall thinking having first through 
the arguments put forward for each side. What I am saying 
is that I agree, with respect to both the Hon Chief 
Minister and with the Hon Leader of the Opposition, that 
it is wrong to receive representations outside this 
specifically because the Authority has a statutory 
procedure to follow which is laid down which provides 
for a case to be made out provides for objections to be 
made to it and a decision to be reached. I would agree with 
the Honourable the Chief Minister, I don't knout whether the 
Hon Leader of the Opposition quite meant this but I don't 
think it necessarily follows that because somebody has 
approached a member of the tribunal that that is corrupt. 
I think possibly people don't appreciate clearly in their 
minds the difference between on the one hand a:tribunal's 
membership representing certain interests and 'nn the 
other hand the fact that it might still sit inla quasi 
judicial manner. 

So far as this particular case was concerned as I 
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understand it what happened was this that there were 
approaches made to at least one member beforehand and that 
when the matter came on at the hearing I think the point 
was taken by somebody that in any event that member, 
and I think at least two other members, disclosed 
that they had got views and that in at least one case 
they had been approached about the matter and there 
were already thereby saying in effect that they 
can come to a pre-determined view or if it is putting it 
too strongly to say that, they were putting themselves 
in a situation where an objector or a party who wished 
to take the issue had good reason to say it is not 
apparent that they are acting otherwise than with 
preconceived ideas. It is true that one remedy 
for that would be to appeal but really the law does 
have an element of practicality about it and if it is 
known at that stage that there is an apparent want of 
detachment then obviously one way of resolving it is 
for that particular body as so constituted not to. 
proceed to hear the matter but to disqualify itself in 
effect and for somebody else to be appointed to hear 
that particular case. The fact that that process 
happened'does not in my view mean that two tribunals 
exist. 

HON J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker if the Hon Member will give way. First of 
all, I assume that he is not suggesting that the 
organisation nominating the people was in fact lobbied 
or biased because if that was the case then by 
definition whoever is appointed by nomination is equally_ 
biased as his predecessor. So if we are talking about 
one individual, out of four nominations, admitting openly 
that he has been approached and that consequently his 
mind is made up and there is another representative of 
the Trades Council who in that meeting says that he hasn't 
been approached and there is a substitute for the person 
that says that he has been approached and admits it, then 
I cannot see why there is a need to nominate a 
completely new Trade Licensing Authority when one of the 
two people there said he had not been approached and 
the one that said that he had been approached had a 
substitute which was already in existence and which 
could have been substituted for the one that was 
admitting that he was biased. I cannot understand 
where the need arose. And the second point is that 
if the Hon Member says that there is only one Trade 
Licensing Authority I would like to know at this moment in 
time what is a Trade Licensing.Authority because in fact 
the second Trade Licensing Authority, for example, 
met and was unable to consider the application because 
by some oversight it had been incorrectly constituted 
since only a Chairman and five members had been appointed 
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and it should have been a ChairMan and six members. So 
if that authority, the second one, is improperly 
constituted is there none at all or is the first 
one still there or are we talking about a third one 
and then we are going to have three? Which is the 
exact position at the moment? 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

If I can deal with the first point. I feel I haven't 
clearly got across what I was trying to convey to the 
Honourable Member that there is a distinction, I think, 
between the people or the bodies who nominate members 
to the authority and of course they have views and 
that is part of the reason why they are the people 
who nominate. There is a distinction to my mind 
between that and the persons so nominated still 
-observing the requirements of quasi judicial functions 
even though having observed those requirements when it 
comes to apply his thinking to the decision he draws 
on the philosophy or the views of the body he 
represents. I don't think I disagree at all with that 
but in this case - I would like to leave the question 
of how many authorities there are just for the moment 
in this case I think it reached the point where it 
came out that a number of members had been approached 
in the matter and I think the thrust of the advice 
that was given was that the safest thing to do in that 
particular instance was to appoint new members and 
a group of new members was accordingly appointed, at 
least that is my understanding as•the reasoning behind 
it. The Honourable member mentioned the question of 
substitutes. As I read the statute I do not really think 
that substitutes in the strict legal sense of the word 
are provided for, I think what it says is that there is an 
authority which shall consist of the Chairman and six other 
members of whom four may constitute a quorum. That formula, 
an authority of seven people of whom four are a quorum, 
is not the same thing as a statutory tribunal which has 
members plus substitutes. I don't really think the question 
of substitutes arose here. 

HON J BOSSANO: 

I am sorry to interrupt you. I accept that under Section 26 
it doesn't' mention substitutes but what I am saying is 
because I happen to know the people there, that there were 
at that meeting two persons nominated by the Gibraltar 
Trades Council one of whom said that he had been approached. 
On being challenged by the lawyer representing the 
applicant he said:•"Yes, I have been approached. My mind 
has been made up before I came here and I am going to vote 
against the application without hearing the case or 
irrespective of what I hear." The other one of the two said: 
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"I haven't been approached." There are two people already 
nominated as alternate members or substitute members 
who have been gazetted. When the authority was 
constituted, in the gazette there were so and so and so 
and so nominated after consultation with the Trades 
Council and so and so and so and so substitute for • 
the first two. In fact if ohe of the first two is ill, • 
for example, one of the substitutes replaces him. Now if 
one of the first two was not ill but said that he was biased 
surely one of the substitutes could have replaced him, 
that is what I am saying. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

The information I have just bad is that the member 
who said that he had been approached said that the other 
two substitutes had also been approached. 

HON J BOSSANO: 

He might have said it, Mr Speaker, but suppose that 
member comes along and says that the two who have now 
been appointed have been approached what do we do next? 

MR SPEAKER: 

With respect to all the speakers up to now, we are missing 
the object of the motion. The object of the motion is 
"This House is concerned at the decision of the 
Government to appoint an additional Trade Licensing 
Authority to hear one specific set of applications for 
a particular trading licence and considers that the 
matter should not be proceeded with in this manner." What 
we have to debate is should a second authority have been 
appointed and should this be condoned, and not 
whether people should be biased or if they have been 
approached they should consider their entitlement to sit. 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

Mr Speaker, the object of what I am saying is to come to 
a point where I will be maintaining that there is not more 
than one Trade Licensing Authority, there is one Trade 
Licensing Authority and not more, and to explain why that 
is so and to explain that what has happened is not that 
a second authority has been created but that in the 
circumstances which arose in a particular case, there 
were reasons why it was desirable for that case at least 
to replace the members to hear the particular matter and 
in that sense, Mr Speaker, if I may, I would suggest 
that I am speaking to the point of the motion, unless 
you disagree with me.' I do have to make a point that from 
a legal point of view I can see on a reading of the  

Ordinance no authority for substitutes. But be that 
as it may the fact that one person out of two people who 
represent a group may have indicated that he had an 
interest and the fact that other members of the 
tribunal may haVe indicated that they had an interest 
and indeed the point made by the Chief Minister that the 
member who was speaking for that group, I think the 
Trades Council, may have said something about his 
colleague means that one gets -to a point and a point 
Of feeling if you like, that really the safest thing 
to do is to say in this case because all this has come 
up and to avoid any unnecessary contention by the party 
who has taken issue over a situation like this, we 
should reconstitute the authority for this case and I 
think that that was the thrust of the decision taken in 
this particular instance. I do not think this is a case 
where two Trade Licensing Authorities exist. The Trade 
Licensing Authority is a statutory body which consists 
of various members from time to time who can be replaced. 

HON J BOSSANO: 

But, Mr Speaker, they have not been replaced. The original 
appointments are still there and new appointments have been 
made. If the law says the quorum is four and suppose 
four of the people who are still appointed decide to 
meet are they properly constituted as a Trade Licensing 
Authority or not? If the letter of appointment had gone out 
to the existing members and said: "Your appointment is 
hereby terminated" and then a new authority had been 
appointed and heard the application and then after the 
application had been heard a letter had been sent to 
the new members and it said: "Your appointment is 
terminated", and then a letter of appointment had 
been sent to the old members, I would accept that all 
the time there had been one authority in existence but 
this has not happened. Letters of appointment have 
been sent to new people, the new people have met, the 
thing has been gazetted and the old ones still hold their 
appointment and in fact, as I said, in the old one 
whether Section 26 mentions it or not, there are four 
Trades Council nominees with letters of appointment and 
as a result of the new one there are about six Trades 
Council nominees with letters of appointment. That is why 
I want to know just how many authorities there are around 
the place. 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

Let me say, Mr Speaker, that if there is to be a change then 
of course for the time being at least the persons who have 
stood down should stand down from the authority while 
the persons who have been appointed in their place sit on a 
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particular case. If that hasn't happened, if that 
has not been carried into full effect then that I think 
that is a procedural point that has been overlooked. 
I don't think it has been anybodys intention to 
create a situation where there are two Trade 
Licensing Authorities side by side. There was one 
other matter I was going to refer to, Mr Speaker. 
I am afraid it has escaped me, Mr Speaker, but I hope 
I have been clear in saying that there is one 
Trade Licensing Authority. I don't believe that it 
has been the real intention to appoint a Trade 
Licensing Authority that exists side by side with it 
and I think that the real situation that arose here 
was that there was a need for the purposes of a 
particular case. 

HON J BOSSANO: 

Is the.Honourable member aware that subsequent to the 
appointment of the second Trade Licensing Authority 
the first Trade Licensing Authority met to hear other 
applications? Is he aware of that? The second had 
been appointed and the first one was still meeting to 
hear other applications. It might have been an oversight' 
so I am bringing the oversight to the notice of the 
House and I am saying this should be stopped and 
the whole matter should be looked at again from scratch 
because I really think that the law doesn't allow for 
this sort of thing. Are the applications heard by the 
second one who should have been disappointed or unappointed 
or whatever it is called, are they valid decisions or 
not? 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

I will look into that, Mr Speaker, that, 
procedurally should not haVe happened and I don't think 
that was the overall intention of what was to be 
achieved. If I could give an example. To me it is 
really like a case where a judge is sitting in a case, and 
I know that in the case of judges it is slightly 
different because once you are appointed they are 
always judges but leaving aside that aspect of it 
it is very similar to me to a situation where a judge is 
appointed in a case, either he says, "I happen to 
know a party" or somebody objects in some way for bias 
or whatever reason and so the judge will stand down 
and another judge will take his place. I think that 
is all that has been intended to happen in this case. 
If I can answer the point which I had temporarily 
forgotten and which the Honourable member reminded me of 
when he was speaking. The fact that only five 
instead of six members are appointed in my opinion is a 
matter of law not a reason why a body cannot sit. The law 
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does contemplate that six should sit plus the Chairman 
but it also says that a quorum of four is sufficient 
though I think that the authority could sit even though 
a total of six rather than seven persons were* 
appointed. 

HON J BOSSANO: 

Is he aware, Mr Speaker, that in fact when the new 
authority, shall we say, met to consider this 
application, the lawyer for the objectors objected about 
the constitutionality of the authority precisely 
because one less person had been appointed than should 
have been and that point was accepted and the authority 
was told that it couldn't go ahead with listening to 
the application. 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

With great respect to my own profession the fact that 
lawyers before a tribunal make submisions is not 
necessarily conclusive. 

MR SPEAKER: 

The fact that it was accepted. 

HON ATTORNEY GENERAL: 

Yes, I am coming to that, Mr Speaker. My chambers so far as 
we can and in the last week I am afraid we have had other 
commitments, have been trying to provide counsel to assist 
the Authority and in effect, by and large, that is the 
normal arrangement and I think certainly had that 
argument been put forward counsel assisting the 
Authority would or should have taken issue with the point. 
I don't know whether in this particular case Crown Counsel 
was present but I have a feeling that at that time they 
were tied up in another case. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, I hope that the matter has been aired enough 
and I don't want to be concerned with the Authority at all 
but as a Government I want to be concerned that the 
matter is thoroughly investigated and see what comes out 
of the wash because it seems to me that it is somewhat 
confusing and I would ask the Honourable Member to withdraw 
the motion, having called the attention of the House, on 
the understanding that the matter will be thoroughly 
investigated and considered in the light of all the 
points that have been made on both sides..of the House. 

476. 



HON J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, I have got no objection to withdrawing 
the motion, in fact my concern was that something should 
not be done which it seemed to me, quite frankly, to be 
a rather haufisted attempt to get round.the problem 
that had arisen by the fact that one member of the 
committee had admitted openly in the committee 
that his mind was made up before hearing the case. 
I think the way it has been done with the best 
intentions in the world, creates a series of • 
precedent which I consider to be certainly a 
departure from the strict letter of the law as I read it 
and which would open a door for all sorts of further 
developments if other people use this particular incident 
when they have something they feel aggrieved about. 
What I want to ensure is that we go back to the beginning, 
really, and try to get the thing on a proper footing so 
that the application can be heard normally and then it 
is up to those there to decide on the merits of the 
case. I am not seeking either to express a judgement or 
influence in any way the decision of the authority, 
all I am concerned is that the decisions of the authority. 
should take place within the framework of the law we 
passed in this House as I Understand that law. If we want 
to do something different well then let us change the 
law. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I think this draws the attention generally of the point 
that the Government might look into it in consultation 
with the legal department in circularising members of 
committees as to the extent to which they can entertain 
or listen to, I mean it is impossible not to read a 
letter if it is sent but there should be some code of 
procedure for these people otherwise anyone who wants 
to delay a decision of any committee can get it by 
approaching the members and putting them in an 
embarrassing situation. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Am I to understand that the mover is asking for the 
leave of the House to withdraw his motion? 

HON J BOSSANO: 

Yes, Mr Speaker. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Does the Honourable Mr Bossano have the leave of the 
House to withdraw his motion? 

This was agreed to. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I think that completes the business of this part of 
the meeting, I hope that the part of the meeting 
that was left unfinished at the beginning and that 
is the question of the two Select Committee Reports 
which are now before the House should be dealt with on 
the 24th May. That will not in any way interfere with 
the normal business of the House in having another meeting 
at the end of June or the beginning of July as would 
have been the case anyhow. 

MR SPEAKER: 

I will then propose the question which is that this 
House do now adjourn until Tuesday 24th May. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Do I understand the position that we are adjourning to 
the 24th May just to discuss the two motions? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

And the pending legislation on Companies Taxation 
which we announced at the time of the Budget was 
not ready. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Let there be no misunderstanding. Since it is an.  
adjourned meeting that any Private Members' Motions can 
be given notice. 

HON P J.ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, the thing is that the last meeting of the 
House that we had in which questions could be asked was 
in March and we would certainly like on this side of the 
House to have an opportunity to ask questions at the 
next meeting in May otherwise you are getting a situation 
where for three months no questions can be asked and 
the House is sitting. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I am trying to cope with people's convenience as well. 
Apart from the fact that there is a C.P.A. Regional 
Conference which Members of both sides of the House are 
attending in June and the fact that some time after 
that the Hon Leader of the Opposition has indicated he 
would be unavailable, I tentatively fixed the next meeting 
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HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Proper notice will be given and the Bills to be 
the Companies Ordinance will be circulated well 
for the meeting of the 24th. I consider this as 
continuation of the meeting that we started. 

MR SPEAKER: 

decided on 
in time 
a 

It occurs to me that we would certainly have had to meet 
whatever else whether it is from an adjourned meeting 
or a new meeting, before the 30th June for,the purposes 
of the Landlord and Tenant (Miscellaneous Provisions) 
Ordinance, as the moratorium expires. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

But I think it would be much more convenient to have 
an earlier meeting and discuss the matter and then decide 
what the prospects are of the legislation coming into being 
and what, if any, further requirements for the moratorium. 
I don't mind if I now adjourn to the 24th May and 
questions are allowed, I don't mind. 

MR SPEAKER: 

That is completely and utterly in order. 

of the House for the 28th June. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

The Hon and Learned Leader of the OppoSition will be 
at the Regional Conference and instead of_coming back 
on the Sunday will come back on the Tuesday, I think 
that alters matters. Mr Speaker, as far as the procedure 
of the House is concerned we have question time, then 
we have public business, then we have private motions. 
We have been suspending Orders and not suspending Orders 
to allow changes to be made and even in May I presume 
suspension of Orders will be required to consider 
anything else because we have finished with the official 
business of the House. It seems to me that we are able to 
suspend Orders to discuss Government motions and to 
discuss Government Bills but the Opposition won't have an 
opportunity, we are talking of a month hence, to ask 
questions that are of public interest and that require 
to be answered. I don't see why we could not just adjourn 
sine die and then a proper notice given to us of all 
the Bills and all the motions that require to be put down 
in the normal way. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I am not saying that no questions could be asked, all I 
am saying is that I want to adjourn this House to 
the 24th May. 

MR SPEAKER:• 

There is one of two things that one can do. You can 
either adjourn this particular meeting to the 24th May 
Or you can adjourn the House to the 24th May when a new 
meeting will be held. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I want to adjourn the meeting but I would not object to 
questions being asked in the usual way. 

HON P J ISOLA: 

Well, if there is no objection then there is no problem. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

It is a continuation of the previous meeting. The 
business is an on-going one, I am not going to have a 
new Agenda other than whatever may arise of urgency 
at this meeting. I consider it as continuing. It 
does not matter, if you want to ask questions you ask 
them, but I want to have a continuation, I want to 
finish the business, that is the whole purpose. I therefore 
move that the House adjourn to the 24th May. 

Mr Speaker then put the question which was resolved in 
the affirmative and the House adjourned to Tuesday 
the 24th May at 10.30 am. 

The adjournment of the House to Tuesday the 24th May 
was taken at 6.30 pm on Thursday the 21st April, 
1983. 
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